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Preface 


The National Crime Survey (NCS), a Fed- 
eral statistical program established in the 
early 1970's, is sponsored by the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics [formerly the Law En- 
forcement Assistance Administration 
(LEAA)] to measure the annual levels of 
victimization from criminal activity in the 
United States. Data collection is conducted 
by the Bureau of the Census under an 
interagency agreement. The program was 
transferred from LEAA to the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics (BJS) in December 1979.* 
The survey is designed to measure the 
levels of criminal victimization of persons 
and households for the crimes of rape, 
robbery, assault, burglary, motor vehicle 
theft, and larceny. 

NCS is a complex social survey having a 
wide range of applications for administra- 
tors, planners, and policymakers at all 
levels of government and in the private 
sector. Recent user studies have indicated, 
however, that the potential of victimization 
surveys has not been fully realized. The 
Bureau of Justice Statistics has therefore 
commissioned a series of monographs to 
expand the public's understanding and use 
of victimization surveys. 

Two of the volumes, prepared under the 
general title The National Crime Survey: 
Working Papers, record much of the 
conceptual development and research activ- 
ity that preceded the establishment of the 
current NCS design. They also provide the 
user with information suitable for develop- 
ing applications and interpretations of 
NCS statistics. These volumes provide 
documentation on a range of methodologi- 
cal subjects pertaining to the NCS survey 
design and questionnaire. 

Many of the documents found in these 
volumes were not intended for broad dis- 
semination. The majority of the source ma- 
terials are conference papers, interoffice 
and interagency memoranda, and reports 
prepared by Bureau of the Census and 
LEAA personnel, consultants, contractors, 
and grantees. They were directed at rela- 
tively narrow questions and limited audi- 
ences. 

*Most of  the papers in this volume were prepared 
during the period that the NCS was sponsored by 
LEAA. Readers interested in current information about 
the program should contact the Bureau of Justice 
Statistics. 

The principal editorial task involved in pre- 
paring these volumes was to provide a 
continuity of thought and analysis among 
the separate papers and to retain the ideas 
and expressions of the individual authors 
while editing them for style and format and 
removing some redundant material. The 
ideas and opinions expressed in these pa- 
pers are those of the authors and do not 
necessarily represent either the position or 
policies of the United States Department of 
Justice or of the editors. It is important 
also to keep in mind that many of the pa- 
pers were written some years ago and 
conclusions and interpretations made at the 
time might well be viewed differently to- 
day. 

Volume I: Current and Historical Perspec- 
tives presents selections pertaining to the 
objectives of the NCS and its design, 
accounts of the early methodological and 
organizational steps establishing the design, 
a discussion of conceptual issues- associated 
with measuring victimization, and exam- 
ples of problems and prospects for using 
NCS data. 

Volume 11: Methodological Studies contains 
a series of technical papers on methodolog- 
ical issues associated with*the survey. 
These topics include the issues of memory 
failure, recall bias, classification of victim- 
ization events, sample design and coverage 
problems, response effects, and conse- 
quences of telephone versus in-person in- 
terviewing. 

Our selection among the many documents 
available for inclusion in these volumes 
was guided by several considerations. Un- 
published documents and materials pub- 
lished in relatively inaccessible places were 
given high priority for inclusion. Neverthe- 
less, some relatively easy-to-obtain materi- 
.al has been included for the sake of conti- 
nuity and completeness. 

During the early years of the NCS pro- 
gram, national victimization surveys also 
included commercial establishments, and 
special surveys were conducted in 26 
cities. The commercial and city surveys no 
longer are being conducted and are not 
likely to be duplicated in the near future. 
Documents pertaining to these special 
surveys have not been included in these 
volumes except in cases where they pro- 
vide information relevant to the national 
survey. 

The editors wish to thank the many con- 
tributors whose work became the basis for 
these volumes. In addition, we wish 'to 
acknowledge the contributions of Robert J .  
Breitenbach, Ronald J. Leffler, Richard 
L. Roberts, and Marlene B. Simon, who 
assisted us in selecting these materials and 
preparing them for publication. 
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Chapter 1 

Series and multiple victimization 

Introduction 
Since the beginning of the National Crime 
Survey (NCS) in the early 19701s, the 
Bureau of Justice Statistics (formerly the 
Law Enforcement Assistance Administra- 
tion), through interagency agreement with 
the Bureau of the Census and by grants 
and contracts with nongovernmental 
groups, has supported continuing studies of 
the survey's design and methodology. The 
results of these studies have been distribut- 
ed mostly within BJS and the Bureau in 
order to improve the management and op- 
eration of NCS. Some findings have re- 
ceived wider dissemination at meetings of 
professional and scholarly societies, but 
most are known to only a small group of 
professionals in government and the re- 
search community. Most documents pub- 
lished in this volume are therefore intra- 
and interagency memoranda that have not 
received wide distribution and comment. 

This chapter is devoted to the problem 
of series victimization, a methodological 
artifact unique to victimization surveys. 
Series victimization reports occur because 
the respondent has experienced more than 
two victimizations of a similar type within 
the 6-month recall period and cannot 
recall the details. Consequently, the re- 
spondent is unable to report each incident 
separately, as normal NCS interview pro- 
cedures require. An example of a series 
incident is a woman who repeatedly expe- 
riences physical threats or abuse from her 
spouse, to the point that she cannot distin- 
guish the details of each separate incident. 

Multiple victimization occurs whenever 
more than one incident is recorded during 
the 6-month recall period. The definition of 
a series incident requires that three or 
more nondiscrete incidents of a similar type 
be present. Thus, series incident reporting 
is a byproduct of the current method of 
recording incidents (completing a separate 
report for each discrete incident) and may 
be viewed as a special case of multiple 
victimization. 

The recording of series incidents has posed 
a troublesome problem for counting inci- 
dents and computing victimization rates. 
Current practice excludes series victimiza- 
tion from total counts. 

In the first selection of this chapter, Rich- 
ard W. Dodge defines the problem of series 
incident reporting, proposes a method for 
including series incident counts in national 
reports, and recommends methodological 
study of series reports. The next two selec- 
tions report on subsequent research on 
series incidents based on interview sched- 
ules, and provide some understanding of 
the conditions under which series reporting 
most likely occurs. 

The final selection by Albert J. Reiss, Jr., 
summarizes some major findings derived 
from an analysis of NCS data tapes from 
1972 to 1975 comparing series and nonser- 
ies reporting. 

Series and multiple victimization 1 



Series victimization-what is to be done?* 
by RICHARDW. DODGE 

Series victimizations have been, to date, 
the unwanted offspring of the NCS. We 
have been reluctant to acknowledge their 
existence, but on the other hand we recog- 
nize that they will not fade away, so we 
have compromised by alluding to them in 
prefaces to reports and by discussing them 
briefly in statistical appendixes. My feeling 
is that we should now confront the issue 
directly so that we can make a better 
assessment of the relationship between se- 
ries victimizations and those regular vic- 
timizations that are the basis for the data in 
our reports. Similar concern has been ex- 
pressed by others who work with the data. 
Before proposing a plan of action, some 
background may be in order. 

In preparing for the collection of data for 
the NCS, it was recognized that there were 
situations involving multiple crimes that 
ran together in the victim's mind so that it 
was difficult, if not impossible, to separate 
the details of each. However, specific 
reference to series crimes did not appear on 
a victimization questionnaire until the July 
197 1 Quarterly Housing Survey. Under 
current procedures, a series crime is de- 
fined as consisting of a minimum of three 
incidents which are very similar in detail 
and among which the respondent is unable 
to distinguish so that they can be recorded 
on separate incident report forms. The 
interviewer indicates by checking precoded 
boxes on the questionnaire during what 
season (or seasons) of the year the inci- 
dents occurred and the approximate number 
of incidents in each series (3-4, 5-10, or 
1I+). The balance of the incident report is 
then completed for the most recent inci- 
dent. A limited number of tabulations are 
prepared for series victimizations, utilizing 
the same processing procedufes as the 
regular data, but based on the month in 
which the data were collected rather than 
the month(s) in which the incidents oc- 
curred. This means that when both the col- 
lection year and the data year are consid- 
ered together, the months of occurrence 

*Excerpted from: Richard W. Dodge, "Series victimi- 
zation-what is to be done?" Washington, D.C.: 
U.S.Bureau of the Census memorandum, October 31, 
1975. 

'The problem was identified by others engaged in 
developmental work in the field of victimization sur- 
veys. For example, see Albert D. Bideman et al., 
"Report on a Pilot Study in the District of Columbia 
on Victimization and Attitudes Toward Law Enforce- 
ment and Administration of Justice." Washington, 
D.C., 1967, pp. 70-1. 

overlap about 71 percent of the time for a 
given calendar year. The closest come- 
spondence between the two periods would 
be achieved by using the second, third, 
and fourth collection quarters of one year 
and the first quarter of the following year. 
Even here, the common months of occur- 
rence total 87.5 percent, leaving 1 month 
in 8 not comparable. It is this comparabili- 
ty problem that makes it difficult to judge 
the impact of series crimes on the regular 
data. One part of the proposal presented in 
the next section is designed to address this 
problem by making possible the combina- 
tion of series crimes with the bulk of the 
data. 

The seriousness of the series issue can be 
generally documented by noting that 
weighted series victimizations amounted to 
about 5 percent of all personal and house- 
hold victimizations in 1973.= However, 
this substantially understates the situation 
when it is recalled that a minimum of three 
incidents must have occurred in each se- 
ries; often the number is a good deal high- 
er. An examination of specific crimes 
suggests that series victimizations are more 
likely to be concentrated in two crimes, 
assault and household larceny, and in the 
less serious forms of these crimes, i.e., 
simple assault and larcenies where the val- 
ue of the loss was under $50 or unknown. 
Thus, we are left with a body of data that 
is too significant to be ignored, but which 
is presently relegated to the technical 
appendix. 

Another part of the problem is that series 
crimes probably cover a range of situations 
which are quite dissimilar. Some series 
crimes may be the product of an inexperi- 
enced interviewer's failure to probe suffi- 
ciently. A different interviewer confronting 
a similar situation may be able to obtain 
the necessary number of incident reports. 
In one case, a series crime is created and 
set aside from regular data; in the other, a 
potential series crime is avoided and the 
details of each incident are incorporated in 
the tabulations. There is a suggestion that 
greater experience on the part of interview- 
ers may result in fewer series victimiza- 
tions being accepted because the number of 
incidents reported in the national survey 
declined 30 percent between collection year 
1973-74. Data from the first three quarters 

*This figure is based on the 87.5-percent overlap com- 
parison and counts each series of victimization as one. 

of 1975, however, indicate that the number 
of series victimizations may be stabilizing 
at or near 1974 levels. This does not mean 
that ways cannot be found to reduce the 
number of series victimizations still further. 
At the other end of the spectrum, there 
are legitimate series victimizations which 
cannot possibly be separated into discrete 
episodes. These are cases where being 
a victim is almost a condition of existence, 
by virtue of the nature of a person's job 
(police officer) or the location of a person's 
residence. Part of the research effort on 
series incidents will be to provide hard data 
on these types of incidents and to suggest 
how, if at all, they should be incorporated 
with the other crime data. 

This proposal is basically directed to the 
notion that we need to know a good deal 
more about the series data before we can 
decide how to relate it to the regular, non- 
series data. A first step would be to make 
it possible to tablulate the series data with 
the regular data by allocating series victim- 
izations to a specific month. This can be 
done by utilizing the item on the Incident 
Report (Ib) where the interviewer records 
the season or seasons when the incidents 
occurred, and the reference period for the 
particular month of interview. A specific 
allocation scheme is set forth in the attach- 
ment to this memorandum. Once the 
month of occurrence has been allocated, 
rate tabulations could be produced for 
annual 1974 data for series victimizations 
alone and in combination with the regular 
data which would measure more directly 
than before the impact of series crimes. 
Because these tables would have many 
more victim characteristics than the exist- 
ing series tables, especially for personal 
crimes, they would provide more insight 
into who the victims of series victimiza- 
tions are. Producing the regular tables for 
series victimizations would not be as useful 
since details are collected concerning the 
most recent incident, which may or may 
not be typical of the series. 

Interviewers write narrative summaries of 
each incident at the end of the incident 
report. A systematic examination of these 
summaries for a sample of series crimes 
might be instructive. 

Ultimately, however, it seems that some 
form of field effort should be undertaken. 
This might take the form of an intensive 
followup of series victimizations by super- 
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visors or senior interviewers. There are 
approximately 100 series victimizations re- 
ported each month in the national sample. 
If it is felt that continuing households 
should not be used, the followup could be 
restricted to the outgoing rotation group 
(although this would entail additional time 
to accumulate sufficient data). A question- 
naire should probably be developed to 
gather this additional information. It is 
possible that a carefully devised sequence 
of questions might permit a respondent 
to disentangle the details of incidents so 
that separate reports could be recorded. 
Eventually, these questions might become 
part of the regular collection procedure. 
The following are indicative of the kinds of 
questions that might be answered by such 
a field activity: What proportion of series 
victimizations are due to inarticulate re- 
spondents andlor to interviewers who fail 
to probe sufficiently? How similar are 
series incidents? Do they occur in the same 
places? Are the offenders the same? If 
theft is involved, are the amounts of loss 
roughly comparable? Are the samk kinds of 
crime involved in each series, or are re- 
spondents simply reporting what happened 
in the majority of cases? In collecting 
details of the most recent incident, are we 
getting the typical incident instead? 

At the conclusion of any research into the 
series problem, we will have to contend 
with how to incorporate series data with the 
regular crime data. Should the data be 
weighted by the best estimate of the num- 
ber of incidents in each series? If a police- 
man reports that he is threatened every day 
he is on duty, do we compute a factor 
reflecting the number of working days in 
the reference period or does this give undue 
weight to a rather special situation? There 
are undoubtedly other questions that could 
be explored, which will occur as planning 
moves forward. The purpose of this memo- 
randum has been to present the case for 
making a beginning. 

Attachment: 
Proposed allocation scheme for series incidents 

The principal obstacle to combining series 
incidents with regular crimes is that the 
specific month (or months) of occurrence 
of the series of incidents is not obtained by 
the interviewer. Instead, the season of the 
year in which the incidents occurred, 
defined in 3-month periods, is indicated- 
up to a maximum of three seasons for any 
6-month reference period. This makes it 
impossible to process the series crimes into 
the data-quarter and data-year formats 
used for the regular crime data. At present, 
the series data are tabulated quarterly and 
annually according to when they were 
collected, rather than when the incidents 
occurred. The only way to gauge the 
impact of the series crimes directly, under 
present field procedures, would be to de- 
vise a scheme to allocate series incidents to 
specific months of the year. A proposal 
to achieve this allocation follows. 

No answer in Item Ib-This is not a sub- 
stantial problem (only about one-half of 
1 percent of the series incidents had no 
time span indicated), but it should be han- 
dled first. To do so, all series incidents 
should be ordered by collection month, and 
by control number within each month. 
Blanks can then be assigned the entry of 
the preceding case. 

Good entries in Item Ib-To allocate se- 
ries incidents for 1 data year, the 17 
collection months that make up that year 
must be treated individually. For each 
month, the allocation scheme utilizes the 
information in Item l b  on season of occur- 
rence in relation to the 6 months in the 
reference period. Depending on the month, 
either one or two boxes will be inapplica- 
ble for the particular reference period and 
can be ignored. Otherwise, the various 
possible combinations of responses to Ib 

should be set up as a matrix and the 
specific series crimes tallied into the appro- 
priate category. To illustrate, the reference 
period for interviews obtained in January 
1975 was July-December 1974. The possi- 
ble entries in Item I b with months falling 
in the reference period are:3 

.box 2 only July-August 
box 3 only September-November 
box 4 only December 
boxes 2 + 3 July-November 
boxes 3 + 4 September-December 
boxes 2, 3, + 4 

(include 2 + 4) July-December 

If each incident is to be counted only 
once, then the specific months can be as- 
signed in sequence within each category, 
either starting with the most recent month 
and working backward, or vice versa. In 10 
of the 17 collection months that comprise 
the data year, anywhere from 1 to 5 of 
the reference months will fall in either the 
preceding or following year. All cases 
allocated to these months would, of course, 
be excluded by the processing. 

Since each series crime contains, by defini- 
tion, a minimum of three incidents, a 
more accurate estimate of the impact of 
these crimes would be obtained by count- 
ing each incident three times. The alloca- 
tion procedure could be similar to the one 
described above, with the basic pattern 
utilizing 3-month sequences, where possi- 
ble, in a rotating pattern-i.e., July, 
August, September; August, September, 
October; etc. 

'Entries in boxes 2 and 4 is a possible, but unlikely 
combination because a substantial gap between inci- 
dents should make it possible for them to be separated. 
Any instances of this type should be added to the 2, 
3, + 4 category. 
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A preliminary inquiry into series victimizations* 

by RICHARD W. DODGE 

The problem of series crimes-those inci-
dents of such frequent occurrence that 
respondents are unable to provide details 
for each incident separately-has been 
recognized from the outset of victimization 
surveying. Recently, the Panel for the 
Evaluation of Crime Surveys of the Na- 
tional Academy of Sciences recommended 
more thorough study of series offenses, 
so  that ways might be found to include 
them with the regular (or nonseries) 
crimes. At the present time, multiple vic- 
timizations befalling a single victim are 
incorporated into the survey tabulations as 
long as each event can be separately re- 
called and reported. However, series inci- 
dents, which are a special case of multiple 
victimization, cannot easily be added to 
the regular victimization data because of 
the lack of precision regarding the number 
of events in the series and when each one 
occurred. In order to make progress in 
merging series incidents with the bulk of 
the victimization data, it is necessary to 
know more about the nature of these crimes 
than can be obtained from the relatively 
small number of tabulations now provided 
from series data.' 

A first step is to look at individual ques- 
tionnaires and especially at interviewer 
summaries, to obtain more information on 
what kinds of incidents are being reported 
under the label of series crimes. This report 
is based on an examination of all the 
series incidents reported in the NCS for the 
collection month of September 1975. 
There were 96 series incidents reported in 
91 households that month (three households 
reported two series incidents and one 
household reported three). The great ma- 
jority of series reports were obtained in 
personal interviews (88 out of 96) rather 
than by telephone. There were five proxy 
respondents, all for children under 14 years 
'of age. 

The distribution of the series incidents by 
type of crime and number of incidents in 
the series is shown in table 1. One quarter 

*Richard W. Dodge. "A Preliminary Inquiry into 
Series Victimizations," Washington, D.C.: U.S.Bu-
reau of the Census memorandum, 1977. 

'An inspection of existing series tabulations and a 
special mn'of series data through the regular table pro- 
grams indicates that whites, especially in the younger 
age groups, are more likely than blacks to report series 
victimizations. Members of the Armed Forces also 
are more prone than the average to report themselves as 
victims of series crimes. 

t 

1. Number of incidents in series 
by type of crime (September 1975)' 

NA, 
lncldents Total 3-4 5-10 11+ DK 

Robbery: 
Wlth Injury 1 1 0 0 0 
Wlthout Injury 5 2 2 1 0 

Assault: 
Aggravated 6 1 4 1 0 
Slmple 12 5 5 2 0 

Personal larceny 
w~thou t  contact 22 13 6 2 1 

Burglary: 
Forclble entry 4 1 2 0 1 
Unlawful entry 11 7 4 0 0 
Attempted 

forclble 
entry 5 4 1 0 0 

Household 
larceny 30 17 8 3 2 

Total 96 51 32 9 4 

'Thfs 1s the only table In th~s report that 1s dupll- 
cated by serles tables now produced. Results for 
the 3rd quarter of 1975 show that slfghtiy less than 
half the serfes crlmes fell Into the 3-4 category 

of the total were classified as violent 
crimes and these tended to be the less seri- 
ous forms-5 out of 6 robberies were 
without injury and 12 of 18 assaults were 
simple, rather than aggravated. Series 
incidents for unlawful entry and attempted 
forcible entry together were four times 
as prevalent as those for the more serious 
form of burglary, forcible entry. Rape, 
personal larceny with contact, and motor 
vehicle theft were not reported as series 
crimes during this particular month. A 
slight majority of series victimizations con- 
sisted of three to four incidents. Assaults 
were more likely than the other types of 
crimes to be reported as having greater 
numbers of incidents per series, two-thirds 
falling in the five-or-more-times categories. 
In almost one-fourth of the series reports, 
the specific number of incidents was re- 
corded by the interviewer, even though not 
specifically asked for, suggesting that it 
might be advisable to ask for the number 
of incidents directly, instead of using class 
intervals as at present. 

Series incidents can occur in any or all 
months of a 6-month reference period. Be- 
cause the specific dates of occurrence of 
these incidents are often vague in respon- 
dents' minds, it was decided at the outset 
to group the months of occurrence into 
seasons. For this purpose, the seasons were 

2. Season of occurrence of series 
victimization, by type of crime 
(September 1975) 

Spring 
Sum- and 

Type of Spring mer sum-
crime Total only only mer NA 

Crimes of 
violence 24 2 5 14 3 

Personal 
theft 22 7 5 8 2 

Household 
crimes 50 12 24 13 1 

Total 96 21 34 35 6 

divided into four 3-month periods, winter 
being December, January, and February, 
etc. Since the interviews in this study were 
conducted in September, only two seasons, 
spring and summer, were involved. As 
can be seen in table 2, slightly over one- 
third of the series victimizations occurred 
in both spring and summer and nearly as 
many occurred only in the summer months. 
Within three broad categories of types of 
crime, sharp differences emerge. The 
majority of crimes of violence were report- 
ed to have taken place in both spring and 
summer, whereas personal theft and espe- 
cially household crimes as a group were 
reported to have occurred in one season or 
the other, but mostly during the summer 
months. It is not possible to determine 
from this sample whether the preponder- 
ance of household crimes occurring in the 
summer only is a function of seasonality or 
of a tendency to telescope events forward 
within the reference period. As in the case 
of the number of events in a series, there 
was evidence that some respondents could 
have provided the specific months of oc- 
currence, if they had been asked, especially 
when only three or four incidents were in- 
volved. 

An attempt was made to classify series 
incidents into categories that might be more 
indicative of the kinds of events involved. 
An examination of the data for the two 
crimes of violence suggested three specific 
categories, plus one for "other" situations. 
These were crimes occurring in the course 
of one's job and those classified as domes- 
tic altercations, both of which involved 
assaults only, and incidents for crimes of 
violence directed against adolescents. Table 
3 shows that assaults in the line of duty 
were the most common series incidents for 
crimes of violence. These same crimes 
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3. Nature of series victimizations 
for violent crimes by number 
of incidents (September 1975) 

lnc~dents Total 3-4 5-10 11+ 

Assault: 
Job related 10 2 6' 2 
Domest~c 

altercat~ons 6 2 3 1 
Adolescents 2 1 1 0 
Other 1 1 0 0 

Robbery: 
Adolescents 3 2 0 1 
Other 2 1 1 0 

Total 24 9 11 4 

'One of these lnc~dents was apparently m~sclassl- 
fled In the survey as a robbery. The series oc- 
curred In a grocery store and the offenders were 
trylng to steal groceries and threatened a store 
employee In the process. Quest~on 131 was marked 
"yesv-that something belonging to the vlctlm 
(employee) was taken-wh~ch accounts for ~ t s  
class~f~cat~onas a robbery. 

were especially likely to occur five or more 
times. Assaults stemming from domestic 
altercations occupied an intermediate posi- 
tion, while the remaining cases clustered 
at the lower end of the frequency scale. 

Series thefts are best classified in terms of 
where the events took place. Thefts away 
from home (personal larceny without 
contact) most commonly occurred to school 
children and, secondarily, in job-related 
situations (table 4). The latter tended to be 
concentrated in the five-or-more-times- 
per-series categories. Thefts from motor 
vehicles constituted another clear-cut cate- 
gory. 
Burglary incidents occurring in the home 
and those incidents of household larceny 
not involving motor vehicle theft were 
more or  less evenly divided between those 
reported as having occurred three or four 
times and those with five or more incidents 
(table 5). By contrast, incidents of burglary 
of garages and larcenies from motor vehi- 
cles near the home were more likely to 
fall in the lowest category. Most thefts 
from motor vehicles in the vicinity of the 
home involved siphoning gasoline from the 
tank. 

The relationship between series incidents 
and other incidents occumng in the same 

" 
household was also examined (table 6). 
In 48 of the 91 households in the sample, 
there were no additional incidents-the 

- series incident being the only one reported 

-

4. Nature of series victimizations 6. Number of other incidents in 

for personal larcenies households with one series 
by number of incidents victimization (September 1975) 
(September 1975) 

Number of series 

NA, households with 
lncidents Total 3-4 5-10 11 + DK other incidents 

Total' 

In school 9 6 3 0 0 lncidents None 1 2 3 4 5 
On the job 6 1 3 2 0 
From motor Robbery 6 3 1 1 1 0 0 

vehicles 4 4 0 0 0 Assault 16 10 3 3 0 0 0 
Other 3 2 0 0 1 Personal 
Total 22 13 6 2 1 larceny 21 13 2 4 1 0 1 

Burglary 17 7 5 3 1 1 0  
Household 

larceny 27 15 8 2 1 1 0
5. Nature of series victimizations Total 87 48 1 9 1 3 4 2 1

for household crimes, by number 
of incidents (September 1975) 'Excludes four households which had more than 

one series victimization. 
NA, 

Incidents Total 3-4 5-10 11 + DK 
prone to victimization than the average, 

Burglary: particularly when it is considered that each 
Home-stranger 13 7 6 0 0 series victimization represents a minimum 
Home-non- of three incidents. 

stranger 2 1 1 0 0 
Garage 5 4 0 0 1 Table 7 depicts each of the additional vic- 
Household tiinizations in broad categories by type 

larceny: of crime and compares them with the clas- 
Inside home- sification of the series crime. In this table, 

stranger 4 3 1 0 0 the multiple series households have been Inside home- , 
nonstranger 10 4 4 0 2 included in order to arrive at an overall 

Vicinity of pattern of relationships. Thus, the nine se- 
home 6 2 2 2 0 ries incidents in these households appear 

Motor vehicle- both as "other" incidents and as series in- gasoline 7 5 1 1 0 
Motor vehicle- cidents in the table. There were 94 other 

other 3 3 0 0 0 victimizations in the 43 households which 
Total 50 29 15 3 3 experienced additional incidents-more 

than 2 per household. The evidence of as- 
sociation between series and other crimes 

in the reference period. In 19 households, within the same household is not clear-cut, 
one other incident also occurred during although there is a suggestion that victims 
the reference period and, in another 13, of robbery and assault as series crimes 
there were two additional incidents. Seven are more likely to be victims of other inci- 
households reported three or more inci- dents of personal crime. In the 20 addition- 
dents. The four households which reported al incidents reported by the households 
more than one series victimization have with robbery and/or assault as series 
been excluded from table 6 to avoid double crimes, the same person was also a victim 
counting. The one household with three of a personal crime (violence or theft) in 
series victimizations had no other reported 10 instances. Households that were victims 
nonseries incidents. In each of the house- of series burglary and/or household larceny 
holds with two series victimizations there were also more likely to have experienced 
were an additional two incidents reported other household crimes-in 30 of 53
during the reference period. To have incidents. Personal larceny without contact 
included these nine series victimizations in series victimizations followed a different 
table 6 would have increased the totals in pattern-very few of the additional crimes 
the categories of two and three additional occurred to the series victim, but were 
victimizations by three and six, respective- about equally divided between personal 
ly. Although we have no evidence on the crimes occurring to other household mem- 
incidence of multiple victimizations in the bers and household crimes. 
national survey, the figures cited above 
suggest that series victims may be more 

Series and multiple victimization 5 



7. Relationship between series incidents and other incidents 
occurring in the same households (September 1975) 

Other rnc~dents 

Personal cnmes Household crlmes 

Not ~nvolv~ng lnvolv~ng 
Total serles series vlctlm serles vlctlm Motor 
with other veh~cle 
incidents' Total V~olent Theft V~olent Theft Burglary Larceny theft 

Robbery 3 6 0 1 2 1 1 1 0 
Assault 8 14 0 2 4 3 5 0 0 
Personal 

larceny 9 21 6 3 0 2 5 5 0 
Burglary 13 25 1 2 5 2 6 8 1 
Household 

larceny 15 28 1 1 6 5 4 1 1  0 
Total 48 94 8 9 17 13 21 25 1 

'Occurring in 43 households 

Multiple victimizations In terms of when they occurred, 60 of the 
82 specific incidents took place in the 

Questionnaires involving multiple victimi- second half of the reference period, with 31 
zations of the same individual or household occurring in August alone, the month pre- 
were also examined for the third collection ceding the interview. When each multiple 
quarter of 1975. These incidents differed victimization is distributed on the same 
from those in series in that the respondent basis as the series crimes, by season, only 
was able to report the details of each 3 of 25 occurred in the spring, with the 
incident that befell him. For direct compar- remainder about equally divided between 
ison with series crimes, multiple victimiza- those spanning spring and summer and 
tions were initially defined as consisting those taking place only in the summer 
of a minimum of three incidents which months. This is similar to the distribution 
could be classified into one of the broad of the series incidents, although the latter 
categories used in the NCS. Thus, a had a somewhat larger proportion reported 
respondent who reported two unlawful en- in the spring months. 
tries and one forcible entry was considered 
to have been a multiple victim of burglary. It proved to be more difficult to classify 
In addition, the multiple crimes, whether multiple victimizations into specific catego- 
personal or against the household, had ries according to the nature of the events 
to be reported by the same respondent. than to do so with series victimizations. 

This was presumably due to the fact that 
On this basis, multiple victimizations oc- each incident was recalled individually 
curred in only four of the crimes measured by the respondent, who was able to do so, 
by the survey: assault, personal larceny in part at least, because there were distinc- 
without contact, burglary, and household tive aspects to each event which facilitated 
larceny. There were 25 multiple victimiza- separate recall. Also, there were no multi- 
tions (in 23 households) involving 82 ple victimizations involving five or more 
separate incidents taking place in the same incidents, whereas nearly one-half of the 
time period when 96 series victimizations series victimizations were of that magni- 
were reported. There was no overlap tude or more. For series victimizations, de- 
between households reporting series vic- tails were collected for only the most re- 
timizations and those with multiple inci- cent incident so that one had to assume 
dents as defined above. In contrast to series that the other incidents were basically the 
crimes, multiple victimizations were com- same unless the interviewer's summary 
posed exclusively of three or four inci- provided evidence to the contrary. 
dents. There were 18 involving three inci- -
dents and 7 involving four. There were five assault multiple victimiza- 

tions of which two were domestic alterca- 
tions, both occurring in the same house- 

Series and multiple victimization 

hold. The offender was the household head 
who attacked his wife on several occasions 
and threatened their son during the same 
incidents. Two other assaults were job- 
related, although in one of these there was 
a combination of assault occurring on the 
job and unrelated events. In the other 
assault multiple victimization, there were 
four unrelated incidents with different 
offenders in each instance. In 13 of the 17 
incidents involved in these assault multiple 
victimizations the victim was at least cas- 
ually acquainted with the offender. 

Two of the four burglary multiple victimi- 
zations involved the taking of substantial 
items from respondents' apartments--i.e., 
television sets, radios, and stereo equip- 
ment. The other two were attempted forci- 
ble entry incidents, and in one of these 
the respondent also reported a forcible en- 
try where nothing was taken. 

The most common target of noncontact 
theft, which is a combination of household 
larceny and personal larceny without con- 
tact, was the contents of motor vehicles. 
There were 11 multiple victimizations 
where objects were taken from motor vehi- 
cles. In five of these cases, cars were in- 
volved exclusively, whereas six concerned 
cars in combination with other items, such 
as bicycles, lawn mowers, and potted 
plants. Even when each incident in a mul- 
tiple victimization was directed against a 
car, the specific items usually varied. In 
fact, there was only one instance of a theft 
of the same item each time-gasoline 
from a car. Four multiple victimizations 
occurred in varying degrees in schools- 
two exclusively so, and the other two in 
combination with other locations. There 
was one household larceny that did not in- 
volve a motor vehicle, but consisted of 
articles taken from the yard. In all of these 
theft incidents the diversity of the items 
taken, or occasionally the differing loca- 
tions, apparently aided the victim in recall- 
ing each incident separately. 

As to the question of the tendency of mul- 
tiple victimization households to be victims 
of other incidents, the results are similar 
to those for series households. Eleven of 23 
households with multiple victimizations 
reported no other incidents. In 10 house- 
holds there were 18 additional incidents, 
but 6 of these households reported only 1 
extra incident so that 4 households ac- 
counted for 12 additional incidents. In the 
two households that each reported two 
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sets of multiple victimizations, there was a 
total of seven or more incidents. As in 
series victimizations, a small minority of 
households appeared to be especially vul- 
nerable to victimization-in this case, 5 
households reported a total of 41 incidents. 

If we broaden the definition of multiple 
victimization to include any combination of 
three or more incidents reported by the 
same respondent, there were 25 additional 
qualifying multiple victimizations, involv- 
ing 82 separate incidents, reported in the 
month under examination. In 19 cases, 
the incidents all involved noncontact crimes 
(personal larceny, household larceny, bur- 
glary, or motor vehicle theft); the remain- 
ing 6 consisted of combinations of contact 
(assault and robbery) and doncontact 
crimes. (One of these households also con- 
tained a multiple victimization for bur- 
glary, as defined earlier.) There were no 
cases involving contact crimes exclusively. 
These multiple victimizations consisted 
predominantly of 3 incidents-in 20 of the 
25 households. In two households respon- 
dents were victimized four times during the 
reference period; in two more, five inci- 
dents each were reported; and 'in the double 
multiple victimization household, there 
were seven incidents. The pattern of sea- 
sonality was very similar to that for the 
more rigorously defined multiple victimiza- 
tions: the majority were reported to have 
occurred in the June-to-August quarter 
rather than in the one preceding. 

For the 70 noncontact crimes, the most 
common object of victimization was the 
motor vehicle; in 21 cases (reported in 13 
households), parts of motor vehicles or 
their contents were stolen or attempts were 
made to do so; in another 8 incidents, 
automobiles themselves were involved. In 
seven situations, thefts were directed 
against bicycles. There were 12 instances 
where various forms of were 

but nothing was taken' The re-
maining 22 cases involved a great variety 

of that were either Or at-
tempts were made-to do In of the l2 
incidents where contact occurred between 
victim and offender, the latter was a 
stranger. Two of the other incidents in- 
volved the spouse of the same victim. This 
contrasts with the preponderance of 'On-
stranger relationships when multiple vic- 
timizations were more narrowly defined. 

In 18 of the 25 households, there were 
no incidents reported by other household 

members. (In the one household with two 
multiple victimizations, all seven incidents 
were reported by the same respondent.) 
There was one additional incident in six 
households and one household reported two 
other victimizations. 

Conclusions 

What conclusions can be drawn from this 
initial attempt to look at series crimes and 
at multiple victimizations which were 
reported separately? The examination of the 
individual questionnaires suggests that 
some incidents were classified as series as 
a convenience by the interviewer. Raising 
the minimum number acceptable to five, 
for example, would have eliminated slight- 
ly over half the cases in this sample. 
Whether it would have that much effect in 
actual practice is problematical, but it 
seems likely that the numbers would be 
reduced by at least one-third. Asking for 
the specific number of incidents in a series 
and the month of occurrence apparently 
would be productive of answers in a num- 
ber of cases and this could be incorporated 
into the questionnaire at any time. The ef- 
fort required by the respondent to provide 
these answers might enable him to go 
further toward separating the details of 
each incident sufficiently so that individual 
incident reports could be filled. It is diffi- 
cult to say definitively that there is a 
tendency for respondents to report series 
incidents more readily for events which are 
more distant from the date of interview 
as speculated by the National Academy of 
S ~ i e n c e s . ~In fact, the present data suggest 
the opposite-as more series events were 
reported in the summer only as compared 
with spring-but this may be affected by 
seasonal factors. 

The evidence from this sample indicates 
that series incidents can be classified into 
categories that reflect the nature of the 
events, i.e., assaults in the line of duty, 
thefts on the job, etc. More cases might 
suggest different classifications, especially 
for household crimes. What this sample 
cannot do is indicate whether these inci- 
dents would be classified into the same 
type of crime as the degree of specificity 
increases-that is, are assaults in the line 
of duty all attempted assaults without a 
weapon or do some involve physical inju-

?Surveying Crime, Panel for the Evaluat~on of Crime 
Surveys, National Academy of Sciences, Washington. 
D.C., 1976, p. 78. 

ry'l Would additional probing reveal that an 
attempted robbery with a weapon was in- 
volved? Because details are collected only 
for the most recent event, we cannot be 
sure that if all the, evidence were in that 
each specific episode would be classified 
the same way. A study of this sample of 
series questionnaires leaves one with the 
impression that there is a variety of experi- 
ence that is being lost in the present series 
designation. Whether further probing could 
get at this potential difference is not cer- 
tain. What is certain is that multiple 
victimizations where individual episodes 
can be recalled by the victim are classified 
in the greatest detail possible. If series 
crimes cannot be broken down this way, 
there will be problems in combining these 
crimes with the regular data. Beyond this 
is the question of whether all series crimes 
should be added in to achieve a total 
count. Should crimes that stem directly 
from the nature of one's job be treated like 
other crimes that fall into the same catego- 
ry? For example, if a policeman reports 
that he is the victim of verbal assault every 
day he is on duty, should this be added 
into the total of all attempted assaults with- 
out a weapon? No further research is 
needed to demonstrate that cases similar to 
this have occurred and will continue to 
occur. 

Multiple victimizations, whether defined as 
consisting of tlie same kinds of crime or 
as combinations of different crimes, were 
generally composed of fewer incidents 
than series crimes and thus were easier to 
recall separately. Even when multiple 
victimizations were classified as the same 
type of crime, there was more likelihood of 
variety among the incidents as, for exam- 
ple, in the kinds of articles stolen in 
noncontact crimes. However, the distribu- 
tion by season did not differ significantly 
from that reported for series incidents. 

The next stage in the investigation of series 
incidents will be an examination of a 
larger sample of questionnaires for a differ- 
ent period of the year to gain further in- 
sights into the nature of these crimes. 
Eventually, a supplemental set of questions 
will be developed and field tested in order 
to obtain sufficient information about 
series crimes so that substantially more of 
them can be incorporated with the regular 
crime data. 
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Patterns of personal series incidents in the National Crime Survey* 
by RICHARDW. DODGEand HAROLDR .  LENTZNER 

One of the major unresolved problems of 
the NCS is how to treat crime incidents 
that occur in a series. These are events 
which happen with such frequency that re- 
spondents are unable, even with interview- 
er probing, to provide details for each 
incident separately. This is not a new 
problem, but has been recognized since the 
beginning of victimization surveying. The 
National Academy of Sciences study of 
the NCS recommended both that existing 
data be examined for clues as to how series 
crimes might be combined with data for 
regular (or nonseries) crimes, and also that 
new ways be explored for understanding 
changes in the reporting of series over 
time.' Extensive work on this latter point 
has already been undertaken by Albert 
Reiss and his colleagues at Yale.2 By join- 
ing records from different reporting peri- 
ods, they were able to construct a longitu- 
dinal file which enabled them to examine 
the pattern of crime incidents at sample 
addresses over time-for the seven periods 
over a span of 3 years when addresses 
are eligible for a crime survey interview. It 
should be emphasized that this was a lon- 
gitudinal file of what happened at specific 
addresses, not a history of what transpired 
for particular households. In the NCS, 
households that move are not followed; in- 
stead, interviews are obtained from the 
new occupants at the sample address. 
Examination of series incidents from a lon- 
gitudinal perspective has the potential for 
illuminating the nature of series incidents 
by providing data on their persistence over 
time and their relationships to other victim- 
izations in the same or different reference 
periods, particularly to other multiple 
victimizations that are reported separately. 
Reiss and his associates discovered, among 
other things, that series incidents are of 
comparatively short duration-that is to 
say, there is relatively little reporting of se- 
ries incidents in subsequent interviews; 
that roughly three-fourths of ,persons or 
households reporting series incidents in a 

* Excerpted with editorial modification from a paper 
prepared for the annual meetings of the American 
Statistical Association, San Diego, California, 1978. 

'Surveying Crime, Bettye K .  E. Penick, Editor, Panel 
for the Evaluation of Crime Surveys, Committee on 
National Statistics, National Academy of Sciences 
(Washington, D. C.,  1976), p. 88ff. 
2For example, Albert J. Reiss, Jr., Victim Reporting of 
Series and Nonseries Incidents Over Time, Analytical 
Studies in Victimization by Crime, Data Report #6 
(Yale University, June 1977) (unpublished). 

given interview report no victimization at 
all during the next interview; that multiple 
reporting of series events is less common 
than for regular crimes that are reported 
separately; and that the proportion of mov- 
ers is greater among victims of series 
incidents than for other victims. 

Perhaps the most interesting question raised 
by these findings is the largely one-time 
nature of series incidents. On the surface it 
seems puzzling that a person or household 
that suffered a minimum of three incidents 
in one 6-month period would report no 
victimizations at all in the next interview. 

In an effort to investigate these discontinui- 
ties, the basic survey documents were ex- 
amined for a sample of addresses that 
were in the NCS for the normal stay of 
seven periods3 These documents are the 
control cards for each household that lived 
at an address during the 3 years it was 
in the NCS sample and the questionnaires 
containing reports for crimes classified 
by the interviewer as series incidents. The 
control cards provide a roster of the house- 
hold members throughout the period, as 
well as a brief description of each incident 
that was reported to the interviewers. The 
questionnaires contain a narrative summary 
of the incident, which often provides am- 
plification of the events contained in the 
survey record. This is especially true of se- 
ries incidents because the questionnaire 
gathers details for only the most recent in- 
cident in the series, once the number of 
events in the entire series of incidents and 
the season or seasons when they occurred 
have been obtained. Many interviewers use 
the summary as it was intended, to charac- 
terize the entire series of incidents, noting 
special features of these phenomena that 
are not captured on the computer record at 
present. 

The sample upon which this report is based 
was selected from six panel-rotations, 
those entering the NCS sample in the 
months of January, February, March, July, 
August, and September 1974. Any house- 
hold residing at a sample address that 
experienced a series incident at any one of 
the times that the address was eligible for 
an interview was selected for this study. 
The entire computer record for all house- 
holds living at the address was extracted, 

'Exceptions occur when addresses in new construction 
segments are added to the sample, units are added 
or eliminated through conversion of existing units, units 
are demolished, etc. 

as well as the household control cards for 
each address and all questionnaires con- 
taining series incidents. Because question- 
naire booklets for all incidents reported 
by household members during a given in- 
terview period are kept together, numerous 
regular (or nonseries) incident question- 
naires were also included. A total of 664 
addresses were identified as reporting 812 
series incidents of all types.4 
This exploratory report concentrates on the 
incidents involving the violent personal 
crimes of rape, robbery, and assault. There 
were 205 of these incidents-3 cases of 
rape, 20 robberies, and 182 assault^.^ 

The additional data on the control cards 
and questionnaires enabled us to classify 
these 205 incidents into categories that 
were more indicative of the kinds of events 
involved. Four groups were identified- 
one where the series of incidents apparent- 
ly was directly related to the nature of 
the job the victim held (i.e., police officer, 
bus driver, etc.). The second group consti- 
tuted cases of domestic violence, including 
both intrafamilial altercations and those 
between persons who were well acquainted 
but not related to one another, such as 
friends and neighbors. There was also a 
distinct category of violence between chil- 
dren, usually occurring in school, on the 
school grounds or going to and from 
scho01.~ Finally, there was a miscellaneous 
category which consisted of incidents in- 
volving adults which could not be assigned 
to either the job or domestic violence 
categories. These usually involved persons 
who were not well acquainted with one 
another, although there were six situations 
which occurred on the job but did not 
relate to the nature of the job. 

A comparison of the overall relationships 
among these four groups of personal series 
crimes will be presented in a series of 

4There were an estimated 19,034 nonseries incidents 
reported by these same households out of a total of 
about 70,000 interviewed households. 
5 T ~ ohundred and eleven violent series incidents were 
identified, but six cases were eliminated because either 
the questionnaire andlor the control card was not 
located or the data were insufficient to classify the inci- 
dent. We use the term personal series as equivalent 
to the total of these three violent crimes. 
6Unfortunately, the present questionnaire does not 
identify incidents taking place on school grounds or 
between school and home, although this information is 
often supplied in the interviewer summaries. 
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seven table^.^ Following this, each group 
will be separately analyzed in an attempt to 
identify the specific problems that each 

8. Personal series incidents: Percent distribution of incidents, 
by type of crime and classification of incident 

presents. The paper will conclude with 
some suggestions for future lines of inquiry 
into the nature of series crimes and will 

Type of crlme Total 
Job 

related 
Domest~c 
v~olence Ch~idren 

M~scel-
laneous 

raise some questions about their possible 
incorporation into the regular body of 
crime data. Rape 

100% 

1 

(205) 

(3) 

100% (77) 

0 

100% (49) 

4 

100% (42) 

0 

100% (37) 

3 

Table 8 distributes the four groups by ma- 
Robbery 

W ~ t hrnjury 
10 
4 

(20) 
(8) 

0 
0 

6 
6 

24 
5 

19 
8 

jor type of violent crime. Assault is clearly W~thou t  ~n ju ry  6 (12) 0 0 19 11 

the dominant type of crime, comprising$ Assault 89 (182) 100 90 76 78 
100 percent of the job-related crimes. In 
addition, simple assault is considerably 

Aggravated 
S~mple  

19 
70 

(39) 
(143) 

19 
81 

22 
67 

10 
67 

24 
54 

more frequent than aggravated assault; but 
there is little difference in overall terms 

Note Percents may not add to deta~l shown because of round~ng Numbers In parentheses refer to number of 
cases an a cell. 

between the two categories of robbery. 
Nearly one-half of the series incidents con- 
sisted of three or four events. There ap- 
pears to be considerable variation among 
the four kinds of series incidents in this re- 

9. Personal series incidents: Percent distribution of the number 
of incidents per series, by classification sf incident 

gard, but the differences are not statistical- Number of incidents Job Domestic Miscel-
ly significant (table 9). Table 10.demon- per series Total related violence Children laneous 
strates what Reiss and his associates have 
previously shown; namely, that,series 100% (205) 100% (77) 100% (49) 100% (42) 100% (37) 

crimes tend to be nonrepetitive. This is 3-4 43 (88) 26 51 43 68 
generally true irrespective of the nature of 
the event. About three-quarters of the 
respondents victimized by violent series 

5-10 
11 or more 
Don't know 

29 
22 
6 

(60) 
(45) 
(12) 

38 
30 
6 

22 
27 
0 

31 
14 
12 

19 
8 
5 

crimes reported no other series crime (vio- 
lent or theft) during their stay in the NCS 

Note: Numbers In parentheses refer to number of cases in a cell. 

sample, another 21 percent reported two 
sets of series crimes, with a miniscule 
number reporting three or more. For vio- 
lent series crimes alone, only 13 percent of 

10. Victims of personal series incidents: Percent distribution 
of the number of series per victim, by classification of victim* 

the respondents reported any other violent Number of serles Job Domest~c Mlscel-
series crime in a subsequent interview. per vlctlm Total related vlolence Chlldren laneous 

Table 11 shows that personal series crimes 
tend to be reported near the beginning of 100% (169) 100%(52)" 100%(46) 100%(37) 100%(34) 

the household's stay in the NCS sample, One 76 (128) 60 91 78 76 
i.e., 69 percent in either the first or second 
reporting periods-as contrasted with 4 

Two 
Three 

21 
2 

(35) 
(3) 

33 
2 

4 
4 

22 
0 

24 
0 

percent in the seventh interview. As Table 
12 suggests, the distribution of the number 
of times a particular household remains 

Four 
Five 
SIX or more 

1 
0 
1 

(2) 
(0) 
(1) 

4 0 
0 
0 

0 
0 
0 

0 
0 
0 

in the sample is more even. Although the 
differences in the percentages for time in 
sample do not exceed sampling variability, 
they do imply a contrast with the number 

Note: Percents may not add to 100 because of 
rounding Numbers In parentheses refer to number 
of cases ~n a cell 

'Includes 16 series involv~ng theft reported by 14 
victims. 
"Includes one vlctlm who also reported a domestlc 
v~olence serles. 

of the interview in which the series crimes 
are reported-a 
Reiss. 

finding also noted by The NCS employs the principle known as 
bounding to control the tendency of re- 

other situations, however, in which a 
household or respondent can be in an un- 

spondents to bring forward into the refer- bounded status during the second through 

-
7Due to the small sample size, many of the differences 
shown in these tables do not exceed the 90-percent 
confidence level which is the minimum customarily 
employed in Census Bureau standard error tests. State- 

ence period events that occurred earlier. 
Operationally, this means that the first in- 
terview at a sample address in the incoming 
rotation group is a bounding interview, 

the seventh time an address is in the 
sample. The most common of these is 
where a household moves into a sample 
location during one of these subsequent in- 

ments which are based on comparisons that fall below 
this level are so indicated. 

used to establish a frame of reference, but 
the data collected are not incorporated into 

terview periods. Other examples include 
units which were not interviewed in the 

the estimates of victimization. There are previous reporting period, new construction 
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11. Personal series incidents: Percent distribution of the number 
of the interview in which the incident was reported, 
by classification of incident 

Interview 
in which series Job Domestic Miscel-
incident reported Total related violence Children laneous 

100% (205) 100% (77) 100% (49) 100% (42) 100% (37) 

First 53 (108) 48 59 38 70 
Second 16 (33) 19 16 17 8 
Third 8 (16) 8 4 12 8 
Fourth 7 (14) 8 12 3 

Fifth 6 (13) 8 4 10 3 
Sixth 

(I3) 
4 2 5 

Seventh 4 (8) 4 10 3 

Note: Percents may not add to 100 because of rounding. Numbers in parentheses refer to number of cases in 
a cell. 

12. Victims of personal series incidents: Percent distribution 
of the number of times the victim's household was in sample, 
by classification of victim 

Number of tlmes 
vlctlm's household Job Domestlc Mlscel-
was ~nsample Total related v~olence Chlldren laneous 

100% (169) 100%(52)' 100%(46) 100%(37) 100%(34) 

One 21 (36) 15 24 16 32 
Two 11 (18) 8 17 11 6 
Three 11 (18) 15 15 3 6 
Four 9 (15) 13 9 5 6 

Flve 3 (5) 2 0 8 3 
Six 5 (9) 4 5 6 
Seven 40 (68) 40 30 51 41 

Note Percents may not add to 100 because of 'Includes one vlcttm who also reported a domest~c 
round~ngNumbers In parentheses refer to number vlolence serles 
of cases In a cell 

#unitswhich are periodically added to the 
sample, or extra units discovered by inter-
viewers when, for example, a single 
family home is converted into apartments. 
In addition, individual persons can be 

I 

I 

pling error might account for apparent 
differences in table 13, the data suggest 
that unbounded incidents reported subse-
quent to the initial interview are an impor-
tant component of personal series crimes. 

13. Personal series incidents: Percent distribution of the bounding 
status of the incident by classification of incident 

Bounding status Job Domestic Miscel-
of the incident Total related vlolence Chlldren laneous 

100% (205) 100% (77) 100% (49) 100% (42) 100% (37) 

Bounded 44 (91) 48 35 62 30 

Unbounded 56 (114) 52 65 38 70 
Incoming rotation 

group 24 (49) 17 27 29 30 
All other 32 (65) 35 39 10 41 

Note: Percents may not add to detall shown because of rounding. 

Table 14 depicts the patterns of other crime 
incidents for each respondent who experi-
enced one or more personal series inci-
dents. Approximately one-third of the total 
reported no other incidents during the 
period their household was in the NCS. For 
about one-half of the cases there were ei-
ther nonseries thefts only reported or a 
combination of nonseries thefts and crimes 
of violence. Only 14 of 169 respondents 
reported nonviolent series crimes. 

Series incidents relating 
to the victim's job 

Each of the special categories of personal 
series incidents has characteristics that set 
it off from the other groups, which sug-
gests that different ways may have to be 
developed to probe more fully into the 
surrounding circumstances. The 52 victims 
of job-related series incidents can be 
classified according to the following cate-
gories: 

Law enforcement: police officers, 
narcotics agents, security guards, etc. (23) 

Institutional: social workers, nurses, 
parole officers, teacher's aids, etc. (9) 

Recreation: bartenders, managers of 
fast food restaurants, etc. (7) 

Transportation: bus drivers, railroad 
employees (6) 

Union organizers (2) 
Miscellaneous (5) 

The great majority of the offenders in these 
incidents were strangers to their victims. 
This was true in 52 of the 77 incidents that 
were classified as job-related. Even though 
the relationship between victim and offend-
er is based on the most recent incident, 
there is no reason to believe that this pre-
ponderance of stranger offenders would 
vary if each incident could be described 
separately. Exceptions to this relationship 
were more frequently found in institutional 
settings where social workers or parole 
officers might be at least casually acquaint-
ed with the offender. Although the evi-

added to households or be unavailable for dence is fragmentary, there is a suggestion 
interview at a given period. Table 13 that the offender in these types of series 
indicates that there are a substantial number 
of unbounded interviews with the victims 
of violent personal crimes. Although Sam-
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14. Victims of personal series incidents: Percent distribution of 
other crimes occurring to victims by classification of victim' 

Other crimes occurring 
to victims of personal Job Domestic Miscel-
series incidents Total related violence Children laneous 

100% (169) 100%(52)" 100%(46) 100%(37) 100%(34) 

No other 
incidents 31 (52) 31 35 32 24 

Nonviolent series 
only 3 (5) 2 2 5 3 

Nonseries 61 (103) 63 59 59 62 
Violent only 11 (19) 10 7 16 15 
Theft only 30 (51) 29 37 24 29 
Combination 20 (33) 25 15 19 18 

Nonviolent series 
and nonseries 5 (9) 4 4 3 12 

Note: Percents may not add to 100 because of other household members. 
rounding. Numbers in parentheses refer lo number "Includes one vlctim who also reported a domest~c 
of cases in a cell. v~olence series. 
'Does not include any household crimes reported by 

incidents is more likely to be the same per- might expect more than an average of ap- 
son than in the more anonymous relation- proximately two series incidents per re- 
ships involving police officers or bus spondent (44 incidents experienced by 23 
drivers. res~ondents). There were cases where such 

respondents'reported either series or non- The job-related personal series victimiza- series offenses during each reporting peri- 
tions had the greatest number of multiple od. The most notable example was a police 
series of the four groups under considera- officer in a small northeastern city who 
tion-77 incidents for 52 respondent^.^ reported 6 series crimes and 10 related A substantial number of nonseries or regu- nonseries crimes during his 7 times in sam- 
lar incidents were also experienced by 
these 52 individuals, but these incidents 

ple. Other police officers reported offenses 

were not evenly distributed. Seventeen per- each time in sample, but their stay was 

sons reported no single incidents in addi- 
limited to two or three periods. However, 

tion to the personal series, although there there were only two cases in which police 

was one instance of a series theft. Twenty 
officers reported three separate events of 

respondents suffered a total of 50 incidents assault during a specific reference period- 
the equivalent of the minimum reporting 

of violent crime, and all but a handful of number for a series of crimes. In contrast, these were job-related. There were also there were police officers who reported 
70 reports of thefts experienced by 29 per- series or related nonseries incidents on only sons. A substantial amount of overlap a few of the total number of interviews in 
occurred in these 2 categories with 14 per- which they participated. For example, in 
sons being victimized at least once by one of the largest cities of the country, 
both theft and violence, including one indi- a police officer reported no incidents in two vidual who also reported 2 series thefts. of the four times the household was in 
The concentration of nonseries victimiza- the sample. Overall, the 23 law enforce- 
tions is illustrated by the fact that 6 persons ment respondents were interviewed a total 
accounted for 32 of the 50 violent crimes, of 94 times and reported no violent crimes and 7 persons reported themselves as on 44 of these occasions. 
victims in 37 of the 70 thefts. 

Nearly half of the victims occupied jobs in Throughout this report it should be kept in 
the law enforcement area, and here one mind that there may be other law enforce- 

-. ment officials who as NCS res~ondents .. . 

did not report a single series &me. While 
SThere were also four theft series victimizations repon- it is conceivable that police officers in ed by three of these respondents. 

small communities may experience sub- 

stantially fewer victimizations than their 
big city counterparts, or none at all, this 
examination of microrecords suggests that 
the apparent underreporting among law 
enforcement res~ondents mav extend be- 
yond those who reported a series incident 
at some time during their stay in the 
sample. 

Another case in point involved an employ- 
ee of a private bus company who was in 
the sample six times. For four of these 
times his occupation was listed as bus driv- 
er. He reported no personal incidents 
related to his job until the last time he was 
interviewed when he was credited with 
one series incident and five related nonser- 
ies assaults. (With four additional incidents 
of larceny in the same reference period, 
it is perhaps understandable that he was not 
interviewed on the final occasion of the 
household's inclusion in the NCS.) What 
accounts for this explosion of crime report- 
ing? Were his routes changed so that he 
was given a less desirable area? In this 
particular interview, he was described as a 
school bus driver; perhaps he drove charter 
buses previously. Or should this be as- 
cribed to interviewer variance because the 
interviewer who conducted this particular 
interview had not been assigned to that 
household previously? These are necessari- 
ly conjectures which serve to underline 
the fact that we need to know considerably 
more than we do at present about the cir- 
cumstances surrounding a report of a series 
of incidents. 

A final note about the law enforcement 
component of this special sample. Reiss 
noted a higher proportion of police at the 
scene of the incident for series crimes 
known to the police than for nonseries 
crime^.^ Our data suggest a possible expla- 
nation for this difference. In the first 
place, a greater proportion of series than of 
nonseries crimes are crimes of violence. 
Nearly one-fourth (44 out of 205) of the 
personal series incidents in our sample 
were reported by police officers or others 
in law enforcement occupations. We as- 
sume, without having the specific evidence 
in hand, that police officers make up a 
substantially smaller proportion of victims 
of nonseries crimes. In 24 of these 44 
cases, "police on scene" was given in re- 
sponse to the question of who reported the 
incident to the police. Thus the dispropor- 

9Reiss, op. cit., p. 38. 
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tionate number of series victims who are 
police personnel or are in related occupa- 
tions may account for the difference in this 
item. l o  

Obtaining a more accurate understanding of 
the extent of victimization of persons 
whose jobs make them more likely to ex- 
perience multiple victimizations does not 
solve the problem of how to present such 
data. If a police officer or a bus driver 
is subjected to situations that meet the clas- 
sification criteria for NCS crimes, but 
with such frequency that separate incident 
reports cannot be filled, how are these 
crimes to be treated in relation to the ma- 
jority of crimes where separate reports 
are obtained? No matter how much we per- 
fect the instrument to measure crime vic- 

.timization, we will be left with a residue, 
perhaps smaller than at present, of inci- 
dents that cannot easily be amalgamated 
with nonseries crimes. 

Series incidents involving 
domestic violence 
Domestic series incidents are differentiated 
from other personal incidents primarily 
by the closeness of the relationship be- 
tween victim and offender. As shown in 
table 15, a great majority of offenders in 
this sample were actually related to their 
victims, while most of the remaining 
offenders had developed firm social rela- 
tionships as neighbors or good friends. 
Roughly half of all domestic series inci- 
dents and about four of every five violent 
series incidents occurring between relatives 
involved spouses or ex-spouses. In all of 
these cases the offending partner was the 
husband or ex-husband and the victim was 
the wife or ex-wife. While it was often 
difficult, if not impossible, to determine 
exact marital status at time of incident, it 
was frequently apparent by time of inter- 
view that the marriage had ended or was in 
the process of ending. At the time 17 of 
the 27 spouse-abuse incidents were report- 
ed to  NCS interviewers, the victims were 

' m e  "true" percent of "police on scene" is perhaps 
even higher. In our sample there were nine cases 
where a household member reported the incident to the 
police, which could have meant the victim in some 
cases. Also, six respondents interpreted the question 
whether the incident was reported to the police 
differently, although their responses were equivalent to 
"police on scene." They said, in effect, that the 
incident was not reported to the police, because it didn't 
have to be since they were the police. 
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15. Victim-offender relationships- 
Domestic series incidents 

Number of domestic 
Type of relationship ser ies  incidents 

Relatives 35 
S p o u s e  or e x s p o u s e  27 
Other 8 

Nonrelatives 14 
Neighbors 5 
Boyfriend, date,  e tc .  5 
Others 4 

separated or divorced and living apart from 
their husbands. 

Regarding offender continuity in domestic 
series incidents, it should be obvious, 
given such a large proportion of spouse- 
abuse cases, that the majority of incidents 
were committed by the same offender. 
There were, however, some exceptions; in 
several crimes where the offenders were 
identified as neighbors, there was evidence 
that different persons committed the indi~ 
vidual acts. Hence, it may be concluded 
from this small sample that for most but 
not all domestic incidents, data on offender 
characteristics could easily be obtained for 
each victimization in the series. 

One notable feature of this group of series 
incidents is the rarity of multiple series 
victimization, either within a particular in- 
terview or across interview periods. Only 
two victims reported more than one domes- 
tic series; one respondent charged her ex- 
husband with two series incidents during 
the same 6-month period, while another re- 
ported being assaulted by her spouse in 
two consecutive periods. 

Why were there so few multiple series 
incidents reported in the sample? Research 
in the field has shown that in certain do- 
mestic situations violence is a regularly oc- 
curring phenomenon. One possible expla- 
nation is that additional attacks occurred 
but were recorded as discrete events. The 
record shows that in a number of situations 
this was the case. In most of these house- 
holds there was one additional related 
incident, often reported during the same or 
the following interview. In other house- 
holds, however,a number of related crimes 
were reported. To illustrate, one respon- 
dent accused her husband of committing 
five crimes over a 6-month period; a series 
of burglaries, a larceny, and an armed 
robbery in addition to two violent series 

incidents! In another case involving attacks 
by neighbors, the series victim, his wife, 
and a child all reported separate but related 
assaults during the same interview. One 
victim of domestic series abuse reported a 
multiple nonseries victimization (three 
assaults committed by the same offender) 
in the next interview period. 

These situations were the exception and not 
the rule. Victims of series domestic vio- 
lence, spouses and others, usually experi- 
enced no other related incidents during 
their time in sample. As for their overall 
experience with nonseries incidents, 17 
victims of domestic violence experienced 
no additional crime, whereas the remain- 
ing 30 were involved in 18violent inci- 
dents and 51 thefts. Roughly one-third of 
the victims in the latter group reported 
at least one violent crime and one theft. 

Another possible explanation, particularly 
relevant to intrafamilial violence, is that 
while there may be recurring acts of viol- 
ence, they go unreported because they 
take place before or after the household is 
in sample. The likelihood of this transpir- 
ing is enhanced by the fact that, as previ- 
ously mentioned, many households are not 
in sample the full 3 years. In fact, over 
half of those households reporting intra- 
familial series violence were in the sample 
fewer than 4 times, and 13 households 
left immediately after the period in which 
the series incident was reported. 

It should be pointed out, however, that 
longevity in the sample did not guarantee a 
more complete victimization history. There 
were a number of cases involving victims 
in households in the sample six or >even 
times who reported only one or two series 
or related nonseries crimes. 

The case history of one of these victims is 
particularly revealing and suggests another 
possible explanation for the seemingly 
isolated nature of domestic series victimi- 
zation. Only after the respondent had been 
interviewed five times did she report a 
series of violent beatings by her husband 
and acknowledge that the attacks had taken 
place on a regular basis for many years. 
Thus, through 2 years of interviewing the 
respondent had failed to report a steady 
stream of violent attacks committed by her 
spouse. It is entirely possible that many 
more incidents of domestic violence, series 
and nonseries, go unreported because of 
fear of reprisal, embarrassment, lack of in- 



terviewer-respondent rapport, or other 
reasons. 

Finally, the uncommonness of multiple 
series victimization might, in part, result 
from the fact that many of those who pub- 
licly acknowledge the existence of domes- 
tic discord appear to take steps to prevent 
any further occurrence. As noted earlier, a 
number of victims of spouse abuse were 
separated or divorced at the time of inter- 
view, and were reporting on conditions 
which existed before the breakup of the 
marriage. In addition, information obtained 
from the NCS control card and incident 
summaries also shows that victims of other 
types of domestic series violence may 
have prevented further abuse by moving to 
another location or obtaining assistance 
from law enforcement authorities. Alto- 
gether 10 victims of series abuse appeared 
to have acted in a positive manner to 
thwart any further attacks. 

Perhaps the greatest problem faced with 
regard to  further work in the area of do- 
mestic violence is the sensitivity of the 
subject matter. Many respondents, particu- 
larly those who continue to live un'der the 
threat of attack, are too embarrassed or 
frightened to talk about the problem in their 
own homes. Even reporting an attack to 
an NCS interviewer, in some cases, is an 
act of personal courage. Further probing, 
either a t  the time the incident is reported or 
in subsequent interviews, may very well 
alienate or even endanger some respon- 
dents. 

Series incidents between children 

Another group of readily identifiable vic- 
tims of personal series crimes are children. 
We have limited this group to those situa- 
tions where the offenders were also chil- 
dren, although in two instances invalving 
multiple offenders the oldest were above 20 
years of age. There were 37 individual vic- 
tims and 42 series incidents, with 5 per-
sons suffering 2 personal series victimiza- 
tions during their period in the sample. The 
great majority of incidents (30 out of 42) 
either took place inside school, on the 
school grounds, or on the way to and from 
school. The ages of the victims tended 
toward the lower end of the spectrum: 21 
were 12 or 13 years old and thus their 
incidents were obtained from proxies, 11 

- more were 14, and only 10 were 15 or old- 
er. The relationship between victims and 
offenders by age, sex, and race for each of 

16. Relationship between victims 
and offenders in personal series 
crimes, by selected characteris- 
tics 

Relationship Age Sex Race 

Victim-offender 
characteristic: 

Same 30 34 22 
Different 8 5 17 

Offender character- 
istic unknown 4 3 3 

the 42 incidents is shown in table 16. The 
age comparison is less precike than for 
the other two characteristics because re- 
spondents were asked to assign offenders 
to age categories. Thus, if the respondent's 
age was included within any part of the 
range of the offender's ages, the age was 
considered to be the "same." With these 
qualifications, children involved in series 
crimes tended to be of the same age and 
sex, although the relationship by race was 
more evenly divided. The offenders in 
series crimes between juveniles were about 
evenly divided between those who were 
described as strangers and those considered 
to be casual acquaintances. In only 5 of 
the 40 incidents where this relationship was 
reported did the respondent indicate that 
the offender was well known. 

Multiple personal series victimization for 
this group is a relatively rare phenomenon, 
and four of the five instances occurred in 
only one case-four cases of violent 
threats during the same period when the 
respondent suffered his only series victimi- 
zation. Interestingly, there were no reports 
of victimization for anyone in this house- 
hold during the remaining two periods the 
family lived at that address. Verified cases 
of series involving extortion of lunch 
money from school children were only re- 
ported twice. In one case the situation was 
resolved after police were notified; in the 
other, the household moved before the next 
interview. Both of these victims were 12 
years old; if the bulk of such activity 
occurs to younger children, then the survey 
cannot measure it at present. Another pos- 
sible reason for underreporting, if it does 
occur, is that 12- and 13-year-olds may be 
ashamed or afraid to tell their parents 
who, of course, are proxy respondents for 
children of these ages. 

There is very little evidence to explain the 
largely one-series phenomenon exhibited 
by these respondents. Aside from the lunch 
money problem that was resolved after po- 
lice were notified, one child was trans- 
ferred to a different school and another, af- 
ter enduring a series of threats, turned on 
his assailant and administered a beating 
which presumably curtailed that particular 
line of activity. In a number of cases, the 
household moved away so that the subse- 
quent history was not known; in many 
more cases it was known and very little, if 
anything, occurred. Part of the explanation 
might be that as a child grows older, the 
concept of what constitutes a reportable of- 
fense is redefined in his mind. As noted 
earlier, most of these victims were 14 or 
under. Older children may be better able to 
cope with potentially threatening situations 
and avoid them or, if the confrontations 
occur, do not consider themselves to have 
been the victims of violent crimes. 

One issue that has bothered many is that of 
the triviality of some of the reported 
crimes in the NCS. This is more than an 
issue affecting series crimes, of course, but 
a number of these, as reported in inter- 
viewer summaries, underline the desirabili- 
ty of examining more closely the concep- 
tual boundaries of crime. Does being 
pushed into a snowbank or being verbally 
threatened for dating a particular boy fall 
within these limits? The fact that only 10 
of the 42 series incidents were reported 
to the police (although many more were re- 
ported to school authorities) is worth not- 
ing in this context. 

Victims of personal series crimes also re- 
port nonseries crimes and series crimes 
involving theft. As was noted earlier for 
job-related victimizations, these additional 
crimes tend to be concentrated rather than 
evenly distributed. Of the 37 young victims 
of personal series crimes, 12 reported no 
other incidents at all, 2 were victims of a 
series of thefts and no other incidents, 14 
respondents were also victimized in 24 in- 
dividual incidents of violence, and 17 
persons reported a total of 38 separate 
thefts. Among those reporting nonseries 
incidents, there were eight persons who ex- 
perienced at least one of each general type 
of crime, including one victim who also 
experienced a series of thefts. As with the 
personal series crimes, many of the nonser- 
ies crimes were school-related- 12 violent 
crimes reported by 8 persons and 23 theft 
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crimes victimizing 14 youngsters. In addi- 
tion, the three series thefts took place in 
School settings. 

,Miscellaneous series incidents 

Of the series incidents making up the mis- 
cellaneous category, 15 were "street 
crimes," i.e., predatory robberies and as- 
saults committed by strangers; 6 involved 
coworkers; and 5 were assaults or attempt- 
ed assaults by acquaintances in a social 
setting, such as an encounter in a bar or on 
a playground. The 11 remaining incidents 
could not be categorized. 
Although these incidents were characterized 
by a variety of situational experiences, 
the victims tended to be alike. Specifically, 
27 of the 34 victims were males and 20 
were in their teens or twenties. Older vic- 
tims were relatively uncommon; only four 
persons age 50 or older reported a miscel- 
laneous series incident. 

The relationship between victim and of- 
fender was not characterized by the degree 
of intimacy evident in domestic series 
incidents but neither did it approach the 
anonymity of job-related offenses. In ap- 
proximately half of the crimes the offend- 
ers were either strangers or were known 
by sight only. And although the evidence 
is sketchy, there is little reason to believe 
that in most of these incidents the events in 
series were committed by the same individ- 
ual or individuals. Persons known to the 
victim committed 17 of these series crimes; 
quite often they were known through cas- 
ual social contacts or from work. In some 
cases the same individual was responsible 
for all attacks, whereas in others, for 
example a series of threatened assaults in- 
volving a supervisor and a number of his 
employees, different individuals were 
involved. 

As was true for domestic and juvenile viol- 
ence, examples of multiple-series incidents 
were quite rare. The 37 incidents were 
carried out against 34 victims, with 3 vic- 
tims each suffering 2 crimes. It should 
be noted that each of these victims reported 
both series as having occurred during the 
same 6-month period. Thus, there were no 
cases of multiple miscellaneous series oc- 
cumng in two or more reference periods, 
nor was there any series overlap, i.e., 
victims reporting other types of violent se- 
ries incidents along with a miscellaneous 

series either in the same or different 
periods. Five victims of miscellaneous se- 
ries reported one additional nonviolent 
series involving theft or attempted theft, 
but there was no evidence that the two 
types of series events were linked. Finally, 
one victim reported multiple nonseries 
victimizations-three attempted robber- 
ies-during the same reference period as 
the series incident. 

Understandably, it is even more difficult to 
attempt to explain the short-term nature 
of series victimizations for this diverse col- 
lection of crimes than for others. One 
might hypothesize that the 12 persons who 
were the victims of the 14 series involving 
predatory robbery or stranger assault took 
steps to reduce their vulnerability, but the 
NCS record does not provide such infor- 
mation. In one of the six series incidents 
involving coworkers, the respondent re- 
ported that the offender was fired for in- 
compatability; in three others the victim 
was no longer associated with the firm 
where the incident took place, but there 
was no evidence that this change was in 
any way related to the series incident. 
Household mobility made it impossible to 
track the subsequent history of a number of 
victims of miscellaneous series incidents. 
Victims of miscellaneous series incidents 
reported a total of 67 discrete nonseries 
crimes, 25 personal acts of violence (13 re- 
spondents) and 45 thefts (20 respondents). 
Eight persons experienced at least one of 
each major type, whereas nine others 
reported no individual incidents at all. 

Conclusion 

This exploratory examination of violent 
personal incidents occurring in a series, 
though revealing a wide diversity of situa- 
tions has, at the same time, suggested 
certain commonalities that may provide a 
basis for further scrutiny of such incidents. 
Three broad categories have been distin- 
guished-cases relating to the victim's job, 
cases involving young children, and those 
classified as domestic violence. Unfortu- 
nately, the residue consists of incidents that 
have much less in common. Nonetheless, 
we feel this exercise has provided insights, 
not available elsewhere, as to what addi- 
tional kinds of information need to be 
obtained in order to better understand the 
nature of series incidents. One consequence 
of developing and administering supple- 

mental inquiries for victims of series 
crimes may be that the number of incidents 
classified as series can be substantially 
reduced, possibly by as much as one-third. 
This will still leave the perplexing problem 
of the "true" series cases and how they 
should be presented in relation to the regu- 
lar crimes in the NCS. 

One of the most interesting aspects of the 
series issue is the general lack of repeti- 
tiveness of personal series crimes. This 
study has made some tentative suggestions 
(at least in a few cases) as to why this 
may be so, but definitive answers are still 
not possible. For job-related crimes, al- 
though they have more repeat series than 
any other type, intuition suggests that there 
is substantial xndercounting. Much of this 
lack of duplication may have a reasonable 
explanation, but, if so, more probing 
inquiries are needed to discover the rea- 
sons. 

Other problems with the series concept 
have been noted before, and these have 
been confirmed by this investigation. Inter- 
viewer variation, a problem in all surveys, 
appears to be evident in certain sequences 
when a change of interviewers brings forth 
a flood of crime reports where before 
there was apparent crime-free serenity or 
reveals the existence of domestic violence 
of long standing. It is also evident that 
some interviewers are not applying the se- 
ries concept properly. This is supported 
by the narrative summaries where a series 
of incidents is said to have included 
events both with and without weapons, for 
example, or where the interviewer reports 
the most memorable incident, rather than 
the most recent. Indeed, in some cases with 
law enforcement respondents, separate re- 
ports are filled for especially noteworthy 
incidents and the rest lumped together as 
one series incident. Perhaps, under present 
conditions, this is not a bad approach. The 
incidents involving children, especially, 
raise the issue of what constitutes a crime 
in the NCS. If the minimum age is ever 
lowered, this problem of triviality will be- 
come more compelling. Contributing to 
response error are such other matters as re- 
spondents who learn that denying incidents 
contributes to shorter interviews, and the 
sensitive nature of domestic incidents 
which are undoubtedly grossly underreport- 
ed but which may be improved upon with 
better questions and/or more thorough 
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interviewer training. These are not exclu- 
sively problems of series crimes, of course, 
but their impact is perhaps greater in this 
area. 

A slightly revised version of the NCS 
questionnaire is scheduled to be introduced 
in January 1979. There will be changes 
in the questions which ask about the num- 
ber of incidents and the seasons when they 
occurred. Interviewers will first ask for 
the number of incidents in the series and 
record the exact number of incidents or the 
respondent's best estimate. In well over 
half of the series questionnaires examined 
so far, the specific number appears either 
in the screening questions, on the control 
card, o r  in the interviewer summary or oth- 
er note space on the questionnaire. The 
second change will require that the number 
of incidents be allocated by the quarter 
of the year in which they occurred. The ef- 
fect of these modifications will be to 
facilitate the incorporation of series data, 
as presently collected, with the regular 
NCS crimes. 

In the long run, it seems that special ques- 
tionnaires need to be devised to probe 
more fully into each report of a series. This 
could be accomplished by providing inter- 
viewers with a special supplement which 
would be administered whenever a series 
incident is reported. At the experimental 
stage, it might be preferable to identify 
these cases in each of the 12 regional of- 
fices and have a supervisor or senior inter- 
viewer return to the household. In fact, 
it might be desirable to consider this or 
some similar arrangement as a permanent 
procedure, rather than leaving the entire 
determination of what constitutes a series 
crime as decentralized as it is at present. In 
the current sample, there are about 100 
series cases reported each month nation- 
wide, so that no single office would have 
more than 10 or 12. 

The design of such a questionnaire will not 
be easy because, as this investigation has 
implied, probing questions that are appro- 
priate for some respondents will be inap- 
propriate for others. Persons whose series 
incident is job-related need to be queried 
more about their job and the circumstances 
surrounding it, whether the particular tasks 

- they do have been altered, and whether 
the location or time of day has undergone 
change. These questions would obviously 
be irrelevant for young children where 

the main concerns are the relationship with 
their assailants, whether or not the offend- 
ers are always the same persons, and 
what, if anything, the victims do to avoid 
repetition of such events. Outside of 
changing jobs, the former category of se- 
ries victims has less ability to control these 
matters. Where domestic violence is in- 
volved, the characteristics of the offender 
can be collected once and be applicable 
to all incidents, but the sensitive nature of 
the situation and the steps respondents 
take to reduce risk, and when they take 
these steps, become especially important 
considerations. One desirable outcome of 
such an in-depth inquiry might be to reduce 
further the number of series reports by 
enabling respondents to sort out the details 
of each incident so that individual incident 
reports can be filled. Where series crimes 
are too numerous for that, the classification 
may be improved so that different types 
of crime are not commingled in one report. 

We would also consider it desirable to 
investigate more thoroughly the reasons for 
the lack of continuity of series incidents 
from one reference period to the next. This 
could be restricted to households in the 
sample for the last interview. Interviewers 
would be provided with information about 
any series incidents in the previous inter- 
view, but would only utilize it if a series 
incident was not reported on the return vis- 
it. Again, it might be preferable for the 
office to identify such cases from filled 
questionnaires and assign a supervisor to 
conduct a reconciliation interview which 
would seek to ascertain the reasons for the 
absence of a series report. Because a sig- 
nificant proportion of series households 
move before the next interview, it would 
be necessary to attempt a followup of a 
subsample of movers in any such experi- 
ment. 

This report has deliberately raised more 
questions about personal series incidents 
than provided answers. In the present state 
of knowledge of series crimes, this is en- 
tirely appropriate and, in fact, a necessary 
prelude to further research into this prob- 
lem. We have yet to examine the quantita- 
tively larger area of series thefts, although 
the documents for this investigation are 
now available. Once this is done, we be- 
lieve that the focus of activity should shift 
from a preoccupation with what has been 
collected in the past to the development 
and testing of a new collection instrument. 
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Summary of series and nonseries incident reporting, 1972-75* 
by ALBERTJ. REISS,JR. 

Some of the main features of series and 
nonseries incident reporting in the NCS 
from 1972 to 1975 are explored with the 
object of determining technical problems in 
survey reporting of victimization by crime. 
Comparisons also are made between series 
and nonseries victimizations for offense 
and personal and social characteristics of 
victimization. The major findings of this 
report are summarized below. 

1. There has been a decline in the an-
nual series incident reporting from 1972 to 
1975. For the first full year of the survey, 
series reporting rates were higher than 
they have been in any month since that 
time. It appears that the series reporting 
rate may stabilize somewhat below 3 per-
cent of all reported incidents if current 
NCS procedures continue to be followed. 

2. Several survey design factors appear 
to determine victim reporting rates. 

The interviewer procedures followed 
may affect series reporting rates. The sharp 
decline in the percentage of incidents that 
are series since the first year of the survey 
is consistent with Census Bureau reports 
that interview practices were altered during 
the first year to reduce series reporting 
rates. However, these practices may not 
account for the smaller decline during the 
second year or lead to a compensating 
increase in multiple nonseries incident re-
porting. 

Personal interviews produce higher 
rates of series and nonseries victimization 
per 1,000 interviews than do telephone 
interviews. 

There are substantial effects of both 
interview and bounding status on incident 
reporting rates. 

For every interview period, the nonseries 
and series incident rates per 1,000 inter-
views are greater for personal than tele-
phone bounded and unbounded interviews, 
demonstrating a clear effect of type of 
interview independent of the bounding ef-
fect. The highest reporting rates for both 
series and nonseries incidents occur in un-
bounded personal interviews. Unbounded 

*Excerpted fmm Albert J. Reiss, Jr., "Summary for 
Victim Reporting of Series and Nonseries Incidents 
Over Time." Technical Report #3 (April 1977) and 
Data Report #6 (June 1977), produced under Analytical 
Studies in Victimization by Crime (LEAA Grants No. 
75-55-99-6013 and 77-55-99-6012). 

telephone interviews produce the next 
highest reporting rates followed by that for 
bounded personal interviews with bounded 
telephone interviews having the lowest 
rates. These differences hold for all inter-
view reporting periods. 

3. Although series victimizations are , 

reported for all major types of crime, both 
actual and attempted, they are dispropor-
tionally concentrated and underrepresented 
in some personal and household crimes 
when compared with nonseries victimiza-
tions. 

Among robbery victimizations, rob-
beries and attempts to rob without a weap-
on comprise a substantially larger propor-
tion of the series than of the nonseries 
incidents. 

Assaults are proportionally more of 
the series than of the nonseries victimiza-
tions. However, the difference occurs for 
only selected types of assaults: serious 
assault with a weapon but without theft, 
minor assaults, all attempted assaults. 

Purse snatching and pocket picking 
occur proportionally less often among se-
ries than nonseries incidents. 

Theft and attempted theft of motor or 
other vehicles is infrequently reported as 
series in comparison with the distribution 
for nonseries incidents. 

In the aggregate, attempted crimes are 
more likely to be reported as series inci-
dents than are actual crimes. This is true 
for all types of crime other than purse 
snatching, larceny, and burglary among the 
major crimes. 

In the aggregate, crimes without theft 
are twice as likely to be reported as a se-
ries as are crimes with theft. 

The highest series reporting rate oc-
curs for attempted crimes without theft, 
where 1 in 10 incidents are reported as se-
ries incidents. 

The theft status of a crime is more 
important in series victimization reporting 
than is its success in completion. Crimes 
without theft, whether actual or attempted, 
are more likely to be reported as series 
victimizations than crimes with theft, 
whether actual or attempted. 

Overall, series reporting then is dispropor-
tionally concentrated in a few selected 
types of crime incidents that do not involve 

victimization by theft, particularly in the 
crime of attempted assault. 

4. The amount of series victimization 
reported also varies among the types of 
crime incidents. 

The percent of series incidents with 
11 or more reported victimizations is great-
er for crimes involving contact with per-
sons than for those without contact. 

Reports of attempted series crimes, 
except for assaults, involve on the average 
a smaller number of series incidents than 
do reports of actual series crimes. 

Series incidents without theft have a 
larger average number of reported incidents 
than do those with theft. 

Series incidents without theft are, on 
the average, larger both for the actual and 
attempted crimes than are actual and at-
tempted series incidents with theft. 

5. Adding estimates of the number of 
incidents involved in series victimization to 
those for nonseries victimization would 
increase the total number of victim inci-
dents by 18 percent. Series victimization 
generally makes a greater contribution to 
the victimization rate of crimes that involve 
contact with persons than those without 
contact. 

6 .  Errors in the reporting of the occur-
rence of events and their correct placement 
in time (commonly referred to as recall 
bias) are evident in both series and nonser-
ies reports of incidents for both interview 
periods and reference periods of the occur-
rence of events. There is a disproportionate 
number of both series and nonseries crime 
incidents within the reference month near-
est to that of interview, but the bias is 
roughly equal for series and nonseries inci-
dents. 

7. The report of victimization within 
any period of time in the NCS is a function 
of the length of time a person or a house-
hold has been in sample. 

Among persons reporting only a single 
series or nonseries victimization, their re-
porting is disproportionally concentrated 
within the first interview period. Series 
victimized persons are more likely than 
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nonseries victimized persons to dispropor-
tionally concentrate their reports of victimi-
zation in their first interview. The differ-
ence between series and nonseries reporting 
increases with number of interviews. 
Moreover, among nonseries victims, after 
the first interview, the reporting of nonser-
ies victimization tends to be equally con-
centrated in successive interview periods 
regardless of the number of interviews. 
This first interview effect is only partly at-
tributable to unbounding. 

Series victimized persons over time 
show a propensity to nonseries victimiza-
tion as well. Over time, persons who expe-
rience one or more series incidents will 
also experience a substantial number of 
nonseries incidents, though most will not 
be the same kind as those reported in the 
last series incident. There is, however, a 
class of persons who are exclusively series 
victimized over time; that class is 54 per-
cent of persons who ever report a series in-
cident and 46 percent of households. 

8. The reporting of series a$ compared 
with nonseries victimization varies some-
what with the personal and social charac-
teristics of the victim. 

More of the series than of the nonser-
ies victimizations are reported by whites, 
males, 12- to 15-year-olds, the never 
married, and persons with less than a high 
school education. 

For assault with theft and larceny with 
and without contact, a substantially greater 
proportion of the series than of the nonser-
ies victimizations are reported by 12- to 
15-year-olds regardless of race and sex. 

The rate of nonseries victimization per 
1,000 interviews is greatest for whites and 
blacks (but not other nonwhites) who are 
college educated. Among victims of as-
sault, college educated males have the 
highest rates of victimization reported per 
1,000 interviews and the rates are highest 
for all college educated reporting victimi-
zations by larceny without contact. Gener-
ally, high school graduates have the lowest 
rates of victimization per 1,000 interviews, 
with college educated the highest, and 
those with less than high school education 
intermediate rates, but the pattern is not 
altogether consistent among the types of 
crime against persons. Despite the incon-
sistencies, it is possible that the college 
educated generally are more responsive to 

the survey procedure, reporting more 
accurately their victim experiences. 

9. On first reporting any series victimi-
zation, one-fourth of all persons and 29 
percent of all households also report some 
other nonseries victimization. This repre-
sents a substantial multiple victimization 
among persons already reporting high mul-
tiple victimization as series victimization. 

10. Repeat victimization 6 months fol-
lowing the first report of victimization is 
relatively uncommon for series victimized 
persons and households and for multiple 
nonseries victims. 

Seventy-six percent of series victim-
ized persons and 73 percent of series 
victimized households reported no series or 
nonseries victimization 6 months later. 

Seventy-five percent of persons re-
porting three or more nonseries victimiza-
tions and 67 percent of households report-
ing three or more nonseries victimizations 
reported no series or nonseries victimiza-
tion 6 months later. 

11. Among repeat series victims, there 
is a high persistence of victimization by the 
same type of crime, either by series or 
nonseries incident reporting. 

When persons first report series vic-
timization and subsequently report nonser-
ies victimization by the same type of 
crime, there is a substantial reduction in 
the amount of nonseries victimization re-
ported for that type of crime. Only 6 
percent of persons first reporting series vic-
timization and subsequently reporting 
nonseries victimization for that type of 
crime report three or more separate crime 
incidents. 

It is relatively uncommon for persons 
who report a series victimization to subse-
quently report series victimization by 
some other type of crime. Repeat series 
victimization is thus largely limited to the 
same type of crime. 

Among repeat victims first reporting 
series victimization, about one in four 
persons report nonseries victimization by 
some other type of crime 6 months later. 

12. The vatterns of reveat series and 
nonseries vi^ctimizationf i r  households first 
reporting series household victimization 
are similar to those for persons. 

Among series victimized households 
reporting repeat victimization 6 months 
later, 65 percent report victimization by the 
same type of crime, either series or nonser-
ies. This is only somewhat below the 72 
percent reported for persons. 

There is some variation by type of 
crime. Series household larceny shows the 
greatest propensity to repeat victimization 
(73 percent) by the same type of crime, 
followed by series burglary (59 percent); 
series motor vehicle theft shows relatively 
little propensity to repeat vicimization by 
the same type of crime (20 percent). Series 
motor vehicle theft may be easier to pre-
vent than other crimes against households 
since it is a relatively uncommon event. 

When households first report series 
victimization and subsequently report non-
series victimization, there is a substantial 
reduction in the amount of nonseries 
victimization reported. Only 7 percent of 
households first reporting series victimiza-
tion report three or more separate incidents 
6 months later. 

Households originally reporting series 
household larceny are the most likely to 
report repeat victimization by nonseries in-
cidents (56 percent) for the same type of 
crime originally reported as a series inci-
dent. Thus victims of both personal and 
household larceny show the greatest ten-
dency to report repeat victimization by 
nonseries incidents for the same type of 
crime originally reported as a series inci-
dent. 

13. The substantial reduction in the 
amount of victimization following first re-
port of series victimization suggests that 
series respondents probably overestimate 
the number of incidents in a series, though 
such overestimation may be greater for 
reports of 5 or more incidents in a series 
than for estimates of 3 to 4 incidents. 

14. The propensity of persons and 
households to move is affected by both 
personal and household victimization. 
Where there is high multiple victimization 
of the household and its members within a 
6-montii period, a majority of households 
move. 
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A person's residential mobility often 
cannot be undertaken independent from 
that of the common household. Of the per-
sons first reporting victimization, 24 per-
cent moved during the 6 months following 
their first report of victimization. Among 
the persons moving, only 25 percent 
moved while their household stayed so that 
74 percent of all victimized persons moved 
as part of a household move. 

Of the households where one or more 
members reported victimization of the 
person, 86 percent were households where 
there was no household victimization; 12 
percent were households reporting two 
or more household victimizations; and 2 
percent were households reporting three or 
more. 

A substantial proportion of persons 
first reporting victimization come from 
households with a high victimization rate, 
since 12 percent, or one in nine, come 
from households with three or more per-
sonal and household victimizations in a 6-
month period. 

Among households where one or more 
members report personal victimization by 
crime, the higher the level of household 
victimization, the more likely a household 
is to move within the next 6 months. Only 
16 percent of the households where a 
member reports personal victimization and 
the household reports no victimization 
moved within the next 6 months, but 35 
percent of those reporting three or more 
victimizations move within the next 6 
months. 
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Chapter 2 

The maximum personal visit1 
maximum telephone 
interview experiment 

Introduction 
The present method of interviewing used 
by the National Crime Survey (NCS)-pri- 
mary use of personal visit interviewing 
with secondary use of telephone interview- 
ing-is a relatively expensive survey 
methodology. The cost advantage of tele- 
phone interviewing is generally recognized, 
but several questions concerning the quality 
of the information obtained by this method, 
especially where sensitive questions con- 
cerning victimization are involved, are still 
a matter of study. The Law Enforcement 
Assistance Administration, in an effort 
to find alternative methods to collect vic- 
timization information, commissioned the 
Bureau of the Census to explore the 
relative advantages of the telephone and 
personal visit interview methods to deter- 
mine whether the former might be applica- 
ble to victimization surveys. 

During June 1976 to July 1977, as part of 
the regular NCS field operation, the Bureau 
undertook a controlled experiment to deter- 
mine the relative effects of maximum 
telephone and maximum personal visit in- 
terviewing on the reporting of personal 

and household victimizations. The three 
papers reproduced in part in this chapter 
provide a description of the experimental 
design and a summary of the findings. -

The first selection by H. F. Woltman and 
J. M. Bushery describes in detail the meth- 
odology employed in the experiment and 
provides an analysis of the effects of the 
two experimental groups-maximum per-
sonal visit interviewing and maximum 
telephone interviewing-in comparison to 
the regular NCS procedures on victimiza- 
tion reporting. The second selection by 
A. G. Turner focuses on a comparison of 
the two experimental groups and is primar- 
ily concerned with the question of whether 
the two methods of interviewing had an 
effect on victimization reporting. The 
Turner analysis is based on a special sub- 
vo~ulation constructed to adiust for Droce- 
huies used when conductinithe expkri- 
ment. The final selection by J. Linebarger 
reports on the findings of a quality control 
recheck study designed to identify inter- 
viewer errors in the implementation of the 
experiment. 
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Results of the NCS maximum personal visit/maximum telephone 
interview experiment* 
by HENRYF. WOLTMANand JOHNM. BUSHERY 

Introduction 

Objectives of the experiment 

The purpose of this research is to assess 
the differences in reporting criminal vic-
timizations due to interviewing respondents 
using three different interview procedures: 

a method which maximizes the use 
of personal visit interviews, using the cur-
rent field organization 

a method which maximizes the use of 
telephone interviews using the current field 
organization 

the current NCS interview procedure, 
which includes a mixture of personal visit 
interviews 
and telephone interviews. 
It must be emphasized that the maximum 
telephone interview procedure was de-
signed for use within the existing field or-
ganization and normal survey procedures. 
No special training in telephone interview-
ing techniques was provided; however, a 
memorandum containing some technical 
advice on telephone interviewing was sent 
to the NCS interviewers at the beginning 
of the experiment (NCS National Inter-
viewer's Memorandum No. 76-7). Thus, 
the evaluation of this experimental proce-
dure can only be used to determine whether 
o r  not, within the constraints of existing 
field procedures, telephone interviews can 
be  used to replace personal visit interviews. 

In the analysis, it has been assumed that 
if two experimental procedures elicit re-
'ports of victimizations at different rates, 
the lower victimization rate is an underesti-
mate. That is, the higher the estimated 
victimization rate is for a specific type of 
crime, the less biased that estimate is. 

Description of the data analyzed 

The data on which these analyses are based 
were collected from three subsamples of 
the NCS sample. Two systematic subsam-
ples of NCS segments, each subsample 
comprising one-twelfth of each monthly 
NCS sample, were selected for this experi-
ment. 

I n  one subsample the use of personal visit 
(PV) interviews was to be maximized. 
This subsample is hereafter referred to as 
the "PV group." Another subsample in 
which the use of telephone interviews was 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, December 
9 ,  1977. 
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to be maximized, is hereafter referred to 
as the "telephone group." Each of these 
subsamples contains one-twelfth the num-
ber of NCS segments in the full NCS 
sample. The third subsample consists of 
the remaining five-sixths of the full NCS 
sample. This subsample was interviewed 
using the standard interview procedure 
for the NCS and serves as a control for this 
experiment. 

Data were collected by interviewing each 
sample household twice in the period July 
1976-June 1977. Thus a household in 
the first panel of the sample was inter-
viewed in July 1976, and again in January 
1977. Victimization counts and rates were 
obtained by combining the data from all 
four collection quarters during which the 
experiment was conducted. The level of 
these estimates is approximately equal to 
the level of annual estimates in the NCS. 
The victimization rates in this report repre-
sent a sort of "moving average" annual 
rate, representing crimes occurring during 
six overlapping 12-month time periods: 
January-December 1976, February 1976-
January 1977, March 1976-February 1977, 
April 1976-March 1977, May 1976-April 
1977, and June 1976-May 1977. For ex-

# ample, households in panel 1 of the sample 
were interviewed in July 1976 and January 
1977 and provided data for the estimates 

involving crimes that occurred during the 
period from January-December 1976. 

The NCS-weighting operation involving all 
stages of the normal NCS estimation pro-
cedure was performed separately for each 
of these groups, so that three independent 
sets of estimates of victimization counts 
and rates at the national level could be ob-
tained. This weighting operation included 
corrections for the different sample sizes of 
the three groups. 

The analyses in this report deal with all 
households in the NCS sample and the 
findings of this report can be interpreted as 
indicating the results to be expected if ei-
ther of the experimental interview proce-
dures were used to replace the standard 
NCS procedure. A related report by the 
Statistical Research Division2 deals only 
with households interviewed during the 

'Households leaving the sample in July-December 
1976 and households entering the sample in January-
June 1977 were interviewed only once. 
2Editors' note: See the next selection in this volume 
entitled "An Experiment to Compare Three Interview 
Procedures in the National Crime Survey." 

previous enumeration. That is, previous 
'noninterviews, replacement households, 
and new construction households have been 
excluded. Such an analysis provides a 
,more direct measure of the difference to be 
expected between telephone interviewing 
and personal visit interviewing when there 
are no operational reasons to restrict appli-
cation of either procedure. It can perhaps 
be considered a more "pure" comparison 
of maximum telephone versus maximum 
personal visit interviewing. 

Data involving noninterview status by age 
and race for each of the designated inter-
view procedures have also been examined 
in an effort to determine whether either 
experimental interview procedure may be 
more or less effective in obtaining inter-
views with specific subgroups of the popu-
lation. 

Description of methods of interviewing 
used for the experiment 

Two experimental groups and a control 
group were selected for this experiment; 
however, only households in returning ro-
tation groups were eligible for the experi-
ment. All households in incoming rotation 
groups were interviewed using the standard 
NCS procedure. This was done for several 
reasons: 

There is no information available con-
cerning such households; NCS control 
cards must be completed and telephone in-
terviews are difficult to perform without 
names and addresses, and information 
about telephone numbers and availability. 

A telephone interview is not necessar-
ily the most desirable way to introduce a 
household to the survey. 

The incoming rotation groups are used 
only to provide a "bound" for subsequent 
interviews and, as a result, are not used 
to produce estimates. Data obtained from 
these rotation groups would therefore not 
be available unless special processing were 
used. 

Under the maximum personal visit proce-
dure, each person belonging to a household 
in the PV group was required to be inter-
viewed by personal visit.3 

This differs from the standard NCS proce-
dure which requires only that the house-

3Proxy interviews were conducted for persons 12 to 14 
years old in all three groups, but the designated inter-
view procedure was still to be used in these cases. 
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hold respondent must be interviewed in a 
personal visit. Any other respondents avail- 
able for interview at that time are also 
interviewed. Call-backs for persons not in- 
terviewed during the initial contact of the 
enumeration period may be carried out 
by telephone or in a personal visit, accord- 
ing to the judgment of the interviewer. In 
the PV group, on the other hand, telephone 
interviews were allowed only as a last re- 
sort to avoid noninterviews. 

Under the maximum telephone interview 
procedure all interviews were to be con- 
ducted by telephone, including the inter- 
view of the household respondent. Only 
households which had been interviewed 
during the previous enumeration-6 
months prior-were eligible. Households 
not interviewed in the previous enumera- 
tion were to be interviewed using a proce- 
dure essentially similar to the standard 
NCS procedure. Ineligible households in- 
cluded replacement households for movers, 
households at addresses added to update 
the sampling frame for new codstruction, 
and households which were previously type 
A or B noninterviews. In these households, 
the household respondent and any other 
available persons were to be interviewed by 
telephone if at all possible. Other house- 
holds not to be interviewed by telephone 
included households with no telephone and 
households that had indicated telephone 
interviews were ~nacceptable.~ 

Households in the control group were in- 
terviewed following the standard NCS pro- 
cedure, the mixture of personal visit and 
telephone interviews, which has &en 
described above. Note that none of the 
callbacks in the control group were re- 
quired to be by t e l e p h ~ n e . ~  

4During the first interview of the experiment (conducted 
in July-December 1976). an attempt was made to per- 
suade respondents in these households to allow 
subsequent interviews to be conducted by telephone. 
51n January and February 1977 the severe weather and 
snow necessitated more telephone interviews in the 
control group and PV group than would have ordinarily 
been allowed. In some areas the entire household was 
interviewed by telephone. For example, in Buffalo 
no personal visits could be made because travel was 
restricted by the local government. 

Reliability of the estimates 

Variances of estimates presented 
in this report 

The resDonse rates and noninterview rates 
shown in tables 18-24 are estimates based 
on the three subsamples used in this 
study. An approximate variance estimate 
for each of these estimates can be comput- 
ed as 

where P is the estimated response rate or 
noninterview rate, N is the number of sam- 
ple households or persons on which the 
rate is based, and DEF is the design ef- 
f e ~ t . ~  

The estimates of primary interest are the 
differences between the victimization rates 
elicited by the standard NCS interview 
procedure and those elicited by the two ex- 
perimental procedures. Since the samples 
for all three procedures are approximately 
uncorrelated, the variance of the difference 
between the victimization rate for the 
control group and the rate for either experi- 
mental group can be written 

var(VC - YE) = var(VC) + var(VE) 

where STc is the victimization rate of the 
control group and VE is the corresponding 
rate for the experimental group in the com- 
parison. 

The variances of these estimated victimiza- 
tion rates can be computed as follows: 

where b represents the inverse of the sam- 
pling fraction for the full NCS sample, 
corrected for design effects. The value used 
for b ( = 17 18) was obtained from the 
April 1, 1977, memorandum, "Generalized 
Standard Errors for Annual Data from the 
National Crime Survey (NCS)-National 
Sample. " The terms Nc and NE represent 
the size, as estimated from the control 
group and the experimental group, of the 
subgroup for which the victimization rates 
were estimated. Note that an estimated vic- 

6For the type A noninterview rates, and rates based on 
households, the value of DEF = 1.2 has been used. 
This value was obtained in the CPS intraclass correla- 
tion study but should apply to the NCS because of 
the similarity of the two sample designs. The design 
effect for the type Z noninterview rates has been 
estimated to be DEF = 1.4. 

timization rate close to zero would result 
in an estimated variance close to zero. This 
would probably cause a substantial under- 
statement of the width of the true confi- 
dence interval. 

Confidence intervals of the dtfferences 
between victimization rates 

A 95-percent confidence interval has been 
constructed for each contrast between vic- 
timization rates for the control group and 
each experimental group. Each of the 
tables dealing with crimes against persons 
contains 23 different contrasts between the 
control group and the PV group and 23 
contrasts between the control group and the 
telephone group (except for the more de- 
tailed tables: 26, 31, 41, and 42). 
Although the 23 contrasts between the con- 
trol group and each experimental group 
are not independent, one would expect, on 
the average, that for each table about 1.15 
of the 23 confidence intervals around the 
contrasts between the control group and an 
experimental group would not include the 
average value of the difference between 
victimization rates that would be obtained 
from repeated replications of this experi- 
ment.' 

Similarly, each of the tables dealing with 
household crimes contains 13 contrasts 
between the control group and each experi- 
mental group. For household crimes, one 
would expect, on the average, about 0.65 
of an erroneous confidence interval in 
each table, or, in other words, a "per 
batch" error rate of 65 percent. 

In order to ensure a 5-percent "per batch" 
emor rate, it is sufficient to require each 
"comparisonwise" error rate to be 5/M 
percent, when there are M comparisons per 
batch. To achieve a 5-percent "per batch" 
error rate for crimes against persons, the 
"comparisonwise" error rate must be held 
at 5/23 = 0.217 percent. This would of 
course result in substantially broader confi- 

'For those readers for whom the inherent dependence 
of the comparisons makes this statement problematic, 
we suggest reading pages 86-87 of the paper by John 
Tukey: "The Problem of Multiple Comparisons." Here 
error rates per comparison, per batch, and batchwise 
are discussed. Following the rationale presented by Tu- 
key, if we consider the 23 comparisons for crimes 
against persons between the control group and an ex- 
perimental group as one "batch" and if the experiment 
were repeated 100 times, a 5-percent cornpansonwise 
error rate would result in about 115 erroneous confi- 
dence intervals in these 100 batches. The "per batch" 
error rate would be 115 percent. 
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17. Coverage ratios for the NCS maximum personal visit-maximum telephone interview experiment 

Total population age 12 and over Whites Nonwhites 

Procedure Procedure Procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Standard Maximum Maximum Standard Maximum Maximum 
Age NCS personal visit telephone NCS personal visit telephone NCS personal visit telephone 

Ill PI 131 I41 . I51 I61 [71 I81 [91 (101 

12-13 1.014 0.969 0.989 1.025 0.999 1.008 0.958 0.809 0.888 
14-15 0.992 0.985 0.918 1.009 1.000 0.944 0.900 0.905 0.776 
16-17 0.999 0.925 0.947 1.011 0.957 0.987 0.929 0.749 0.728 
18-19 0.931 0.799 0.781 0.950 0.835 0.796 0.824 0.594 0.693 
20-21 0.874 0.778 0.743 0.893 0.802 0.768 0.761 0.635 0.592 
22-24 ' 0.943 0.869 0.829 0.961 0.894 0.840 0.830 0.908 0.755 

25-29 0.963 0.882 0.856 0.978 0.899 0.871 0.862 0.765 0.759 
30-34 0.928 0.908 0.915 0.944 0.932 0.939 0.819 0.735 0.748 
35-39 0.953 0.900 0.942 0.966 0.907 0.968 0.861 0.852 0.755 
40-44 0.958 0.847 0.912 0.964 0.863 0.919 0.919 0.731 0.867 
45-49 0.962 0.906 0.917 0.973 0.933 0.922 0.877 0.705 0.879 
50-54 0.928 0.914 0.947 0.932 0.940 0.949 0.900 0.702 0.923 

55-59 0.943 0.958 0.954 0.942 0.979 0.954 0.958 0.769 0.959 
60-61 0.992 0.862 1.056 0.992 0.886 1.090 0.990 0.630 0.720 
62-64 0.970 0.851 0.933 0.979 0.851 0.931 0.886 0.853 0.948 
65-69 0.903 0.857 0.881 0.913 0.858 0.885 0.824 0.847 0.850 
70-74 0.962 0.956 0.996 0.959 0.993 0.989 0.985 0.548 1.071 
75 + 0.935 0.91 1 0.985 0.942 0.956 0.987 0.866 0.455 0.972 

Overall 
ages 0.951 0.896 0.909 0.961 0.917 0.923 0.877 0.751 0.809 

Corrected 
for apparent 
sampling bias - 0.945 0.933 0.928 0.955 0.955 0.942 0.872 0.782 0.826 

dence intervals than are given in this re- Response rates and nonresponse Some of the differential undercoverage in 
port. A similar statement can be made con- rates by interview procedure the two experimental groups, relative to the 
cerning contrasts for crimes against control group, can be accounted for by 
households. Because of the large "per considering the number of households des- 
batch" error rates involved in this analysis, Undercoverage ignated for each experimental procedure 
isolated instances of a statistically signifi- It appears that both experimental interview [see table 19, columns (2), (5), and (8)]. 
cant difference between victimization rates procedures were subject to slightly more The sampling fraction for each experimen- 
usually have not been given special atten- undercoverage problems than the standard tal group should have been 0.08333, but 
tion. NCS interview procedure. Table 17 con- the fraction for the PV group was only 

tains the coverage ratios, by race, obtained 0.08005 and the fraction for the telephone 
under the three interview procedures. The group was only 0.08161. When the apparent 
coverage ratio is the ratio of the sample sampling biases are taken into account, 
estimate of the population in a given age- the corrected overall coverage ratios for the 
race-sex cell (using all stages of estimation total population 12 + control group, the 
except the adjustment to the independent PV group, and the telephone group are 
age-race-sex counts) to the independent 0.945, 0.933, and 0.928, respectively, and 
control count for the same subgroup of the the differences are not as great as indicated 
population. A coverage ratio smaller than in table 17. However, there still may be 
unity indicates undercoverage. differences in coverage among the three in- 

For most age categories, the coverage ra- terview procedures. 

tios of the experimental groups are smaller We can only hypothesize about the reason 
than the corresponding coverage ratios of for these differences. One seemingly rea- 
the control group. In addition, it appears sonable explanation may be that the rela- 
that for all three groups undercoverage tive inflexibility of the two experimental 
is more of a problem among nonwhites procedures vis-a-vis the current procedure 
than among whites. results in a loss of coverage. Interviewers 
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18. Type of respondent by type of interview 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Type of interview and Percent of Percent of Percent of 
proxy status Number Percent interviewed Number Percent i n t e ~ i e w e d  Number Percent interviewed 

[II 121 (31 [4l 151 [GI [71 [81 PI [lo1 


Total persons in 
interviewed 
households 234,075 100.0 - 22,285 100.0 - 22,697 100.0 -

Persons 
interviewed 229,659 98.1 100.0 21,845 98.0 100.0 22,151 97.6 100.0 

Self-response 213,976 91.4 93.2 20,309 91.1 93.0 20,485 90.3 92.5 

Personal visit 179,764 76.8 78.3 21,041 94.4 96.3' 4,335 19.1 19.6 
Self-response 165,227 70.6 71.9 19,541 87.7 89.5 3,998 17.6 18.0 
Proxy 14,537 6.2 6.3 1,500 6.7 6.9 337 1.5 1.5 

Telephone 49,895 21.3 21.7 804 3.6 3.7 17,816 78.5 80.4" 
Self-response 48,749 20.8 21.2 768 3.4 3.5 16,487 72.6 74.4 
Proxy 1,146 0.5 0.5 36 0.2 0.2 1,329 5.9 6.0 

Percent of persons interviewed by personal visit in PV group. 
" Percent of persons interviewed by telephone in telephone group. 

4 

19. Household status and eligibility for maximum telephone interview procedure 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Percent of Percent of Percent of 
Household status Number Percent interwewed Number Percent interviewed Number Percent l n t e ~ l e w e d  

[II 121 I31 [41 L5l [el 171 [81 [gl [I 01 


Total des~gnated 
for procedure 124,612 100.0 - 11,899 100.0 - 12,131 100.0 -
Total ~nterv~ewed 102,554 82.3 100.0 9,897 83.2 100.0 10,010 82.5 100.0 

Same household as 
prevfous interview 88,702 71.2 86.5 8,574 72.1 86 6 8,852 73.0 88.4 

Replacement 
household 9,806 7.9 9.6 991 8.3 10.0 831 6 9 8.3 

Prev~ous 
nonlntervlew or 
new construction 3,862 3.1 3.8 313 2.6 3.2 318 2.6 3.2 

NA for 
household status 184 0 1 0.2 19 0.2 0.2 9 0.1 0.1 

-Noninterv~ew 22,058 17.7 - 2,002 16.8 - 2,121 17.5 

faced with completing their assignment Proportion of interviews pe$ormed using the telephone group were interviewed dur- 
while adhering to the experimental proce- the designated interview procedure ing the previous enumeration. As can be 
dures may be more prone to "forget" to 
interview some household members. Adop- Almost all persons in the PV group were seen, most of the 11.6 percent of house- 

tion of either experimental procedure must interviewed by personal visit-96.3 per- holds not interviewed during the previous 

cent. On the other hand, only 80.4 percent enumeration 6 months earlier were replace- 
be accompanied by an awareness of the 

of the interviews of persons in the tele- ment households [see table 19, column 
- potential for increased undercoverage. 

phone group were conducted by telephone (10)l. 
[see table 18, columns (7) and (lo)]. This 
relatively low proportion of interviews 
conducted using the designated interview 
procedure can be explained by the fact that 
only 88.4 percent of the households in 
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A total of 102,554 household interviews8 
were conducted over the course of the 
experiment, using the standard NCS proce- 
dure. Of these, 98.8 percent were conduct- 
ed by personal visit and 1.2 percent by 
telephone. Under the maximum personal 
visit procedure, 99.6 percent of the house- 
hold interviews were carried out using 
personal visits and 0.4 percent using the 
telephone. In the telephone group, as 
expected, more household interviews were 
carried out using the telephone, 74.8 per- 
cent, with only 25.2 percent conducted 
in personal visits [see table 20, column 
(311. 

Note that for nonwhites in the telephone 
group only about 62 percent of the house- 
hold interviews were carried out over the 
telephone [see table 20, columns (7) and 
(9)]. In addition, only about 67 percent of 
the interviews of persons among nonwhites 
in the telephone group were carried out 
by telephone [see table 21, column (7)]. 
For whites these figures were about 76 to 
80 percent, respectively [see table 20, 
column (5) and table 21, column (7)]. This 
may indicate that nonwhite respondents 
have a greater preference for the face-to- 
face format of personal visit interviews, or 
that proportionately fewer nonwhite house- 
holds were eligible to be interviewed by 
t e l e p h ~ n e . ~Certainly another factor con- 
tributing to the difference is that propor- 
tionately fewer nonwhite households have 
telephones. 

Proportion of self-respondents 
under each interview procedure 

Tests conducted as part of the methodolog- 
ical design phase of the NCS have shown 
that self-response produces more reports 
of victimizations than does the use of a 
household respondent. For this reason, self- 
response was to be maximized under the 
two experimental interview procedures as is 
required under the standard NCS interview 
procedure. All three interview procedures 
included a provision for proxy interviews, 
but such interviews were allowed only 

sFor this report, "household interview" has been 
defined to mean only the interview of the household 
respondent, including the administration of the house- 
hold and individual screen questions. , , 
qhere may have been more movers, new construction 
landlor previous noninterviews among nonwhites than 
iamong whites. 

20. Type of interview conducted with household 
respondent, by race of head of household 

Race of  head of household 

Type of interview Total White Black Other 
conducted with 
household respondent Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

111 [21 [31 [41 [51 [el [TI [El [91 

Control group-Total 102,554 100.0 91,170 100.0 10,240 100.0 1,144 100.0 
Personal visit 101,360 98.8 90,097 98.8 10,131 98.9 1,132 99.0 
Telephone 1,194 1.2 1,073 1.2 109 1.1 12 1.0 

PV group-Total 9,897 100.0 8,888 100.0 902 100.0 107 100.0 
Personal visit 9,856 99.6 8,858 99.7 891 98.8 107 100.0 
Telephone 41 0.4 30 0.3 11 1.2 0 0.0 

Telephone group-Total 10,010 100.0 8,942 100.0 966 100.0 102 100.0 
Personal visit 2,521 25.2 2,114 23.6 371 38.4 36 35.3 
Telephone 7,489 74.8 6,828 76.4 595 61.6 66 64.7 

when the respondent was expected to be The control group experienced a type A 
absent from the household through the end noninterview rate of 4.2 percent, while the 
of the interview period, or when the re- PV group and the telephone group had 
spondent was physically or mentally incap- type A rates of 4.1 percent and 3.9 per- 
able of responding for himself. cent, respectively [see table 22, columns 

The proportion of interviews completed (21, (51, and (811. 

using self-response does not vary substan- The distribution of the type A noninter-
tially among the three interview proce- views by reason for the noninterview re- 
dures. Under the standard NCS procedure veals that the proportion of type A nonin- 
93.2 percent of the interviews of persons terviews due to "no one at home" was 
were completed using self-response. Under higher for the control group than for the 
the maximum personal visit and telephone PV group-16.9 percent versus 13.1 per- 
interview procedures 93.0 and 92.5 percent cent [see table 23, columns (3) and (91. 
of the interviews of persons were complet- There is marginal evidence that the propor- 
ed using self-response [see table 18, col- tion of type A noninterviews due to refus- 
umns (4), (7), and (lo)]. als was larger in the PV group than in 

the control group-6 1.2 percent versus 

Noninterview rates 56.2 percent. 

Counts of noninterviewed households-type There were also some differences between 

A noninterview rates. The proportions of the control group and the telephone group 

housing units designated for either experi- in the reasons for type A noninterviews. 

mental interview procedure and subse- Only 3.7 percent of the type A's in the 

quently classified as type A, B, or C non- telephone group were due to "other" rea-

interview do not vary appreciably from sons, compared with 6.3 percent in the 

the corresponding proportions in the control control group. It is possible that the tele- 

group. In particular, the most important phone group had relatively few type A 

household noninterview rate, the type A noninterviews due to "other" reasons be- 

noninterview rate,1° does not differ sub- cause the "other" reasons for type A 

stantially between the control group and ei- noninterviews include quarantined house- 

ther of the experimental groups. holds and impassable roads. Obviously 
such situations pose no obstacle to a tele- 
phone interview. 

I0A type A noninterview occurs when the interviewer 
fails to conduct an interview at an occupied housing 
unit, usually because the respondent refused to be "This difference is not significant at the 5-percent 
interviewed, no one was at home, or the household level, but is significant at the 10-percent level. 
members were temporarily absent when the interviewer 
visited (for example, on vacation). 

24, The maximum personal visitlmaximum telephone interview experiment. 
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21. Type of interview conducted, by specified intewiew procedure 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Race of respondent 
and type of inter- 
view conducted Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

[II (21 131 I41 151 [el 171 


Total persons in inter- 
viewed households 234,075 100.0 22,285 100.0 22,697 100.0 

Personal visit 179,764 76.8 21,041 94.4 4,335 19.1 
Telephone 49,895 21.3 804 3.6 17,816 78.5 
Type-Z noninterview 

(and rate) 4,416 1.9 440 2.0 546 2.4 

White 207,554 100.0 19,969 100.0 20,224 100.0 
Personal visit 158,946 76.6 18,881 94.6 3,600 17.8 
Telephone 44,948 21.7 708 3.5 16,154 79.9 
Type-Z noninterview 

(and rate) 3,660 1.8 380 1.9 470 2.3 

Black and other 26,521 100.0 2,316 100.0 2,473 100.0 
Personal visit 20,818 78.5 2,160 93.3 735 29.7 
Telephone 4,947 18.7 96 4.1 1,662 67.2 
Type-Z noninterview 

(and rate) 756 2.9 60 2.6 76 3.1 . 
22. Nonintewiew rates 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Percent of Percent of Percent of 
Number Percent nonlntervlew Number Percent nonlntewlew Number Percent nonrntervlew 

[II 121 131 141 [51 [61 [71 181 [gl [lo1 


Total households 
des~gnated for 
procedure 124,612 100.0 - 11,899 100.0 - 12,131 100.0 -

lnterv~ewed 
-households 102,554 82.3 - .  9,897 83.2 10,010 82.5 -

Non~nterviewed 
households 22,058 17.7 100.0 2,002 16.8 100.0 2,121 17.5 100.0 

Type A 4,466 3.6 20 2 428 3.6 21.4 403 3.3 19.0 
Type B 16,671 13.4 75.6 1,500 12.6 74.9 1,615 13.3 76.1 
Type C 921 0.7 4.2 74 0.6 3.7 103 0.8 4.9 

Type-A non~nter-
vlew rate* 4.2% 4.1% 3.9% 

Computed as. Rate = Type-A non~nterv~ewl(lnterv~ew + Type-A nonlnterv~ew). 

23. Distribution of type-A nonintewiews, by,reason 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Reason for type- 
A noninterview Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

(1I [21 131 [41 [5l 161 [71 


Total type A 4,466 100.0 428 100.0 403 100.0 
No one at home 756 16.9 56 13.1 60 14.9 
Temporarily absent 915 20.5 80 18.7 84 20.8 
Refused 2,512 56.2 262 61.2 244 60.5 
Other 283 6.3 30 7.0 15 3.7 
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Counts of noninterviewed persons within 
interviewed households-type Z noninter-
view rates. The type Z noninterview rate12 
experienced using the maximum telephone 
interview procedure was higher than the 
type Z noninterview rates obtained using 
the standard NCS procedure and the maxi- 
mum personal visit interview procedure. 
In the telephone group the type Z noninter-
view rate was 2.4 percent while in the 
control group and the PV group the type Z 
rates were 1.9 and 2.0 percent, respective- 
ly [see table 21, columns (3), (S), and (7)]. 

An examination of type Z rates by several 
age categories fails to provide conclusive 
evidence that the type Z rate of the tele- 
phone group was higher than the rate for 
the control group or the PV group in any 
specific category. However, in every age 
category the type Z noninterview rate of 
the telephone group was always higher 
(though not significantly higher) than the 
type Z rates of the other two groups (see 
table 24). 

I2A type Z noninterview occurs when no interview can 
be obtained for a person in an interviewed household. 

24. Type of interview conducted, by specified interview 
procedure for several age groups 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Age group and 
type of interview 
conducted Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

111 121 [31 141 [5l [el (71 


12-15 22,952 100.0 2,268 100.0 2,192 100.0 

Personal visit 18,028 78.5 2,178 96.0 393 17.9 
Telephone 4,676 20.4 65 2.9 1,771 80.8 
Type-Z noninterview 248 1.1 25 1.1 28 1.3 

16-19 22,718 100.0 2,066 100.0 2,088 100.0 

Personal visit .13,911 61.2 1,853 89.7 343 16.4 
Telephone 8,178 36.0 150 7.3 1,656 79.3 
Type-Z noninterview 629 2.8 63 3.0 89 4.3 

20-24 25,187 100.0 2,378 100.0 2,242 100.0 

Personal visit 18,091 71.8 2,169 91.2 719 32.1 
Telephone 6,152 24.4 112 4.7 1,419 63.3 
Type-Z nonintewiew 944 3.7 97 4.1 104 4.6 

25-34 43,117 100.0 4,101 100.0 4,094 100.0 

Personal visit 33,076 76.7 3,879 94.6 951 23.2 
Telephone 9,309 21.6 150 3.7 3,064 74.8 
Type-Z noninterview 732 1.7 72 1.8 79 1.9 

35-49 47,471 100.0 4,432 100.0 4,657 100.0 

Personal visit 35,207 74.2 4,151 93.7 774 16.6 
Telephone 11,262 23.7 180 4.1 3,761. 80.8 
Type-Z noninterview 1,002 2.1 101 2.3 122 2.6 

50-64 43,230 100.0 4,186 100.0 4,428 100.0 

Personal visit 34,159 79.0 4,004 95.7 616 13.9 
Telephone 8,408 19.4 116 2.8 3,716 83.9 
Type-Z noninterview 663 1.5 66 1.6 96 2.2 

65+ 29,400 100.0 2,854 100.0 2,996 100.0 
Personal visit 27,292 92.8 2,807 98.4 539 18.0 
Telephone 1,910 6.5 31 1.1 2,429 81.1 
Type-Z noninterview 198 0.7 16 0.6 28 0.9 

Differences in victimization rates than persons interviewed using the standard 
for crimes against persons, NCS procedure. The control group reported 
by interview procedure 129.40 crimes against persons per 1,000 

persons 12+ versus only 119.14 per 1,000 
reported by the telephone group. The 95- Total population 12 + 
percent confidence interval around this 

There is no evidence that for the total pop- difference indicates that the difference is at 
ulation crimes against persons were report- least 3 crimes per 1,000 persons and may 
ed at different rates under the standard be as large as 17 crimes per 1,000 persons. 
NCS interview procedure and the maxi- 
mum personal visit interview procedure. The major source of the difference appears 

None of the differences for the major crime to be crimes of theft without contact13 

categories were statistically significant. (also called personal larceny without con- 

In contrasty there k evidence that persons 13In all crimes of theft (personal larceny) without con- 
interviewed using the maximum telephone tact the offender is defined to be a stranger. Thus, 
procedure reported fewer victimizations by definition, no crimes of personal larceny without 

contact are committed by a nonstranger. 
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25. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewingprocedures 
for crimes against all persons age 12 and over 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[ l l  [21 [31 (41 I51 I61 I71 [81 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 129.40 130.22 119.14 - 0.82 - 8.39 to 6.75 10.26' 2.96 to 17.56 
Crimes of violence 32.00 34.1 1 31.83 -2.11 -6.18 to 1.96 0.17 -3.77 to 4.11 

Robbery 5.97 6.90 6.69 -0.93 - 2.78 to 0.92 -0.72 -2.54 to 1.10 
Assault 25.20 26.27 24.65 - 1.07 - 4.66 to 2.52 0.55 - 2.91 to 4.04 

Aggravated 9.57 11.73 10.12 - 2.16 - 4.56 to 0.24 - 0.55 -2.79 to 1.69 
Simple 15.63 14.54 14.53 1.09 - 1.61 to 3.79 1.10 -1.60t03.80 

Crimes of theft 97.41 96.1 1 87.31 1.30 -5.33 to 7.93 10.10' 3.73 to 16.47 
With contact 2.89 3.28 2.67- - 0.39 - 1.67 to 0.89 0.22 - 0.94 to 1.38 
Without contact 94.52 92.84 84.64 1.68 - 4.85 to 8.21 9.88' 3.60 to 16.16 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 117.63 116.37 106.56 1.26 - 5.96 to 8.48 11.07' 4.1 1 to 18.03 

Crimes of violence 20.44 20.36 19.94 0.08 - 3.10 to 3.26 0.50 - 2.64 to 3.64 
Robbery 4.86 5.78 5.60 -0.92 - 2.61 to 0.77 -0.74 - 2.41 to 0.93 
Assault 15.01 13.91 13.35 1.10 - 1.54 to 3.74 1.66 - 0.93 to 4.25 

Aggravated 6.17 6.32 4.87 - 0.15 - 1.93 to 1.63 1.30 - 0.28 to 2.88 
Simple 8.84 7.58 8.48 1.26 - 0.71 to 3.23 0.36 - 1.70 to 2.42 

Crimes of theft 97.20 96.00 87.12 1.20 -5.43 to 7.83 10.08' 3.72 to 16.44 
With contact 2.67 3.17 2.48 - 0.50 - 1.76 to 0.76 0.19 - 0.93 to 1.31 
Without contact 94.52 92.84 84.64 1.68 -4.85 to 8.21 9.88' 3.60 to 16.16 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 11.77 13.86 12.58 - 2.09 - 4.70 to 0.52 - 0.81 - 3.31 to 1.69 

Crimes of violence 11.56 13.75 12.39 - 2.19 -4.79 to 0.41 -0.83 - 3.31 to 1.65 
Robbery 1.11 1.12 1.09 - 0.01 - 0.76 to 0.74 0.02 - 0.72 to 0.76 
Assault 10.19 12.36 11.30 -2.17 - 4.64 to 0.30 - 1.11 - 3.47 to 1.25 

Aggravated 3.40 5.40 5.25 -2.00' - 3.62 to -0.38 1.85' - 3.45 to - 0.25 
Simple 6.79 6.96 6.05 - 0.17 - 2.04 to 1.70 0.74 - 1.01 to 2.49 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 

tact). The control group reported 94.52 
of these crimes per 1,000 persons and the 
telephone group reported only 84.64, a 
difference of 9.88 crimes per 1,000 persons 
[see table 25, columns (2), (4) and (7)]. 

It appears that the crimes of theft most of-
ten underreported in the telephone group 
were those in which the stolen property 
was worth less than $25 (see table 26).14 

I4The victimization rates in table 26 are based on 
estimates of larcenies committed elsewhere. (rather than 
"at home") using a household weight rather than a 
person weight. 

. 

26. Comparison of victimization rates for standard 
NCS procedure and maximum telephone procedure 
for personal larceny without contact 

Victimization rates Standard NCS procedure versus 
per 1,000 households maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Difference in 95-percent 
Personal larceny without NCS telephone victimization confidence 
contact, by value procedure procedure rates (per 1,000) interval 

Total personal larceny 
without contact 91.81 80.14 11.67' 5.54 to 17.80 

Completed 84.49 73.29 11.20' 5.31 to 17.09 
Under $50 54.27 44.92 9.35' 4.66 to 14.04 

Under $10 22.64 18.86 3.78' 0.70 to 6.86 
$10-24 18.34 13.98 4.36' 1.69 to 7.03 
$25-49 13.30 12.09 1.21 - 1.26 to 3.68 

$50 or more 24.77 25.58 -0.81 - 4.35 to 2.73 
$50-99 10.22 10.19 0.03 -2.23 to 2.29 
$100-249 11.59 10.37 1.22 - 1.07 to 3.51 
$250 or more 5.63 5.02 0.61 - 0.99 to 2.21 

NA amount 2.78 2.78 0.00 - 1.18 to 1.18 
Attempted 7.32 6.85 0.47 - 1.39 to 2.33 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 



27. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

,Typeof personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

111 [21 131 I41 W 161 171 I81 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 151.49 147.03 132.86 4.46 - 7.09 to 16.01 18.63 7.51 to 29.75 
Crimes of violence 42.47 43.34 42.22 -0.87 - 7.50 to 5.76 0.25 - 6.27 to 6.77 

Robbery 8.48 7.91 10.45 0.57 -2.33 to 3.47 - 1.97 - 5.24 to 1.30 
Assault 33.76 35.22 31.77 - 1.46 - 7.46 to 4.54 1.99 - 3.71 to 7.69 

Aggravated 14.30 18.25 13.55 - 3.95 - 8.27 to 0.37 0.75 - 3.01 to 4.51 
Simple 19.46 16.98 18.22 2.48 - 1.76 to 6.72 1.24 - 3.1 1 to 5.59 

Crimes of Theft 109.02 103.68 90.64 5.34 - 4.61 to 15.29 18.38' 9.00 to 27.76 
With contact 2.74 2.94 1.77 -0.20 - 1.96 to 1.56 0.97 -0.43 to 2.37 
Without contact $06.28 100.74 88.87 5.54 - 4.29 to 15.37 17.41 8.1 1 to 26.71 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 138.41 132.69 118.57 5.72 -5.35 to 16.79 19.84' 9.29 to 30.39 

Crimes of violence 29.70 29.25 28.12 0.45 -5.04 to 5.94 1.58 -3.79 to 6.95 
Robbery 7.15 7.51 8.73 -0.36 -3.17 to 2.45 - 1.58 - 4.57 to 1.41 
AssauIt 22.37 21.53 19.39 0.84 -3.90 to 5.58 2.98 - 1.52 to 7.48 

Aggravated 10.08 10.22 8.07 -0.14 -3.42 to 3.14 2.01 - 0.92 to 4.94 
Simple 12.29 11.32 11.32 0.97 -2.49 to 4.43 0.97 - 2.47 to  4.41 

Crimes of Theft 108.71 103.45 90.45 5.26 - 4.68 to 15.20 18.26' 8.89 to  27.63 
With contact 2.43 2.72 1.58 - 0.29 - 1.98 to 1.40 0.85 -0.47 to  2.17 
Without contact 106.28 100.74 88.87 5.54 -4.29 to 15.37 17.41' 8.1 1 to  26.71 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 13.07 14.33 14.28 - 1.26 -5.12 to 2.60 - 1.21 - 5.04 to 2.62 

Crimes of violence 12.76 14.10 14.10 - 1.34 -5.17 to 2.49 - 1.34 - 5.15 to 2.47 
Robbery 1.33 0.41 1.72 0.92' 0.20 to 1.64 - 0.39 - 1.72 to  0.94 
Assault 11.39 13.69 12.38 - 2.30 -6.06 to 1.46 - 0.99 - 4.56 to 2.58 

Aggravated 4.22 8.03 5.48 - 3.81 -6.66 to - 0.96 - 1.26 - 3.63 to 1.I1 
Simple 7.17 5.66 6.90 1.51 -0.96 to 3.98 0.27 - 2.42 to 2.96 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 

Crimes against persons by sex 

As was the case for the population as a 
whole, there is little evidence to indicate 
that either males or females in the PV 
group reported crimes against persons at a 
rate different from their counterparts in 
the control group [see tables 27 and 28, 
columns (2), (3), and (S)]. The relationship 
between the victimization rates reported 
by males in the control group and tele-
phone group is about the same as for the 
population as a whole. 

Males in the telephone group reported per-
sonal larcenies without contact and hence 

total personal crimes at a lower rate than 
did males in the control group. The differ-
ences between victimization rates for 
males were almost twice as large as the 
differences that occurred for the total popu-
lation. However, the differences between 
the control group and the telephone group 
for males were not significantly larger at 
the 5-percent level than the differences for 
the total population. Male respondents in 
the control group reported 106.28 personal 
larcenies without contact per 1,000 persons 

Iversus only 88.87 per 1,000 reported by 
males in the telephone group, a difference 
of 17.41 crimes per 1,000 persons com-
pared with a difference of 9.88 per 1,000 
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28. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against females 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95.percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates i n t e ~ a l  

111 [21 I31 (41 [5l 161 171 181 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 109.11 114.93 106.48 -5.82 - 15.72 to 4.08 2.63 - 6.97 to 12.23 
Crimes of violence 22.38 25.71 22.24 -3.33 - 8.22 to 1.56 0.14 - 4.45 to 4.73 

Robbery 3.67 5.98 3.22 -2.31 - 4.67 to 0.05 0.45 - 1.32 to 2.22 
Assault 17.34 18.11 18.09 -0.77 - 4.91 to 3.37 -0.75 - 4.89 to 3.39 

Aggravated 5.23 5.79 6.96 -0.56 - 2.91 to 1.79 - 1.73 - 4.29 to 0.83 
Simple 12.10 12.32 11.13 -0.22 - 3.65 to 3.21 0.97 - 2.31 to 4.25 

Crimes of theft 86.74 89.23 84.24 -2.49 - 11.34 to 6.36 2.50 -6.15 to 11.15 
With contact 3.02 3.58 3.50 -0.56 -2.40 to 1.28 -0.48 - 2.30 to 1.34 
Without contact 83.71 85.65 80.74 - 1.94 - 10.63 to 6.75 2.97 - 5.51 to 11.45 

Crimes comm~ttedby strangers 
Total personal crimes 98.54 101.49 95.47 - 2.95 - 12.33 to 6.43 3.07 - 6.08 to 12.22 

Crimes of violence 11.93 12.27 11.43 - 0.34 - 3.76 to 3.08 0.50 - 2.81 to 3.81 
Robbery 2.75 4.21 2.71 - 1.46 -3.44 to 0.52 0.04 - 1.58 to 1.66 
Assault 8.25 6.97 7.78 1.28 - 1.33 to 3.89 0.47 - 2.27 to 3.21 

Aggravated 2.58 2.78 1.92 - 0.20 - 1.83to 1.43 0.66 - 0.72 to 2.04 
Simple 5.67 4.18 5.86 1.49 -0.55 to 3.53 - 0.19 - 2.56 to 2.18 

Crimes of theft 86.61 89.23 84.05 -2.62 - 11.47 to 6.23 2.56 -6.08 to 11.26 
With contact 2.90 3.58 3.31 - 0.68 - 2.52 to 1.16 -0.41 - 2.19 to 1.37 
Without contact 83.71 85.65 80.74 - 1.94 - 10.63 to 6.75 2.97 - 5.51 to 11.45 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 10.58 13.43 11.02 -2.85 -6.39 to 0.69 -0.44 - 3.68 to 2.80 

Crimes of violence 10.45 13.43 10.81 - 2.98 -6.52 to 0.56 -0.36 -3.57 to 2.85 
Robbery 0.92 1.77 0.50 - 0.85 - 2.13 to 0.43 0.42 -0.30 to 1.14 
Assault 9.09 11.15 10.31 -2.06 - 5.30 to 1.18 - 1.22 - 4.34 to 1.90 

Aggravated 2.65 3.01 5.04 -0.36 - 2.05 to 1.33 -2.39' -4.54 to -0.24 
Slmple 6.44 8.14 5.27 - 1.70 - 4.47 to 1.07 1.17 - 1.10 to 3.44 

Indicates stat~st~calslgnlf~canceat the 5-percent level. 
* 

for the total population. l5 This resulted 
in 15 1.49 total personal crimes reported by 
males in the control group versus 132.86 
per 1,000 reported by males in the tele-
phone group, a difference of 18.63 crimes 
per 1,000 persons, compared with a differ-
ence of 10.26 crimes per 1,000 for the to-
tal population [see tables 25 and 27, 
columns (2), (4), and (7)]. 

I5Thecontrasts of the differences between the control 
gmup and telephone group for males and the total 
populationare not statistically significant at the 5-per-
cent level. However, for crimes of theft without 
contact the contrast between the difference for males 
and the total population is marginally significant (i.e.,- at the 10-percentlevel). 

There is no evidence that female respon-
dents in the control group and the tele-
phone group reported victimizations at dif-
ferent rates. For only one type of crime-
aggravated assault committed by nonstran-
gers-was the difference in victimization 
rates statistically significant [see table 28, 
columns (2), (4), and (7)]. 

The maximum personal visitlmaximum telephone interview experiment 29 



29. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against whites 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

111 121 [31 141 151 I61 I71 181 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 129.43 129.31 119.39 0.12 - 7.94 to8.18 10.04' 2.24 to 17.84 
Crimes of violence 30.71 31.79 31.64 - 1.08 - 5.29 to 3.13 - 0.93 - 5.12 to 3.26 

Robbery 5.13 6.02 6.10 - 0.89 -2.74 to 0.96 -0.97 - 2.82 to  0.88 
Assau It 24.82 25.06 25.07 -0.24 -3.99 to 3.51 - 0.25 - 4.00 to 3.50 

Aggravated 8.96 10.13 9.66 - 1.17 - 3.56 to 1.22 - 0.70 - 3.04 to  1.64 
Simple 15.86 14.93 15.41 0.93 - 1.99 to 3.85 0.45 - 2.51 to  3.41 

Crimes of theft 98.72 97.52 87.68 1.20 . - 5.93 to 8.33 11.04' 4.22 to  17.86 
With contact 2.41 3.13 2.15 -0.72 - 2.05 to 0.61 0.26 - 0.86 to 1.38 
Without contact 96.31 94.39 85.53 1.92 , - 5.1 1 to 8.95 10.78' 4.04 to 17.52 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 118.54 117.46 107.29 1.08 - 6.66 to 8.82 11.25' 3.80 to  18.70 

Crimes of violence 19.99 20.07 19.71 - 0.08 - 3.45 to 3.29 0.28 - 3.06 to  3.62 
Robbery 4.14 4.96 5.10 - 0.82 - 2.50 to 0.86 -0.96 - 2.65 to  0.73 
Assault 15.31 14.57 14.15 0.74 - 2.15 to 3.63 1.16 - 1.68 to  4.00 

Aggravated 6.19 6.40 5.02 - 0.21 - 2.12 to 1.70 1.17 -0.54 to  2.88 
Simple 9.12 8.17 9.12 0.95 - 1.22 to3.12 0.00 - 2.28 to  2.28 

Crimes of theft 98.55 97.40 87.58 1.15 - 5.98 to 8.28 10.97' 4.15 to  17.79 
With contact 2.25 3.01 2.05 -0.76 -2.06 to 0.54 0.20 - 0.89 to  1.29 
Without contact 96.31 94.39 85.53 1.92 - 5.1 1 to 8.95 10.78' 4.04 to  17.52 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 10.89 11.85 12.02 - 0.96 - 3.55 to 1.63 - 1.13 - 3.73 to  1.47 

Crimes of violence 10.73 11.73 11.93 - 1.00 - 3.58 to 1.58 - 1.20 - 3.79 to  1.39 
Robbery 0.99 1.06 1.OO - 0.07 - 0.85 to 0.71 - 0.01 - 0.77 to  0.75 
Assault 9.52 10.49 10.93 - 0.97 - 3.41 to 1.47 - 1.41 - 3.89 to  1.07 

Aggravated 2.78 3.73 4.64 -0.95 - 2.40 to 0.50 - 1.86' - 3.46 to - 0.26 
Simple 6.74 6.75 6.29 -0.01 - 1.98 to 1.96 0.45 - 1.45 to 2.35 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 

Crimes against persons by race telephone group than by whites in the con- against persons committed by nonstrangers, 

As could be expected, the comparisons trol group [see table 29, column (7)]. in particular aggravated assault, from 

between the victimization rates reported by blacks than does the standard NCS proce- 

whites in the control group and each This was also true for the total population dure. Blacks in the control group reported 

experimental group have resulted in the 12+ [see table 25, column (7)] and for only 8.29 aggravated assaults committed 

same conclusions as the comparisons for females [see table 28, column (7)]. Since by nonstrangers per 1,000 persons, versus 

the total population. There is no evidence this relationship has appeared repeatedly in 19.64 per 1,000 reported by blacks in the 
PV group [see table 30, columns (2), (3), of a difference between the standard NCS the analysis, it seems possible that the 

procedure and the maximum personal visit maximum telephone procedure may result and (S)]: 

procedure. Crimes of theft without contact, in slightly more reports of aggravated 

however, appear to be reported at a lower assault by nonstrangers than the standard 
While blacks in the PV group reported 
some types of crimes against persons at a 

rate under the maximum telephone inter- NCS procedure, particularly among whites higher rate than their counterparts in the 
view procedure than under the standard and female respondents. ,control group, it appears that exactly the 
NCS interview procedure. At this point it A somewhat different picture emerges from opposite is true of black respondents in the 
is interesting to note that aggravated as- the comparisons for blacks. The data indi- telephone group. Blacks in the telephone 
saults committed by nonstrangers were re- cate that the maximum personal visit group reported aggravated assaults commit- 
ported at a higher rate by whites in the procedure may elicit more reports of crimes ted by strangers (and hence assaults com- 
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30. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against blacks 

Standard NCS procedure 
V~ct~rn~zatlonrates versus maxlmum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal vlslt procedure maxlmum telephone procedure 

Standard Max~mum Maxlmum D~fferenceIn 95-percent D~fferenceIn 95-percent 
NCS personal v ls~ t  telephone vlctimlzat~on conf~dence vlct~mlzat~on conf~dence 

Type of personal cr~me procedure procedure procedure rates rnterval rates ~nterval 

[I1 I21 [31 [41 [51 [el [71 [a1 

Cr~mescornm~ttedby strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crlmes 130 54 146.01 116.92 - 15.47 - 39.47 to 8.53 13.62 -8.46 to 35.70 
Cr~mesof v~olence 42.44 56.43 33.63 - 13.99 - 29.57 to 1.59 8.81 -3.66 to 21.28 

Robbery 12 53 13.88 11.45 - 1.35 -9.30 to 6.60 1.08 -6.23 to 8.39 
Assault 28.51 39.67 21.43 - 11.16 - 24.32 to 2.00 7.08 -2.97 to 17.13 

Aggravated 14.52 26.24 13.03 - 11.72' - 22.41 to - 1.03 1 49 -6.31 to 9.29 
Slmple 13.99 13.43 8.40 0.56 -7.31 to 8.43 5.59 -0.83 to 12.01 

Crlmes of theft 88.09 89 62 83.27 - 1.53 -21.d1 to 17.95 4.82 - 14.12 to 23.76 
Wlth contact 6.12 4.92 7.33 1.20 - 3.63 to 6.03 - 1.21 -7.00 to 4.58 
Wlthout contact 81.97 84.70 75.94 - 2.73 - 21.71 to 16.25 6.03 - 12.15 to 24.21 

Cr~mescomm~tted by strangers 
Total personal cr~mes 111.46 1 14.05 97.92 - 2.59 -24.26 to 19.08 13.54 -6.90 to 33.98 

Crlmes of v~olence 24.00 24.43 15 61 -0.43 -10.96to 10.10 839  -0.29 to 17.07 
Robbery 10.47 12.10 9.47 - 1.63 -9.05 to 5.79 1.OO -5.66 to 7.66 
Assault 12.69 10.46 5.38 2.23 -4.78 to 9.24 7.31' 2.01 to 12.61 

Aggravated 6 23 6.61 1.99 - 0.38 -5.90 to 5.14 4.24' 0.92 to 7.56 
S~mple 6.46 3.86 3.39 2.60 - 1.76 to 6.96 3.07 - 1.06 to 7.20 

Cr~mesof theft 87.48 89.62 82.33 - 2.14 - 21.61 to 17.33 5.15 - 13.70 to 24.00 
Wlth contact 5 51 4.92 6.39 0.59 - 4.21 to 5.39 - 0.88 -6.30 to 4.54 
Wlthout contact 81.97 84.70 75.94 -2.73 - 21.71 to 16.25 6.03 - 12.15 to 24.21 

Cr~mescommitted by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 19 08 31.99 18.99 -12.91' -24.70to -1.12 0.09 -9.25 to 9.43 

Cr~mesof vlolence 18.45 31.99 18.02 - 13.54' - 25.32 to - 1.76 0.43 -8.68 to 9.54 
Robbery 2.06 1.78 1.98 0.28 -2.62 to 3.18 0.08 -2.97 to 3.13 
Assault 15.82 29.21 16.05 - 13.39' - 24.65 to - 2.13 - 0.23 -8.82 to 8.36 

Aggravated 8.29 19.64 11.04 - 11.35' -20.57 to - 2.13 - 2.75 -9.82 to 4.32 
S~mple 7.53 9.57 5.01 -2.04 -8.62 to 4.54 2.52 -2.42 to 7.46 

' Indicates stat~stlcalslgnlflcance at the 5-percent level 

-Imitted by strangers) at a significantly lower 
rate than did black respondents in the 31. Comparison of victimization rates for blacks-assaults 
control group. Black respondents in the committed by strangers-standard NCS procedure versus 

control group reported 6.23 aggravated as- maximum telephone interview procedure 

saults and 12.69 assaults committed by 
strangers compared with 1.99 and 5.38 of Victimization rates 

per 1,000persons
these respective crimes per 1,000 persons age 12and over 
reported by blacks in the telephone group 
[see table 30, columns (2), (4), and (7)]. A Standard Maximum 95-percent 
more detailed comparison between the NCS telephone confidence 

procedure procedure Difference intervalcontrol group and the telephone group indi- Type of crime 

cates that attempted assault with a weapon 
is the specific type of aggravated assault [ll 121 [31 P I  151 

underreported by blacks in the telephone 
Assault 12.69 5.38 7.31' 2.01 to 12.61

group [see table 3 1, columns (2), (3), and 
- (411. Aggravated 6.23 1.99 4.24' 0.92 to 7.56 

With injury 1.81 0.75 1.06 - 0.93 to 3.05 
Attempted, with weapon 4.42 1.24 3.18' 0.51 to 5.85 

Simple assault 6.46 3.39 3.07 - 1.06 to 7.20 
Wlth injury 1.08 0.00 1.08 
Attempted, without weapon 5.38 3.39 1.99 - 2 . 0 K  6.07 

Indicates statlstlcal s~gnlflcance at the 5-percent level 
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32. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males and females age 12-24 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95.percent Difference in 95.percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

111 I21 131 141 I51 I61 171 I81 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 207.29 205.00 196.90 2.29 - 14.26 to 18.84 10.39 -5.94 to 26.72 
Crimes of violence 58.85 65.27 56.70 - 6.42 - 16.50to 3.66 2.15 -7.35 to 11.65 

Robbery 9.18 11.72 9.29 -2.54 -6.91 to 1.83 -0.11 -4.04 to 3.82 
Assault 47.67 50.97 46.73 -3.30 - 12.29 to 5.69 0.94 -7.72 to 9.60 

Aggravated 17.77 25.67 17.99 -7.90' - 14.29 to - 1.51 -0.22 -5.67 to 5.23 
Simple 29.90 25.30 28.74 4.60 - 1.89 to 11.00 1.16 -5.70 to 8.02 

Crimes of theft 148.44 139.74 140.19 8.70 -5.54 to 22.94 8.25 -6.02 to 22.52 
With contact 3.44 2.66 2.60 0.78 - 1.36 to 2.92 0.84 - 1.28 to 2.06 
Without contact 145.00 137.07 137.59 7.93 -6.19 to 22.05 7.41 -6.74 to 21.56 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 184.40 174.28 169.66 10.12 -5.45 to 25.69 14.74 -0.70 to 30.18 

Crimes of violence 36.27 34.90 29.77 1.37 -6.16 to 8.90 6.50 -0.53 to 13.53 
Robbery 6.77 8.53 7.37 - 1.76 -5.49 to 1.97 - 0.60 -4.09 to 2.89 
Assault 28.12 24.47 21.72 3.65 - 2.72 to 10.02 6.40' 0.35 to 12.45 

Aggravated 11.86 14.33 7.31 - 2.47 -7.30 to 2.36 4.55' 1.22 to 7.88 
Simple 16.26 10.14 14.40 6.12' 1.91 to 10.33 1.86 -3.05 to 6.77 

Crimes of theft 148.12 139.38 139.90 8.74 -5.48to 22.96 8.22 -6.03 to 22.47 
With contact 3.12 2.31 2.30 0.81 - 1.19to 2.81 0.82 - 1.18 to 2.82 
Without contact 145.00 137.07 137.59 7.93 -6.19 to 22.05 7.41 -6.74 to 21.56 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 22.90 30.72 27.23 - 7.82' - 14.81 to -0.83 - 4.33 - 10.96 to 2.30 

Crimes of violence 22.58 30.36 26.94 - 7.78' - 14.73 to -0.83 -4.36 - 10.95 to 2.23 
Robbery 2.41 3.19 1.92 -0.78 -3.06 to 1.50 0.49 - 1.33 to 2.31 
Assault 19.55 26.50 25.01 -6.95' - 13.45 to -0.45 - 5.46 - 11.80 to 0.88 

Aggravated 5.91 11.33 10.67 -5.42' -9.66 to - 1.18 - 4.76' - 8.89 to -0.63 
Simple 13.64 15.17 14.34 - 1.53 -6.52 to 3.46 -0.70 -5.56 to 4.16 

lndlcates statlstlcal sign~flcance at the 5-percent level. 

Crimes against persons by age and sex More clear-cut differences can be seen . . 

There is no evidence to suggest that for between the control group and the tele- 
phone group. In particular, crimes of theft 

25 years Or thepersonal visit interview procedure elicits without contact were reported at a lower 

reports of victimizations at a rate different rate by 25- to 49-year-olds, both male and 

the NCS interview proce-
female, and by to U-year-old males 

dure. However, it appears that aggravated in the telephone gmup than by their coun- 

assault was reported at a significantly terparts in the control group [see tables 
33, 35, 36, and 39, columns (2), (4), and higher rate by persons 12 to 24 years old ,,,,

inthe PV than by their counterparts ' I ) ' '  

in the control group. This appears to be 
hue primarily for males in this age group 
and not for females [see tables 32, 35, and 
38, columns (2), (3) and (5)]. 
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33. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males and females age 25-49 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1.000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95.percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

Ill 121 131 I41 151 (61 [71 181 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 128.43 131.13 113.71 - 2.70 - 14.91 to 9.51 14.72' 3.20 to 26.24 
Crimes of violence 28.95 28.30 30.61 0.65 - 5.36 to 6.66 - 1.66 - 7.87 to 4.55 

Robbery 5.24 5.82 6.66 -0.58 - 3.32 to 2.16 - 1.42 - 4.33 to 1.49 
Assault 23.17 22.31 23.21 0.86 - 4.50 to 6.22 - 0.04 - 5.48 to 5.40 

Aggravated 8.84 8.56 10.14 0.28 - 3.06 to 3.62 - 1.30 - 4.90 to 2.30 
Simple 14.33 13.74 13.07 0.59 -3.63 to 4.81 1.26 - 2.86 to 5.38 

Crimes of theft 99.48 102.83 83.1 1 - 3.35 - 14.33to 7.63 16.37' 6.32 to 26.42 
With contact 2.71 3.04 2.42 - 0.33 - 2.31 to 1.65 0.29 - 1.49 to 2.07 
Without contact 96.77 99.79 80.69 - 3.02 - 13.86 to 7.82 16.08. 6.16 to 26.00 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 117.89 121.92 103.11 - 4.03 - 15.86 to 7.80 14.78* 3.73 to.25.83 

Crimes of violence 18.60 19.08 20.26 - 0.48 - 5.43 to 4.47 - 1.66 - 6.73 to 3.41 
Robbery 4.34 5.41 5.34 - 1.07 - 3.70 to 1.56 - 1.00 - 3.61 to 1.61 
Assault 13.89 13.68 14.19 0.21 - 4.00 to 4.42 - 0.30 - 4.57 to 3.97 

Aggravated 5.49 4.13 5.23 1.36 - 1.00 to 3.72 0.26 -2.35 to 2.87 
Simple 8.40 9.54 8.96 - 1.14 -4.64 to 2.36 - 0.56 - 3.95 to 2.83 

Crimes of theft 99.30 102.83 82.85 - 3.53 - 14.51 to 7.45 16.45' 6.41 to 26.49 
With contact 2.53 3.04 2.15 -0.51 - 2.49 to 1.47 0.38 - 1.31 to 2.07 
Without contact 96.77 99.79 80.69 - 3.02 - 13.86 to 7.82 16.08' 6.16 to 26.00 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 10.54 9.21 10.61 1.33 - 2.15 to4.81 - 0.07 -3.77 to 3.63 

Crimes of violence 10.35 9.21 10.34 1.14 -2.34 to 4.62 0.01 - 3.64 to 3.66 
Robbery 0.90 0.41 1.32 0.49 - 0.28 to 1.26 - 0.42 - 1.71 to 0.87 
Assault 9.28 8.63 9.02 0.65 - 2.71 to 4.01 0.26 - 3.16 to 3.68 

Aggravated 3.35 4.43 4.91 - 1.08 - 3.46 to 1.30 - 1.56 - 4.05 to 0.93 
Simple 5.93 4.20 4.1 1 1.73 - 0.65 to 4.1 1 1.82 - 0.54 to 4.18 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 
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34. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males and females age 50 or over 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[I1 [21 [31 141 151 [el [71 [a1 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 55.57 56.95 51.49 - 1.38 - 10.70to 7.94 4.08 -4.81 to 12.97 
: Crimes of violence 9.89 11.23 9.55 -1.34 -5.56 to 2.88 0.34 - 3.57 to 4.25 

Robbety 3.78 3.59 4.23 0.19 -2.22 to 2.60 - 0.45 - 3.04 to 2.14 
Assault 6.06 7.33 5.33 - 1.27 -4.68 to 2.14 0.73 -2.21 to 3.67 

Aggravated 2.58 2.19 2.59 0.39 - 1.51 to 2.29 -0.01 - 2.05 to 2.03 
Simple 3.48 5.14 2.74 - 1.66 -4.50 to 1.18 0.74 - 1.38 to 2.86 

Crimes of theft 45.68 45.72 41.94 - 0.04 -8.45 to 8.37 3.74 -4.33 to 11.81 
With contact 2.56 4.16 3.05 - 1.60 -4.14 to 0.94 - 0.49 - 2.69 to 1.71 
Without contact 43.12 41.56 38.89 1.56 -6.48 to 9.60 4.23 -3.56 to 12.02 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 53.00 53.62 50.48 -0.62 -9.68 to 8.44 2.52 -6.28 to 11.32 

Crimes of violence 7.46 7.90 8.54 -0.44 -3.99 to3.11 - 1.08 - 4.75 to 2.59 
Robbety 3.64 3.59 4.23 0.05 -2.36 to 2.46 -0.59 -3.18 to 2.00 
Assault 3.76 4.00 4.32 -0.24 -2.77 to 2.29 -0.56 -3.17 to 2.05 

Aggravated 1.54 1.31 2.09 0.23 - 1.24 to 1.70 - 0.55 - 2.36 to 1.26 
Simple 2.23 2.69 2.23 -0.46 -2.53 to 1.61 0.00 - 1.89 to 1.89 

Crimes of theft 45.54 45.72 41.94 -0.18 -8.58 to 8.22 3.60 -4.47 to 11.67 
With contact 2.42 4.16 3.05 - 1.74 -4.28 to 0.80 - 0.63 -2.82 to 1.56 
Without contact 43.12 41.56 38.89 1.56 -6.48 to 9.60 4.23 - 3.56 to 12.02 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 2.57 3.32 1.01 - 0.75 - 3.04 to 1.54 1.56' 0.20 to 2.92 

Crimes of violence 2.43 3.32 1.01 -0.89 -3.18 to 1.40 1.42' 0.07 to 2.77 
Robbery 0.13 0.00 0.00 0.13 -0.01 to 0.27 0.13 - 0.01 to 0.27 
Assault 2.24 3.32 1.01 -0.03 -3.31 to 1.25 1.28 -0.07 to 2.63 

Aggravated 1.04 0.88 0.49 0.16 -1.04t01.36 0.55 - 0.38 to 1.48 
Simple 1.25 2.44 0.51 - 1.19 -3.13 to 0.75 0.74 -0.22 to 1.70 

Indicates statistical significance at fhe 5.percent level. 
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35. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males age 12-24 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[ll [21 P I  [41 [51 [el [71 [81 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 243.04 219.35 207.29 23.69 -0.49 to 47.87 35.75' 12.12 to 59.38 
Crimes of violence 76.87 75.85 72.07 1.02 - 14.40 to 16.44 4.80 - 10.24 to 19.84 

Robbery 13.78 11.15 16.38 2.63 -3.55 to 8.81 - 2.60 -9.91 to 4.71 
Assault 62.53 64.71 55.70 - 2.18 - 16.48 to 12.12 6.83 -6.54 to 20.20 

Aggravated 26.41 39.27 23.02 - 12.86' -24.01 to - 1.71 3.39 -5.40 to 20.25 
Simple 36.1 2 25.43 32.68 10.69' 1.36 to 20.02 3.44 -6.92 to 13.80 

Crimes of theft 166.17 143.50 135.21 22.67' 2.14 to 43.20 30.96' 10.97 to 50.95 
Wifh contact 4.20 3.04 1.21 1.16 -2.10 to 4.42 2.99' 0.76 to 5.22 
Without contact 161.97 140.46 134.00 21.51 * 1.17 to 41.85 27.97" 8.06 to 47.88 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 217.73 190.21 174.83 27.52' 4.56 to 50.48 42.90' 20.69 to 65.1 1 

Crimes of violence 51.90 47.43 40.21 4.47 -7.96 to 16.90 11.69' 0.16 to 23.22 
Robbery 10.72 9.86 13.05 0.86 -4.92 to 6.64 -2.33 - 8.86 to 4.20 
Assault 40.70 37.58 27.16 3.12 -7.99to 14.23 13.54' 3.91 to 23.17 

Aggravated 18.86 22.97 11.26 -4.11 - 12.76 to 4.54 7.60' 1.30 to 13.90 
Simple 21.84 14.61 15.89 7.23' 0.09 to 14.37 5.95 - 1.42 to 13.32 

Crimes of theft 165.84 142.77 134.62 23.07' 2.58 to 43.56 31.22' 11.26 to 51.18 
With contact 3.87 2.31 0.61 1.56 - 1.32 to 4.44 3.26' , 1.52 to 5.00 
Without contact 161.97 140.46 134.00 21.51' 1.17 to 41.85 27.97' 8.06 to 47.88 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 25.30 29.15 32.45 -3.85 - 13.59 to 5.89 -7.15 - 17.32 to 3.02 

Crimes of violence 24.97 28.42 31.86 -3.45 - 13.07 to 6.17 -6.89 - 16.98 to 3.20 
Robbery 3.06 1.30 3.32 1.76 -0.46 to 3.98 -0.26 -3.58 to 3.06 
Assault 21.83 27.13 28.54 -5.30 - 14.68 to 4.08 -6.71 - 16.26 to 2.84 

Aggravated 7.55 16.30 11.75 -8.75' - 15.94 to - 1.56 -4.20 - 10.35 to 1.95 
Simple 14.28 10.83 16.79 3.45 - 2.66 to 9.56 - 2.51 -9.91 to 4.89 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5.percent level. 
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36. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males age 25-49 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personalvisit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

111 121 131 141 151 161 171 181 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 141.40 143.22 127.30 - 1.82 -20.02 to 16.38 14.10 - 3.25 to 31.45 
Crimes of violence 36.74 36.89 40.51 - 0.15 -9.95 to 9.65 - 3.77 - 13.95 to 6.41 

Robbery 6.92 6.27 10.59 0.65 - 3.47 to 4.77 -3.67 -8.89 to 1.55 
Assault 29.73 30.62 29.92 -0.89 -9.83 to 8.05 - 0.19 - 9.02 to' 8.64 

Aggravated 12.44 12.39 13.15 0.05 - 5.70 to 5.80 -0.71 -6.60 to 5.18 
Simple 17.28 18.24 16.77 -0.96 -7.90 to 5.98 0.51 -6.15 to 7.17 

Crimes of theft 104.65 106.32 86.78 - 1.67 - 17.68 to 14.34 17.87' 3.16 to 32.58 
With contact 2.08 3.09 2.60 - 1.01 -3.85 to 1.83 - 0.52 -3.14 to 2.10 
Without contact 102.57 103.24 84.18 - 0.67 - 16.48 to 15.14 18.39' 3.87 to 32.91 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 130.96 132.97 11 7.56 - 2.01 - 19.65 to 15.63 13.40 -3.37 to 30.17 

Crimes of violence 26.65 26.64 30.78 0.01 -8.36 to 8.38 -4.13 - 13.03 to 4.77 
Robbery 6.03 6.27 8.85 -0.24 - 4.34 to 3.86 -2.82 -7.60 to 1.96 
Assault 20.57 20.38 21.93 0.19 -7.16 to 7.54 - 1.36 - 8.93 to 6.21 

Aggravated 8.79 6.41 8.52 2.38 - 1.84 to 6.60 0.27 - 4.50 to 5.04 
Simple 11.78 13.97 13.41 -2.19 -8.25 to 3.87 - 1.63 -7.56 to 4.30 

Crimes of theft 104.31 106.32 86.78 - 2.01 - 18.02 to 14.00 17.93' 2.82 to 32.24 
With contact 1.74 3.09 2.60 -1.35 -4.18 to 1.48 -0.86 -3.46 to 1.74 
Without contact 102.57 103.24 84.18 -0.67 -16.48to15.14 18.39' 3.87 to 32.91 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 10.43 10.25 9.74 0.18 -5.06 to 5.42 0.69 - 4.42 to 5.80 

Crimes of violence 10.09 10.25 9.74 - 0.16 -5.39 to 5.07 0.35 -4.75 to 5.45 
Robbery 0.89 0.00 1.75 0.89' 0.42 to 1.36 - 0.86 - 2.98 to 1.26 
Assault 9.16 10.25 7.99 - 1.09 -6.30 to 4.12 1.17 -3.47 to 5.81 

Aggravated 3.65 5.98 4.63 -2.33 -6.27 to 1.61 -0.98 -4.46 to 2.50 
Simple- 5.50 4.27 3.36 1.23 -2.20 to 4.66 2.14 -0.94 to 5.22 

* 
lnd~catesstatistical signtficance at the 5-percent level. 
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37. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against males age 50 or over 

Standard NCS procedure 
V~ct~mizationrates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal v is~ t  telephone v~ct~mization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crlme procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

111 121 131 141 151 161 171 PI 

Crimes commltted by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal cr~rnes 67.34 75.05 61.70 -7.71 -23.48 to 8.06 5.64 - 8.75 to 20.03 
Crlmes of vlolence 13.43 17.32 12.98 - 3.89 - 11.65 to 3.87 0.45 -6.30 to 7.20 

Robbery 4.91 6.66 4.00 - 1.75 -6.58 to 3.08 0.91 -2.89 to 4.71 
Assault 8.47 9.96 8.98 - 1.49 - 7.42 to 4.44 -0.51 - 6.12 to 5.10 

Aggravated 3.86 3.69 4.10 0.17 - 3.48 to 3.82 - 0.24 -4.04 to 3.56 
Slmple 4.60 6.27 4.88 - 1.67 -6.36 to 3.02 -0.28 -4.42 to 3.86 

Crlrnes of theft 53.91 57.72 48.72 - 3.81 - 17.79to 10.17 5.19 - 7.70 to 18.08 
Wlth contact 2.06 2.65 1.27 - 0.59 - 3.65 to 2.47 0.79 - 1.39 to 2.97 
Wlthout contact 51.84 55.08 47.45 - 3.24 - 16.92 to 10.44 4.39 -8.33 to 17.1 1 

Crlmes cornmltted by strangers 
Total personal crlmes 63.77 71.07 60.57 - 7.30 -22.68 to 8.08 3.20 - 11.05 to 17.45 

Crimes of violence 10.12 13.35 11.85 - 3.23 - 10.05to 3.59 - 1.73 - 8.13 to 4.67 
Robbery 4.84 6.66 4.00 - 1.82 -6.65 to 3.01 0.84 -2.96 to 4.64 
Assault 5.22 5.99 7.85 -0.77 -5.38 to 3.84 - 2.63 -7.81 to 2.55 

Aggravated 2.44 1.72 4.10 0.72 - 1.82 to 3.26 - 1.66 -5.40 to 2.08 
Simple 2.77 4.26 3.75 - 1.49 - 5.34 to 2.36 -0.98 -4.58 to 2.62 

Crlrnes of theft 53.65 57.72 48.72 - 4.07 - 18.05 to 9.91 4.93 -7.95 to 17.81 
Wlth contact 1.81 2.65 1.27 -0.84 -3.89 to 2.21 0.54 - 1.62 to 2.70 
Wlthout contact 51.84 55.08 47.45 - 3.24 - 16.92to 10.44 4.39 -8.33 to 17.1 1 

Crlmes commltted by nonstrangers 
Total personal cr~mes 3.57 3.98 1.13 -0.41 - 4.18 to 3.36 2.44' 0.25 to 4.63 

Crimes of violence 3.31 3.98 1.13 -0.67 -4.43 to 3.09 2.18' 0.01 to 4.35 
Robbery 0.06 0.00 0.00 0.06 -0.08 to 0.20 0.06 -0.08 to 0.20 
Assault 3.25 3.98 1.13 - 0.73 - 4.48 to 3.02 2.1 2 -0.05 to 4.29 

Aggravated 1.42 1.97 0.00 -0.55 -3.18 to 2.08 1.42' 0.74 to 2.10 
Simple 1.83 2.01 1.13 -0.18 - 2.86 to 2.50 0.70 - 1.36 to 2.76 

lnd~catesstatlstlcal significance at the 5-percent lebel. 
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38. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against females age 12-24 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[I1 [21 [31 [41 [5l [61 [TI 181 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 171.87 190.94 186.50 - 19.07 - 41.65 to 3.51 - 14.63 - 37.15 to 7.89 
Crimes of violence 41.OO 54.89 41.32 - 13.89* -26.88 to - 0.90 -0.32 - 11.86 to 11.22 

Robbery 4.62 12.28 2.21 -7.66' - 13.83 to -1.49 2.41 -0.44 to 5.26 
Assault 32.95 37.50 37.75 - 4.55 - 15.45 to 6.35 - 4.80 - 15.79 to 6.19 

Aggravated 9.21 12.33 12.95 - 3.12 - 9.41 to 3.17 - 3.74 - 10.21 to 2.73 
Simple 23.74 25.17 24.80 - 1.43 -10.44 to 7.58 - 1.06 - 10.06 to 7.94 

Crimes of theft 130.87 136.05 145.18 - 5.18 -24.92 to 14.56 - 14.31 - 34.66 to 6.04 
With contact 2.69 2.30 4.00 0.39 -2.39 to 3.17 - 1.31 - 4.92 to 2.30 
Without contact 128.18 133.75 141.19 - 5.57 - 25.17 to 14.03 - 13.01 - 33.13 to 7.11 

Crimescommitted by strangers 
Total personal crimes 151.35 158.68 164.49 - 7.33 -28.36 to 13.70 - 13.14 - 34.57 to  8.29 

Crimes of violence 20.79 22.63 19.31 - 1.84 - 10.38 to 6.70 1.48 - 6.53 to 9.49 
Robbery 2.86 . 7.23 1.68 - 4.37 -9.12t0 0.38 1.18 -1 .27t03 .63  
Assault 15.64 11.63 16.27 4.01 -2.27 to 10.29 -0.63 - 7.95 to 6.69 

Aggravated 4.92 5.87 3.35 - 0.95 -5.32 to 3.42 1.57 - 1.85 to 4.99 
Simple 10.72 5.76 12.91 4.96' 0.43 to 9.49 - 2.19 - 8.69 to 4.31 

Crimes of theft 130.57 i36.05 145.18 - 5.48 -25.22 to 14.26 - 14.61 - 34.96 to 5.74 
With contact 2.39 2.30 4.00 0.09 -2.68 to 2.86 - 1.61 - 5.20 to 1.98 
Without contact 128.18 133.75 141.19 - 5.57 - 25.17 to 14.03 - 13.01 - 33.13 to 7.11 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 20.52 32.26 22.01 -11.74' -21.7610 -1.72 -1.49 -9.97to 6.99 

Crimes of violence 20.21 32.26 22.01 - 12.05' - 22.07 to -2.03 - 1.80 - 10.28 to 6.68 
Robbery 1.76 5.05 0.53 - 3.29 - 7.25 to 0.67 1.23 -0.24 to 2.70 
Assault 17.31 25.88 21.48 -8.57 - 17.59 to 0.45 -4.17 - 12.50 to 4.16 

Aggravated 4.29 6.46 9.60 -2.17 -6.72 to 2.38 - 5.31 - 10.82 to 0.20 
Simple 13.02 19.42 11.88 -6.40 -14.24to 1.44 1.14 -5 .17t07 .45  

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 
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39. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures I 
for crimes against females age 25-49 

! 
Standard NCS procedure 

Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 
per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personalvisit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

I .  Tyqe of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[I1 [21 [31 [4l [5l [GI [71 (81 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 1 16.08 119.75 100.89 - 3.67 - 20.03 to  12.69 15.19 - 0.07 to 30.45 
Crimes of violence 21.52 20.20 21.26 1.32 - 5.80 to 8.44 0.26 - 7.01 to 7.53 

Robbery 3.64 5.39 2.96 - 1.75 - 5.39 to  1.89 0.68 - 2.08 to 3.44 
Assault 16.93 14.48 16.88 2.45 - 3.62 to 8.52 0.05 - 6.44 to 6.54 

Aggravated 5.42 4.97 7.30 0.45 -3.11 to 4.01 - 1.88 -6.12 to 2.36 
Simple 11.52 9.51 9.59 2.01 - 2.93 to 6.95 1.93 -3.02 to 6.88 

Crimes of theft 94.56 99.54 79.64 - 4.98 - 20.06 to  10.10 14.92' 1.18 to 28.66 
With contact 3.32 2.99 2.24 0.33 -2.44to 3.10 1.08 - 1.35 to 3.51 
Without contact 91.24 96.55 77.39 -5.31 -20.18 to 9.56 13.85' 0.29 to 27.41 

Crimes committed by strangers 
I 

Total personal crimes 105.44 111.51 89.46 - 6.07 - 21.92 to 9.78 15.98" 1.50 to 30.46 
Crimes of violence 10.92 11.97 10.34 - 1.05 - 6.52 to 4.42 0.58 -4.53 to 5.69 

Robbery 2.74 4.60 2.03 - 1.86 - 5.21 to 1.49 0.71 - 1.59 to 3.01 
Assault 7.53 7.37 6.89 0.16 - 4.16 to 4.48 0.64 - 3.54 to 4.82 

Aggravated 2.34 1.99 2.12 0.35 - 1.92 to 2.62 0.22 - 2.11 to 2.55 
Simple 5.18 5.37 4.77 - 0.19 - 3.87 to 3.49 0.41 - 3.07 to 3.89 

Crimes of theft 94.51 99.54 79.13 -5.03 - 20.10 to 10.04 15.38' 1.68 to 29.08 
With contact 3.28 2.99 1.73 0.29 - 2.48 to  3.06 1.55 - 0.63 to 3.73 
Without contact 91.24 96.55 77.39 -5.31 - 20.18 to  9.56 13.85' 0.29 to 27.41 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 10.64 8.23 11.43 2.41 - 2.21 to 7.03 - 0.79 - 6.13 to  4.55 

Crimes of violence 10.60 8.23 10.92 2.37 - 2.25 to 6.99 - 0.32 - 5.55 to 4.91 
Robbery 0.90 0.79 0.92 0.1 1 - 1.32 to 1.54 - 0.02 - 1.55 to 1.51 
Assault 9.40 7.11 10.00 2.29 - 2.01 to 6.59 - 0.60 - 5.60 to 4.40 

Aggravated 3.07 2.98 5.18 0.09 - 2.66 to 2.84 - 2.11 - 5.66 to 1.44 
Simple 6.33 4.13 4.82 2.20 - 1.11 to 5.51 1.51 - 2.03 to 5.05 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 
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40. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against females age 50 and over 

Standard NCS procedure 
Victimization rates versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

per 1,000 persons age 12 and over personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of personal crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[ll PI [31 [41 [5l [el [71 [El 

Crimes committed by strangers 
or nonstrangers 

Total personal crimes 45.97 42.25 43.03 3.72 - 7.22 to 14.66 2.94 -8.10 to 13.98 
Crimes of violence 7.00 6.28 6.70 0.72 - 3.58 to 5.02 0.30 -4.13 to 4.73 

Robbery 2.86 1.10 4.41 1.76 -0.16 to 3.68 - 1.55 -5.09 to 1.99 
Assau It 4.09 5.18 2.30 - 1.09 -4.94 to 2.76 1.79 -0.90 to 4.48 

Aggravated 1.53 0.97 1.33 0.56 - 1.1 7 to 2.29 0.20 - 1.79 to 2.19 
Simple 2.56 4.22 0.97 - 1.66 - 5.11 to 1.79 1.59 -0.22 to 3.40 

Crimes of theft 38.97 35.97 36.32 3.00 - 7.13 to 13.13 2.65 - 7.53 to 12.83 
With contact 2.97 5.38 4.53 - 2.41 - 6.29 to 1.47 - 1.56 -5.14 to 2.02 
Without contact 36.00 30.58 31.79 5.42 -3.98 to 14.82 4.21 -5.36 to 13.78 

Crimes committed by strangers 
Total personal crimes 44.21 39.45 42.1 2 4.76 -5.84 to 15.36 2.09 -8.83 to 13.01 

Crimes of violence 5.29 3.48 5.80 1.81 - 1.45 to 5.07 - 0.51 -4.61 to 3.59 
Robbery 2.67 1.10 4.41 1.57 -0.34 to 3.48 - 1.74 -5.27 to 1.79 
Assault 2.58 2.39 1.39 0.19 - 2.47 to 2.85 1.19 -0.91 to 3.29 

Aggravated 0.80 0.97 0.43 - 0.17 - 1.84 to 1.50 0.37 -0.80 to 1.54 
Simple 1.78 1.42 0.97 0.36 - 1.70 to 2.42 0.81 -0.94 to 2.56 

Crimes of theft 38.91 35.97 36.32 2.94 - 7.19 to 13.07 2.59 -7.59 to 12.77 
With contact 2.92 5.38 4.53 - 2.46 -6.34 to 1.42 - 1.61 -5.19to 1.97 
Without contact 36.00 30.58 31.79 5.42 -3.98 to 14.82 4.21 - 5.36 to 13.78 

Crimes committed by nonstrangers 
Total personal crimes 1.76 2.79 0.90 - 1.03 - 3.84 to 1.78 0.86 -0.84 to 2.56 

Crimes of violence 1.70 2.79 0.90 - 1.09 -3.90 to 1.72 0.80 -0.89 to 2.49 
Robbery 0.19 0.00 0.00 0.19 - 0.04 to 0.42 0.19 - 0.04 to 0.42 
Assault 1.51 2.79 0.90 - 1.28 -4.08 to 1.52 0.61 - 1.07 to 2.29 

Aggravated 0.73 0.00 0.90 0.73' 0.29t01.17 -0.17 - 1.78 to 1.44 
Simple 0.78 2.79 0.00 -2.01 -4.77 to 0.75 0.78' 0.32 to 1.24 

* Indicates statlstlcal slgnif~cance at the 5-percent level. 
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Effect of interview procedure on 
comparisons of victimization rates 
between population subgroups 

Since the victimization rates reported by 
blacks and whites appear to be affected 
differently by the three interview proce- 
dures used in this study, it is possible that 
comparisons of victimization rates by age 
or race would result in different conclu- 
sions, depending on the interview proce- 
dure used. 

For example, for total personal crimes, the 
standard NCS procedure and the maximum 
telephone procedure suggest only small 
differences between the victimization rates 
for whites and blacks while the maximum 
personal visit procedure shows the rate for 
blacks to be higher than the rate for 
whites-almost 17 per 1,000 persons. In 
addition, the difference between the vic- 

41. Differences between victimization rates of blacks 
and whites, by type of interview procedure 

Difference of the 
differences between 

Victimization rate standard NCS 
procedure procedure and- 

Race 
of Maximum Maximum Maximum 

' 
respond- Standard personal Maximum personal visit telephone 

Type of crime ent NCS visit telephone procedure procedure 

[1I 121 [31 [4l 151 [el [71 

Total personal 
crimes: Black 130.54 146.01 116.92 

White 129.43 129.31 119.39 
Difference in rates 1.11 16.70 -2.47 - 15.59 3.58 
Standard error 

of difference 3.73 12.37 11.35 12.92 11.95 

Crimes of violence: Black 42.44 56.43 33.63 
White 30.71 31.79 31.64 

Difference in rates 11.73 24.64 1.99 - 12.91 9.74 
Standard error 

of difference 2.20 7.93 6.34 8.23 6.71 

Crimes of violence: 
(Committed by Black 18.45 31.99 18.02 
nonstrangers) White 10.73 11.73 11.93 

Difference in rates 7.72 20.26 6.09 - 12.54' 1.63 
Standard error 

of difference 1.46 5.98 4.60 6.15 4.82 

Crimes of theft: Black 88.09 89.62 83.27 
White 98.72 97.52 87.68 

Difference in rates - 10.63 -7.90 -4.41 -2.73 -6.22 
Standard error 

of difference 3.16 10.10 9.78 10.58 10.28 

Indicates statist~cal significance at the 5-percent level. 

timization rates for blacks and whites for Even though the standard errors on the dif- 
crimes of violence under the maximum ferences of the black-white victimization 
personal visit procedure was about double rate differences are so large as to preclude 
that obtained under the standard NCS any definite conclusions, these data never- 
procedure-about 24 per 1,000 versus 12 theless suggest that the standard NCS 
per 1,000. For crimes of violence commit- interview procedure and the maximum tele- 
ted by nonstrangers, the difference between phone interview procedure may tend to 
whites and blacks in the PV group was compress the differential between victimi- 
over twice that between blacks and whites zation rates for blacks and whites. 
in the control group-20.26 crimes per An examination of the differences between 
1,000 persons versus 7.72 per 1,000. This victimization rates reported by persons in 
last diffeience is statistically significant broad age groups by interview procedure 
at the 5-percent level, but the other differ- indicates that the interview procedure prob- 
ences are not statistically significant. The ably has a relatively small effect on com- 
telephone group showed almost no differ- parisons of victimization rates between dif- 
ence between the victimization rates for 
crimes of violence, and about the same dif- 

ferent age groups (see table 42). 

ference as the control group for crimes of 
violence committed by nonstrangers (see 
table 41). 
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42. Differences between victimization rates for age categories, 
by type of interview procedure 

D~fference of the 
differences between 

Victimization rate standard NCS 
procedure procedure and- 

Age Maximum Maximum Maximum 
Cate- Standard personal Maximum personal visit telephone 

Type of crime gory NCS visit telephone procedure procedure 

[I1 [21 [31 [4l [51 [el I71 


Age 12-24versus age 25-49 

Total personal 12-24 207.29 205.00 196.90 
crimes: 25-49 128.43 131.13 113.71 

D~fferencein rates 78.86 73.87 83.19 4.99 -4.33 
Standard error 

of difference 3.16 10.00 9.70 10.49 10.20 

Crimes of violence: 12-24 58.85 65.27 56.70 
25-49 28.95 28.30 30.67 

Difference in rates 29.90 36.97 26.09 - 7.07 3.81 
Standard error 

of difference 1.75 5.72 5.52 5.98 5.79 

Crimes of theft: 12-24 148.44 139.74 140.19 
25-49 99.48 102.83 83.11 

Difference in rates 48.96 36.91 57.08 12.05 -8.12 
Standard error 

of difference 2.79 8.74 8.45 9.17 8.90 

Age 12-24versus age 50+ 

Total personal 
crimes: 

12-24 
50+ 

207.29 
55.57 

205.00 
56.95 

196.90 
41.78 

Difference in rates 151.72 148.05 155.12 3.67 -3.40 
Standard error 

of difference 2.92 9.24 8.84 9.69 9.31 

Crimes of violence: 12-24 58.85 65.27 56.70 
50+ 9.89 11.23 7.75 

Difference in rates 49.96 54.04 48.95 -4.08 1.01 
Standard error 

of difference 1.60 5.34 4.92 5.57 5.17 

Crimes of theft: 12-24 148.44 139.74 140.19 
50+ 45.68 45.72 34.03 

Difference in rates 102.76 94.02 106.16 8.74 -3.40 
Standard error 

of difference 2.59 8.03 7.78 8.44 8.20 

Age 25-49versus age 50+ 

Total personal 25-49 128.43 131.13 113.71 
crimes: 50+ 55.57 56.95 41.78 

Difference in rates 72.86 74.18 71.93 - 1.32 0.93 
Standard error 

of difference 2.34 7.48 6.81 7.84 7.20 

Crimes of violence: 25-49 28.95 28.30 30.61 
50+ 9.89 11.23 7.75 

Difference in rates 19.06 17.07 22.86 1.99 -3.80 
Standard error 

of difference 1.12 3.58 3.48 3.75 3.66 

Crimes of theft: 25-49 99.48 102.83 83.11 
50+ 45.68 45.72 34.03 

Difference in rates 53.80 57.11 49.08 -3.31 4.72 
Standard error 

of difference 2.11 6.73 6.00 7.05 6.36 
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43. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against all households 

Standard NCS procedure 
versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

Victimization rates per 1,000 households personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of household crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates (per 1000) interval 

[ll PI 131 141 [51 [GI 171 181 

Race of head: Total 
Total household crimes 226.86 238.77 225.56 - 11.91 -26.33 to 2.51 1.30 - 12.92 to 15.52 

Burglary 88.25 92.89 83.88 -4.64 - 14.45to 5.17 4.37 -5.08 to 13.82 
Forcible entry 29.18 32.43 27.32 -3.25 -9.22 to 2.72 1.86 -3.70 to 7.42 
Unlawful entry 38.60 39.57 36.50 -0.97 -7.57 to 5.63 2.10 -4.29 to 8.49 
Attempted forcible entry 20.47 20.89 20.06 -0.42 -5.26 to 4.42 0.41 -4.36 to 5.18 

Household larceny 122.41 129.04 124.66 -6.63 - 17.96to 4.70 - 2.25 - 13.48 to 8.98 
Completed 113.51 119.26 11 5.85 -5.75 - 16.71 to 5.21 -2.34 - 13.22 to 8.54 
Less than $50 73.37 77.69 71.60 -4.32 - 13.36 to 4.72 1.77 -7.01 to 10.55 
$50 or more 35.76 36.13 39.44 -0.37 -6.69 to 5.95 -3.68 - 10.27 to 2.91 
Attempted 8.90 9.78 8.81 -0.88 -4.20 to 2.44 0.09 -3.09 to 3.27 

Motorvehicle theft 16.20 16.84 17.02 -0.64 -4.99 to 3.71 -0.82 -5.21 to 3.57 
Completed 9.90 10.82 10.84 -0.92 -4.41 to 2.57 -0.94 -4.45 to 2.57 
Attempted 6.31 6.02 6.18 0.29 -2.34 to 2.92 0.13 -2.54 to 2.80 

Differences in victimization rates the PV group reported burglaries involving 
for crimes against households, forcible entry, total burglaries, and total 
by interview procedure household crimes at a significantly higher 

rate than their counterparts in the control 

Total households and race of head group. 

For example, black households in the con- There is no evidence to indicate that trol group reported only 257.77 total households interviewed using the maximum household crimes per 1,000 households 
personal visit procedure reported crimes versus the 354.1 1 per 1,000 reported by 
against households at a rate different from black households in the PV group. The 95-those interviewed using the standard NCS percent confidence interval indicates that procedure (see table 43). the magnitude of the difference is at least 
An examination of the victimization rates 47 per 1,000 households and could be as 
for households with a white head of house- much as 147 per 1,000 households [see 
hold also fails to provide evidence that the table 45, columns (2), (3), and (91. 
maximum personal visit procedure is either There is no evidence to indicate that the 
more or less effective than the standard maximum telephone interview procedure 
NCS procedure in eliciting reports of elicits reports of household victimizations 
crimes against households (see table 44). at a rate different from the standard NCS 
This is not the case for households with a procedure. This is true for both households 
black head of.household in the PV group with a white and black head and for both 
and the control group. Black households in groups combined. 
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44. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against households headed by whites 

Standard NCS procedure 
versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

Victimization rates per 1,000 households personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of household crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[1I [21 [31 [4l 151 [61 171 [81 

Race of head: White 
Total household crimes 223.53 225.45 220.03 -1.92 -17.00to13.16 3.50 - 11.52 to 18.52 

Burglary 84.08 83.01 79.32 1.07 -8.90 to 11.04 4.76 - 5.06 to 14.58 
Forcible entry 26.10 24.44 24.29 1.66 -3.93 to 7.25 1.81 - 3.79 to 7.41 
Unlawful entry 38.82 38.38 37.13 0.44 -6.50 to 7.38 1.69 -5.17 to 8.55 
Attempted forcible entry 19.15 20.20 17.90 - 1.05 -6.12 to 4.02 1.25 -3.57 to 6.07 

Household larceny 123.57 127.17 122.96 -3.60 - 15.62 to 8.42 0.61 - 11.29 to 12.51 
Completed 114.83 117.75 113.18 - 2.92 - 14.55 to 8.71 1.65 -9.84 to 13.14 

Less than $50 75.17 77.72 68.60 - 2.55 - 12.20 to 7.10 6.57 -2.62 to 15.76 
$50 or more 35.32 34.64 40.22 0.68 -5.93 to 7.20 -4.90 - 11.98 to 2.18 

Attempted 8.75 9.42 9.78 -0.67 -4.15 to 2.81 - 1.03 -4.58 to 2.52 
Motor vehicle thefts 15.88 15.26 17.75 0.62 -3.81 to 5.05 - 1.87 -6.63 to 2.89 

Completed 9.48 9.87 11.29 -0.39 -3.95t03.17 -3.81 -5.61 to 1.99 
Attempted 6.40 5.39 6.46 1.01 - 1.66 to 3.68 -0.06 -2.96 to 2.84 

45. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against households headed by blacks 

Standard NCS procedure 
versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

Victimization rates per 1,000 households personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of household crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

(11 [21 (31 [4l (51 [61 [71 [81 

Race of head: Black 
Total household crimes 257.77 154.11 274.60 -96.34' - 145.21 to - 47.47 - 16.83 - 63.03 to 29.37 

Burglary 122.96 174.15 127.69 -51.19' -89.78 to - 12.60 -4.73 - 39.29 to 29.83 
Forcible entry 53.53 93.14 52.84 -39.61 ' -68.97 to - 10.25 0.69 -22.52 to 23.90 
Unlawful entry 38.08 53.61 35.10 - 15.53 -38.42 to 7.36 2.98 - 16.17 to 22.13 
Attempted forcible entry 31.35 27.41 39.75 3.94 - 12.98 to 20.86 - 8.40 -28.47 to 11.67 

Household larceny 115.04 151.56 134.15 -36.52 -73.08 to 0.04 - 19.11 -54.25 to 16.03 
Completed 104.11 137.85 134.15 -33.74 -68.88 to 1.40 - 30.04 - 65.06 to 4.98 

Less than $50 60.62 83.88 89.88 -23.26 -51.46 to 4.94 -29.26' - 58.50 to -0.02 
$50 or more 39.40 47.56 35.31 -8.16 -29.91 to 13.59 4.09 - 15.15 to 23.33 

Attempted 10.94 13.71 0.00 -2.77 - 14.63 to 9.09 - 10.94' 7.68 to 14.20 
Motorvehicle theft 19.78 28.40 12.76 -8.62 - 25.49 to 8.25 7.02 -4.90 to 18.94 

Completed 13.56 16.65 8.28 -3.09 - 16.15 to 9.97 5.28 -4.38 to 14.94 
Attempted 6.21 11.76 4.48 -5.55 - 16.41 to 5.31 1.73 -5.32 to 8.78 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 
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46. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against ail households owned or being bought 

Standard NCS procedure 
versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

Victimization rates per 1,000 households personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95.percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personalvisit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Type of household crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[ll [21 [31 [dl R [el I71 [el 

Race of head: Total 
Total household crimes 198.76 218.81 195.35 - 20.05* -37.43 to -2.67 3.41 - 13.35 to 20.17 

Burglary 73.51 83.00 72.68 -9.49 -21.07 to 2.09 0.83 - 10.14 to 11.80 
Forcible entry 24.10 24.38 22.69 - 0.28 -6.78 to 6.22 1.41 -4.90 to 7.72 
Unlawful entry 33.29 39.16 34.80 -5.87 - 14.00 to 2.26 - 1.51 -9.24 to 6.22 
Attempted forcible entry 16.13 19.46 15.20 -3.33 -9.11 to 2.45 0.93 - 4.25 to 6.1 1 

Household larceny 111.78 119.82 109.97 -8.04 -21.70 to 5.62 1.81 - 11.42 to 15.04 
Completed 103.66 11 2.98 100.46 -9.32 -22.63 to 3.99 3.20 - 9.52 to 15.92 

Less than $50 66.66 73.47 60.72 -6.81 - 17.77 to 4.15 5.94 - 4.19 to 16.07 
$50 or more 33.40 34.22 34.19 - 0.82 -8.48 to 6.84 -0.79 - 8.46 to 6.88 

Attempted 8.12 6.84 9.51 1.28 -2.23 to 4.79 - 1.39 -5.46 to 2.68 
Motor vehicle theft 13.46 15.99 12.69 - 2.53 -7.78 to 2.72 0.77 -3.97 to 5.51 

Completed 8.37 9.45 7.72 - 1.08 -5.14 to 2.98 0.65 -3.06 to 4.36 
Attempted 5.09 6.54 4.97 - 1.45 -4.81 to 1.91 0.12 -2.85 to 3.09 

Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 

Crimes against households NCS procedure. Completed household 
-owned or being bought larceny, unlawful entry, burglary, and total 

The data indicate that homeowners report household crimes were all reported at a 

more household victimizations when the significantly higher rate by black home- 

maximum personal visit procedure is used owners in the PV group than by black 

than when the standard NCS procedure homeowners in the control group. For ex- 

is used. ample, black homeowners in the PV group 
reported 373.40 total household crimes, 

Overall, homeowners in the PV group re- versus 227.85 for black homeowners in the 
ported total household crimes at a signifi- control group, a highly unlikely difference 
cantly higher rate than homeowners in the of 145.55 crimes per 1,000 households 
.control group-198.76 per 1,000 in the [see table 48, columns (2), (3), and (91. 
control group versus 218.81 per 1,000 in 
the PV group [see table 46, columns (2), There is no conclusive evidence that either 

black or white homeowners, or both com- 
(31, and (511. bined, reported crimes against households 
The evidence is even more conclusive that at different rates when interviewed using 
black homeowners reported more crimes the standard NCS procedure or the maxi- 
against households when interviewed using mum telepone procedure [see tables 46-48, 
the maximum personal visit procedure columns (2), (4), and 7)]. 
than when interviewed using the standard 
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47. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against households owned or being bought by whites 

Standard NCS procedure 
versus maximum Standard NCS procedure versus 

Victimization rates per 1,000 households personal visit procedure maximum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Maximum Difference in 95-percent Difference in 95-percent 
NCS personal visit telephone victimization confidence victimization confidence 

Typeof household crime procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates interval 

[I] [21 [31 [41 [51 PI [71 181 

Race of head: White 
Total household crimes 196.89 207.36 192.27 - 10.47 - 28.25 to 7.31 4.62 - 12.80 to 22.04 

Burglary 71.97 77.57 70.83 -5.60 - 17.32 to 6.12 1.14 - 10.20 to 12.48 
Forcible entry 22.57 21.25 20.36 1.32 - 5.03 to 7.67 2.21 - 4.06 to 8.48 
Unlawful entry 33.92 36.54 35.81 - 2.62 - 10.84 to 5.60 - 1.89 - 10.08 to 6.30 
Attempted forcible entry 15.48 19.78 14.65 -4.30 - 10.36 to 1.76 0.83 -4.49 to 6.15 

Household larceny 111.88 116.15 109.01 - 4.27 - 18.33to 9.79 2.87 - 10.91 to 16.65 
Completed 104.08 109.58 98.93 - 5.50 - 19.20 to 8.20 5.15 - 8.06 to 18.36 

Less than $50 67.68 72.94 58.87 - 5.26 - 16.65to 6.13 8.81 - 1.65 to 19.27 
$50 or more 32.90 31.54 34.70 1.36 -6.33 to 9.05 - 1.80 - 9.86 to 6.26 

Attempted 7.80 6.59 10.07 1.21 - 2.38 to 4.80 - 2.27 - 6.63 to 2.09 
Motor vehicle theft 13.03 13.63 12.44 - 0.60 - 5.68 to 4.48 0.59 - 4.32 to 5.50 

Completed 7.96 8.26 7.39 - 0.30 - 4.27 to 3.67 0.57 - 3.23 to 4.37 
Attempted 5.08 5.37 5.05 - 0.29 -3.49 to 2.91 0.03 -3.10 to 3.16 

48. Comparison of victimization rates for three interviewing procedures 
for crimes against households owned or being bought by blacks 

Standard NCS procedure 
versus maxlmum Standard NCS procedure versus 

Victim~zation rates per 1,000 households personal v is~ t  procedure maxlmum telephone procedure 

Standard Maximum Max~mum Difference in 95-percent Difference In 95-percent 
NCS personalv~s~t telephone v~ct im~zat~on conf~dence vict~m~zation conf~dence 

Type of household crlme procedure procedure procedure rates interval rates ~nterval 

111 [21 [31 [dl [51 [el 171 [a1 

Race of head: Black 
Total household crlmes 227.85 373.40 218.08 - 145.55' -220.01 to - 71.09 9.77 - 52.98 to 72.52 

Burglary 94.39 157.08 96.73 -62.69" - 118.42 to -6.96 - 2.34 -47.14 to 42.46 
Forc~bleentry 43.00 65.42 47.57 -22.42 -60.34 to 15.50 - 4.57 - 36.72 to 27.58 
Unlawful entry 26.99 74.87 26.14 -47.88' -87.68 to -8.08 0.85 - 23.40 to 25.10 
Attempted forc~ble entry 24.39 16.78 23.03 7.61 - 12.80 to 28.02 1.36 - 21.46 to 24.18 

Household larceny 113.50 169.53 104.51 -56.03 - 113.69 to 1.63 8.99 -37.59 to 55.57 
Completed 101.02 158.78 104.51 -57.76" - 113.83to - 1.69 - 3.49 -49.84 to 42.86 

Less than $50 56.54 80.56 68.64 -24.02 -65.85 to 17.81 - 12.10 - 50.15 to 25.95 
$50 or more 40.1 7 70.33 27.66 -30.16 -69.22 to 8.90 12.51 - 12.89 to 37.91 

Attempted 12.47 10.72 0.00 1.75 - 14.41to 17.91 12.47' 7.23 to 17.71 
Motor veh~cle theft 19.95 46.78 16.84 -26.83 - 58.85 to 5.19 3.1 1 - 16.58 to 22.80 

Completed 14.09 25.02 12.28 - 10.93 -34.77 to 12.91 1.81 - 15.02 to 18.64 
Attempted 5.84 - 21.76 4.57 - 15.92 -37.87 to 6.03 1.27 -9.10 to 11.64 

lnd~catesstatlstlcal s~gntflcance at the 5-percent level 
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Discussion of d~fferences in victimization 
rates for household crimes-standard NCS 
procedure versus maximum personal visit 
procedure 

The preceding analysis of household vic- 
timization rates in the PV and control 
groups suggested that there were real dif- 
ferences between the rates, resulting pri- 
marily from the substantially higher rates 
obtained in the PV group among house- 
holds with a black head and in particular 
among black homeowners. 

This result was unexpected because in elic- 
iting household crimes the two procedures 
should be almost identical. In both proce- 
dures the household screen questions were 
to be administered in a personal visit 
interview. Only for the individual screen 
questions did the two procedures differ. 

It seemed unreasonable that the two proce- 
dures should produce such different results. 
The most reasonable explanation for this 
phenomenon was that more household 
crimes were reported by nonhousehold re- 
spondents in black households in the PV 
group. This could explain the difference, 
because in the control group only about 67 
percent of the black nonhousehold respon- 
dents were interviewed by personal visit, 
while in the PV group about 93 percent 
were interviewed by personal visit (see ta- 
ble 49). 

If the NCS interviewer did elicit a report of 
a household crime from a nonhousehold 
respondent, that incident should have been 
recorded under the individual or catchall 
screen question which elicited the report 
and detailed information about the incident 
obtained from the nonhousehold respon- 
dent. If this were done, and the hypothesis 
is true, then proportionately more house- 
hold crimes among black households 
should have been reported by nonhousehold 
respondents in the PV group than in the 
control group and proportionately more of 
these crimes should have been elicited by 
individual/catchall screen questions. As can 
be seen in table 50, there is a difference 
between the distributions of total household 
crimes by type of respondents reporting 
these crimes for black households in the 
control group and the PV group, but not 
for total households or white households. 

In the control group, 12.4 percent of 
household crimes among black households 
were reported by a nonhousehold respon- 
dent, compared with 15.9 percent in the 
PV group. 

49. Type of interview conducted with nonhousehold respondents 

Control group PV group Telephone group 

Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent 

11I 121 131 141 151 161 171 

Total nonhousehold 
Respondents interviewed 127,105 100.0 11,948 100.0 12,141 100.00 

Personal visit 78,404 61.7 11,185 93.6 1,814 14.9 
Telephone 48,701 38.3 763 6.4 10,327 85.1 

Total white nonhousehold 
Respondents 112,724 100.0 10,701 100.0 10,812 100.0 

Personal visit 68,849 61.1 10,023 93.7 1,486 13.7 
Telephone 43,875 38.9 678 6.3 9,326 86.3 

Total black nonhousehold 
Respondents i n t e ~ l e w e d  12,689 100.0 1,065 100.0 1,119 100.0 

Personal visit 8,467 66.7 994 93.3 273 24.4 
Telephone 4,222 33.3 71 6.7 846 75.6 

Total other nonhousehold 
Respondents l n t e ~ i e w e d  1,692 100.0 182 100.0 210 100.0 

Personal vlsit 1,088 64.3 168 92.3 55 26.2 
Telephone 604 35.7 14 7.7 155 73.8 

There is also some evidence that the NCS spondents in answer to household screen 
interviewers may have incorrectly recorded questions are obviously inconsistent. This 
household crime incidents reported by a did in fact occur more often in the PV 
nonhousehold respondent (and elicited by group than in the control group. This type 
an individual screen question) under a of error occurred in 5.1 percent of the 
household screen question and then incor- household crimes among black households 
rectly interviewed the household respondent in the PV group, compared with only 2.0 
to obtain the details of these incidents. A percent among the corresponding house- 
home study exam included in an NCS holds in the control group. 
interviewer memorandum for September 
1976 revealed that of the 560 NCS inter- Unfortunately, the second type of error 

viewers and clerks who participated in cannot be detected, nor can the two errors 

the exam, 114 (20.4 percent) indicated that be detected if they occur simultaneously. 

household crimes reported by nonhouse- The error rates indicated above do serve to 

hold respondents should be recorded under demonstrate the fact that such errors are 

the appropriate household screen question. likely to occur and may have occurred 
more often in the PV group. Thus it seems 

This is incorrect since it was not a house- likely that the estimated differences be- 
hold screen question that elicited the report tween household victimization rates among 
from the nonhousehold respondent. In black households in the control group and 
addition to this type of error, 132 (23.6 the PV group represent real differences 
percent) of the interviewers and clerks in- brought about by the different interview 
dicated that detailed information about a procedures. 
household crime reported by a nonhouse- 
hold respondent should be obtained from Conclusionsthe household respondent. l 6  

Note that either of these errors, or the two The general findings are as follows: 

combined, would serve to obscure the fact (1) If the standard NCS i~terview proce- 
that nonhousehold respondents in the PV dure were replaced by the maximum per- 
group contributed more heavily to the sonal visit procedure, the result would pos- 
victimization rates for crimes against sibly be a modest increase in reported 
households. The first error can be detected aggravated assaults by blacks. Overall per- 
since crimes reported by nonhousehold re- sonal victimization rates for the population 

as a whole would probably not be affected 
I6There was probably some overlap between the 114 to any practical extent. 
and 132 persons who gave these two incorrect answers, (2) For one type of crime, crimes of 
but the extent of this overlap is, unfortunately, not violence committed by nonstrangers, the 
available. 
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50. Distribution of total household crimes reported in control group and PV group 
by type of respondent and screen question 

Control PV 
group group 

Num. Per. Weighted Num- Per- Weighted 
Households ber cent count ber cent count 

Total households 
Total household crimes 11,632 100.0 1,157 100.0 

Reported by household 
respondents 9,978 85.8 987 85.3 
Household screen 8,635 74.2 844 72.9 
individuallcatchall screen 1,343 11.5 143 12.4 

Reported by nonhousehold 
respondent 1,654 14.2 170 14.7 
Household screen* 342 2.9 42 3.6 
lndividuallcatchail screen 1,312 11.3 128 11.1 

Total household screen 8,977 77.2 886 76.6 
Total individuallcatchall screen 2,655 22.8 271 23.4 

White households 
Total household crimes 10,205 100.0 992 100.0 

Reported by household 
respondent 8,732 85.6 847 85.4 
Household screen 7,552 74.0 719 72.5 
individuallcatchall screen 1,180 11.6 128 12.9 

Reported by nonhousehold 
respondent 1,473 14.4 145 14.6 
Household screen* 315 3.1 34 3.4 
lndividuallcatchall screen 1,158 11.3 111 11.2 

Total household screen 7,867 77.1 753 75.9 
Total individuallcatchail screen 2,338 22.9 239 24.1 

Black households 
Total household crimes 1,318 100.0 2,113,129 157 100.0 2,935,432 

Reported by household 
respondent 1,155 87.6 1,860,848 132 84.1 2,494,436 
Household screen 1,004 76.2 1,606,337 117 74.5 2,220,145 
individuallcatchail screen 151 11.5 254,511 15 9.6 274,291 

Reported by nonhousehold 
respondent 163 12.4 252,281 25 15.9 440,996 
Household screen* 26 2.0 41,372 8 5.1 135,422 
lndividuallcatchall screen 137 10.4 210,909 17 10.8 305,574 

Total household screen 1,030 78.1 1,647,709 125 79.6 2,355,567 
Total individuallcatchall screen 288 21.9 465,420 32 20.4 579,865 

' If the interviewing procedures were correctly followed, there 
should be no household crimes reported in this category. 

maximum personal visit procedure detected crimes, and any change in these rates 
a difference between the victimization would undoubtedly change the rate for total 
rates of blacks and whites that was signifi- personal crimes. 
cantly larger than the corresponding differ- (4) This experiment indicates that the 
ence obtained under the standard NCS maximum personal visit interview proce- 
interview procedure. Comparisons of dure would produce higher victimization 
personal victimization rates by broad age rates for crimes against households than the 
groups were essentially the same for each standard NCS procedure, particularly 
interview procedure. among households in which the head is 

(3) It appears that the maximum tele- black. This result is unexpected, because 
phone interview procedure is less effective the maximum personal visit and the stan- 
than the standard NCS procedure in elicit- dard NCS interview procedures were es- 
ing reports of minor personal larcenies sentially identical in the interview of the 
without contact (those in which the loss is household respondent. The best explanation 
less than $25). This seems to be particular- for this result is that the maximum personal 
ly true for males and whites. Although visit procedure elicited substantially more 
these may be relatively "trivial" crimes, reports of household crimes from respon- 
they form a large part of total personal dents other than the household respondent, 

but that the interviewer, in the interests 
of "consistency," recorded these incidents 
under the appropriate household screen 
question and obtained the detailed account 
of the crime from the household respon- 
dent. 

(5) There seems to be little difference 
between the victimization rates obtained for 
household crimes elicited by using the 
maximum telephone interview procedure 
and the standard NCS procedure. 

On the whole, even though it appears that 
the maximum personal visit interview 
procedure may elicit more reports of vic-
timizations than the standard NCS proce- 
dure for some types of crime, this 
procedure may not be particularly cost- 
efficient when one considers the added ex- 
pense inherent in applying such a proce- 
dure over the entire NCS sample. Since 
most of the added victimizations elicited by 
this procedure appear to be among black 
respondents and households with a black 
head of household, it may be worthwhile to 
interview black or nonwhite households 
using the maximum personal visit proce- 
dure and white households using the 
standard NCS procedure or the maximum 
telephone procedure. 

The maximum telephone procedure has 
been shown to be somewhat deficient in 
eliciting reports of minor personal larceny 
without contact and reports of aggravated 
assault among blacks relative /o the stan- 
dard NCS procedure. It is possible, how- 
ever, that telephone interview procedures 
may be revised to correct these deficign- 
cies. Such revisions would undoubtedly 
make the maximum telephone interview 
procedure more cost efficient than the stan- 
dard NCS procedure. We recommend, 
therefore, that an effort be made to correct 
these deficiencies in the maximum tele- 
phone interview procedure. 

It would also be desirable to test the maxi- 
mum personal visit interview procedure 
at greater length among nonwhite house- 
holds to verify that the increased victimiza- 
tion rates for household crimes using the 
PV procedure do indeed represent real pro- 
cedural differences and not an experimental 
anomaly. 
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,An experiment to compare three interview procedures 
in the National Crime Survey* 

This report presents some results from a 
special tabulation prepared from NCS ex- 
perimental data to compare three interview 
methods. The data contained herein pertain 
to what is termed "identical repeat" 
households taken from interviews collected 
during the 12-month period covering July 
1976-June 1977. The basic experimental re- 
sults have been reported by Henry Wolt- 
man and John Bushery.' Though this report 
is intended to be self-contained, it would 
be useful for the reader to be familiar with 
the Woltman and Bushery report. The 
essential distinction between the two re- 
ports is that they deal with different popu- 
lations. 

Study methodology 

Before describing the special population 
from which the data used in this report 
were produced, a discussion of the research 
design for the overall study is provided 
as background. The purpose of the experi- 
ment was to compare three methods of 
conducting NCS interviews in all but the 
incoming rotation group. The three proce- 
dures tested include (a) one in which 
personal interviewing was used to its maxi- 
mum potential; (b) one in which telephone 
interviewipg was used to its maximum 
potential; and (c) one in which the standard 
NCS procedure, a mix of personal and 
telephone interviewing, was utilized. The 
three procedures thus constituted three 
treatment groups in a three-way controlled 
experiment consisting of a control group 
and jwo experimental groups. The control 
groiip contained a random five-sixths of the 
survey sample each month. and the stan- 
dard NCS interviewing procedure was em- 
ployed. The two experimental groups each 
contained a random one-twelfth of the 
survey sample; one of the groups was as- 
signed the maximum personal visit proce- 
dure and the other, the maximum telephone 
procedure. The assignment of units to 
treatment groups was done in such a way 
that whole segments were assigned to the 
same group. Interviews were carried out 
monthly in the NCS for a full year; alto- 
gether approximately 120,000 household 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census inemorandum, December .n-7 
1 Y 1 1 .  

'Henry F. Woltman and John M Bushery, "Results of 
NCS Maximum Personal Visit-Maximum Telephone 
Interview Experiment," U.S Bureau of the Census, 
December 1977. 

interviews were obtained, involving over 
275,000 persons. 

The experiment was restricted to those 
rotation panels in the NCS that had been 
previously interviewed. This constraint was 
imposed because the unbounded interviews 
obtained from the incoming rotation group 
are not used in constructing the basic NCS 
estimates. This means that only addresses 
that had been previously contacted were the 
subjects of the experiment. Since telephone 
numbers are usually obtained in the first 
interview with a household, there was no 
need to generate telephone numbers 
through a special precanvass for those 
households which fell into the telephone 
test group. 

The basic experiment was concerned with 
comparing reported victimization rates 
using three different interview procedures 
for the universe as described above. Not all 
persons in maximum personal visit house- 
holds were actually interviewed in person. 
Some were interviewed by telephone. 
Conversely, some persons in maximum 
telephone households were interviewed by 
personal visit. Some reasons for conducting 
telephone interviews in the personal visit 
test group included those cases where the 
respondent would refuse the interview 
unless conducted by telephone and cases 
where the respondent was never at home 
after repeated visits and no firm appoint- 
ment for a personal interview could be 
made. Permissible reasons for personal vis- 
it interviews in the telephone test group 
included those cases where a telephone was 
not available, a correct telephone number 
was not available, or the respondent had 
indicated in previous contacts that tele- 
phone interviews were unacceptable. 

A certain class of units was administrative- 
ly ruled ineligible for the two test proce- 
dures, even though they were randomly as- 
signed to those groups. This class of units 
included replacement households appearing 
since the last enumeration, new construc- 
tion units, and households which were 
noninterview in the last enumeration. As is 
the case with the current rules of adminis- 
tering the regular, monthly NCS inter- 
views, these units were first visited and at 
least one household member interviewed, 
in person, before telephone callbacks were 
permitted. The percent units 
that have one of the statuses referred to 
above (replacement unit, new construction, 

or previous noninterview) was 13.3 for 
the 12-month period. 

The data from the full sample reflect esti- 
mated differences among the three inter- 
view methods under current operational 
rules, in this case the restriction against 
new or previous noninterview households 
from initial telephone interviews. Analysis 
of the full sample appears to be appropri- 
ate, therefore, from the practical viewpoint 
of assessing mixed mode differences as 
operationalized using the existing field in- 
terviewing structure. For the purposes of 
more basic research, however, the full 
sample is less useful. With the full sample, 
we cannot be sure whether the detected 
differences among treatments are due to the 
three tested techniques or to the differential 
application of them. In the telephone test 
group, the maximum telephone procedure 
was not allowed in about 12 percent of 
the households. Instead, a personal visit 
procedure was used in which a face-to-face 
interview was required for at least one 
household member. Stated another way, 
personal visit contacts were actually made, 
by design, in 56 percent of the combined 
test group households and telephone con- 
tacts were made in the remaining 44 
percent. The group of respondents repre- 
sented by the 12 percent is a different 
population (noninterview last time or mov- 
er) than the remaining 88 percent. Treat- 
ment differences, as measured by the full 
sample, therefore, may be confounded by 
the differential mix of treatments as applied 
to the two populations. A "purer" measure 
of treatment differences can be gleaned 
from the part of the population that was 
truly eligible for the experiment-that is, 
households which can be termed "identical 
repeats. " 

This report is based on a special set of 
tabulations, which excludes new construc- 
tion, replacement, or previous noninterview 
households from all three treatment groups. 
Victimization rates were thus produced 
for the subuniverse of households that 
were, in effect, eligible to participate in the 
experimental design. Table 51 reports the 
proportion of such households in each 
treatment. 

Employing the same logic as above, one 
may argue that households without tele- 
phones should also be excluded from the 
analysis; the telephone procedure cannot, 
by definition, be used in such households. 

The maximumpersonal visitlnm i m u m  telephone interview experiment 49 





in fact, counted as identical repeat house- 
holds. By the nature of the experiment, 
a bias of this type is not possible in the 
personal visit group or in the control group. 

Type of interview 

It is of interest to examine how closely the 
actual interview mode corresponds to the 
prescribed treatment, especially for the two 
test groups. We would want to know what 
proportion of the telephone treatment re- 
spondents received telephone interviews 
and what proportion of the personal visit 
treatment respondents received face-to-face 
interviews. 

When we examine these relationships for 
the identical repeat households (table 52), 
the proportion of maximum telephone 
respondents getting personal interviews in- 
dicates a sizable segment of the population 
with whom telephone interviewing cannot 
be accomplished, even when the procedure 
is maximized. The 13-percent figure there- 
fore reflects the estimated proportion of 
the population for which personal inter- 
views must be conducted either because 
phones are not available to the respondents 
or because respondents will not accept 
telephone interviews. 

Victimization rates for identical 
repeat households 

The remainder of the analysis in this report 
is concernedlwith the reporting of victimi- 
zatiohs in the survey using the two test 
procedures-personal visit and telephone. 
This poses an analytical problem because 
the sample sizes of the test groups are 
small. The statistical rarity of victimization 
thus means tthat significant differences 
between the1 two test procedures are not 
easy to  find by employing the traditional 
t-test. Nonparametric methods are therefore 
used in an effort to detect whether there 
is any fundamental difference between the 
two test procedures. 

The crime victimizations studied have been 
categorized into 13 non-nested groupings 
(6 types of personal crime and 7 types 
of household crime). Each of the 13 types 
is considered as an independent measure 
of the two procedures. In truth, the 13 
categories are not independent since the es- 
timafes were all made from the same sam- 
ple rather than from 13 independent sam- 
ples. The  response to the various questions 

52. Interviewed persons, by type of interview, by month,. 
by treatment for identical repeat households 

Maximum 
Standard NCS personal visit Maximum telephone 

Month Type of intew~ew Type of interview Type of intewiew 

Per- Tele- Per- Tele- Per. Tele-
Total SOnal phone Total sonal phone Total sonal phone 

1976 
July 16,684 13,180 3,504 1,713 1,664 49 1,670 211 1,459 
August 16,818 13,308 3,510 1,508 1,452 56 1,753 273 1,480 
September 16,922 13,316 3,606 1,608 1,552 56 1,697 195 1,502 
October 16,594 12,968 3,626 1,784 1,735 49 1,658 224 1,434 
November 16,907 12,992 3,915 1,569 1,505 64 1,549 231 1,318 
December 16,590 12,608 3,982 1,511 1,424 87 1,677 241 1,436 

1977 
January 16,606 12,523 4,083 1,618 1,515 103 1,619 163 1,456 
February 16,882 13,060 3,822 1,536 1,464 72 1,716 246 1,470 
March 17,280 13,267 4,013 1,643 1,612 31 1,729 209 1,520 
April 17,359 13,377 3,982 1,776 1,729 47 1,634 183 1,451 
May
June 

17,613 
17,238 

13,530 
13,475 

4,083 
3,763 

1,552 
1,534 

1,494 
1,490 

58 
44 

1,600 
1,710 

183 
236 

1,417 
1,474 

Total 203,493 157,604 45,889 19,352 18,636 716 20,012 2,595 17,417 
Percent 100 77.4 22.6 100 96.3 3.7 100 13 87 

on victimization experience are thus posi- nonzero difference. Whites (both sexes 
tively correlated, and there exists an intra- combined) show a larger rate of victimiza- 
class correlation among sample units due tion for personal theft in the personal visit 
to the clustering of the sample households. group, but this can be traced to the influ- 
It is assumed, however, that these correla- ence of white males. 
tions are close to zero (an assumption 
which needs empirical verification), and None of the remaining 12 crimes shows a 

the nonparametric Wilcoxon signed ranks statistically significant difference between 

test is used to determine the existence of personal visit and telephone households. 

predominance of one method over the oth- Considering only the direction of the dif- 

er, even though confidence intervals ference, however, between the two treat- 

around the treatment differences may in- ments, it is seen that the personal visit 

clude zero. procedure gives a higher victimization rate 
for 11 of the 13 victimization types. This 

Of the 13 major crime categories exam- result, by the Wilcoxon signed ranks test, 
ined, only personal theft shows a signifi- is significant at approximately the I-percent 
cant difference between the two test proce- level of confidence. We would conclude, 
dures (see tables 53 and 54). Personal therefore, that it is improbable that the 
visit gives a victimization rate which is observed differences in victimization rates 
about 1 percentage point higher than the would occur if, in fact, the underlying 
telephone procedure (or 10 points per rates were the same for both treatments. 
1,000); when the standard error is taken No conclusions, other than the ones re- 
into account, the difference may be as garding personal theft, can be drawn with 
small as about one-tenth of a percentage respect to the magnitude of the differences, 
point or as large as 1.9 percentage points. however. 
The evidence appears strong that the The Wilcoxon test can be applied further in 
preference (in terms of greater reporting) order to pinpoint whether the preference 
for face-to-face interviews in reporting for personal visit interview is manifested 
of personal theft victimizations is not uni- among population subgroups. Table 55 
versal but rather is a phenomenon of the summarizes the tests made. From table 55 
male population. There is clearly a signifi- it can be judged that the overall preference 
cant difference for white males; for black for face-to-face interview is concentrated 
males the point estimate of the difference is in the white population in general and, par- 
as large as for white males but the standard ticularly, in personal crimes among white 
error for blacks is too large to claim a 
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53. Comparison of telephone and personal interview procedures 
for persons age 12 and over: Personal crimes 

Victimization rate Rate difference 
per 1,000 persons 

Personal- 95-percent 
Type of personal crime Telephone Personal visit telephone confidence interval 

Stranger-to-stranger 
aggravated assault 4.32 5.50 1.18 - 1.llto 3.47 

Stranger-to-stranger 
simple assault 6.80 6.83 -0.42 -3.07 to 2.23 

Nonstranger-to-nonstranger 
aggravated assault 3.17 3.31 0.14 - 1.72 to 2.00 

Nonstranger-to-nonstranger 
simple assault 3.92 5.63 1.71 - 0.55 to 3.97 

Robbery 4.90 5.32 0.42 - 1.92 to 2.76 
Personal theft 76.33 86.10 9.77' 0.82 to 18.72 

Estimated population (000's) 155,443 152,157 

'Indicates statistical significance at the 5-percent level. 

54. Comparison of telephone and personal interview procedures for 
total households 

(Rates for identical repeat households for collection period 
July 1976-June 1977) 

Victimization rate Rate difference 
per 1,000 persons 

Personal- 95-percent 
Type of household victimization Telephone Personal visit telephone confidence interval 

Forcible entry burglary 22.23 24.15 1.92 - 5.61 to 9.45 
Unlawful entry burglary 31.43 35.66 4.23 -4.78 to 13.24 
Attempted burglary 16.63 19.75 3.12 - 3.57 to 9.81 

Larceny under $50 63.42 67.1 1 3.69 -8.67 to 16.05 
Larceny $50 or more 33.35 30.00 - 3.35 - 12.11 to 5.41 

Completed motor vehicle theft 7.31 8.70 1.39 -3.07 to 5.85 
Attempted motor vehicle theft 5.36 5.98 0.62 -3.14 to 4.38 

Estimated households (000's) 66,151 65,609 

victims. There is no clear-cut evidence that 
household crimes are better reported under 
the maximum personal visit procedure. 
Further, the male population is likely to re-
port more victimizations in a personal in-
terview than by phone. These results are 
consistent with the findings for personal 
theft. 

Summary 

In attempting to evaluate two survey proce-
dures, several indicators are compared for 
the restricted set of households that were 
genuinely exposed to the experimental 
beatments. The type A noninterview rates 
could not be computed for the identical 
repeat households. For the full sample, 
however, they show virtually identical val-
ues for the personal visit group and the 

telephone group. The type Z rates for the 
restricted universe do not show a statistical 
difference between the telephone and per-
sonal visit groups. The telephone group, 
however, has a higher type Z nonresponse 
than the standard NCS procedure, whereas 
the personal visit group is about the same 
as the standard NCS. A second indicator, 
size of household, shows comparable 
values between the two test groups with 
the telephone procedure appearing to give 
slightly better within-household coverage. 

Perhaps the key statistics in assessing the 
quality of the two procedures are the 
victimization rates. Personal theft is the 
only crime of 13 examined where one pro-
cedure (face-to-face interviews) yielded 
a statistically larger victim rate. This may 
be partly an artifact of the small sample 

55. Summary of Wilcoxon signed 
ranks test comparisons 

Number 
of Wil- Level 

Popu- Type compar- coxon of 
lation of isons test signif. 
group crime = n statistic* icance 

Total All 13 12.5 .01 
White All 13 16 .025 
Black All 13 31.5 .20 
Total Per-

sonal 12 14 .05 
12 20.5 .10 

Male Per-
sonal 12 13 .025 

Fe- Per-
male sonal 12 39 .50 
White Per-

sonal 12 13 .025 
Black Per-

sonal 12 34 .40 
Total House-

holds 14 31 .10 
14 44.5 .40 

The test statistic equals the sum of the ranks 
assigned to those paired differences (PVj, Ti) 
where Ti (telephone victim rate for the ith crime) 
exceeds PVi (personal visit rate for the ith crime). 
So, when PVi is larger than Ti, define Rj to be 
equal to zero; when Ti is larger, R i  = absolute 
rank assigned to the pair. The test statistic is then 

n 
equal to 1 Ri. The first line in the table is  

i 
interpreted to mean, therefore, that we can be 99 
percent confident of the finding that the personal 
visit procedure produces a larger victimization 
rate, for all crime in general, than the telephone 
procedure, as long as we assume that the 13 crime 
comparisons made are virtually independent. 

sizes. Personal theft is the crime with the 
greatest frequency of occurrence; it is not 
surprising that if statistical differences exist 
between the two test procedures, they are 
likely to be detected for this crime. The 
maximum estimated difference between the 
two procedures for personal theft is only 
about 2 victimizations per 100 reports. 
White males, in particular, manifest a pro-
pensity for more victim reports of personal 
theft in a face-to-face interview than in a 
telephone interview. 

For victimization reporting in general, a 
nonparametric test provides evidence that 
the maximum face-to-face interview proce-
dure is better than the maximum telephone 
interview procedure; that it appears to be 
a phenomenon of the white population 
in reporting personal crimes, as opposed to 
household crimes; and that males are the 
chief subgroup contributing to the differ-
ence. The test used, however, does not 
permit any inferences to be made about the 
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size of the differences between the two 
procedures. 

Viewing all the evidence together, it is 
very difficult to discard the telephone pro- 
cedure as a promising interview mode. In- 
sofar as the response rates and within- 
household coverage rates are concerned, 
the telephone procedure appears to be at 
least as good as the personal visit proce- 
dure, with the possible exception that the 
type Z noninterview rate may be higher 
with the telephone procedure. As for vic- 
timization rates, while the available evi- 
dence does not favor telephone interviews, 
neither is there a universal superiority 
exhibited by personal visit interviews. 
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Analysis of NCS recheck results* 
by JOHN LINEBARGER 

Summary 

This memorandum presents the results of 
the recheck of the procedures used in the 
NCS maximum telephone/maximum per- 
sonal visit experiment. The main purpose 
for taking the recheck samples was to 
estimate the rate of interviewer nonadher- 
ence to experimental procedures on a 
monthly basis. Interviewer nonadherence to 
procedures is defined as cases in which 
the interview method as recorded by the 
interviewer is different from the interview 
method stated in the recheck response. 

The results of the recheck indicate no fla- 
grant violations of procedures on the part 
of the interviewers. For all 12 months 
examined, no error rates were significantly 
higher than 2.5 percent. However, when 
procedures were violated, they tended to be 
of the form where a personal interview 
was conducted when a telephone interview 
was marked by the interviewer as having 
been conducted. 

Methodology used in this study 

The sample of households was selected by 
each regional office via a preprinted sam- 
ple selection sheet. The designated sample 
households were then contacted by tele- 
phone and the respondents in the household 
were asked if they had been interviewed 
originally in person or by telephone. This 
contact constituted the "recheck re-
sponse." Cases where the original NCS 
interview had been by proxy were not in- 
cluded in the analysis. 

Two test groups were involved-the maxi-
mum personal visit group (MAX PV) and 
maximum telephone group (MAX T). In 
each test group, the NCS interview was 
supposed to be conducted by the indicated 
"maximum" method, with certain limited 
exceptions. The original specifications 
called for approximately 480 households 
(around 240 per test treatment) to be 
selected each month for the recheck. 

Not all persons from each household se- 
lected for the sample were included in the 
analysis presented below. A person was 
excluded from analysis for any of the fol- 
lowing reasons: 

(1) The person contacted in the recheck 
said that she or he or other respondent 
had not been interviewed originally (NI); 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, January 18, 
1978. 

56. Error rates for maximum personal visits and maximum 
telephone groups by month of interview 

Max PV Max T 

95-percent 95-percent 
Estimated confidence Estimated confidence 

Month error rate limits error rate limits 

[I1 [21 PI (41 PI 

1976 
July ,016 ,005, ,028 ,032 ,017, ,046 
August ,013 ,003, .024 ,040 ,022, ,058 
September ,019 ,009, ,030 ,041 ,022, ,060 
October ,025 ,013, .037 ,066 .035, ,097 
November ,029 ,010, ,048 ,039 ,021, ,061 
December ,028 ,009, .047 .035 .020, .050 

1977 
January ,034 .014, ,054 .029 ,013, .045 
February ,042 ,023, ,061 ,004 ,000, .008 
March ,042 ,022, ,062 ,025 ,011, ,039 
Apr~ l  ,011 ,001, ,021 ,059 ,034, ,084 
May .015 .003, .027 .049 ,029, ,069 
June ,028 .012, ,044 .023 ,010, .036 

Overall ,024 ,018, ,030 .038 ,032, ,044 

(2) The person contacted in the recheck 
said that he or she or other respondent 
had been interviewed originally by proxy 
(PI; 

(3) No recheck response was obtained 
from the respondent or was obtained by 
proxy, along with other circumstances 
which warranted excluding a case from 
analysis (0).The majority of these cases 
were due to respondents not at home, tele- 
phones disconnected, and telephone num- 
bers changed. 
Because some of the excluded persons 
made up entire households, the average 
number of households analyzed each month 
was 228 rather than 240. 

Results 

Dzrerences between MAX PV and MAX T 
error rates, by test group 

The rate of interviewer nonadherence with- 
in each experimental test group will be 
referred to as the "error rate" and is of the 
form A -B where: 

A = number of persons in the sample 
within a given test group for whom the 
recheck response differs from the inter- 
viewer's record. 

B = number of persons in the sample 
for whom data were obtained on the meth- 
od of interview, within a given test group. 

These error rate estimates along with the 
95-percent confidence limits are presented 
by month in table 56. 

The notes pertaining to the recheck re- 
sponses from the regional offices from July 
to November cast some doubt as to the 
respondent's ability to remember the exact 
method of interview (particularly if they 
had been part of the panel for a long time)'. 
This uncertainty triggered concern that 
the interviewer error rates were overstated. 
Hence, in December the recheck interview- 
ers were instructed to persist until they re- 
ceived positive assurance as to the actual 
method of interview. The notes pertaining 
to the December recheck responses showed 
that the interviewers' records were clearly 
incorrect in about 50 percent of the differ- 
ence cases. It was hard to discern from 
the other 50 percent of the notes on differ- 
ence cases whether the interviewer's record 
or the recheck response was incorrect. 
Because all difference cases were counted 
against the interviewer, the error rates for 
both test groups may be overstated. 

Table 57 examines whether the monthly 
error rates of each test group are signifi- 
cantly (S) or not significantly (NS) differ- 
ent at the .05 level. The table indicates that 
the error rates were significantly different 
at the .05 level in 5 of the 12 months 
examined (September, October, February, 
April, and May) as well as overall. The 
error rate within the MAX PV segment was 
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It should be noted that at the .05 level 
57. Tests of significance for 

the difference in error rates 
by month of interview 

none of the error rates was significantly 
higher than 2.5 percent in any month for 
either test group. This result is encouraging 

PV 
Error 

T 
Error 

Significant 
difference 

since 2.5 percent is a reasonably small 
error rate. 

Month rate rate at .05 level 

[II [21 I31 [41 
Dzfferenc between personal visit 
interview and telephone interview error 

1976 rates, independent of test group 
July 
August 
September 
October 
November 
December 

,016 
.013 
.019 
.025 
.029 
.028 

.032 
,040 
,041 
,066
,041 
,035 

NS 
NS 

S [PV< TI 
S [PV< TI 

NS 
NS 

As noted previously, there were limited 
exceptions where the interviewer recorded 
using the "nonmaximum" method for the 
test group. Therefore, it is necessary to 

1977 
January 
February 
March 
April 
May
June 

,034 
,042 
.042 
,011 
.015 
,028 

,029 
,004 
,025 
,059 
,049
,023 

NS 
S [PV> TI 

NS 
S [PV< T1 
S [PV< TI 

NS 

combine test groups (MAX PV and 
MAX T) to examine whether interviewers 
used the other method more often when 
they recorded the interview as telephone, 
or when they recorded the interview mCth- 
od as personal visit. The monthly error 

Overall ,024 ,038 S [PV< TI rates presented in table 58 are defined as 
follows: 

Number of cases from 
58. Tests of significance for both test groups where 

the difference in personal interviewer recorded 
visit and telephone error interview method as a 
rates by month of interview personal visit, but 

PV 
error 

T 
error 
rate 

(1) PV error rate 

used telephone to re- 
check 

= 
Number of cases from 

rate 
(combined 

test 

(corn-
bined 
test 

S~gnif~cant 
difference 

both test groups where 
interviewer recorded 

Month groups) groups) at <.05 level interview method as 
personal visit 

[II 121 PI [41 
Number of cases from 

1976 both test groups where 
July 
August 
September 
October 
November 
December 

.015 

.021 
,019 
.029 
.031 
,028 

,035 
,034 
,042 
,064 
,037 
,036 

S [PV< TI 
NS 

S [PV< TI 
S [PV< TI 

NS 
NS 

interviewer recorded 
method as telephone, 
but used personal 
visit according to re- 
check 

1977 
January 
February 
March 
April 
May 
June 

,031 
,031
.047 
,027 
,017
.023 

,032 
,013
.024 
.044 
.047 
,028 

NS 
NS 
NS 
NS 

S [PV< T] 
NS 

(2) T error rate = 
Number of cases from 
both test groups where 
interviewer recorded 
interview method as 
telephone 

One can see from table 58 that there were 
Overall ,031 .037 NS 4 months in which the personal interview 

error rates and telephone error rates were 
higher only in ~  ~ H b ~~ ~ ~these re- ~ ~ ~ .~ ,significantly different at the .05 level (July, 

. sults indicate that the rates of interviewer 
nonadherence to procedures were more 
likely t o  be higher within the MAX T test 
group than within the MAX p v  test group. 

September, October, and In these 
months, the T error rates were higher than 
the PV rates. A sign test on the 
monthly differences provides additional 
evidence at the .05 level that the T error 
rate tended to be larger than the PV error 
rate. 

Thus, it is possible that (1) interviewers for 
the NCS survey found it more convenient 
to conduct a personal interview than a tele- 
phone interview; (2) the respondents' 
memories were biased toward personal 
interview because each household in NCS 
is required to be visited in person for the 
initial interview; or (3) both of the above 
reasons apply. 
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Chapter 3 

Nonsampling errors in the 
National Crime Survey 

Introduction 
Sample surveys are subject to both sam- 
pling and nonsampling errors. The causes 
of nonsampling errors are not fully under- 
stood; however, they are present in every 
survey and have received increasing atten- 
tion from researchers. The Bureau of the 
Census, with the encouragement of the 
Bureau of Justice Statistics, has sought to 
identify the types of nonsampling error 
in the National Crime Survey (NCS) and to 
calculate the effects of these errors on 
estimates of victimization rates. The six 
papers in this chapter discuss several 
sources of nonsampling error present in 
NCS. Some are unique to NCS, but most 
are inherent to sample survey designs in 
general. 

The first paper by Dorcas Graham identi- 
fies the items in the NCS questionnaire 
most subject to response error. The Gra- 
ham study is based on a test-retest method- 
ology involving the verification of inter- 
view data through a reinterview and 
reconciliation process. 

The second paper by Richard Dodge exam- 
ines the final classification of victimiza- 
tions by the screen questions used to cap- 
ture the events. Dodge finds that most 
screen questions are responsible for the 
largest percentage of the type of victimiza- 
tions they were designed to capture, but 
he recommends that the screen questions 
for household victimizations be tested by 
asking them of all respondents. 

Respondents in the NCS who are 12 and 
13 years old are interviewed by proxy, 
usually a parent. Anthony Turner's paper 
reports on a split-half experimental study 

designed to estimate the effects of person 
versus proxy interviewing on victimization 
reporting. 

Between 1972 and 1975 the Bureau of the 
Census, with LEAA funding, conducted 
a special set of city surveys" in 26 separate 
metropolitan areas. Although the design 
of the city surveys differed from the NCS 
household panel, they used a similar 
questionnaire and included supplemental 
attitudinal questions on crime-related top- 
ics. The report by Charles Cowan, Linda 
Murphy, and Judy Wiener summarizes 
the findings of a study designed to deter- 
mine the effects of supplemental attitudinal 
questions on victimization reporting. 

An analysis of completed questionnaires 
for reports of "personal larceny without 
contact" victimizations by Richard Dodge 
examines whether there is error in the 
interpretation and classification of this type 
of victimization. Dodge's study suggests 
that respondents may not fully understand 
the distinctions involved in the definition 
of that type of crime and that interviewers 
appear to make numerous mistakes in re- 
cording information pertaining to this type 
of victimization. 

The final paper in this chapter by Carol 
Spivey examines errors in the reporting of 
household social-demographic "Neighbor- 
hood Characteristics. " Spivey examines 
the reasons why some households do not 
have neighborhood characteristic informa- 
tion attached to the interview record and 
identifies several sources of demographic 
change associated with the underreporting 
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Response errors in the National Crime Survey: July 1974-June 1976* 
by DORCAS GRAHAM 

Introduction 
59. Response error measures for items with multiple responses 

This report focuses on the effects of errors 
arising from the erroneous reporting of cir- Before reconciliation After reconciliation 
cumstances surrounding criminal acts on 
the quality of data collected in the NCS. L-fold index 
Data required for the assessment of accura- of Jnconsistent 

cy of reporting were obtained by conduct- response Net difference 

ing a reinterview survey (described in 
Appendix A) in a subsample of Percent 
households. This report succeeds a similar Sam- in class Sam- 95-

ple 95-percent (reinter- ple confi-report of March 1975, which provided 
an evaluation of response errors for data estl- confidence view estl- dence 

Item number mate limits estimate) mate limits 
collected from November 1972 through 
June 1974. Because of the limited respon- 6c. Any evidence offender@) 
dent universe for the reinterview survey forced way in building? 
prior to January 1977, a period of 18 to 24 Broken lock or window 14.6 9.4 to22.8 20.0 1.5 -0.2 to3.1 

Forced door or window 20.6 14.3t029.9 19.1 2.7 -0.9t04.6months was required to cumulate enough Slashed screen 27.4 16.4 to 45.7 5.9 0.5 -0.8t01.8
data to produce reliable measures of re- Other 40.8 28.7 to 58.1 8.2 3.0 -0.8 to 5.1 
sponse error. 7a. Did the person have 

The accuracy of survey results can be eval- a weapon? 
Gun 6.7 2.2 to 20.3 9.1 0.8 - 0.6 to 2. uated by determining the extent to which Other weapon 12.2 5.1 to 28.9 8.8 -0.4 -2 .4 to l .  

repeated measures of the same concept 
yield the same responses. The method used 

7d. How were you threatened? 
Verbal threat of attack 23.0 11.5 to 46.0 67.1 1.2 -4.8 to 7.2 

is to compare the results of the two inter- Weapon present or 
views and compute response error mea- threatened with weapon 22.5 11.3t045.0 26.8 6.1 +0.1 t014. 

sures. The two measures of response error 7e. What actually happened? 
discussed in this analysis are the index Something taken without 

0.0 0.0 to 7.3 50.4 0.0 -3.6 to 3.6 of inconsistent response (a measure of permission 
10.7 4.1 to28.0 21.1 0.9 -2.8 to4.6 

gross error or response variability) and the 
Forcible entry of house 

net difference rate (a measure of net error 7f. How did the person attack 
you?

or bias). The effect of response error on the Hit, slapped, knocked down 3.4 0.6 to 19.6 53.3 0.0 -6.7t06.7 
quality of data for a particular category is Grabbed, held, tripped, 
reflected by the levels of net and gross er- jumped, pushed 20.5 9.3t045.5 38.3 + 1.7 -3.0t09.7 

rors associated with that category. Appen- 8a. What were the injuries 
dix B of this report contains a more de- you suffered, if any? 

7.1 1.9 to26.5 34.4 0.0 -6.6 to6.6tailed definition of these measures. None 
Bruises, black eye, cuts, 

scratches, swellings 6.6 1.7 to 24.5 50.8 3.3 -2.4 to 12.2 Since less than half of the categories had 
enough cases to compute reliable measures, 13c. What did they try to 

take?only a limited evaluation of variability 
Part of car between responses for multiple-response Don't know 

15.6 7.4 to 32.6 28.6 3.8 - 1.2 to 8.8 
16.2 7.3 to 35.9 22.8 - 1.0 - 5.6 to 3.7 

items on the two interviews is given in this 
13e. What did happen? report. Table 59 shows the indexes of in- Attacked 5.9 2.3to 15.5 14.9 1.2 -0.4t03.5 

consistent response for 28 multiple-re- Threatened with harm 18.9 12.1 to29.4 28.6 0.4 -2.5t03.3 
sponse categories. Approximately one-third Attempted to break into 

house or garage 6.4 3.0 to 13.4 30.2 1.6 - 0.5 to 3.6 of the categories indicated moderate levels 
of inconsistent reporting. Indexes in the Harrassed, argument, 

12.5 6.5t024.0 16.1 0.4 -0.7 to2.3abusive language 
20-50 range are defined as "moderate." Damaged or destroyed 
Comparison of the 28 indexes shown in the property 14.3 6.5 to 31.8 8.6 0.0 - 1.8 to 1.8 

Other 20.6 13.0 to32.4 22.4 0.4 -2.5t03.3tables with results for November 1972- 
June 1974 did not reveal any significant 13f. What was taken? 

Only cash taken 27.6 19.4 to 39.2 4.0 1.8 1.0 to 2.8 differences between the estimated indexes. 
Purse 34.1 21.6 to 53.7 1.7 1.3 0.6 to 2.1 For the 22 single-response items shown Wallet 18.9 11.5 to 31.0 3.1 1.0 0.4t01.7 

in table 60, the individual indexes revealed Car 20.0 12.7 to 31.5 3.4 1.5 0.8 to 2.4 
that responses to identical questions on Part of car 14.5 11.0 to 19.1 17.5 2.2 1.2 to 3.2 

11.7 8.9 to 15.3 71.1 1.0 0.1 to 1.9 the two interviews for most of the catego- Other 

ries tended to be highly correlated. The 
level of inconsistency was for the most part of bias. For the single-response items, 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, August 10, similar to ~ a s t  results. there were five that showed evidence of 
1977. Thirteen of the 28 multiple-response cate- bias in the original survey distributions. 

gories shown in table 59 showed evidence Since the two 'Ldon,t know,, categories in 
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60. Response error measures for single-response items 

Before reconciliation After reconciliation Before reconciliation After reconciliation 

index Index ' 

of inconsistent of inconsistent 
response Percent Net difference response 

Percent 
Net difference 

in class in class 
(reinter- 95.percent (reinter. 95.percent 

Sample 95.percent view Sample confi- Sample 95-percent view Sample confi-
Item number esti- confidence esti- esti- dence item number esti- confidence esti- esti- dence 
and category mate limits mate) mate limits and category mate limits mate) mate limits 

Check 6a. Did the offendeqs) live 
item there or have a right to 

A. Is this incident report be there? 

for a series of crimes? L.fold index 24.0 18.4 to 31.6 
No 13.6 7.8 to 23.5 NA NA NA Yes 8.0 4.0 to 16.0 12.4 0.5 -0.6 to 1.5 
Yes 13.6 7.8 to 23.5 NA NA NA No 25.0 18.5 to 33.6 77.0 -2.1 -3.8 to 0.3 

1. i n  what month did 
Don't know 36.8 26.9 to 50.2 10.6 1.6 0.2 to 3.2 

incident happen? 6b. Did the offender@) get 

L-foldindex 15.6 13.8 to 17.7 in or just try to get i n  
the building?

2. About what time did L.fold index 
this (the most recent 

5.4 2.8 to 10.5 

incident) happen? ' Actually got in 3.1 1.3 to 7.5 73.8 2.6 -0.5 to 1.5 

L.fold index 
Just tried to get in 

20.0 17.8 to 22.6 
5.5 2.8 to 11.1 23.2 -0.5 - 1.9 to 0.4 

Don't know 3.0
Don't know 26.3 21.9 to 31.6 15.8 0.7 -0.1 to 1.5 
6 a.m. to 6 p.m. 6d. How did offender@) get 

(daytime) 12.3 9.0 to 15.2 35.8 - 0.6 - 1.3 to 0.2 inltry to get in? 
6 p.m. to midnight L-fold index 9.6 5.2 to 17.9 

(night) 17.2 14.1 to 21.1 25.0 -0.1 - 1.1 to 0.8 Through unlocked door or 
Midnight to 6 a.m. 16.3 12.9 to 20.7 17.3 -0.3 - 1.0 to 0.4 window 7.2 3.2 to 15.9 58.4 -0.6 -3.0 to 1.8 
Don't know 44.8 36.9 to 54.4 6.1 0.3 -0.4 to 1.0 Had key 10.2 ' 
3b. Did i t  happen inside 

Don't know 10.5 4.4 to 25.0 16.3 0.0 - 2.1 to 2.1 

the limits of a city, 
Other 12.8 5.8 to 28.4 15.1 1.2 -0.9 to 4.5 

town, village, etc.? 7b. Did the person(s) hit 

Yes 12.9 9.7 to 17.1 14.4 -0.6 - 1.2 to 0.0 you, knock you down, 
No 12.9 9.7 to 17.1 85.6 0.6 0.0 to 1.2 or actually attack you 

in any way?
4. Where did the incident Yes 4.1 1.6 to 10.8 24.2 -0.4 -2.2 to 0.7 

take place? No 4.1 1.6 to 10.8 75.8 0.4 -0.7 to 2.2 
L-fold index 8.9 7.4 to 10.8 
At or in own homelapt., 7c. Did the person(s) 

garage or other building threaten you with harm? 

on  property 4.3 2.9 to 6.2 29.8 -0.3 -0.9 to 0.2 YeS 9.5 4.9 to 18.3 42.8 - 1.0 -3.4 to 1.3 
At or  in vacation home, No 9.5 4.9 to 18.3 57.1 1.0 - 1.3 to 3.4 

hotellmotel 22.2 11.6 to 42.8 1.2 ' 11. Was the crime com. 
inside commercial building mitted by only one or 

such as store, restaurant, more than one per-
bank, gas station, public son? 
conveyance or station 10.6 6.6 to 16.9 5.4 0.3 -0.1 to 0.8 L-fold index 8.4 4.8 to 14.9 

Inside office, factory or Only one 7.2 3.8 to 14.0 59.0 0.4 -1.2 to 2.0 
warehouse 0.5 ' Don't know 11.1 5.0 to 24.4 11.6 0.8 -0.6 to 3.0 

Near own home, yard, More than one 8.5 4.4 to 16.4 29.3 -1.2 -3.6 to 0.4 
sidewalk, driveway, 
carport 8.8 6.8 to 11.5 28.3 0.1 -0.6 to 0.8 'la'Was this 

male or female?On the street, in a park. 
field, playground, school L-fold index 0.0 0.0 to 9.5 

grounds, or parking lot 9.4 7.2 to 12.2 26.0 -0.3 -1.0 to 0.4 Male 0.0 0.0 to 9.6 83.0 0.0 -2.7 to 2.7 

Inside school 3.0 1.6 to 7.9 4.5 -0.1 -0.3 to 0.2 Female 0.0 0.0 to 10.3 15.6 0.0 -2.7 to 2.7 
1.4 ' Other 23.2 16.4 to 32.8 4.3 -0.1 -0.5 to 0.3 know 

5a. Were you a customer, 12a. Were you the only 

employee, or owner? person there be. 

L-fold index 2.3 0.4 to 13.6 sides the offendafls)? 

Customer 2.5 0.4 to 14.4 60.0 1.2. - 2.2 to 6.8 10.4 6.0 to 18.0 38.9 2.4 -0.3 to 5.3 

Employee 2.6 0.4 to 14.9 36.5 -1.2 -6.8 to 2.1 10.4 6.0 to 18.0 61.1 -2.4 -5.3 to -0.3 

Owner 2.4 13a. Was something stolen 
Other 1.2 . or taken without per. 

mission that belonged5b. Did the person(s) steai 
or try to steai anything to you or others in the 

belonging to store, household? 

office, factory, etc.? Yes 3.9 2.6 to 6.0 76.3 -0.4 -0.9 to 0.1 

L-fold index 24.1 15.2 to 41.1 NO 3.9 2.6 to 6.0 23.7 0.4 -0.7 t00.9 

Yes 15.2 
NO 26.0 14.3t047.1 60.8 -5.1 -13.2t00.6 
Don't know 15.5 6.5 to 36.8 24.0 2.5 -1.8 to 9.4 

continued on next page 

'Too  few sample cases in category to compute reliable measures of response error. NA item was not reconciled; therefore, net difference rate could not be computed. 
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60. Response error measures for single-response items-(continued) 

Before reconciliation After reconciliation Before reconciliation After reconciliation 

Index Index 
of inconsistent of inconsistent 

response Percent Net difference response Net differencePercent 
in class in class 
(reinter. 95.percent (reinter- 95-percent 

Sample 9Spercent view Sample confi- Sample 95-percent view Sample confi-
Item number estl- confidence esti- esti. dence Item number esti- confidence esti- esti- dence 
and category mate limits mate) mate limits and category mate limits mate) mate limits 

13b. Dld the peraon(s) 17b. Was thls loss reported 
attempt to take some- to an Insurance com. 
thlng that belonged to pany? 
you or others i n  the L-fold index 4.8 2.3 to 10.1 
household? Yes 3.5 1.4 to 8.3 53.0 0.0 - 1.2 to 1.2 

Yes 9.7 5.8 to 16.3 29.5 1.4 -0.5 to 3.3 No 4.9 2.3 to 10.2 47.0 -0.3 - 1.7 to 1.0 
NO 9.7 5.8 to 16.3 70.5 - 1.4 -3.3 to 0.5 17c, wasany of ,his loss 

16a. Was all or part of the recovered through 
stolen money or prop. insurance? 
erty recovered, not L-fold index 17.5 9.9 to 31.0 
counting anything Not yet settled 19.7 10.6 to 36.7 19.2 2.0 -1.3 to 5.4 

received from insur. Yes 11.1 5.3 to 23.2 74.0 - 1.4 -4.4 to 1.7 
No 6.8 .ance? 

L-fold index 12.5 8.6 to 18.2 20a. Were pollce informed 
None 11.5 7.7 to 17.1 89.4 0.9 0.1 to 1.6 of thls incident? 
All 11.1 6.5 to 18.8 5.7 -0.3 -0.8 to 0.3 ~ - f ~ l dindex 9.3 7.4 10 11.7 
Part 16.4 10:l to 26.4 4.9 -0.6 - 1.2 to 0.0 No 7.0 5.4 to 9.3 61.6 0.2 -0.4 to 0.8 

17a. Was there any insure Don't know 0.3 
ance agalnst theft? Yes-Who told them? 

L-fold index 19.1 15.7 to 23.3 Household member 7.5 5.7 to 9.9 33.2 0.0 -0.7 to 0.7 
No 16.5 13.3 to 20.5 68.4 0.2 0.1 to 1.4 Someone else 22.1 15.7 to 32.2 3.8 -0.1 -0.5 to 0.4 
Don't know 41.2 29.1 to 22.5 2.8 0.4 -0.3 to 1.0 Police on scene 1.1 ' 
Yes 18.2 14.7 to 22.5 28.8 -0.5 -1.8 to 0.7 

TOOfew sample cases in category to compute reliable measures of response error. NA item was not reconciled; therefore, net difference rate could not be computed. 

item 2 (time occurred-table 60) were 
moderately inconsistent in the past we rec-
ommend that they be revised. This would 
reduce the possiblility for errors which 
we suspect are inadvertent interviewer er-
rors in marking the correct "don't know" 
category rather than real changes between 
responses on the two interviews. 

Summary of results for the inclex 
of inconsistent response 

General guidelines for interpreting the in-
dex of inconsistent response computed for 
the individual categories and the L-fold 
indexes are: indexes below 20 are low; in-
dexes from 20 through 50 are moderate; 
and those over 50 are high, indicating that 
improvements are needed in the method 
used to collect these data or that the cate-
gory concepts themselves are ambiguous. 

There were 14 items for which the respon-
dents' answers could be classified in more 
than one category. For analytical purposes, 
each category of the multiple responses 
was treated as a separate distribution and 
original and reinterview responses were 
compared in a 2 x 2 classification system 
using the two classes "mentioned catego-
ry" and "did not mention category." 

Tables 59 and 60 are divided into two sec-
tions (before and after reconciliation) with 
each section showing a different response-
error measure. The "before reconciliation" 
section shows the L-fold index and individ-
ual indexes for each category of an item. 
When there are only two categories in a 
distribution, the index for both categories 
and the L-fold index are identical. There-
fore, the numbers in the L-fold column 
in table 59 also represent the estimated in-
dex for categories which were mentioned 
and also categories which were not men-
tioned by the respondents. The L-fold 
index, which is a weighted average of the 
individual categories, provides a measure 
of the amount of inconsistency in the entire 
distribution. 

Fourteen multiple-response items were 
asked on the reinterview survey. Separate 
response-error measures were computed for 
each of the 78 categories; however, only 
28 categories had enough cases to yield re-
liable measures of response error. About 
two-thirds of these categories had low lev-
els of inconsistency and the remaining one-
third were in the moderately inconsistent 
range. These occurred in items 6c, 7d, 7f, 
13e, and 13f (see table 59 for specific 
categories affected). The level o j  inconsis-

tency in reporting for multiple-response 
items was about the same as that measured 
for November 1972-June 1974 for all 
categories except 13e (purse taken), which 
showed a significantly higher level of in-
consistency. 

Of the 44 single-response items (only one 
category could be marked per item) asked 
on reinterview, only 22 items had enough 
cases to compute reliable measures. Three 
of the L-fold indexes, items 2, 5b, and 
6a, were in the moderately inconsistent 
range with the remaining items exhibiting 
low levels of disagreement. However, 
indexes for individual categories of some 
of the distributions indicated some prob-
lems with response disagreement. The 
items and categories affected are listed be-
low. Four of the categories affected were 
"don't know" categories. 

For both of the "don't know" categories 
in Item 2, approximately one-half of the 
response differences were caused by a shift 
between the two "don't know" categories. 
We suspect that most of the differences 
for these cases may be attributed to inter-
viewer uncertainty as to which "don't 
know" category to mark rather than to any 
real change in responses. For the remaining 
half of the "don't know" responses, the 
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shifts in responses were generally from a 
"don't know" response on the original 
survey to a specific response on the rein- 
terview survey. We recommend that the 
second "don't know" category be replaced 
with a comparable category which could 

; decrease the possibility for errors in cate- 
gorizing "don't know" responses-for 
example, "sometime between 6 p.m. and 6 
a.m." 

Net difference rate 

The "after reconciliation" section of tables 
59 and 60 shows net difference rates and 
their 95-percent confidence intervals which 
indicate if systematic errors in reporting 
have introduced bias into the distribution; 
that is, it is very likely that there is a bias 
in a particular category of a distribution 
when the 95-percent confidence interval of 
the net difference does not include zero 
as a possible value. However, this conclu- 
sion is subject to a 5-percent chance of 
an estimate of bias lying outside the limits 
indicated. The sign of the limits of the 
interval indicate the direction of the bias. 

The after-reconciliation section also indi- 
cates the proportion of persons in the cate- 
gory according to the reinterview. The 
sum of these values (percent in class and 
net difference) equals the proportion of 
persons in the category, according to the 
original survey. For example, the after-rec- 
onciliation entry for Item 6a shows that 
according to the reinterview, in 77 percent 
of the crime incidents the offender did 
not live there or have a right to be there. 
The estimated net difference rate for this 
category is -2.1 percent, indicating that 
the original survey underestimated the 
number of persons in this category. There- 
fore, in the original survey 74.9 
(77.0- 2.1) percent of the crime incidents 
involved offenders who did not live there 
or have a right to be there. 

If the two interviews were truly indepen- 
dent, the difference between the original 
and reinterview estimates of the proportion 
of responses in a category should not be 
greater than that expected to result from 
sampling error. However, as indicated by 
the following net difference rates, some 
differences beyond those due to sampling 
error did occur for various categories. Most 
of the categories indicated that the original 
survey overstated the number of cases in 
the categories. All of the possible response 
categories for Item 13f (what was taken) 
showed evidence of overstatement in the 
original survey. Reinterview results indi- 
cated that some fairly small biases exist in 
the original, survey distributions. 

95 percent 
Sample confidence 

Item- CateRory estimate limits 

2. What time did the Don't know whether 
incident happen? day or night 26.3l 21.9 to 31.6 

At night-don't 
know time 44.8' 36.9 to 54.4 

4. Where did the At or in vacation 
incident occur? home, hotellmotel 22.8 11.6 to 42.8 

Other 23.2 16.4 to 32.8 

5b. Did the person 
stealltry to steal 
from a store, 
office, factory? 

6a. Did the offender 
live there or have 
a right to be Don't know 
there? 

17a. Was there any 
insurance against 
theft? Don't know 41.2l 29.1 to 58.3 

20a. Who informed the 
police of this 
incident? Someone else 22.1 15.7 to 32.2 

'Categories which also had estimates of inconsistency 
in the 2&50 range in the report published for data 
collected from November 1972-June 1974. 

95 percent 
Sample confidence 

Item- Category estimate limits 

6a. Did offender live there No - 2.1' -3.8 to -0.3 
or have a right to be 
there? Don't know + 1.62 +0.2 to +3.2 

12a. Were you the only person Yes + 2.4 +0.3 to f 5 . 3  
there besides the 
offender? No - 2.4 -5.3 to -0.3 

16a. Was all or part of the None 
stolen money or property 
recovered? 

6c. Any evidence offender Other 
forced way into building? 

7d. How were you Weapon present or + 6.1 +0.1 to + 14.5 
threatened? threatened with 

weapon 

13f. What was taken? Mentioned only 
cash taken 

Mentioned purse 
Mentioned wallet 
Mentioned car 
Mentioned part of 

car 
Mentioned other 

2Categories also showed evidence of bias in the same 
d i i t i o n  in the November 1972-June 1974 analysis of 
response errors. 
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Appendix A: 

Description of reinterview 
survey 

The reinterview survey, which is conducted 
monthly, involves the systematic selection 
of a subsample of interviewers (one-sixth 
of the interviewers and one-third of their 
workload) for the purpose of checking their 
work in the areas of coverage and content. 
In coverage reinterview, the supervisor 
repeats the listing by recanvassing each 
designated segment and checks the living 
quarters found against the list originally 
prepared by the interviewer. Also, the 
number of persons in each household is 
checked against the listing prepared by the 
interviewer. 

The origin of coverage errors may be sum- 
marized as follows: 

1. The erroneous omission of units may 
arise from the failure to canvass the land 
area of a segment thoroughly, from over- 
looking units in a multiunit structure, or 
from mistakenly regarding two or more 
units as a single unit. The erroneous omis- 
sion of persons could arise from erroneous 
omission of units, from failure to list all 
usual residents on the control card, mistak- 
enly regarding a household as vacant, and 
from mistakenly regarding a household 
member as a nonmember because of some 
misunderstanding about the definition of 
usual residence. 

2. The erroneous inclusion of units 
could arise from listing units located out- 
side segment boundaries, from mistakenly 
regarding a single unit as two or more 
units, and occasionally from the dishonest 
fabrication of units. The erroneous inclu- 
sion of persons could arise from the 
erroneous inclusion of units, from mistak- 
enly regarding vacant units or units 
temporarily occupied by nonresidents as 
occupied units, and from mistakenlv re- 
garding nonmembers of households~as 
members and placing these persons on the 
household roster. 
Content reinterview involves verifying cer- 
tain control card items and reasking a 
subset of the questions on the original sur- 
vey questionnaire. The original household 
respondent is the only person eligible to 
answer the household screen auestions on 
reinterview. In addition, a respondent is 
randomly chosen from each selected house- 
hold to answer individual screen questions 

for himself or herself only. Beginning in 
January 1977, the NCS reinterview includ- 
ed all persons originally interviewed in 
selected households. For any incidents re- 
ported in the screen questions, a crime 
incident report, which contains a subset of 
the items on the original, is completed. 

At the conclusion of a reinterview, the 
reinterviewer uses a reconciliation form on 
which the original responses for all persons 
12+ years of age who were interviewed 
on the original survey have been tran- 
scribed. The reinterviewer checks (1) that 
all incidents were reported in both inter- 
views, and (2) that details reported in both 
interviews are the same. If an incident 
was not reported in both interviews the re- 
spondent is asked to explain why it was 
not reported and this is noted on the recon- 
ciliation form. From the explanations 
given by the respondents, the reinterviewer 
determines whether the crime incident was 
reported in error or omitted in error on the 
original or reinterview surveys. If a crime 
incident was reported on both interviews, 
the individual items on the crime incident 
report are compared and when differences 
are found, the reinterviewer questions the 
respondent to determine which response is 
correct. The correct response is then re- 
corded on the reconciliation form. (All er- 
rors charged to the interviewer are summa- 
rized on the summary report of interviewer 
performance. Performance of individual 
interviewers is rated in the areas checked 
and errors discussed with the interviewers.) 

Performance standards are specified in an 
effort to control the quality of work and 
thus the accuracy of survey results. Inter- 
viewers whose performance is below the 
specified standards are detected and correc- 
tive measures for improving performance 
are taken. Information obtained in the rein- 
terview survey is regarded as being of 
higher quality than that obtained in the ini- 
tial interview because it is obtained by a 
permanent staff of more experienced inter- 
viewers. Therefore, reinterview data is 
used to provide a standard for measuring 
the quality of coverage of persons and units 
and reliability of original survey data. 

However, the reinterview technique applies 
the same methods as used originally in 
conducting the coverage and content checks 
and is thus subject to the weaknesses in- 
herent in the methods. All of the deficien- 
cies in the interview and coverage methods 
cannot be eliminated by repeating the 
process in intensified form. The reinterview 

errors in coverage and content are correlat- 
ed with errors in the original survey, 
producing biased estimates of error in the 
direction of understatement. 

Appendix B: 
Response error 

Sample surveys are subject to sampling 
errors and nonsampling errors. Nonsam- 
pling errors may be introduced either in the 
collection of data or in their processing. 
Nonsampling errors introduced during the 
course of data collection are referred to 
as response error. 

Response error results in the assignment of 
a person to an incorrect category in a 
classification system. For example, if a 
person's response belongs to the category 
"car stolen," a response error results 
from the assignment of that person's re-
sponse to the category "other motor vehi- 
cle stolen." Such errors affect the data 
in at least three ways: (1) the errors may 
create instability in the estimates derived 
from the survey; (2) the errors may intro- 
duce bias into the estimates; and (3) data 
relationships may become distorted. 

Response errors may be due to the ques- 
tionnaire design, the interviewing ap- 
proach, the characteristics of the question, 
respondent attitudes, or other causes. 
These errors may be accidental, introduced 
purposely, arise from the lack of informa- 
tion, or be the result of other factors. A 
respondent may misunderstand a question 
and give an improper answer unintentional- 
ly, or may respond incorrectly because of 
a belief that certain answers are more 
acceptable, or for some other reason. Simi- 
larly, the interviewer may affect the accu- 
racy of responses by the way the questions 
were asked, interpreted, and recorded. 

The understanding and measurement of re- 
sponse errors are essential for three main 
purposes: 

(1) To improve the assessments of the 
accuracy of data provided by a particular 
survey and to determine how much weight 
can be given those data in procedures for 
making conclusions, decisions, or actions 
in which the data are inputs; 

(2) To determine how to improve the 
measurement techniques used in the survey 
and the accuracy of the estimates produced 
from the survey; and 
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(3) To contribute to the accumulation of 
information on response error for use in 
future surveys. 

The meaning of response variation 
and response bias 

Response error is composed of response 
variance and response bias. In reinterview 
each person or housing unit is viewed as 
having a population of responses to a spe- 
cific question which can be generated by 
independent repetition of the same survey 
procedure under the same general condi- 
tions. The initial survey obtains one of 
these responses while the reinterview ob- 
tains a second; the two responses are 
assumed to have been selected randomly 
from the population of responses and are 
compared to produce estimates of the aver- 
age trial-to-trial response variability com- 
monly referred to as simple response 
variance. The total variance of responses 
for a population equals the average simple 
response variance for the persons in the 
population (i.e., the variance between trials 
for the same person) plus the sampling var- 
iance (i.e., the variance between persons). 

The difference between the expected num- 
ber of persons in a class based on initial 
survey responses and the "true" number of 
persons in that class based on reinterview 
responses after reconciliation is defined 
as response bias. The reinterview results 
after reconciliation are used to define a 
"true" value, even though these results 
may also vary over repeated trials. In prac- 
tice, one cannot provide unbiased estimates 
of simple response variance and response 
bias in the original survey, but one can 
estimate them from a sample reinterview 
survey. 

Measurements of response 
variation and bias 

Matching information from the original 
with reinterview results and reconciled re- 
sults for  identical persons provides infor- 
mation necessary to compute indexes of re- 
sponse variance and bias. The following 
diagram is one way in which the results of 
the original and reinterview survey may 
be compared for a given category. 

Original survev 

Reinterview survey In category Not in category 
In category a b a + b  
Not in category 
Total 

c 
a + c  

d 
b + d 

c + d  
n = a + b + c + d  

In this table the cells denoted by a and d The general form of the total variance is 
represent cases where the original and rein- I1n @I92 + ~2ql).
terview responses agreed and b and c cells 

In the notation of the diagram, represent cases where responses differed. 
The quality of data collected for a particu- pl = a + c = number of persons classi- 
lar category of a classification system is fied as having the charac- 
reflected by the levels of gross and net var- teristics in the original 
iation associated with that category. The survey 
values of a ,  b, c,  and d are the components 

p2 = a + b = number of persons classi- of the indexes of gross and net error. A 
fied as having the charac- description of the indexes follows. 
teristic in the reinterview 

The index of inconsistent response ql = b + d = number of persons classi- 
fied as not having the 

The total or gross response variation affect- characteristic in the origi- 

ing the tabulated figure for any given nal survey 

category of an item is equal to the number q2 = c + d = number of persons classi- 
of cases which moved into the category fied as not having the 
plus the number of cases which moved out characteristics in the rein- 
of that category between the interview and terview. 
reinterview. In terms of the diagram, the Therefore, for this application the total gross variation is equal to b + c. The val- 

variance can be represented as ues of a and d are not components of lln[(a +c)(c +d) + (a +b)(b +d)].variance, since they represent cases where 
the original and reinterview responses The purpose of pairing p,with qz is to 
agreed. If everyone reported identically in prevent the erratic and meaningless fluctua- 
both the original and reinterview, then b + tions of the index of inconsistent response 
c would be equal to zero. In this circum- for some questions when the values of 
stance, there would be no variability in pland p2 may differ substantially. 
response; this leads intuitively to the fact 

As i becomes larger, a greater proportion that the simple response variance is zero. of the total variance is due to variability in 
It is difficult to compare raw measures responses. This accounts for the name of 
of gross error because their magnitudes de- the index, since as I increases, the item 
pend on the proportion of the population shows greater inconsistency in response. 
in the given category. An index less subject 
to this defect is preferable so that in inter- The net difference rate preting the results one can compare across 
characteristics to determine which are The net difference rate, on the other hand, 
most affected. The measure is called the for a particular category is the difference 
index of inconsistent response and is between the proportion of persons classi- 
defined in notation as I. This index may be fied as having a specified characteristic 
interpreted as that proportion of the total in the original survey and the proportion 
variance (including sample variance) ac- classified in that category in reinterview. In 
counted for by response variance. In the terms of the diagram, the net difference 
notation of the diagram we have defined rate is defined as c - b divided by n. 
the response variance as the total number Therefore, when b and c are equal, regard- 
of differences in response between the less of the number in each cell, the re- -original and reinterview which is equal to sponse bias is zero. Of course when the 
b + c. There are several reasonable esti- number of persons in b and c is large rela- 
mates of the total variance. However, we tive to n and at the same time b and c 
use as an estimate of the total variance an are equal, the level of simple response var- 
average value based on the two surveys. iance will be high while the amount of re- 

sponse bias is still zero. 
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It should be pointed out that the estimates 
of response error derived from these mea- 
sures tend to be understated. This is be- 
cause the method of reinterview, in appli- 
cation, does not meet its theoretical 
objectives. One reason for this is condi- 
tioning of responses. Independent repeti- 
tions of the original survey procedures 
under the same general conditions would 
be required to make proper estimates of re- 
sponse error. This is not achievable, since 
the first response must be regarded as 
conditioning subsequent responses. If the 
respondent answered the question on the 
original interview, the answer in the rein- 
terview may be made based upon the origi- 
nal reply rather than an independent at- 
tempt to answer the question. 

Sampling variability 

The measures of response error presented 
in this report are based on a sample and 
are, therefore, subject to sampling variabil- 
ity. A 95-percent confidence interval has 
been constructed and is shown in the tables 
for each of the estimated response-error 
measures. If all possible samples were se- 
lected, each of these surveyed under 
essentially the same general conditions, and 
an estimate and its estimated standard 

error were calculated from each sample, 
then approximately 95 percent of the inter- 
vals from two standard errors below the 
estimate to two standard errors above the 
estimate would include the average value 
of the estimates of all possible samples. 
The average value of all possible samples 
may or may not be contained in any partic- 
ular computed intervals. But for a particu- 
lar sample, one can say with specified con- 
fidence that the average of all possible 
samples is included in the constructed in- 
tervals. These confidence intervals have 
been estimated from the sample results and 
provide a rough approximation on the ex- 
tent of sampling error associated with each 
estimate. Due to the assumptions made 
in estimating the sampling errors, these 
confidence intervals would be expected to 
understate the actual sampling variability 
for the estimated resDonse errors. 

In computing the indexes, cutoff points 
were established for which they are not 
computed. If the confidence interval is too 
wide, the information supplied is of mar- 
ginal value. No index is computed if the 
total number of in-category determinations 
is less than 40. Note that in meeting the 
"40" criterion, a case put in-category in 
both trials would count as "2." 
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Comparison of victimizations as reported on the screen questions 
with their final classification: 1976* 

This report compares the screen questions to designate "key" screening questions 
that elicited reports of victimizations occur- which could reasonably be considered as 62. National Crime Survey: Percent of 
ring in 1976 with the final classification probing for a particular type of crime or major crimes elicited by key 

of these victimizations based on data from crimes. In the case of questions dealing screening questions, 1974, 1975, 
and 1976 the incident report. Similar reports were with theft, the two general "catchall" 

prepared earlier, covering incidents that questions (numbers 45 and 46-see figure Type of crime 1974 1975 1976
took place in 1974 and 1975. 1) were somewhat arbitrarily assigned to 

The main conclusion from the previous the two most common forms of theft, per- Rape 75.8 77.0 83.3 
Robbery 51.6 55.8 51.6reports was that the screen questions that sonal larceny without contact and house- 

were designed to probe for particular hold larceny. Table 61 shows that the bulk Assault 91.2 92.7 92.1 

crimes produced the bulk of the reports of reports for each crime came from the Personal larceny 
with contact 70.6 71.9 70.8 

that were eventually classified into those group of key questions, although the pro- 
Personal larceny 

same crime categories. The 1976 data con- portion was only slightly over half for without contact 95.6' 93.8 93.6 
firm these results. The method for deter- robbery. On the other hand, one question 

75.7 77.9 78.8 
mining the correspondence between screen produced 83 percent of the reported motor Burglary 

vehicle thefts, a different question stimulat- 
Household larceny 95.6' 93.5 93.4 
Motor vehicle theft 86.6 85.4 82.6question and final crime classification was 

ed 71 percent of personal larcenies with 
contact, and two questions evoked 79 per- Personal larceny without contact and household 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, December cent of reported burglaries. Table 62 larceny were not separated in the 1974 tables. 
22, 1977. 

61. National crime survey: Percent of major crimes elicited 
by specific screen questions, 1976' 

Personal larceny 

Motor 
Question Total With Without Household vehicle 
number crimes Rape Assault contact contact Robbery Burglary larceny theft 

29 10.5 5.6 0.7 0.5 0.1 2.4 57.3' 2.0 0.3 
30 3.9 1.9 0.4 0.3 (z) 0.1 21.5' 0.6 0.4 
31 12.4 - 0.1 0.3 1.8 0.2 3.3 45.6' 1.4 
32 1.8 - - 0.5 2.9' 0.6 2.5 0.5 0.4 
34 3.2 - - - 0.7 1.7 0.3 0.6 82.6' 
35 15.5 0.9 (z) - 25.9' 0.9 0.8 19.8' 4.4 

Total 
household 
screen 
questions 47.3 8.3 1.1 1.5 31.5 6.0 85.8 69.1 89.2 

36 2.2 - - 70.8' 2.3 11.2 0.1 0.2 -
37 1 .O 1.9 0.7 2.8 0.1 30.1 (2) (2) 0.1 
38 1 .O 3.7 2.1 5.4 0.3 21.4 0.1 - -
39 3.5 14.8' 29.2' - (2) 10.2 (2) - -
40 0.9 1.9' 8.1 ' - (2) 1.6 (2) - -
41 5.0 22.2' 42.4' 0.3 0.1 9.4 (z) - 0.1 
42 1.6 44.4' 12.3' - 0.1 3.1 0.1 (2) -
43 8.7 - (2) 0.3 16.2' 0.7 0.4 8.4' 0.4 
44 13.7 - 0.1 10.5 31.5' 1.9 2.1 1.6 0.7 
45 10.8 - (z) 5.4 12.8' 1 .O 8.5 16.3' 3.9 
46 3.1 0.9 0.2 2.1 4.3' 1.6 1.9 3.4' 4.6 

Total 
individual 
screen 
questions 51.5 89.8 95.3 97.4 67.7 92.4 13.1 29.9 9.8 

47 0.6 0.9 2.5 0.5 0.3 1.2 0.5 0.4 0.2 
48 0.5 0.9 1 .O 0.8 0.3 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 
NA 0.2 - 0.1 - 0.2 - 0.3 0.1 0.4 

Percent 
from key 
questions - 83.3 92.1 70.8 93.6 51.6 78.8 93.4 82.6 

lndlcates key questions des~gned to elic~t reports of the spec~flc cnme. 
1 Data based on unweighted tallies. 
(2)Less than 0.05. 
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indicates that the proportion of crimes elic-
ited from the key questions has been fairly 
stable over the 3-year period. 

As in the past, the generally worded 
"catchall" questions made significant con-
tributions in 1976 to the total for the var-
ious crimes. For example, questions 45 and 
46, which probe for theft, provided 20 
percent of all household larcenies and 17 
percent of personal larcenies without con-
tact. Even the general catchall questions, 
47 and 48, although generating only about 
1 percent of the total of all measured 
crimes, were the source of about 4 percent 
of the assaults reported in the survey. 
Whatever list of specific screening ques-
tions is contemplated for a revised ques-
tionnaire, the use of such general probes to 
give a respondent a further opportunity 
to recall a particular victimization experi-
ence should be given serious consideration. 

Probably the most important question aris-
ing from these reports is whether the 
procedure of asking the battery of house-
hold screen questions (numbers 29 through 
35) only once in each household is justi-
fied. This procedure was adopted on the 
assumption that any knowledgeable house-
hold member, 18 and over (usually the 
first household member interviewed), could 
provide information on the crimes that 
were essentially directed against the house-
hold as a group rather than against an 
individual member. In 1976, 13 percent of 
burglaries, 30 percent of household larcen-
ies, and 10 percent of motor vehicle thefts 
were first reported on the individual screen 
questions. It is assumed that the household 
respondent would have recalled these 
crimes from the more explicit wording of 
questions 29-35, especially for burglary 
and motor vehicle theft, so that these 
household crimes were provided by house-
hold members who were only asked the 
individual screening questions. The ques-
tion naturally arises as to the effect on 
recall if all respondents had been asked 
about objects taken from a garage or left in 
the yard, or about a part removed from a 
car. It is not clear that the "knowledgea-
ble" respondent is completely informed 
about (or remembers) items illegally re-
moved from an unlocked garage or taken 
from a family member on a business trip. 

] HOUS€HOLO SCREEN QUESTIONS [ 
29. Now I 'd  l i ke  to 0.k son. qu.stion. about Iom-nnur 32. Did onyono toke somothin belonging ' 

.rim.. Thq .dY .the * s t  6 months - : I * you et t o  a. nembw J t h i .  househo~d, i Oyel-Zs?
6-#" rn dm=. J... "aa. *I,." w...1 b.tw..n-1, 197-.d-, 1 9 7 ~ ~ ' = " ' ~  

I iG&&iiiii&,'iiiA i  f,i.ir. w : ONO 
r.lotiv.'s hem., hot.1 or motel, or 

During the lost 6 months, did anyone brook ! 0 raestian hom.7 3 I 
into oi  .omhow illegally 9.1 i n k  your 
(opom.nt/hom.), garop., or enother building -
on you, prop.rly? 

30. (Other than the incid.nt(s) ust m.nt1on.d) I o Y e s  - H e w u n y  
D id  you find o d w r  iimrniej, o lock forced, I l l r w t  
or ony other sign. of om ATTEMPTED 
break in? ON^‘ 

- ................ -
33. What wos the total number of motor 

vehicles (cots, trvck., etc.) own& by 
j@ 

you or ony ether menbar of this hous.hold l o o  None -
during the la.t6 months? I SKIP to 36

/to1 

!'E! ? 
II -

31. Was anything at a l l  .tol.n thot i s  kept in - nw 
outsid. you, home, or hopp.n.d to b. 1.h t1m*'7 

out such 0s o bisycl., o garden hose, or 
la& hfuihr.? (other than any ineid.nt. joNo
aIr.ady m.ntion.d) I -

38. Did onyon. TRY to rob you by usin fore. l o ~ a s- H a  n a y  
or thr.ot.ning to hotm p u ?  (ether $0" I 11117 
0.7 incidents aIr.ady mentioned) 

I O N 0  I 

; 3 u  3 
; a 0  4 01 more 

34. Did enyon. .t.oI, TRY to st.ol, or us. O,.sr-nau,,
(it/mny of them) without pemission? l o n 0  "-" 

I -
35. Did anyon. st.ol 0, TRY to .**.I port. o y e r - n a m w  

amchedbomry, hubcaps,to  (it/anyap..d.ck.of them), dc.?such 0s a i oNo t l m t  

4 INDIVIDUAL SCREEN WESTIONS I 

39. Did myon. beat you up, anmck you or h i t  ' O ~ o s- now mw 
you ~ i t h. ~ ~ . t h i ~ ~ ,such as 0 mck or bonl.? I t1-81 
(other &on any in.id.nts $ready m.ntion.d) ' 

/ O N O  

36. The bl lowing questions ref., only to thing. *at joy,, - H~~~~ 
happ.n.d 10 YOU during the last 6month. - , Iims1 

between 1 , 1 9 7 - e n d , 197,) 
Did vou her. rout l ~ o e k noick.d/murs. :ON' 

I -
47. Did you call 8. police during the last 6 1 

months to r en .om.thing tho1 hepp.n.d 
to YOU w h i X  ye" tl lwght was 0 crime? ,
(Do not count any calls mod. to the 
olic. sons.ming the incid.nts you 

Rave lust tola n. about.) 

46. Did on find ony .vidmce that .om-no U y s t - ~ n u ~
A T ~ W P T E Dto st.01 som-thing that t l n s l  
bdon .d I. you? (other t h ~ nany incidents I.I...&m.ntion.d) j ~ ~ o 

qNo - SKIP to 48 

0Yes - Whot hopp.n.d7 
! 

41. Did onyon. THREATEN to be01 you up or l o y e s  - nor mmy
THREATEN yeu with n knife, gun. or son. I t i n 7  I -I 41w e o m  NOT including *l.phom. 18. Did anvthina hano.n to YOU durins the lost ! 

4. Were you knnfed, shot at, or anmck.d w i L  loyel - n n  m y  
son. other weapon by on on. 01 d l ?  (other 1 11m~.t 
than ony ~ncmd.nts ~l~.~b;mentionad)I l o n o  

Look at 47. Was HH mernbsr ~ y s ~ - n o r m n r
l l t  anackcd or threatened. or ; t l ns?  

CHECK ) was romcthlng rtoien or an ,
attempt made to steal romcthlng I 

ITEM C that belonged to him' I E l N o  

42. Did onyon. TRY te onack you in some IOY.S- HOW m n y  
other way? (other than any incid.nts olrmody I t i n s t  

No - SKIP l o  Check Item E I 
m.ntion.d) Yes - Whot hopp.n.d? I 

! O N 0  

thr.ats? (hther then any incaents already 
/oNom.ntion.d) 
I -

I -
43. During the last 6 months, did anyon. steal ' 0 Y s s  - How nay  

things that b.lon9.d to you from insid. AHY I timat 
car or truck, such as peskeg.. or clothing? II,-,"" ! m 

6 monlks wh-ichlou thought was a;rim., 
but did NOT report to the police* (elhe, ,
then any incid.nts alnody m.ntion.d) I 

,U.."-
44.We. anything s1ol.n from you while you Inyes - n a  m y  

we,. away from h~. ,  lor  instance at we&, in  I t l r s t  
o th.01.r or r.stmuront, ot while trav.ling? I 

l o N 0  

I I - qYes - F i l l  Cnme lncidcnl Reports. I 
.O"Y NCS.9 110.. 1.1 P.'. 3 

I -
Look ar 48. War HH member I qy,,-na -' 
12, attacked or threatened. or t imst 
war romethnng stolen or an l qNO 
attempt made to steal romcth8nt I 

I -
45. (Other than ony incid.nt. elf.ody YES - a;;mY 

m.ntion.d) was anythin (.Is.) at oll 
.tol.n fmm you during I\. lost 6 month.? I 

/ O N 0  

Figure 1 

that belonged 10 him? I -
Do any of the screen questions contain any entries 
for "How mmy timer?"# No -Interview nexl HH member. 

End interview if last respondent. 
and f i l l  item 12 on cover nose. 

The fact that an incident is ultimately of it. The concept of the separate house-
classified as a "household" crime does not hold screener deserves to be tested at the 
mean that it is so perceived by a household time that revision of the NCS questionnaire 
member or even that he or she is aware is undertaken. 
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Report on 12- and 13-year-old interviewing experiment* 
by ANTHONYG. TURNER 

One of the'methodological issues raised in 
the early stages of the NCS was the prob-
lem of whether 12- and 13-year-old re-
spondents should answer for themselves. 
Arguments against interviewing 12- and 
13-year-olds directly were that children of 
those ages possibly were too young to 
give responsible and reliable answers; and 
that asking sensitive questions about vic-
timization might be distasteful to the child 
or the parents, and thereby result in a loss 
of rapport. Arguments for interviewing 
the child directly were that the actual vic-
tim of a crime would have a better recol-
lection of the incident, and children do 
not always tell their parents everything that 
happens to them. 

The current procedure on NCS is to inter-
view 12- and 13-year-olds by proxy (usual-
ly a parent), but an experiment was con-
ducted in San Francisco during the 1974 
cities sample interviewing in an effort to 
determine if victimization rates differed be-
tween the two procedures of self versus 
proxy respondent and, if they differed, 
where the major differences lay. 

The design of the experiment was simple: 
the interviewers in San Francisco were 
instructed in half the sample units to inter-
view 12- and 13-year-olds directly, and 
in the other half, to interview a proxy for 
them. Using this procedure, approximately 
570 interviews were processed with 12-
and 13-year-olds, 53.5 percent of which 
were self-response interviews. 

The small sample size, the large design 
effect, and the low frequency of victimiza-
tion make it impossible to reach any defi-
nite conclusions, but the data are very 
suggestive of possible effects that need to 
be researched in more depth. 

The design effect (the percentage increase 
in the variance expected under simple 
random sampling) calculated for several 
crimes ranged from +21.7 percent to 
$32.4 percent. This estimated increase in 
the variance made it impossible to conduct 
any testing using the Chi-square distribu-
tion, reducing the analysis to a pairwise 
comparison of rates of victimization be-
tween the two interviewing procedures. 
Furthermore, only nine items had suffi-
ciently large frequencies to be of interest. 
Table 6 3  presents personal victimizations 
for each category of crime by type of inter-
view and table 64 presents personal victim-

*U.S. Bureau of Census memorandum, April 8, 1976. 

63. Personal victimization by type of interview: 
Crimes against persons 

Frequencies Percent victimization 

Differ- Total of 
Total SR Proxy Total SR Proxy ence difference 

Control totals 16,783 8,985 7,797 - - - - -
Total victims 2,425 1,384 1,041 14.449 15.403 13.351 + 2.052 .62 

Assaultive violence 1,554 932 622 9.259 10.373 7.977 +2.396 .87 

With theft 212 124 88 1.263 1.380 1.129 -
Rape 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Attempted rape 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Serious assault 29 29 0 ,173 ,323 0 -

With weapon 29 29 0 ,173 ,323 0 -
No weapon 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Minor assault 182 94 88 1.084 1.046 1.129 -
Without theft 1,342 808 534 7.996 8.993 6.849 +2.144 .84 

Rape 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Attempted rape 28 28 0 .I67 .312 0 -
Serious assault 181 120 61 1.078 1.336 .782 -

With weapon 181 120 61 1.078 1.336 .782 -
No weapon 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Attempted assault 
with weapon 119 62 57 ,709 .690 .731 -
Minor assault 325 238 87 1.936 2.649 1.116 

Attempted assault 
no weapon 688 360 329 4.099 4.007 4.220 -.213 -.I12 

'The absolute value of the d~fferenceIS less than 1.00. 

64. Personal victimizations reported to police-
Base of rates = frequency of victimization 

Frequencies Percent victimization 

Differ- Total of 
Total SR Proxy Total SR Proxy ence difference 

Control totals 16,783 8,985 7,797 - - - - -
Total victims 602 398 204 24.285 28.757 19.597 +9.16 .866 

Assaultive violence 425 307 118 27.349 32.940 18.971 + 13.97 1.06 

With theft 154 94 60 
Rape 0 0 0 - - - - -
Attempted rape 0 0 0 - - - - -
Serious assault 0 0 0 

With weapon 0 0 0 
No weapon 0 0 0 

Minor assault 154 94 60 

Without theft 271 213 58 
Rape 0 0 0 - - -
Attempted rape 0 0 0 
Serious assault 30 30 0 

With weapon 30 30 0 
No weapon 0 0 0 - - - - -

Attempted assault 
with weapon 0 0 0 - - - - -
Minor assault 63 63 0 

Attempted assault 
no weapon 179 121 58 

Insufficient cases to estimate the statistic. 
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izations reported to the police for each 
category of crime by type of interview. The 
base of the rates of victimization in table 
64 is equal to the frequency of victimiza- 
tion reported by type of crime in table 
63. None of the differences reported in ta- 
ble 63 is greater than 2.5 percent, but it 
is interesting to note that for the most part, 
victimization rates for self-respondents are 
higher for types of crimes involving per- 
sonal assault, whereas self-respondent rates 
are lower than proxy rates when assault 
is not involved. T-tests show that signifi- 
cance levels for all of the differences 
presented are greater than 0.1. The same 
observations may be made regarding table 
64, where there are only two categories 
(total victimization and assaultive violence) 
with sufficient frequencies to be of interest. 

To conclude, it is impossible to make any 
recommendations regarding the mode of 
interview for 12- and 13-year-olds because 
of the lack of power available in the 
experiment. The one interesting point in 
the results is the reversal between the two 
techniques in yielding higher reporting 
rates for assaults versus nonassaults. If it is 
feasible to repeat the experiment, it may 
be better to conduct the experiment on 
a much larger sample. 
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Effects of supplemental questions on victimization estimates* 
D. COWAN,LINDAR.  MURPHY,by CHARLES and JUDY WIENER 

Introduction 

From 1972 through 1975, the Bureau of 
the Census conducted a series of surveys, 
the National Crime Surveys, sponsored ' by the Law Enforcement Assistance Ad- 
ministration (LEAA), in 26 U.S. cities. In 
each of the NCS cities surveyed a sample 
of 12,000 housing units was selected. 
Within each household, self-response inter- 
views were conducted with each household 
member 14 or older to determine the 
extent and nature of their personal crime 
victimization experience during the preced- 
ing 12-month period. Personal crimes 
covered by NCS include rape, assault, rob- 
bery, personal larceny with contact (pocket 
picking and purse snatching), and personal 
larceny without contact, as well as attempts 
at any of these. Proxy interviews were 
conducted for 12- and 13-year-old house- 
hold members and also for older members 
under limited circumstances. A household 
respondent was similarly asked about 
household crime victimization experience 
in the previous year. Household crimes 
covered by NCS include burglary, house- 
hold larceny, motor vehicle theft, and 
attempts at any of these. 

In addition to the victimization questions, a 
supplemental series of attitude questions 
was asked of respondents age 16 or older 
(strictly by self-response) in a random 
subsample of one-half of the interviewed 
units-i.e., about 5,000 interviewed 
households and 10,000 interviewed persons 
in each city. For each respondent, the 
survey procedure called for administering 
the attitude supplement prior to the basic 
victimization questionnaire in a deliberate 
attempt to avoid unduly influencing attitude 
responses. This was considered necessary 
because the supplement dealt with respon- 
dent attitudes, opinions, and behavior 
patterns in regard to crime and fear of 
crime-e.g., why a respondent moved to a 
particular neighborhood; whether the 
neighborhood was safe during the day or 
night; whether crime was increasing or de- 
creasing there; what the respondent thought 
were the chances of personally being at- 
tacked o r  robbed; and whether, in the re- 
spondent's opinion, the local police were 
doing a good job. It also dealt with more - general questions, such as whether crime 

*Excerpted from a paper presented to the annual meet- 
- ing of the American Statistical Association, Washing- 

ton, D.C., 1979. 

throughout the United States was increasing 
or decreasing, and whether newspapers 
and television accurately reported the seri- 
ousness of crime. 

Study design 

Data were taken from NCS cities surveys 
conducted in 1974, primarily for the 
purpose of broadening the base of the 
overall investigation with the addition of 
13 more cities-Boston, Buffalo, Cincin- 
nati, Houston, Miami, Milwaukee, Minne- 
apolis, New Orleans, Oakland, Pittsburgh, 
San Diego, San Francisco, and Washing- 
ton, D.C. As in all other NCS cities 
surveys, the sample size was 12,000 hous- 
ing units, half of which were slated to 
receive the attitude supplement, again ad- 
ministered before the crime victimization 
questions. 

A set of special tabulations were produced 
for each half-sample: the subsample receiv- 
ing the attitude questions and that receiving 
just the basic victimization interview. For 
all cities involved, identical processing, 
weighting, and tabulation procedures were 
used. Standard errors were obtained by 
interpolation from those calculated by the 
Bureau of the,Census and published in 
Criminal Victimization Surveys in 13 
American Cities by LEAA. 

In this second study we went beyond look- 
ing just at differences in total personal 
crime victimization rates and total property 
crime victimization rates. We examined 
differences by detailed type of crime, crime 
event characteristics (such as amount of 
loss, victim-offender relationship, whether 
reported to police, amount of medical 
expense), and victirn/household characteris- 
tics. 

Personal crimes of violence 

The analysis indicates that, for all but two 
cities, significantly more personal crimes 
of violence (rape, robbery, assault, and at- 
tempts at these) were reported by persons 
in the supplement sample than by persons 
not in the supplement sample. In the other 
two cities, a higher victimization rate was 
also reported, even though the difference 
was not significant (see table 65). We can 
conclude that inclusion of the attitude 
supplement had an overall effect on survey 
results for personal crimes of violence. 

Detailed type of crime 

Looking at more detailed types of crime, 
rape and robbery show no detectable 
difference between the two rates using the 
t-test, while assault rates were significantly 
higher for persons receiving the supple- 
ment. However, 11 of the 13 differences 
for robbery are positive, so the sign test 
would indicate that perhaps robbery also 
was affected by administration of the sup- 
plement. Following this line of reasoning, 
the difference within assault is apparently 
due to simple assault rather than aggravated 
assault. A paired t-test does not allow re- 
jection of the hypothesis that simple assault 
rate differences are equal to aggravated 
assault rate differences, but because 11 of 
13 of the simple assault rate differences are 
larger than the aggravated assault rate dif- 
ferences, the sign test suggests that the 
supplement had a greater effect on simple 
assaults than aggravated assaults. 

Similarly, looking at the differences for 
attempted assaults, differences in rates for 
attempted assaults without a weapon were 
larger than differences for attempted as- 
saults with a weapon in 10 of 13 cities, al- 
though the paired t-test again does not 
prove to be significant. This same type of 
analysis is not as informative for robbery. 
Although a case can be made, using the 
sign test, that the supplement led to higher 
reporting of robberies, no claims can be 
made about detailed categories of robbery. 

Crime event characteristics 

One reason to look at crime event charac- 
teristics is to try to attach some measure of 
saliency or relative importance to the 
crime, since such factors may well be re- 
lated to differential recall and reporting. 
The first variable to investigate is the vic- 
tim-offender relationship. Examining 
crimes committed by a stranger, respon- 
dents in the supplement reported 7.72 more 
crimes per 1,000 persons than persons not 
in the supplement, a significant difference. 
For crimes committed by an offender who 
was not a stranger, 11 of 13 city differ- 
ences were positive, indicating by the sign 
test that the supplement may have led to 
increased reporting of crimes committed by 
nonstrangers. The t-test did not prove to 
be significant here, nor was it significant 
when the differences between rates for 
crimes committed by strangers were com- 
pared with rate differences of nonstranger 

Nonsampling errors in the National Crime Survey 69 



-- 

--- 

65. Summary of rates for in and out of supplement samples 
(Rates averaged across 13 cities. Rates per 1,000persons) 

Victimization Standard Number of 
rate errors positive 

Z of differ-
Type of crime In Out In Out difference ences+ 

Crimes of violence 59.01 48.27 2.49 2.26 3.194 " 13 
Rape and attempted rape 2.33 2.04 .57 .50 ,382 8 
Robbery 19.90 16.23 1.47 1.32 1.858 11 

Robberylattempted robbery 
with injury 5.97 5.01 .83 .75 .858 10 
Serious assault 3.26 2.68 .64 .57 ,677 12 
Minor assault 2.71 2.77 .58 .59 - ,073 7 

Robbery without injury 7.67 7.36 .92 .90 ,241 7 
Attempted robbery 

without injury 6.26 4.89 .84 .75 1.217 10 
Assault 36.77 28.87 1.98 1.76 2.982" 13 

Aggravated assault 16.13 13.16 1.31 1.18 1.685 13 
With injury 4.90 4.62 .74 .73 ,269 8 
Attempted assault 

with weapon 11.23 8.53 1.10 .98 1.833*' 13 
Simple assault 20.65 15.71 1.50 1.31 2.481* 13 

With injury 4.71 4.53 .74 .73 ,173 7 
Attempted assault 

without weapon 15.94 11.18 1.32 1.11 2.760 13 

Crimes of theft 112.70 97.56 3.30 3.10 3.344 13 
Personal larceny with 

contact 10.86 10.36 1.11 1.08 ,323 8 
Purse snatching 3.02 2.89 .63 .62 ,147 6 
Attempted purse 

snatching 1.58 1.57 .42 .43 ,017 7 
Pocket picking 6.26 5.91 ,851 .85 ,291 8 

Personal larceny 
without contact 101.84 87.19 3.16 2.96 3.384 13 

Household crimes 504.49 447.68 7.83 7.77 5.150*' 13 
Burglary 136.46 124.85 5.51 5.33 1.514 13 

Forcible entry 53.00 48.67 3.68 3.53 ,849 12 
Nothing taken 9.05 9.05 1.57 1.57 ,000 6 
Property damage 6.82 7.19 1.37 1.40 - ,189 7 
No property damage 2.23 1.86 .78 .70 ,353 8 
Something taken 43.94 39.62 3.38 3.22 ,925 12 

Unlawful entry 
without force 46.11 44.55 3.48 3.43 ,319 9 

Attempted forcible 
entry 37.36 31.63 3.13 2.90 1.343 12 

Larceny 332.05 289.98 7.47 7.23 4.047 13 
Under $50 194.22 167.46 6.33 5.98 3.073 13 
$50 or more 99.18 91.13 4.81 4.69 1.198 10 
NA amount 9.32 8.32 1.62 1.49 .455 9 
Attempted larceny 29.33 23.08 2.80 2.54 1.653 11 

Auto theft 35.98 32.84 3.06 2.93 .741 10 
Theft of car 21.46 20.96 2.39 2.34 ,149 7 
Theft of other vehicle 2.33 1.77 .82 .69 ,523 7 
Attempted theft of car 11.71 9.66 1.84 1.73 ,812 12 
Attempted theft 

of other vehicle .48 .46 .36 .35 .040 10 

Significant at the .05level. 
'^ Significant at the .O1 level. 
+ Probabilities of positive differences for the sign test: 

0 

All 13 differences positive ,0001 
12 of 13 differences positive ,0016 
1 1  of 13 differences positive ,0095 
10 of 13 differences positive ,0349 
9 of 13 differences positive ,0873 
8 of 13 differences positive .I571 
7 of 13 differences positive .2095 -

crimes. However, for the latter compari- 
son, 11 of 13 cities did have positive 
differences of the differences, again indi- 
cating (by means of the sign test) that the 
supplement may have been a greater stimu- 
lus to the reporting of crimes committed 
by strangers than by nonstrangers. 

In comparing crimes which were not re- 
ported to police with those which were, 
victimization rates for crimes not reported 
to police were higher for supplement re- 
spondents in 12 of 13 cities. Conversely, 
victimization rates for crimes reported to 
police were lower for supplement respon- 
dents in 11 of 13 cities. The change in di- 
rection leads to a different test to determine 
if the change is significant. A two-way 
classification can be established: 

Crimes not Crimes reported 
reported to police 
t ~ - ~ o l i c e  # differences 
# differences Positive Negative Total 
Positive 1 11 12 
Negative -1 0- 1-
Total 2 11 13 

This cross classification can be tested 
using the McNemar Test for Significance 
of Changes. Using the table of binomial 
probabilities, one can reject the hypothesis 
that there is no change in the reporting be- 
havior dependent on whether the crime 
was reported to police at the .0224 level of 
significance. As this reversal is significant, 
it is interesting to note that administration 
of the supplement had the reverse effect 
from that previously noted for crimes re- 
ported to police. It appears that the supple- 
ment actually depresses reporting of crimes 
that have previously been reported to po- 
lice, whereas it stimulates reporting of 
crimes not previously reported to police. 
This result will be referred to later in the 
discussion of the saliency of some crimes. 
Finally, the differences between the sup- 
plement and nonsupplement samples were 
examined by month of occurrence. Al- 
though some differences were significantly 
different for individual cities, none of the 
summary statistics for any month were 
significantly different using the t-test. Us- 
ing the sign test, however, all months 
except May, August, and September 
showed significantly higher reporting for 
the supplement half sample. 
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Victim characteristics 
Differences within selected victim charac- 
teristics were examined to determine 
whether any particular subgroups may have 
been disproportionately affected by the ad- 
ministration of the attitude supplement. 
Examining differences first by age, in the 
13 cities combined, persons in the 16- to 
19-year old-age group who were in the 
supplement sample reported an average of 
37.93 more personal crimes of violence 
per 1,000 persons than the 16- to 19-year- 
old persons not receiving the supplement. 
The sign test indicates the same thing, with 
positive differences in all 13 cities, and 
indicates similar results for the 20- to 24- 
year-old age group and the 25- to 34-year- 
old age category, with 12 and 13 cities, 
respectively, showing positive differences. 
The remaining age groups show mixed re- 
sults, with no indication of half-sample 
differences for the 35- to 49-year-old age 
group, 11 of 13 cities showing positive 
differences in the 50- to 64-year-old group, 
and no indication of a difference in the 
65-or-over age group. A regression run fit- 
ting the ratio of the in-supplement to out- 
of-supplement rates to the midpoints of the 
age categories shows a decline in the 
relative difference between the samples as 
age increases. The regression equation is: 

Violence Victimization Rate-In 
Violence Victimization Rate-Out 

= 1.4536 - .0049 Age 
(.0757) (.0017) 

n = 78 (6 age categories x 13 cities) 
R2 = .0955 

The t-ratio, - .0049/.0017 = -2.8824, is 
significant for the negative slope, indicat- 
ing a decline in the relative difference. 

Personal crimes of theft 

In 11 cities, the reported victimization rates 
for personal crimes of theft (pocket pick- 
ing, purse snatching, personal larceny 
without contact, and attempts at these) are 
significantly higher for persons receiving 
the supplement than for persons not receiv- 
ing the supplement. In the other two 
cities, a higher victimization rate was re- 
ported, but the difference was not signifi- 
cant (see table 65). We can conclude that 
just as for personal crimes of violence, 

the inclusion of the attitude supplement had 
an effect on survey results for personal 
crimes of theft. 

Detailed type of crime 

Of the detailed types of crime, only per- 
sonal larceny without contact, which aver- 
ages over all cities a higher rate of 14.64 
crimes for every 1,000 persons, showed 
significant differences. In contrast, crimes 
of personal larceny with contact (pocket 
picking and purse snatching combined) re- 
sulted in only slightly higher victimization 
rates across all cities, which also was not 
significant. Examination of the particular 
categories, purse snatching, attempted 
purse snatching, and pocket picking, show 
basically the same results as for total per- 
sonal larceny with contact. Furthermore, 
the sign test gives no indication of any dif- 
ference between the supplement and non- 
supplement samples for any categories of 
crime other than personal larceny without 
contact, mentioned above. 

Crime event characteristics 

The analysis of personal crimes of theft is 
analagous to that of crimes of violence in 
the preceding section. Crimes were first 
examined by whether they were reported to 
the police. Personal crimes of theft which 
were not reported to the police were re- 
called in the interview at a slightly higher 
rate by persons who were given the supple- 
ment, while supplement respondents re- 
called fewer crimes of theft which were re- 
ported to police. In the former case, 10 
of 13 cities had higher supplement rates for 
crimes not reported to police, significant 
at the .0922 confidence level (of marginal 
acceptance under Census Bureau norms). 
In the latter case, 9 of 13 cities had lower 
supplement rates for crimes reported to 
police. Again (as in the section on crimes 
of violence), a two way classification can 
be established. 

Crimes Crimes not reported 
reported to police 
to police # differences 

Positive Negative# differences --- Total 
Positive 1 3 4 
Negative -9 0 9-
Total 10 7 13 

In this case, however, the results are not 
according to McNemar's Test for Signifi- 
cance of Changes. The hypothesis being 
tested is that the increased reporting of 
crimes that were not reported to police by 
respondents in the supplement sample 
suffers a reversal for crimes that were re- 
ported to police. The nine cities where this 
is true are apparently counterbalanced by 
Milwaukee, Pittsburgh, and San Diego, 
where the opposite is true, namely that 
crimes of theft not reported to the police 
are underreported on the survey relative to 
those not in the supplement whereas crimes 
of theft reported to the police are reported 
more frequently in the supplement sample. 

Looking at total loss, for each category 
of dollar loss due to theft and/or damage 
loss, there was no detectable difference be- 
tween respondents receiving the supple- 
ment and those not receiving the supple- 
ment. Finally, looking at month of 
occurrence, the sign test indicates that ex- 
cept for October, each month the persons 
receiving the supplement reported higher 
victimization rates. The t-test for all cities 
combined, however, does not show any 
significant differences, as the differences, 
though mostly positive, are not of suffi- 
cient magnitude to satisfy the stricter as- 
sumptions of the t-test. It should be noted 
that although there is a pattern in reporting 
of crimes by month of occurrence, this 
pattern is consistent for both in- and out- 
of-supplement samples, and so no trend is 
observed in the differences between the 
two samples. This was also true of personal 
crimes of violence. 

Victim characteristics 

For race, in all cities whites who were 
given the supplement reported a greater 
personal theft rate than whites who did not 
receive the supplement. The difference was 
significant in 9 of the 13 cities, as was 
the weighted average of all the cities 
(15.80 crimes per 1,000 persons). Al- 
though blacks averaged differences of 9.44 
more crimes per 1,000 persons respective- 
ly, the differences were only significant 
in one or two cities, and in some cities 
persons not receiving the supplement re- 
ported slightly greater rates. Further, a 
t-test of the difference between the differ- 
ences for whites and blacks was not 
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significant, indicating that there is no rea- 
son to suspect that the supplement affected 
either gro;p to a greater litelit. 

By age, persons under 65 years of age 
receiving the supplement reported a slightly 
higher personal theft rate than those not 
receiving the supplement using the sign 
test, while persons above 65 showed no 
detectable difference as only 6 of the 13 
cities showed positive differences. Com- 
bining all cities, the difference between 
rates decreased with age. Unlike the pre- 
vious section where the gap between 
samples was demonstrated to be decreas- 
ing, significance tests on the regression 
coefficients for this regression cannot reject 
the hypothesis that there is no interaction 
of age with the supplement. 

Household crimes 

The t-test shows that the difference in vic- 
timization rates for total household crimes 
of burglary, larceny, motor vehicle theft, 
and attempts at any of these, is statistically 
significant at the 99-percent confidence 
level for 12 of the 13 cities, and at the 90- 
percent level for the other city (see table 
65). In each of the cities a higher victimi- 
zation rate was reported for households 
responding to the supplement than for those 
not responding. Therefore, we can con- 
clude that inclusion of the supplement in- 
creased reporting of household crimes in 
addition to increases reported earlier for 
other types of crime. 

Detailed type of crime 

Looking at the more detailed types of 
household crimes, however, one finds that 
only for larceny, completed and attempted, 
is the t-statistic above the critical value 
for all cities. Attempted larceny was re- 
ported at an average rate difference across 
all cities of 6.25, significantly lower than 
the average rate difference of 34.13 per 
1,000 households for completed larceny. 
Similarly, on the average, no detectable 
difference in victimization rates was found 
for burglaries where nothing was taken, 
as compared to an average of 4.32 more 
burglaries per 1,000 households where 
something was taken. In the latter case, the 
reporting of burglaries does seem to have 
been increased by the administration of the 
supplement, as differences are positive 
for 12 of the 13 cities (although the 4.32 
difference itself is not significant using the 

t-test). For forcible entry with nothing 
taken, only 6 of 13 cities hold a positive 
difference; which is not significant by the 
sign test, nor are the differences of the dif- 
ferences between something and nothing 
taken. 

Crime event characteristics 

As in the previous two sections covering 
personal crimes, the sign test indicates that 
the victimization rate for household crimes 
not reported to the police was greater for 
households in the supplement sample than 
for households which were not. The sign 
test also shows for household crimes that 
were reported to police, households receiv- 
ing the supplement had lower household 
crime victimization rates than those that did 
not receive the supplement. A two-way 
classification will again be used to test for 
an interaction. 

Crimes Crimes not reported 
reported to police 
to police # differences 

place, significant at the .0654 confidence 
level. 

Crimes with loss <$50 
Crimes with # differences 
loss ~ $ 5 0  
# differences Positive Negative Total 
Positive 1 2 
Negative 
Total 

Again, there seems to be an interaction be- 
tween administration of the supplement 
and amount of loss incurred. 

Like the sections on personal theft and 
personal crimes of violence, the differences 
in rates of reporting household crime var- 
ied by month in which the crime was 
reported to have occurred. For the average 
of the 13 cities, the total household victim- 
ization rate was significantly higher for 
people receiving the supplement for the 
months of July and November. Other 
months all showed a higher household vic- 
timization rate for households in the sup- 
plement sample, and the average differ- 

# differences Positive-Negative- Total-
Positive 1 2 3 
Negative 
Total 

Again McNemar's Test rejects the hypoth- 
esis that no interaction exists between the 
administration of the supplement and 
whether the crime was reported to the po- 
lice. 

Considering total loss due to theft andlor 
damages as another indicator of saliency, a 
somewhat unusual finding emerges. For 
household crimes with a total loss of less 
than $50, households receiving the attitude 
supplement reported slightly higher victim- 
ization rates (1.24 victimizations per 1,000 
households) than those not in the supple- 
ment sample. As 10 out of 13 cities had 
positive differences for less-than-$50 loss, 
this result is marginally significant by the 
sign test. For losses of $50 or more, the 
reverse is true with a net difference of 
- 1.47 victimizations per 1,000 house- 
holds, and 10 of 13 cities with negative 
differences, yielding lower victimization 
reporting for the supplement sample. A t- 
test of the difference of the differences be- 
tween the two half-samples 
[1.24 -(-1.47) = 2.711 is not signifi- 
cant, but McNemar's Test for the Signifi- 
cance of Changes indicates a reversal took 

ences across all cities were positive, though 
not significantly different, but the sign 
test indicates that for all months a differ- 
ence existed, with respondents to the 
supplement reporting higher victimization 
rates. 

Household characteristics 

Results for race of head for household 
crimes differ from results for personal 
crimes of violence. For the personal 
crimes, only whites showed a significant 
difference in reporting, and there was no 
detectable difference in the test between 
whites and blacks to see if they reacted 
differently to the supplement. For house- 
hold crimes both whites and blacks show 
significant differences in the response to 
the supplement. For both groups, higher 
numbers of victimizations were reported for 
the supplement half-sample. The difference 
of the differences is not significant, how- 
ever, so there is no reason to suspect that 
blacks and whites reacted differently to 
the supplement. 

Conclusion 

The original study cited earlier suggested 
three possible explanations for the observed 
differences between subsamples in victimi- 
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zation recall or reporting to survey inter- 
viewers: 

1. Improved respondent recall and re- 
porting of events occurring within the 
reference period due to memory stimula- 
tion. 

2. Increased respondent desire to be ac- 
commodating, resulting in a greater amount 
of exaggeration or fabrication. 

3. Increased telescoping of events ac- 
tually occurring prior to the beginning of 
the reference period because of memory 
stimulation and/or accommodation. 

Several of the findings of this more de- 
tailed study tend to indicate that the effect 
of administering the attitude supplement 
is to increase respondent reporting of less 
serious victimizations-e.g., simple as- 
sault, those committed by strangers, those 
not reported to police, loss under $50. 
One view of this result is that one would 
expect, if the effect were due to exaggera- 
tion or fabrication (the second hypothesis), 
that respondents would have chosen more 
important events with which to be accom- 
modating, thus refuting hypothesis number 
two. Another view is that respondents 
would only exaggerate less serious crimes, 
as more serious crimes may get the respon- 
dent too deeply involved in the interview, 
and the respondent would prefer to avoid 
getting into anything "heavy." This latter 
explanation would tend to support hypothe- 
sis number two. Probably the only way 
to actually test this hypothesis is to conduct 
a reverse record check with a subsample 
of a broad spectrum of crimes. So no 
determination is made regarding hypothesis 
number two, though the predominant view 
is that victimization surveys suffer more 
from underreporting than overreporting by 
respondents. 

Our findings do not support the third hy- 
pothesis. Higher victimization rates for the 
supplement sample would have been ex- 
pected in the earlier part of the reference 
period, had telescoping from without been 
the explanation. But our findings (based 
mainly on the sign test) indicate higher 
rates throughout the year, with no discerni- 
ble pattern. There are indicators based on 
an analysis of the NCS-National Sample 
that unbounded data are subject to forward 
external telescoping, which causes dispro- 
portionately higher victimization reports 
in the early months of the reference period. 

- A regression of the relative difference be- 
tween total victimizations from the return- 

ing and incoming rotations in the NCS- 
National Sample by month of report in the 
reference period shows that the relative 
difference goes from negative to positive, 
increasing linearly as the reported month of 
occurrence gets closer in time to the 
month of interview. ' The regression equa- 
tion is: 

Returning rotations 
loo Incoming rotations 

= - .39 + .09 (Month) 
(.04) (.009) 

Because of this relationship in the NCS- 
National Sample, and because no such re- 
lationship exists in the analysis of the 
cities sample data, we conclude that tele- 
scoping is not a predominant factor. 

Assuming, though, that we are correct in 
our conclusion of better reporting of crimes 

' 

occurring within the reference period, we 
feel it may be an oversimplification to 
attribute the effect to just "memory stimu- 
lation." A good deal of the evidence from 
this examination indicates that the in- 
creased incident reporting is for those kinds 
of events that are more common-e.g., 
simple assault, attempted assault without a 
weapon, personal larceny without contact, 
household larceny (particularly completed 
household larceny and those with loss 
under $50), burglary involving actual 
theft-and by those population subgroups 
that generally have higher victimization 
rates-younger persons, white persons, and 
males. These results could be due to sim- 
ple memory stimulation-i.e., those with a 
larger pool of events from which to recall 
more when their memories are stimulated 
by a device such as the attitude interview. 
However, it may also be the case that 
some types of respondents may be more 
productive when stimulated than others. A 
multivariate look at the data would develop 
a model which could simultaneously exam- 
ine differences in rates by crime character- 
istics and by demographic characteristics. 
Such a model may allow us to disentangle 
productivity from simple recall. 

'It should be noted that in the NCS-National Sample, 
returning rotattons are bounded by earlier interviews 
and incoming rotations are unbounded, being first time 
interviews, and so are used only for bounding 
purposes 
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Examination of incident reports involving personal larceny without contact* 
by RICHARD W. DODGE 

This report is an outcome of tabulating 
incident and victimization data from the 
National Sample using the revised crime 
stub. One of the major changes in this stub 
is that the household crime of larceny 
away from home is retabulated as the per- 
sonal crime of larceny without contact. 

Weighted totals for personal crimes in the 
incident tables are lower than those in the 
victimization tables for two reasons. One is 
because incidents in the household survey 
which involve both a personal victimization 
and a crime against a commercial estab- 
lishment are not counted as personal inci- 
dents because they are considered to be 
represented in the independent commercial 
victimization survey sample. To count 
them as incidents in both surveys would be 
double counting, so the incidents are 
eliminated from the household survey, but 
the details of the personal victimization 
are included. The other difference in inci- 
dent and victimization totals involves 
situations where more than one person is 
victimized in the same incident. The details 
of each victimization are recorded for all 
victims in the sample, but the incident 
is counted only once. This is accomplished 
by reducing the weight of the incident by 
the reci~rocal of the total number of 
victims. 

In examining the totals for incidents and 
victimizations for personal larceny without 
contact, the difference seemed larger than 
one might expect. Under what circum- 
stances are several persons victimized in 
the same crime when there is no direct 
contact between victim and offender? What 
kinds of incidents involved a break-in or 
a loss to a commercial firm and a simulta- 
neous loss to an individual, again in his 
absence? To gain some insight into this 
matter, a listing was prepared for all per- 
sonal larcenies without contact for one data 
quarter (Quarter 1 of 1975). Cases involv- 
ing both multiple victimization and a 
commercial incident were identified sepa- 
rately. Questionnaires were pulled for a 10-
percent sample of all personal larcenies 
without contact, with all cases of multiple 
victimization andlor commercial theft being 
selected with certainty. There were 67 
cases where a personal crime occurred in 
conjunction with a commercial incident and 
10 involving multiple victimizations, but 
none involving both. This report presents 
the results of a detailed examination of 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, June 22, 
1976. 

these questionnaires. The availability of the 
documents also provided an opportunity 
to look at 26 incidents that are classified as 
attempted larcenies. Since by definition 
there was no direct contact between victim 
and offender in these situations, there has 
to be evidence that an attempt was made to 
steal something. An examination of the 
questionnaires would provide examples of 
the nature of such evidence. 

The key element in this analysis was the 
interviewer's written summary of the inci- 
dent which frequently provided information 
beyond that recorded in responses to the 
specific questions. Many of these sumrnar- 
ies were very helpful in gaining insight 
into the circumstances surrounding the 
crime; others were so brief that they added 
nothing to what was known from the 
questionnaire itself. Although these sum- 
maries are used in the clerical edit of the 
documents, my impression is that not many 
changes are made in specific questions 
because of them. Their primary value ap- 
pears to be in providing insights as to how 
well the questionnaire is eliciting the de- 
tails of incidents so that they may be prop- 
erly classified, and in identifying problem 
areas in the questionnaire itself or in its 
administration by interviewers. 

An examination of the 67 cases classified 
as personal larceny without contact and 
involving a commercial incident suggests 
that there may be a misunderstanding on 
the part of some interviewers in marking 
item 5b on the incident report. This item 
reads, "Did the person steal or try to steal 
anything belonging to the store, restaurant, 
office, factory, etc.?" If the response is 
"yes," the incident is not counted as an 
incident in the household survey; if the an- 
swer is "no" or "don't know" it is 
counted. The only direct evidence to con- 
firm or refute the response in 5b is the 
interviewer's summary. In 17 of the 67 
cases examined, the written description ex- 
plicitly indicated that the incident involved 
both commercial and personal property, 
e.g., a loss of a personal calculator during 
a burglary of a law f i ,a respondent's 
precision tools taken during the burglary of 
the business where he worked, etc. In 22 
incidents, commercial burglary or robbery 
was not mentioned in the summary, but 
the circumstances were such that a simulta- 
neous commercial crime was possible. All 
but 2 of these incidents occurred at the 
respondent's place of work and 12 hap- 
pened during the when access the 

premises was relatively open. Even if one 
assumes that in all these incidents, some- 
thing was taken (or attempted to be taken) 
that belonged to the business, there were 
another 21 situations where it seems on the 
whole unlikely that a commercial incident 
involving burglary or robbery also oc- 
curred. These were situations where the lo- 
cation of the incident was a place of 
general public access. In these 
circumstances the more likely of the com- 
mercial crimes measured by the survey 
would be robbery, but the description of 
the event made no mention of a simulta- 
neous crime directed against the establish- 
ment. In most of these 21 cases, the 
combination of commercial robbery and the 
reported personal crime seems highly im- 
probable. Examples include theft of a 
jacket from a hospital waiting room, loss 
of a case of liquor at an airport, a book 
stolen from a seat on an airplane, shoes 
taken from the entrance to a bowling alley, 
and rings taken from a bench at the 
YWCA. 

If a commercial crime occurred at all, it 
most probably would have been larceny, 
which is not measured in the commercial 
victimization survey. If this was the crime 
referred to by respondents in answer to 
question 5b, then-the entire incident would 
not be represented in either survey. The 
other possibility is that some respondents 
do not listen carefully to 5b and miss the 
qualifying phrase "anything belonging to 
the store, restaurant, office, factory, etc." 
Whatever the reason, it is apparent that 
some incidents are being incorrectly elimi- 
nated from the household survey. 

Most of the remaining cases dealt with 
special situations which were classified 
correctly under the system now in use, but 
which raise questions that need to be 
considered in any revision of procedures 
and concepts. The first concerns unrecog- 
nizable businesses which are, by their 
nature, not covered in the Commercial 
Victimization Survey. At present, although 
no separate counts of unrecognizable busi- 
ness crimes are obtained, incident reports 
are filled and the crimes are classified 
according to the current criteria. In the ma- 
jority of cases, since unrecognizable busi- 
nesses operate out of the respondent's 
home, the skip pattern avoids the questions 
that determine whether a commercial inci- 
dent also was involved. However, there 
were three cases involving personal larceny 
without contact where the theft from the 
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unrecognizable business occurred away 
from the respondent's home inside a com- 
mercial building or office. Question 5b 
was marked "yes," indicating that the in- 
cident also involved the theft of items 
belonging to a business-either the respon- 
dent's own or the place where the articles 
from the respondent's business were tem- 
porarily located. Two cases involved per- 
sons exhibiting items from their own 
businesses-in one case, antiques, in the 
other, paintings-in a public hall. It seems 
unlikely that a theft occurred simultaneous- 
ly against the places where the exhibitions 
were being held, so that the respondents 
were probably interpreting question 5b as 
referring to their businesses. In the other 
case, a person who ran a janitorial service 
out of his home lost a dewaxing machine 
which was taken from the "office" of 
the business, which was either in the re- 
spondent's home or in another building on 
his property. However, he apparently 
considered the office as a separate entity, 
so the location of the crime was marked 
"office" in question 4 and question 5b was 
marked "yes." In all three of these situa- 
tions, the incidents were eliminated from 
the household survey, and, as unrecogniza- 
ble businesses, they were not represented 
in the commercial survey. 

There is another set of circumstances-of 
which two cases were discovered in this 
investigation-where an incident is elimi- 
nated from the household survey and is 
also not counted in the commercial survey. 
This involves incidents occurring in places 
that are out-of-scope for CVS-in the two 
cases observed, in a municipal firehouse 
and a state highway department garage. In 
both situations, the respondents lost per- 
sonal possessions, although it was not clear 
whether something belonging to the fire 
department was also stolen. However, to 
the extent that simultaneous thefts oc- 
curred, the incidents would not be repre- 
sented in either survey. 

Another case involved the stealing of a 
company-owned tool which the respondent 
had to pay for since he was responsible 
for the tools and the company had no theft 
insurance. The specific question on the 
screen, number 44, does not have the 

. phrase "that belonged to you," but the 
appropriate question on the incident report, 
13a, does. The interviewer's manual does 
not explicitly cover this situation, but it 
does stress that items belonging to a recog- 
nizable business should not be included 
on the incident report. 

The final special instance illustrates a loop- 
hole in the present classification criteria 
which results in some personal larcenies 
with contact being classified as larcenies 
without contact. This occurs when an 
attempt is made to take a wallet or money 
in a person's immediate possession. The 
classification scheme only allows for an at- 
tempt at taking a purse, so that identical 
situations involving wallets, for example, 
end up as personal larceny without contact. . -

In the case examined, a man tried to take 
a wallet from a women's purse, but she 
retaliated by hitting him and he fled.' If he 
had tried to take the entire purse, the inci- 
dent would have been personal larceny 
with contact. This differential treatment 
does not apply to completed thefts of these 
objects; they are all personal larcenies 
with contact-as long as no force or threat 
of force is involved. 

The evidence from this examination of 
personal larceny without contact suggests 
that some interviewers do not understand 
the necessary circumstances that must 
obtain for this crime to occur in conjunc- 
tion with a commercial crime.2 (Presum- 
ably, this confusion may occur with other 
crimes measured in the household survey, 
although with direct contact crimes, the 
fact of the victim's being present may 
make the situation clearer.) While it is not 
possible to eliminate all duplication of 
incidents between the household and com- 
mercial surveys, more could probably be 
done to make clear that the double counting 
we wish to avoid is that concerning com- 
mercial burglary and robbery. Even in 
these two crimes there may be borderline 
cases where it is not clear whether both a 
personal and a commercial crime occurred. 

As mentioned earlier, there were 10 cases 
classified as personal larceny without 
contact where other persons were also vic- 
timized. From an examination of the 
questionnaires, five of the incidents were 
correctly classified, three probably should 
be personal larceny with contact (although 
only one of these could be traced to 
interviewer error), and two were borderline 
cases. 

'This incident occurred in a store and was also recorded 
as a commercial incident. 
2There was also some evidence that the concept was 
not entirely understood by those responsible for the 
clerical edit. There were three cases where the clerical 
edit changed a "no" in question 5b to "yes" on the 
basis of no discernible facts or evidence anywhere 
on the questionnaire. 

The legitimate cases involved guests losing 
valuables at a party or in some place of 
public accommodation, such as a sports 
arena or a bar. In two other cases, the 
classification was correct in terms of the 
criteria used to classify crimes, but the 
facts indicated personal larceny with con- 
tact. In one, a box of candy was snatched 
out of a child's hands and in the other 
both cash and credit cards were taken from 
a man's pocket. Since neither "purse" 
nor "wallet" was checked in 13f, the 
crimes ended up as larcenies without con- 
tact. (If cash only had been stolen in the 
latter case, the skip pattern would have di- 
rected the interviewer to 14c where it 
would have been determined that the cash 
was on his person and the combination 
of cash and another item stolen skips over 
this item.) In the other case, a boy's 
wallet was stolen from him on a school 
bus, but tossed back to him when the of- 
fenders discovered that there was no money 
in it; however, the interviewer did not 
mark the wallet as stolen. In the same inci- 
dent a bus card was taken from the boy's 
pocket; but, since it was not a wallet, 
purse, or cash, the incident was classified 
as larceny without contact. One borderline 
case involved an interpretation of the 
phrase "on your person." A wallet was 
taken from a shoulder purse which the vic- 
tim was wearing during an evening at a 
bar. However, the wallet was not marked 
as being on the victim's person. In the 
other case, it is questionable whether a 
crime occurred, but if it did, it should have 
been personal larceny with contact. A 
gang of boys tried to take money from the 
respondent and two of his friends as they 
were lying on the school lawn. No threat 
was indicated in auestion 7c and the gang 
left when the potential victims refused to- 
give them money. The summary implied 
that there was a verbal demand involving 
no physical contact or explicit threat. How- 
ever, since money, and not a purse, was 
involved, the attempt became larceny with- 
out contact. An explicit threat would 
result in the incident being classified as an 
attempted robbery. This set of circumstan- 
ces raises the question of whether a verbal 
demand with perhaps an implied threat as 
perceived by the respondent constitutes 
a classifiable crime. 

These cases also illustrate a problem in the 
consistency edit when the respondent does 
not know whether any other persons (or 
how many) were robbed at the same time 
because of the nature of the theft. In the 
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case of the man who lost money and credit 
cards, presumably to a pickpocket, he 
could not answer questions 12a (Were you 
the only person there besides the offender?) 
and 12b (How many of these persons, not 
counting yourself, were robbed, harmed, or 
threatened?) so the interviewer wrote in 
"don't know" for both questions. The 
clerical edit requires that these entries be 
lined out. The respondent, since he was 
traveling in a city away from home, was 
able to state definitely that no other house- 
hold members were involved (question 
12c). The consistency edit requires that if 
12c is "No" and 12b is blank, that a "I"  
be entered in 12b. By this means, the 
incident became one with multiple victims, 
which would seem to be stretching the 
probable facts in the matter. 

Attempted larcenies without contact are a 
very small proportion of all larcenies, 
because the evidence of an attempt is not 
always readily apparent. There were 26 
cases on the listing which were classified 
as attempted larcenies without contact. 
In 19 of these, there was evidence that was 
persuasive to the respondents that an at- 
tempt had been made to steal something. In 
16 cases, a motor vehicle was involved 
and the evidence-a raised hood, glove 
compartment ransacked, battery cables dis- 
connected-led the respondent to assume 
that the intent was to steal a part of the 
car, rather than the car itself-and that 
vandalism was not the motive. Two other 
cases involved tampering with school 
lockers and in one instance the contents of 
a suitcase had been disarranged but nothing 
was missing. However, in five other 
cases, the facts, supplemented by the inter- 
viewer's summary, would suggest that the 
incident should have been personal larceny 
with contact. Two of these have already 
been discussed in connection with commer- 
cial incidents and those involving more 
than one victim. The other three involved 
attempts to take money or a wallet from 
the person which, under the present sys- 
tem, are larcenies without contact. Another 
case involved a boy who resisted a school- 
mate's attempt to steal his watch. The 

summary mentioned that he was threat- 
ened, but this was not marked in 7c; since 
there was no threat, the crime became 
larceny without contact, rather than larceny 
with contact or attempted robbery. The 
final case involved a girl whose rings were 
stolen by an acquaintance before school 
and were returned to the victim when an- 
other girl forced the offender to do so. 
Presumably, this was a completed rather 
than an attempted larceny. This raises the 
question of how long the offender must 
possess an article before the theft is con- 
sidered completed. In an example cited 
earlier, a wallet was taken on a school bus 
and returned when it was found to contain 
no money. The interviewer did not consid- 
er this a theft. In one of the attempted 
larcenies, a schoolmate grabbed another's 
wallet and the victim immediately grabbed 
it back; since it was considered an attempt 
and the object was not a purse, it was 
classed as a noncontact larceny. If it had 
been considered a completed theft, even 
though immediately returned, it would have 
been larceny with contact. 

The foregoing analysis of personal larceny 
without contact cases has pointed out 
some areas where possible problems exist 
in interpreting concepts and in the system 
for classifying crimes. Revision of inter- 
viewer instructions, edit procedures, and 
the classification scheme would help to 
overcome some of these problems; others 
may have to ,await revisions in the ques- 
tionnaire. Necessarily, such a report em- 
phasizes shortcomings in data collection 
and processing. It should be kept in mind 
that only about 2 percent of the personal 
larcenies without contact recorded in the 
first data quarter of 1975 involved a simul-
taneous commercial incident. Nonetheless, 
such an examination provides a way of 
monitoring the entire program to spot po- 
tential difficulties that could not be caught 
in any other way. I would recommend 
that a regular professional review of a sam- 
ple of questionnaires be instituted as a 
quality control measure and that it cover all 
the crimes included in the NCS. 
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National Crime Survey household records without neighborhood 
characteristics: Collection quarters 1-4, 1976* 

When the NCS Complete File was matched 
to the Neighborhood Characteristics File, 
11.7 percent of the NCS records for the 
fourth quarter of 1976 had no matching 
neighborhood data. Figures for this and 
previous quarters are shown in table 66. 

Two factors account for nearly all missing 
neighborhood data-new construction 
segments and combined ("X"-suffixed) 
Enumeration Districts (EDs). The bulk of 
units without neighborhood characteristics 
are in areas newly constructed since the 
1970 Decennial Census. (Neighborhood 
characteristics were developed from the de- 
cennial census.) As can be expected, the 
further away in time from 1970, the larger 
the proportion of new construction in the 
sample. For example, new construction in 
the third quarter of 1972 represented 4.6 
percent of the NCS file, in the fourth 
quarter of 1974 it was 9.1 percent, and by 
the fourth quarter of 1976 it was 10.8. 

A relatively constant proportion of the file, 
slightly less than 1.0 percent, have no 
neighborho-od data because of an "X"-
suffixed ED number. An ED has about 700 
housing units or about 2,000 people. 
When the decennial census counts for an 
ED indicated that it was larger, that ED 
was partitioned. Each part of the ED re- 

*US. Bureau of the Census memorandum, January 27, 
1977. 

66. No neighborhood characteristics data matched to NCS data 
(Collection quarter data) 

New 
Total "X" segments construction Other 

Num- Per- Num- Per- Num- Per- Num- Per-
Year-quarter Size of file ber cent ber cent ber cent ber cent 

1972-3rd 16,621 935 5.6 169 1.0 763 4.6 3 0.02 
-4th 16,788 1,047 6.2 152 0.9 873 5.2 22 0.13 

1973-1st 37,552 2,448 6.5 344 0.9 2,098 5.6 12 0.02 I 
-2nd 37,413 2,837 7.6 339 0.9 2,447 6.5 51 0.14 
-3rd 36,998 2,903 7.8 337 0.9 2,554 6.9 12 0.03 
-4th 36,775 3,394 9.2 319 0.9 3,028 8.2 47 0.12 

1974-1st 33,010 3,016 9.1 281 0.8 2,723 8.2 12 0.06 
-2nd 32,830 3,387 10.3 284 0.9 3,064 9.3 39 0.12 
-3rd 32,928 3,301 10.0 262 0.8 3,029 9.2 10 0.03 
-4th 36,234 3,610 10.0 278 0.8 3,314 9.1 18 0.03 

1975-1st 36,439 3,477 9.5 254 0.7 3,210 8.8 13 0.03 
-2nd 36,333 3,739 10.3 283 0.8 3,435 9.4 21 0.06 
-3rd 36,463 3,635 10.0 245 0.7 3,370 9.2 20 0.05 
-4th 36,599 3,926 10.7 312 0.8 3,593 9.8 21 0.06 

1976-1st 36,683 3,903 10.6 218 0.6 3,664 10.0 21 0.06 
-2nd 36,765 4,124 11.2 307 0.8 3,792 10.3 25 0.07 
-3rd 36,952 4,104 11.1 204 0.6 3,884 10.5 25 0.07 
-4th 37,142 4,342 11.7 305 0.8 4,011 10.8 26 0.07 

ceived the same number but a different al- characteristics file. 
phabetic suffix, starting with a B. Later 
when sampling for the NCS, two or more The remainder of the file without neighbor- 

hood characteristics data, between 0.02of these suffixes were sometimes combined 
to make the ED mappable. Such combina- and 0.14 percent, are mismatched for other 

tions were given an "Xu-suffix and could reasons, often because NCS data has a 

no longer be matched to the neighborhood blank ED number. 
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Chapter 4 

Nonsampling errors associated 
with the rotating panel design 

Introduction 
The papers presented in Chapter 4 are de- 
voted to the special problems associated 
with memory bias in the recall of criminal 
victimizations and with the special features 
of the National Crime Survey (NCS) de- 
sign used to compensate for these recall 
problems. These papers differ from those 
found in Chapter 3 because they are specif- 
ically devoted to discussing the relationship 
between memory bias and the rotating, 
panel features of the NCS design, whereas 
the papers in Chapter 3 discuss problems 
common to many sample surveys. 

The first paper in this 
G. Turner, outlines the principal features 
of the NCS rotating panel design as 
relate to the problems of controlling mem- 
'ry bias' Among other problems, Turner 
discusses "telescoping" of victimization 
reports and shows how "bounding" and 
other techniques are used to control and es- 
timate memory bias. 

The second paper' by Linda R'Murphy
and Charles D. Cowan, compares victimi- 
zation rates for unbounded and bounded 
interviews. Their study demonstrates a 
higher report of victimizations for un- 

bounded interviews, which the authors sug- 
gest is evidence of the magnitude of over- 
reporting resulting from telescoping. 

The third study by Henry Woltrnan, John 
Bushery, and Lany Carstensen takes an- 
other approach toward estimating the 
effects of memory bias by examining the 
"fall off" in reporting as a function of 
time from interview to reported incident. 

The fourth paper by Henry Woltman and 
Glenn Cadek considers the relationship 
between characteristics of the victimization 
and other characteristics of the incident. 
They report that the tirne between the in- 
terview and the occurrence of the incident 
appears to be more associated with ,,ictimi- 
zation reporting than the social characteris- 
tics of the victim such as sex, age, and 
race or the characteristics of the incident 
such as the presence or absence of a 
weapon or whether the victim knew the 
offender. 

The final paper, by Henry Woltman and 
John Bushery, summarizes the findings of 
a study of panel bias directed 
estimating the fall-off in reporting of vic- 
timizations associated with time in sample. 
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The effect of memory bias on the design of the National Crime Survey* 

by ANTHONY G. TURNER 

Introduction and purpose 

This paper is devoted to the general topic 
of recall length and memory bias, subjects 
which are of key concern to survey practi- 
tioners involved in the design of retrospec- 
tive surveys. The survey discussed in this 
paper is the NCS and the central theme 
of the discussion will be to demonstrate 
how problems associated with respondent 
recall have had very direct impact on the 
statistical design of NCS. None of the data 
presented here is original in the sense that 
they have not been reported elsewhere. 
Rather, all of the data shown have been 
abstracted from prior studies or reports to 
address the current topic. Consistent with 
the objectives of this conference, we focus 
primarily on the efforts of statisticians at 
the Bureau of the Census. However, this is 
not to suggest that others who have studied 
victim survey-related memory bias issues 
have not made far-reaching contributions. 

Memory bias-relation to NCS 

There are two fundamental types of bias 
arising from faulty memories on the part of 
respondents that affect the results of retro- 
spective survey data. The first is simply 
memory failure, where the event being 
elicited is totally forgotten. One might 
imagine that for NCS, memory failure is 
not a large probleni. After all, how could 
someone forget that he or she has been 
criminally assaulted or held up? The evi- 
dence is abundant, however, that criminal 
victimizations, even very serious ones, are 
not always recalled, particularly if the 
event occurred long ago.' 

The second type of bias is memory distor- 
tion or, rather, partial memory failure. 
This occurs when an event is remembered 
but details surrounding the event are 
hazily recalled or misremembered. In NCS, 
for example, a respondent may remember 
being robbed but forget how much money 
was taken, whether t.wo or three offenders 

*A paper presented at the Census Bureau-American 
Marketing Association Conference, Arlington, Vir- 
ginia (October 1976). 
'See Anthony G. Turner, "The San Jose recall study"; 
Richard W. Dodge, "The Washington, D.C. recall 
study"; Linda R. Yost and Richard W. Dodge, "The 
Baltimore recall study"; and Richard W. Dodge and 
Anthony G .  Turner, "Methodological foundations 
for establishing a national survey of victimization," in 
Robert G .  Lehnen and Wesley G.  Skogan (editors), 
The National Crime Survey: Working Papers. Volume 
I: Current and Historical Perspectives. See also the 
paper by H. Woltman, J. Bushery, and L. Carstensen 
reprinted in this chapter. 

were involved, or other details. A particu- 
larly troublesome type of partial memory 
failure in most retrospective surveys is 
the respondent tendency known as tele- 
scoping. Telescoping occurs when an event 
is rightfully recalled, but it is remembered 
as occurring earlier or later than its actual 
occurrence. In the NCS, for example, a 
respondent may report a rape attempt in the 
6-month reference period, when it actually 
occurred 8 months ago.2 A bias such as 
this is external telescoping, that is, when 
an event is erroneously telescoped into 
the reference period. Telescoping within 
a reference period can also occur, 
and we refer to this condition as internal 
telescoping. 

Though there has been a considerable body 
of documentation relating to recall bias 
in NCS, there is not a great deal known 
about the causes of memory decay. It is 
plausible to speculate, for example, that the 
seriousness of a victimization would affect 
its saliency in the respondent's memory. 
One could reason that the more trivial an 
event, the less likely it is to be remembered 
and reported on in the survey. It is con- 
ceivable that particularly heinous crimes 
are psychologically repressed by the victim 
and thus would not be subject to being 
tapped in a victimization survey. More- 
over, there remains the question as to what 
degree forgetfulness can be attributed to 
the characteristics of the respondents. Is 
memory decay for crime-reporting related 
to a respondent's age, educational attain- 
ment, or to some other personal character- 
istic? 

We should not overlook, however, that 
there are a number of other factors which 
contribute to potential reporting biases in 
the crime survey. These factors are not 
associated with memory per se, but unfor- 
tunately it is not always possible to disen- 
tangle their contribution to total reporting 
error from the contribution which is attrib- 
utable to memory bias. One such reporting 
error is purposeful suppression. A victim 
may decide not to report a victinlization to 
our survey interviewer for several reasons: 
the offender was the victim's spouse, the 
victim may have precipitated the attack 
or otherwise felt partly responsible (e.g., 
being drunk on the street), the victim is 
embarrassed to admit the victimization to a 
government interviewer, etc. 

2See the papers by H. Woltman, J. Bushery, and L. 
Carstensen and by L. R. Murphy and C. D. Cowan re- 
printed in this chapter. 

A related type of purposeful suppression 
comes about due to respondent condition- 
ing. Respondents are interviewed every 
6 months in this survey, and it is quite 
possible for a respondent to realize and to 
take advantage of the fact that the fewer 
victimizations which are mentioned, the 
shorter the interview. 

Another nonmemory-related factor that can 
distort the overall results is the problem 
of misconceptualization. Respondents very 
quickly realize, in the course of the inter- 
view, that they are to report ilistances of 
"crimes" by which they have been victim- 
ized. Depending upon the respondents' 
preconceptions about "what the govern- 
ment really wants," they may not, for ex- 
ample, report an intrafamilial assault, on 
the grounds that, at least in their own 
mind, the attack was not a "crime." 
Though the questionnaire is constructed to 
try to avoid such pitfalls, it is of course 
not perfect. 

Finally, another source of reporting error is 
the use of a proxy respondent. Here, the 
proxy can fail to mention a relevant vic- 
timization of another household member, 
either because he or she is unaware of 
it altogether or, though aware, does not 
have as vivid a memory of the details as 
the victim. Bias due to this phenomenon is 
minimized, however, through the use of 
self-response in NCS. 

Memory bias-effect on NCS design 

Our knowledge about memory bias in 
NCS, particularly its causes, is far from 
complete. Furthermore, there is a need for 
additional study, under properly controlled 
experimentation, to separate memory fac- 
tors from other types of reporting errors. 
Yet the evidence is clear that recall bias 
exists for victimization survey measure- 
ment, as it does for virtually any type of 
retrospective survey inquiry. 

The question could then be legitimately 
raised, "granted that memory biases can 
adversely affect victim survey statistics, 
what, if any, design features are built into 
NCS to minimize or otherwise take account 
of their impact?" We have identified at 
least five major survey design features of 
NCS that are directly linked to the problem 
of recall, and a sixth which can be partially 
associated with recall bias. 

3See the paper by H. Woltman and J .  Bushery reprinted 
in this chapter. 
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One of the principal survey design ques- 
tions for a retrospective survey is the length 
of the recall period. The answer is often 
a function of a number of predetermined 
constraints, including budget and the speci- 
fied frequency of data production. Tabulat- 
ed results from NCS data itself indicate 
very strikingly that the length of the recall 
period affects the survey estimates. Victim- 
ization rates decrease with an increasing 
recall period, ranging from 1 to 6 months. 

The results shown in table 67 demonstrate 
both memory fading and internal telescop- 
ing. Such dramatic results were naturally 
not available at the time the NCS was 
being designed. The question of recall, 
however, was addressed through a series of 
reverse record studies that were undertaken 
in preparation for the NCS. These studies 
all involved surveying known victims of 
certain crimes, selected from police rec- 
ords. The upshot was that the findings con- 
vinced the statisticians responsible for the 
design of the NCS that memory failure 
could not be taken lightly and that choosing 
the length of the recall period for NCS was 
serious business indeed. If the budget for 
the survey had been unlimited, a reference 
period of 1 month would not have been 
inconceivable, given the very substantial 
losses to be expected with longer periods. 
But decisions about survey design are 
rarely made on technical grounds alone, 
and ultimately it was decided to use a 6- 
month reference period for NCS (the viable 
alternatives were 3 months and 12 
months). 

A second feature of the NCS survey design 
linked to the issue of memory bias is the 
matter of sample size, which, in turn, is 
very closely tied to the length of the refer- 
ence period. The overall sample size for 
a survey is generally a function of the sta- 
tistics being measured and the reliability 
which is sought in their measurement. 
Where retrospective data are involved, re- 
call acumen also becomes an important 
determinant in sample size. For example, 
in the NCS one objective is to produce 
annual counts of victimizations. The sam- 
ple size for NCS was determined to be 
60,000 interviewed units. If recall failure 
were not an issue in NCS then the survey 
could conceivably be administered once - a year, in which case the 60,000 sample 
units would be asked to report victimiza- 
tions for the preceding 12 months. Instead, 

_ the survey is conducted twice yearly with 
the same respondents, since memory loss is 

-
67. Victimization rate by length of recall period for victimizations 

reported as occurring in June 1973 through September 1974' 

Victimization rate 
by accumulated length of recall period 

I 2 3 4 5 6 

Type of crime month months months months months months 

Total personal crimes 261.61 227.67 202.59 186.68 174.23 161.87 
Crimes of violence 72.46 59.60 53.69 49.56 45.85 42.55 
Assau It 58.91 47.34 42.37 38.53 35.49 32.54 
Personal theft 189.15 163.07 148.90 137.13 128.38 119.32 
Total household crimes 485.18 416.29 382.91 355.57 334.18 311.85 
Burglary 185.44 160.32 149.42 140.06 132.16 123.62 
Household larcency 264.43 224.06 203.56 187.21 174.90 162.43 
Motor vehicle theft 35.30 31.92 29.93 28.29 27.12 25.80 

'Personal crimes-per 1,000 persons age 12 and over interviewed. 
Household crimes-per 1,000 households interviewed. 

so great after 6 months. The chief point mates from continuing rotation groups, 
here is that there are 120,000 interviews, supports the decision to exclude the un- 
an effective doubling of the required bounded interviews from the published sta- 
sample size-a phenomenon, thus directly t i s t i c ~ . ~  
attributable to recall bias. The "rolling reference period" design fea- 
A third important feature of the NCS de- ture partially controls for internal telescop- 
sign that takes account of memory bias-in ing, and represents a fourth design parame- 
this case, partial memory failure-is the ter of NCS associated with memory 
procedure of bounding the survey inter- factors. The rolling reference period arises 
views. In a rotating panel design like the because the sample design is administered 
NCS it is possible to partially control for by having each one-sixth of the sample 
forward telescoping into the reference peri- persons report incidents for the last 6 
od (external telescoping) by reminding months, so that interviewees contacted in 
the respondent of incidents he or she re- January report for the preceding July- 
ported in the previous interview in order to December, those contacted in February re- 
disallow them from being reported in the port for the preceding August-January , 
current reference period. This practice is etc. The survey estimates are thus produced 
known as bounding the interviews. In some in such a manner that one-sixth of the ob- 
of the experimental work conducted prior servations that make up the quarterly 
to the start of the NCS, it was learned estimate are taken from respondent reports 
that interviews which are unbounded pro- of crimes occurring 6 months ago, another 
duce considerably higher estimates of one-sixth are from crimes reported as oc- 
victimization than interviews which are curring 5 months ago, and similarly one- 
bounded. sixth come from each of 4-month-ago 

reports, 3-month-ago reports, 2-month-ago 
Memory bias from telescoping into the ref- reports, and finally for reports within the 
erence period can be effectively controlled last month. This procedure, in effect, 
with the use of bounded interviews. As means that equal weight is given to the 
a consequence, a design feature that was observations over all the months of the ref- 
instituted for NCS was to exclude the data erence period, even when we know that 
collected from incoming rotation groups greater memory fading affects the more 
in the production of the survey estimates distant observations (refer again to table 
for publication, because these data are un- 67). 
bounded. This is not a trivial decision 
since one-seventh of the total interviews A fifth design feature of NCS, in which 

conducted each month are from an incom- concern about recall played a part, was in 

ing rotation group. Subsequent analysis the construction of the questionnaire itself. 

of these NCS data, comparing unbounded The victimization-related sections of the -
victimization estimates from incoming rota- 
tion groups to bounded victimization esti- 4See the analysis by L. R. Murphy and C. D. Cowan 

reprinted in this chapter. 
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questionnaire begin with a series of screen- 
ing items, whose purpose is to elicit men- 
tion of all relevant incidents before obtain- 
ing detailed information about any one 
incident. The methodological structure of 
the screening questionnaire must serve two 
somewhat opposing objectives. First, it 
must pose a comprehensive list of specific 
kinds of relevant victimizations with which 
to jog the respondent's memory and thus 
afford "complete coverage." On the other 
hand, the list of screeners must not be 
so long and tedious that we would risk los- 
ing the respondent's attention or incurring 
the respondent's hostility, and thus intro- 
duce response errors of a different sort. 

The current version of the questionnaire, 
with its 19 screener items, is a compromise 
which attempts to strike a balance between 
overextending the respondent's patience 
and undertapping his or her victim experi- 
ences. There remains some debate, how- 
ever, as to whether the screening question- 
naire might not be significantly improved, 
and the National Academy of Sciences 
has recently recommended that some re- 
search be carried out to test alternative ver- 
sions of screeners. 

Finally, as mentioned earlier, the NCS uses 
the technique of self-response for the col- 
lection of data on personal victimizations, 
as opposed to household victimizations. 
This feature of the design is perhaps par- 
tially related to recall issues. We have am- 
ple evidence which demonstrates consider- 
able higher reporting of incidents by self- 
respondents than by proxies. While it is not 
known to what degree the differences are 
due to the greater knowledge of self-re- 
spondents versus the greater saliency of 
events in their memories, the differences 
are remarkable and the NCS is designed 
accordingly to take advantage of the self- 
respondent productivity. 
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Effects of bounding on telescoping in the National Crime Survey* 
by LINDA R.MURPHY D.COWANand CHARLES 

Introduction 

In a general population sample survey call- 
ing for respondent recall of events experi- 
enced prior to the interview, the type of 
memory error known as telescoping is of 
major concern. Telescoping is the tendency 
of the respondent to report events as 
occurring either earlier or later than they 
actually occurred. An event being reported 
as occurring earlier than it actually oc- 
curred is backward telescoping, whereas 
forward telescoping is reporting an event as 
occurring later. Further, both backward 
and forward telescoping can be either inter- 
nal to the survey's reference period, or 
external. Internal telescoping occurs when 
the respondent correctly places an event 
within the reference period, but misinforms 
on the precise day, week, or month of 
occurrence. External telescoping occurs 
when the respondent erroneously places an 
event into the reference period. Telescop- 
ing is an important technical issue in a 
panel survey involving recall for two rea- 
sons. First, depending upon the magnitude, 
nature, and direction, uncontrolled teles- 
coping can result in serious response biases 
in survey estimates for a given time period; 
and second, various procedural efforts to 
control telescoping have a major impact on 
survey design and cost. 

In an effort to control forward external te- 
lescoping, an interviewing procedure called 
bounding was instigated for the purpose 
of minimizing the shifting of reports of 
crimes into the NCS reference period. 
Thus, bounding is a procedure utilized to 
prevent the reporting of the same incidents 
in consecutive reference periods by elimi- 
nating reports of incidents that were also 
reported during the previous interview. The 
initial interviews at addresses in incoming 
rotation groups are used to bound subse- 
quent interviews; they are not used to pro- 
duce the estimates of victimizations. This 
is a very costly feature of the NCS design, 
since the data from incoming rotation 
groups are therefore not used in tabulating 
results for publication. 

The primary focus of this paper is to ex- 
amine the effectiveness of the procedural 
and design features of NCS related to 
bounding, in controlling forward external 
telescoping, using data, for the first time, 
from NCS itself. This will be done by 

*A paper presented to the annual meeting of the Amer- 
ican Statistical Association (August 1976). Boston, 
Massachusetts. 

comparing estimates of victimizations 
based on bounded data from returning rota- 
tion groups with estimates based on un- 
bounded data from incoming rotation 
groups. This estimate of the bounding ef- 
fect using NCS data can provide a basis for 
reevaluating the cost-effectiveness of this 
aspect of the survey design, though in this 
paper we provide only a bivariate descrip- 
tion of the data. 

A second issue addressed in this paper is 
variation in forward external telescoping, 
by means of examining differential effects 
of bounding by demographic and socioeco- 
nomic characteristics of respondents, as 
well as by characteristics of the incidents 
of victimization. We believe this is a 
critical issue to investigate in victimization 
surveys. If there are no significant differ- 
ences in telescoping for either certain 
classes of respondents or for certain classes 
of events, then relationships and patterns 
would be unaffected by the inclusion of 
unbounded data in producing survey esti- 
mates, though levels of victimization would 
be affected. Thus it may be less crucial 
to maintain the bounded aspects of the 
NCS. On the other hand, if there are sig- 
nificant differences in telescoping by cer- 
tain respondents or for certain incidents, 
then relationships and patterns would be 
distorted by including unbounded data in 
the survey estimates. 

Two broad questions suggest themselves. 
First, do some groups of respondents 
telescope events more than others? Second, 
are some types of incidents telescoped 
more than other types? There are two fea- 
sible but opposing hypotheses related to 
differential telescoping by type of incident. 
One hypothesis is that the more important, 
more serious, or more salient events are 
telescoped forward to a greater degree than 
the less important, perhaps because the 
less important are more likely to be com- 
pletely forgotten. The second hypothesis is 
that tke less important, less serious, or 
less salient events are telescoped forward 
to a greater degree because the month of 
occurrence is less accurately recalled and 
therefore subject to greater recall bias. 

One final aspect of the bounded design in 
NCS to be discussed in this paper is the 
extent of actual bounding of interviews 
among households, and within households 
among persons, in repeat rotation groups. 
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Comparison of victimization rates 

Two estimates, total personal victimiza- 
tions' and total property victimizati~ns,~ 
are of primary interest in this paper. For 
each, we are comparing the total bounded 
victimization rate obtained from the return- 
ing rotation groups with the unbounded 
victimization rate estimated from the in- 
coming rotation groups. The rates for each 
sample are produced using identical pro- 
cessing, weighting, and tabulation proce- 
dures, with appropriate adjustments to 
account for the fact that the incoming 
rotation group is approximately one-sixth 
the size of the bounded sample. 

Tables 68 and 69 show the bounded and 
unbounded rates for total personal and total 
property victimizations for data quarters 
1-74 through 1-75,3 plus a z-test of the dif- 
ference between the rates. All rates report- 
ed in the tables are victimizations per 
1,000 people or households. Tables 68-74 
indicate for each of the data quarters 
under analysis (column 1): the victimiza- 
tion rates estimated for the population from 
the bounded and unbounded samples (col- 
umns 2 and 3); the difference between 
the unbounded and bounded rates divided 
by the bounded rate and expressed as a 
percent (column 4); the standard errors as- 
sociated with the two rates (columns 5 
and 6); the standard error of the absolute 
difference between the rates (column 7); 
and the z-statistic testing whether the dif- 
ference between the bounded rates is 
significantly greater than zero. The test is 
calculated as the ratio of the absolute 
difference between the unbounded and 
bounded victimization rates to the square 
root of the sum of the squared standard er- 
rors associated with each rate.4 The stan- 
dard errors used were published in the 1973 
Advance Report, Criminal Victimization 
in the United States by the Law Enforce- 
ment Assistance Administration (LEAA). 
Because of the large sample sizes the z-sta- 
tistic approximates the normal distribution, 
and can be used in conjunction with a 
table of normal areas and ordinates to de- 
termine the level of significance of the test. 

'Personal crimes encompass completed and attempted 
assault, ~ncludtng rape and robbery. 
2Property cnmes encompass completed and attempted 
burglary, larceny, and auto theft. 
3Data quarters 1-74 through 1-75 refer to data from 
interviews conducted during January-March 1974 
through January-March 1975. 
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68. Total personal victimization rates for bounded and unbounded samples in NCS 
(Rate per 1,000 persons) 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
Quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1174 7.89 11.30 43.219 0.268 0.834 0.876 3.892 
11/74 8.90 12.31 38.315 0.285 0.871 0.916 3.721 
111174 9.38 14.88 58.635 0.292 0.958 1.002 5.491 
IV174 9.74 13.29 36.448 0.297 0.904 0.952 3.731 
1175 8.55 12.17 42.339 0.275 0.864 0.906 3.994 

69. Total property victimization rates for bounded and unbounded samples in NCS 
(Rates per 1,000 households) 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1174 302.77 138.75 35.010 1.247 3.407 3.628 9.917 
11174 304.89 149.97 44.077 1.249 3.502 3.718 12.339 
111174 314.99 156.65 36.229 1.292 3.548 3.776 11.033 
IVl74 319.00 168.96 41.035 1.308 3.647 3.874 12.689 
1175 202.75 147.16 43.221 1.225 3.453 3.664 12.120 

70. Comparison of bounded and unbpunded personal victimization rates 
for various types of crimes 
(Rates per 1,000 persons) 

A-Type of crime: Assaultive violence-Without theft 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1174 5.36 8.12 51.493 0.215 0.689 0.721 3.827 
11174 6.67 9.09 36.282 0.243 0.739 0.778 3.112 
111174 6.67 10.75 61.169 0.241 0.812 0.847 4.817 
IV174 6.76 8.83 30.621 0.242 0.724 0.764 2.71 1 
1175 5.93 8.36 40.978 0.222 0.699 0.734 3.31 1 

B-Type of crime: Personal theft-Without assault 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1174 1.91 2.48 29.843 0.107 0.391 0.405 1.407 
11174 1.63 2.62 60.736 0.106 0.397 0.41 1 2.410 
111174 2.04 3.44 68.627 0.104 0.431 0.444 3.155 
IV174 2.33 3.52 51.073 0.102 0.434 0.446 2.667 
1175 2.01 2.88 43.284 0.100 0.407 0.420 2.074 

The test being performed is a One-tailed victimizations would be added to the re- 
z-test, because the procedure of bounding ports because of bounding. The null hy- 
as applied in NCS would only eliminate re- pothesis, formally stated, is "there is no 
porting of victimizations in two consecu- difference between bounded and unbounded 
tive quarters. There is never a chance that victimization rates." The alternative hy- 

84 Nonsampling errors associated with the rotating panel design 

4 



pothesis, formally stated, is that "un- 
bounded victimization rates are greater than 
bounded rates. " A z-value of greater than 
1.64 means that we can be sure 95 out 
of 100 times that the estimated differences 
are greater than zero, and thus are not due 
to sampling variation; similarly, a value 
greater than 1.28 means that 90 out of 100 
times, the results will not be due to sam- 
pling variation (except in the comparison of 
victimizations reported to the police, table 
74, which is a two-tailed test, with z-values 
of 1.96 and 1.64, respectively). 

The z-values clearly show that there are 
statistically significant differences in the 
bounded and unbounded personal crime 
victimization rates for each quarter (table 
68), demonstrating that bounding does 
eliminate a significant number of duplicate 
victimization reports. The same is true 
for bounded and unbounded property crime 
victimization rates (table 69). The un- 
bounded personal victimization rates aver- 
age 43.8 percent higher than the bounded 
rates, ranging from 36.4 percent to 58.6 
percent. The unbounded property victimi- 
zation rates average 39.9 percent higher 
than the bounded rates, and range from 
35.0 percent to 44.1 percent. 

The following analysis again makes use of 
testing the difference between bounded 
and unbounded rates, and represents a pre- 
liminary look at the data. A more detailed 
analysis of the effects of bounding on 
telescoping for subestimates is planned as 
more data are collected. The first compari- 
sons we make are by type of crime. Rates 
of assaultive violence without theft are 
44 percent higher on average in the un- 
bounded sample than in the bounded sam- 
ple, and rates for personal theft without 
assault are 51 percent higher on average in 
the unbounded sample (tables 70a and 
70b). But comparing the rates quarter by 
quarter, there is no clear-cut pattern show- 
ing that unbounded rates are uniformly 
higher for the one type of crime over the 
other. The same result can be found 
comparing burglaries with larcenies (tables 
71a and 71 b). The unbounded rates for 
burglaries and larcenies are, on the aver- 
age, 4 0  percent higher than the bounded 
rates. But in some quarters the relative dif- 
ference for burglaries is significantly 
(K <.10) larger than for larcenies, and in 
other quarters it is smaller. Telescoping 
does not seem to consistently affect rates 
for one major type of crime more than 
another. 

71. Comparison of bounded and unbounded property victimization rates 
for various types.~f crimes 
(Rates per 1,000 households) 

A-Type of crime: Burglary 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1174 19.23 27.38 42.382 0.567 1.598 1.696 4.807 
11/74 22.60 33.34 47.522 0.612 1.760 1.864 5.763 
1 1  1/74 26.85 36.62 36.387 0.664 1.837 1.954 5.001 
IVl74 23.89 31.40 31.436 0.625 1.698 1.809 4.152 
1/75 20.65 29.13 41.065 0.581 1.634 1.734 4.890 

B-Type of crime: Larceny 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1174 79.15 105.34 33.089 1.110 3.080 3.274 7.999 
11174 77.13 111.93 45.119 1.094 3.141 3.326 10.464 
1 1  1/74 83.34 113.44 36.117 1.124 3.144 3.339 9.014 
IV174 90.78 129.74 42.917 1.163 3.295 3.494 11.151 
1175 77.60 112.30 44.716 1.085 3.124 3.307 10.494 

72. Comparison of bounded and unbounded property victimization rates 
for various types of crimes 
(Rates per 1,000 households) 

A-Type of crime: Burglary-Entry 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1/74 15.08 19.89 31.897 0.503 1.362 1.451 3.314 
11/74 17.85 25.28 41.625 0.545 1.532 1.626 4.569 
111174 20.94 27.71 32.330 0.587 1.598 1.703 3.976 
IVl74 18.77 24.25 29.196 0.554 1.492 1.592 3.443 
1175 16.09 20.43 26.973 0.512 1.369 1.462 2.969 

B-Type of crime: Burglary-Attempted entry 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1/74 4.15 7.49 80.482 0.282 0.856 0.901 3.708 
11/74 4.75 8.06 69.684 0.301 0.880 0.930 3.559 
111174 5.92 8.91 50.507 0.327 0.915 0.971 3.078 
IVl74 5.12 7.15 39.648 0.307 0.833 0.888 2.287 
1175 4.56 8.70 90.789 0.289 0.903 0.949 4.365 

For subgroups of burglary, however, tele- percent higher than the bounded rates, 
scoping is much more prevalent for at- whereas the unbounded sample rates for 
tempted entries than for actual entries. The burglarylattempted entry are an average 66 
unbounded sample rates for burglary1 percent higher than the bounded rates (ta- 
actual entry are, on the average, only 32 bles 72a and 72b). The same is true when 
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73. Comparison of bounded and unbounded property victimization rates 
for various types of crimes 
(Rates per 1,000 households) 

A-Type of crime: Larceny-Completed 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1/74 73.98 97.72 32.090 1.078 2.990 3.179 7.469 
11/74 72.57 105.22 44.991 1.065 3.072 3.252 10.040 
111174 77.50 104.87 35.316 1.089 3.058 3.246 8.432 
IV174 85.42 121.49 42.227 1.132 3.216 3.409 10.580 
1/75 72.48 104.34 43.957 1.053 3.043 3.221 9.893 

B-Type of crime: Larceny-Attempted 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data % differ- z of 
quarter Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

1/74 5.17 7.62 47.389 0.316 0.862 0.918 2.670 
11/74 4.56 6.71 47.149 0.295 0.817 0.869 2.475 
111174 5.84 8.57 46.747 0.325 0.900 0.957 2.853 
IV/74 5.36 8.25 53.918 0.313 0.884 0.938 3.082 
1/75 5.12 7.96 55.469 0.307 0.870 0.923 3.078 

comparing completed and attempted larcen- 
ies. Again the relative difference is higher 
for attempted than completed crimes. The 
average relative difference for the five 
quarters for attempted larcenies was 50 
percent, while for completed larcenies it 
was only 40 percent (tables 73a and 73b). 
So it is apparent that telescoping does 
have a differential effect on the rates of 
various subcategories of crimes. 

There also seem to be some differences in 
telescoping for property crimes by demo- 
graphic characteristics of households. The 
relative difference between bounded and 
unbounded rates for property crimes report- 
ed by one-person households is rather 
low, only 20 percent higher for the un- 
bounded sample on average. This relative 
difference increases as the number of 
persons in the household increases, rising 
to a 51-percent greater reporting rate in the 
unbounded sample for households having 
six or more persons (tables 74a-d). 

Another factor which may indicate saliency 
or importance, and thus influence telescop- 
ing, is whether or not the victimization 
was reported to the police. In four of the 
five quarters examined, a significantly 
larger proportion of the property victimiza- 
tions were not reported to the police in 
the unbounded sample (table 75). 

Two additional factors, total loss suffered 
from property victimizations and from 
personal victimizations and whether or not 
the offender was a stranger to the victim, 
were included in our analysis as possible 
indicators of saliency or importance. How- 
ever, we found no consistent pattern asso- 
ciated with either of these variables over 
the five data quarters examined. 

The figures presented in these tables report 
the degree to which telescoping occurs. 
At present, it is safe to conclude that teles- 
coping would have a significant effect on 
victimization rates if the interviews were 
not bounded. Beyond that, we can point 
out that some crimes are telescoped to a 
greater degree than others, either according 
to the type of crime or the circumstances, 
or because of the demographic characteris- 
tics of the household. We do not have 
valid empirical information about why 
these factors affect telescoping. 

Qualifications to comparisons 

Three qualifications should be noted with 
regard to the preceding analysis comparing 
bounded with unbounded data from NCS. 
The first qualification is that since respon- 
dents are interviewed every 6 months, the 
data quarters are not independent of one 
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another, because there is some overlap of 
respondents from one data quarter to the 
next. Second, all data from returning rota- 
tion groups are considered and treated as 
bounded for purposes of the preceding 
analysis in this paper. However, since NCS 
uses a probability sample of addresses 
rather than designated households or per- 
sons, not all of the interviews conducted in 
returning rotation groups are subject to the 
actual interviewing procedure of bounding. 
For interviews in a household to actually 
be bounded, the identical household must 
have been interviewed during the previous 
enumeration period. Therefore, interviews 
in replacement households, and households 
that were noninterview or not in sample 
the previous period, are actually unbound- 
ed. However, data from these unbounded 
interviews are included with data from 
the bounded interviews because they are in 
returning rotation groups, and their exclu- 
sion may bias the sample. 

The unbounded households in returning 
rotation groups comprise a sizable portion 
of the interviewed sample (see table 76), 
averaging 13.3 percent over the five col- 
lection quarters, 1-74 through 1-75. Of 
these unbounded households, an average of 
9.6 percent are replacement households, 
and 3.7 percent were previously noninter- 
view or not in sample. These unbounded 
households contribute disproportionally 
more victimizations than do the actually 
bounded households. Though bounded 
households make up about 86 percent of 
the interviews, they contribute only 76 
percent of the victimizations, while un- 
bounded households, which comprise only 
13 percent of the interviews, contribute 
24 percent of the victimizations. This 
translates into a reporting rate of about 79 
percent more victimizations from un- 
bounded households than one would expect 
from their proportion of the sample. 

Even more striking in terms of contributing 
victimizations is the difference between 
types of unbounded households. House- 
holds that were previously noninterview or 
not in sample, while making up 4 percent 
of the interviews, contribute almost 6 
percent of the victimizations. But replace- 
ment households, which primarily represent 
movers and make up about 10 percent of 
the interviews, contribute an average of 
nearly 18 percent of the victimizations, or 
92 percent more than their expected pro- - portion. Recalling the overall difference of 

74. Comparison of bounded and unbounded property victimization rates 
by number of persons in household 
(Rate per 1,000 households) 

about a 40-percent higher victimization 
rate for unbounded, incoming rotation 
groups than for bounded, returning rotation 
groups, these figures appear to indicate 
that something more than merely the lack 
of bounding may be related to the dispro- 
portionate reporting of victimizations 
among replacement households. It is con- 
ceivable that they actually experience 
victimization more frequently than non- 

A-Number of persons in household: 1 person 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

% differ- z of 
Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

58.87 64.93 10.294 2.119 6.003 6.366 0.952 
62.20 76.44 22.894 2.166 6.397 6.754 2.108 
66.58 82.49 23.896 2.215 6.515 6.881 2.312 
69.15 83.62 20.926 2.248 6.516 6.893 2.099 
58.37 72.01 23.368 2.061 6.099 6.438 2.119 

B-Number of persons in household: 2 to 3 persons 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

% differ- z of 
Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

89.09 121.93 36.862 1.621 4.783 5.050 6.503 
91.72 131.01 42.837 1.637 4.916 5.182 7.582 

103.25 133.00 28.814 1.720 4.927 5.218 5.701 
104.40 134.25 28.592 1.723 4.933 5.225 5.713 
87.89 125.66 42.974 1.588 4.799 5.055 7.472 

C-Number of persons in household: 4 to 5 persons 

Victimization rate Standard errors 

Data 
quarter 

1174 
11174 
111174 
IV174 
1175 

Data 
quarter 

1174 
11/74 
111174 
IVl74 
1175 

Data 
quarter 

1174 
11174 
111174 
IV174 
1175 

Data 
quarter 

1174 
11/74 
1 1  1174 
IV174 
1175 

% differ- zof 
Bounded Unbounded ence Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

140.65 186.12 32.328 2.847 8.067 8.555 5.315 
138.87 200.83 44.617 2.825 .8.289 8.757 7.075 
156.23 217.86 39.448 2.945 8.557 9.049 6.81 1 
163.47 268.20 64.067 2.992 9.271 9.742 10.750 
141.86 219.25 54.554 2.830 8.504 8.963 8.635 

D-Number of persons in household: 6 or more persons 

Victimization rate 

% differ-
Bounded Unbounded ence 

189.88, 282.68 48.873 
188.39 303.44 61.070 
197.13 320.15 62.406 
226.72 324.76 43.243 
202.24 281.56 39.221 

Standard errors 

z of 
Bounded Unbounded Difference difference 

5.890 16.658 17.669 5.252 
5.886 17.084 18.070 6.367 
6.029 17.512 18.520 6.642 
6.422 17.631 18.764 5.225 
6.103 16.928 17.995 4.408 

movers for reasons associated with their 
mobility. Perhaps they move to get away 
from crime. At any rate, this question 
appears to warrant further investigation. 

Admittedly, the set of data used in the pre- 
ceding discussion of unbounded data within 
returning rotation groups is somewhat 
lacking in refinement, being based on un- 
weighted counts. However, the stability 
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75. Comparison of total property victimizations not reported to police 
for bounded and unbounded samples in NCS 

Percent victimizations 
not reported to police Standard errors 

Data Un- Un-
Quarter Bounded bounded Difference Bounded bounded Difference z of difference 

1174 70.672 72.575 1.903 0.6000 0.4778 0.7671 2.481 
11174 66.954 68.769 1.815 0.6128 0.4779 0.7771 2.335 
111174 65.504 65.132 - 0.372 0.5824 0.4857 0.7583 - 0.491 
IVl74 68.884 71.546 2.662 0.5481 0.4394 0.7024 3.790 
1/75 67.343 71.339 3.996 0.6097 0.4661 0.7674 5.207 

A two-tailed test of significance was used. A test one can be 90-percent certain-but not 95-percent 
statistic Izl < 1.96 means that one is 95-percent cer- certain-that the difference is not the result of sam-
tain that the difference is not the result of sampling pling error. 
error. A test statistic 1.64 < Izl < 1.96 means that 

76. Extent of household correspondence between enumeration periods' 

Collection quarter 

Household status 1-74 11-74 111-74 IV-74 1-75 

Same household as last enumeration: 
Bounded 

Percent of interviewed households 85.85 87.92 86.55 85.18 86.38 
Percent of victimizations 74.44 77.1 1 75.84 73.16 75.1 1 

Not same household as last enumeration: 
Unbounded 

Total 
Percent of interviewed households 13.87 11.78 12.98 14.58 13.38 
Percent of victimizations 25.56 22.89 24.16 26.84 24.89 
Ratio" 1.8428 1.9431 1.8613 1.8409 1.8602 

Replacement household 
Percent of i n t e ~ i e w e dhouseholds 9.85 8.27 9.37 11.08 9.59 
Percent of victimizations 19.27 16.56 18.09 21.42 18.28 
Ratio" 1.9563 2.0024 1.9306 1.9332 1.9062 

Previous noninterview or not in sample 
Percent of interviewed households 4.02 3.51 3.61 3.50 3.79 
Percent of victimizations 6.14 6.17 5.70 5.26 6.33 
Ratio" 1.5274 1.7578 1.5789 1.5029 1.6702 

Not ascertained 
Percent of interviewed households 0.27 0.30 0.47 0.23 0.25 
Percent of victimizations 0.15 0.16 0.37 0.16 0.28 

'Ail data in this table based on unweighted counts. .. Percent victimizations from unbounded households 

Percent of interviewed households that are unbounded within returning rotation groups 

77. Extent of person correspondence between enumeration periods 
within corresponding households* 

Collection quarter 

Interviewed persons 1-74 11-74 111-74 IV-74 1-75 

Percent matched to previous interviews: 
Bounded 94.85 95.07 94.56 95.57 94.45 

Percent nonmatch to previous interview: 
Unbounded 5.15 4.93 5.44 5.43 5.55 

Percent bounded persons reporting 
1 + victimizations 7.95 7.79 7.50 8.19 8.21 

Percent unbounded persons reporting 
1 + victimizations 11.17 10.37 9.48 16.52 11.18 

Ratio unbounded to  bounded reporting 
1 + victimizations 1.4050 1.3312 1.2640 1.2845 1.3617 

All data in this table based on unweighted counts. 

of the patterns is apparent and provides ev-
idence that the effect of bounding is 
understated in comparisons of data between 
incoming and returning rotation groups, 
since the returning groups include a sub-
stantial amount of unbounded data. 

The third qualification is that even within 
actually bounded households, some inter-
views with individual household members 
are unbounded, either because the person is 
new to the household since the prior enu-
meration period, or because the person was 
previously noninterview. A special com-
puter match of interviewed persons in col-
lection quarters 1-74 through 1-75 with 
files for previous enumeration periods was 
performed for the purpose of &termining 
corresvondence and bounding of individu-
als wiihin bounded househo6s. Results 
of that operation indicate an average of 
about 95 percent bounded individual inter-
views (see table 77). Again, this pattern 
is quite stable over time, and again a dif-
ference in reporting victimizations between 
bounded and unbounded interviews is 
evident. An average of 7.9 percent of the 
bounded persons, and 10.5 percent of the 
unbounded persons reported one or more 
victimizations. These data also appear to 
provide evidence that the bounding effect is 
understated in comparisons of incoming 
with returning rotation group data. 

Conclusion 

The data presented in this paper strongly 
support the conclusion that NCS bounding 
procedures and design effectively reduce 
the memory bias of forward external teles-
coping. Our results, comparing bounded 
with unbounded sample data, are consistent 
with results from similar comparisons in 
the area of consumer expendit~res.~In that 
study, however, Neter and Waksberg 
point out that telescoping effects are com-
pounded with conditioning effects in com-
parisons between unbounded data based 
on first interviews and bounded data based 
on second or later interviews. Evidence 
from the expenditure study and also from a 
study of NCS panel bias6 suggests that 
conditioning probably accounts for a much 
smaller portion of the observed differences 
in NCS than does telescoping. 

Further, we can conclude that some varia-
tion in telescoping is associated with 
characteristics of victimization events. Our 
analysis indicated that telescoping was 

5JohnNeter and Joseph Waksberg, U.S. Bureau o f  the 
Census, "Response Errors in the Collection o f  Expen-
ditures Data by Household Interviews: An Experimental 
Study," Technical Paper No. 11. 
%ee the paper by H. Woltman and J. Bushery reprinted 
i n  this chapter. 
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present for all major types of crimes, but 
in no discernible pattern. However, it did 
indicate a greater degree of telescoping 
for the subcategories of attempted larceny 
and attempted burglary than for the com- 
pleted crimes. It also indicated a larger 
proportion of victimizations not reported to 
police in the unbounded sample than in 
the bounded. These results, considered 
alone, could be interpreted as evidence that 
the less serious, less important, or less 
salient events are more subject to the recall 
bias of forward telescoping than the more 
serious ones. The finding of no pattern 
of association with total loss or victim-of- 
fender relationship does not support this 
interpretation. Therefore, we can only con- 
clude that some characteristics of events 
appear to be related to differential forward 
external telescoping. 

Finally, our evidence also indicates that 
some variation in telescoping is associated 
with household characteristics, but hardly 
any telescoping can be explained by re- 
spondent characteristics. Most of the dif- 
ferences found in our analysis of demo- 
graphic variables, including age, sex, race, 
education, tenure, and income, were ten- 
uous at best. 
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Recall bias and telescoping in the National Crime Survey* 
by HENRY WOLTMAN, and LARRY CARSTENSEN J O H N  BUSHERY, 

This memorandum describes the work we 
have done concerning recall bias and 
telescoping as they affect the data collected 
in the NCS. We also recommend further 
experimental studies needed to more fully 
evaluate these effects. In reviewing the 
results, the following definitions as they 
relate to the reporting of crime incidents in 
the NCS will be helpful to the reader: 

1. Recall bias: an incident is not report- 
ed because it is forgotten by the respon- 
dent. 

2. Telescoping: the incident is reported 
but the resoondent misremembers the date 
(month) of occurrence. 

3. "Bounded" reference periods: the 
respondent is reminded of the incidents he 
reported during his previous interview and 
those incidents are not allowed to be re- 
ported as occurring in the present reference 
period. 

4. "Unbounded" reference periods: no 
control, other than the respondent's own 
memory, is exercised over telescoping of 
incidents into the reference period. 

5. "Partially bounded" reference peri- 
ods: the monthly periods within a bounded 
reference period are partially bounded 
when no telescoping is allowed into the 
bounded period but telescoping between 
months within the bounded period is not 
controlled. 

6. Internal and external telescoping: 
"internal" is the name given to telescoping 
(forward or backward) within a bounded 
reference period; "external" refers to 
telescoping into the reference period from 
without and is prevented by bounding. 

Introduction 

The quarterly estimates of victimizations 
produced by the NCS are made up of data 
obtained from interviews covering a 6-
month bounded reference period. For any 
particular quarter, each month of the quart- 
er is represented by victimizations reported 
as occurring in that month from interviews 
that took place 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 ,  or 6 months 
after the reported month of occurrence. 
Thus, any memory failure on the part of 
the respondent can introduce a bias into the 
estimate because the weighting factors that 
are used are related to sample size rather 

78. Data compilation chart for table 79 

Reported month of occurrence 

r. * 
m z & & Z & 
yc

Z 
Month of 
interview 

1973 
July 1 
August 2 1 
September 3 2 1 
October 4 3 2 1 
November 5 4 3 2 1 
December 6 5 4 3 2 1 

1974 
January 6 5 4 3 2 1 
February 6 5 4 3 2 1 
March 6 5 4 3 2 1 
April 6 5 4 3 2 1 
May 
June 

6 5 4 3 2 1 
6 5 4 3 2 1 

July 6 5 4 3 2 1 
August 6 5 4 3 2 1 
September 6 5 4 3 2 1 
October 6 5 4 3 2 1 
November 6 5 4 3 2 
December 6 5 4 3 

1975 
January 6 5 4 
February 6 5 
March 6 

Note: Data collected for periods marked 1 are included in "1" rates of table 79; 
Data marked 1 or 2 are included in "2" rates of table 79, etc. 

than to length of recall period (we shall use 
the "length of recall period" to mean the 
time lag between the reported month of 
occurrence and the month of interview). 
We attempt to provide estimates of the re- 
call loss associated with the NCS measure- 
ment procedures so that inferences can 
be made as to the potential magnitude of 
bias in the current estimates. 
Unweighted counts of victimizations ob- 
tained from samples J0 1, 502, 503, and 504 
covering the months of occurrence June 
1973-September 1974 were used for this 
study. The data have been combined so 
that the rate for each type of crime can be 
examined in terms of the accumulated 
length of recall period. The compilation 
chart is shown in table 78. The victimiza- 
tions reported as occurring 1 month prior to 
the month of interview (i.e., all of the 
points labeled 1 in table 78) divided by the 
average number of interviewed persons 
12+ or households (depending on the type 

79. The victimizations reported as occur- 
ring 1 or 2 months prior to the month of 
interview (i.e., points labeled 1 or 2) were 
divided by the average of the interviewed 
persons 12 + or households for the inter- 
view months corresponding to the points 
labeled I or 2 for each of the 16 months of 
occurrence to get the rates shown in the 
2-months column of table 79, etc. If there 
were no errors in reporting the month of 
occurrence (i.e., no internal telescoping 
within the 6-month bounded reference peri- 
od) and the losses due to recall were con- 
stant for each reference period from 1 to 6 
months, then the expected value of the vic- 
timization rates shown in table 79 would 
be equal. As is evident, however, the 
victimization rates are different and it is 
the dropping off of these rates as the accu- 
mulated recall period increases from 1 to 
6 months that we are attempting to evaluate 
and interpret. 

of crime) for these points, provide the 
*US.Bureau of the Census memorandum, September rates shown in the 1-month column of table 
23. 1975. 
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79. Victimization rate by length of recall period for victimizations 
reported as occurring in June 1973 through September 1974' 

Victim~zat~onrate 
by accumulated length of recall period 

1 2 3 4 5 6 
Type of crlme month months months months months months 

Total personal cnmes 261.61 227.67 202.59 186.68 174.23 161.87 
Crimes of violence 72.46 59.60 53.69 49.56 45.85 42.55 
Assault 58.91 47.34 42.37 38.53 35.49 32.54 
Personal theft 189.15 163.07 148.90 137.13 128.38 119.32 

Total household crimes 485.18 416.29 382.91 355.57 334.18 311.85 
Burglary 185.44 160.32 149.42 140.06 132.16 123.62 
Household larceny 264.43 224.06 203.56 187.21 174.90 162.43 
Motorvehicle theft 35.30 31.92 29.93 28.29 27.12 25.80 

^ Personal cr~mes-per 1,000 persons age 12 and over ~ntew~ewed. 
Household crlmes-per 1,000 households lnte~lewed. 

Discussion of results model relating the levels of reporting for 
two reference periods of different length, t2 

Sudman and Bradburn' propose an expo- and t , :
nential model to describe the relative error 
caused by recall bias. The model is as ( )  (tl) (t2 + log by2) e-al(t2-.,l
follows. - = 5; t I  + log b2tl 

= ae-bl' (1) (3) 

where r, is the fraction of all events report- Equation (3) implies that there is some op- 
ed (1 - r, equals the relative error), a is a timum time where the understatement 
nontime-related parameter measuring main- caused by memory failure would balance 
ly the original knowledge andlor the impact the overstatement caused by telescoping. 
of the event on the respondent, bl is the This model assumes that the telescoping is 
time related parameter measuring the mem- external to the reference period. In our 
ory failure of the respondent, and t is the case, the NCS, we assume that we prevent 
length of the reference in units of time external telescoping by the bounding pro- 
(weeks, months, etc.). cess and that internal telescoping does not 

affect the overall level (the average) of 
To describe the telescoping effect, the fol- reporting, but only the distribution within 
lowing logarithmic model is proposed the months of the bounded period. Thus 

log b2t this model is not applicable to our data. 
r, = -t However, a method to remove the internal 

where r, is the relative error caused by telescoping effect in the NCS data so that 
telescoping, b2 is the telescoping parame- any variation in the victimization rate by 
ter, and t is again the length of the refer- the length of the recall period will be the 
ence period in units of time. result of memory failure can be developed 

on the basis of the telescoping model as 
It can be seen that on the basis of these follows. 
models, as t increases, the relative error 
caused by memory failure, 1 - r,, will in- Define: 
crease and that caused by telescoping, r,, 
will decrease. In order to evaluate the con- R i =  1 +-log b2i 

i
stants of these models, independent vali- 
dating data, such as record checks, are as one plus the relative error caused by 

- needed. Anticipating a situation where val- telescoping into the i" accumulated recall 
idation data are not available, Sudman period. 
and Bradburn give the following ratio 

V ~ n b
Q .  = -
' v ~ ~ ,IS. Sudman and N.M. Bradbum, "Effects of Time and 

Memory Factors on Response in Surveys," Journal as the ratio of victimization rates derived 
of the American Statistical Association 68, No. 344, 
pp. 805-815. 

from observed unbounded (VUlrb) and 
observed partially bounded (VpB) data for 
the ith accumulated recall period. 

as the ratio of victimization rates derived 
from partially bounded and bounded (VB) 
data for the ifh accumulated recall period. 
Note that Q6 by definition is equal to 
unbounded to bounded data since the NCS 
uses a 6-month bounded recall period and 
that P6is by definition equal to one since 
the NCS uses a bounded 6-month recall 
period. 

Since the R,'s are a measure of the tele- 
scoping effect, they also can be considered 
as a ratio of Vhb,/VB,. With this interpreta- 
tion we can estimate the Pi's as follows: 

If we divide R, by Q, we get 

Therefore, assuming equation (2) is valid 
for victimization data, the PI values can be 
used to remove the internal telescoping 
effect. That is, the victimization rate for a 
bounded reference period of length i 
months is estimated by VB, = VpB,/Pl 
where VPBi is the rate obtained from the 
NCS given in table 79. 

The unbounded data for sample J02  for the 
interview months January-June 1973, 
along with the corresponding bounded data 
from sample J01  for the same interview 
months, were used to estimate the tele- 
scoping parameter b2 (see table 80). The 
estimated parameter b2 was then used to 
compute the R, values defined above (see 
table 81). The NCS data for the interview 
months January-June 1973 were also used 
to compute victimization rates for accumu- 
lated recall periods of 1 to 5 months. 
These rates and similar rates obtained from 
the unbounded sample 502 were used to 
compute the Q, values (see table 82). 

Taking a I-month recall period for total 
personal crimes (TPC), the values in these 
tables can be interpreted as follows. For 
an unbounded I-month recall period we 
expect to observe 106-percent [lOO(RI -
I)] higher victimization rate than for a 
1-month bounded period based on the tele- 
scoping model and estimated b2 parameter 
(see table 80). Similarly, we observe only 

Nonsampling errors associated with the rotating panel design 91 



80. Comparison of victimization rates based on bounded and unbounded data* 

Relative 
Bounded Unbounded error 

victimization victimization 
rate rate J02 - JO1 . Estimated 

Category (JO1) (JO2) J01 62 

Total personal crimes 64.30 83.95 31% 11.35 
Crimes of violence 16.40 22.73 39% 34.69 
Assault 12.15 17.11 41 % 46.97 
Personal theft 47.91 61.22 28% 7.75 

Total household crimes 103.16 137.58 33% 16.74 
Burglary 42.79 57.10 33% 16.91 
Household larceny 51.41 68.68 34 % 17.27 
Motor vehicle theft 8.96 11.80 32% 13.34 

Rate represents number of victimizations reported as occurring in 6 months prior to interview for interview 
months January-June 1973 per 1,000 interviewed household or persons age 12 and over. 

81. Theoretical telescoping factors comparing unbounded to bounded 
vlctimiration rates by length of recall period 

Category R1 R2 R3 R4 R5 R6 

Total personal crimes 2.06 1.68 1.51 1.41 1.35 1.31 
Crimes of violence 2.54 1.92 1.67 1.54 1.45 1.39 
Assault 2.67 1.99 1.72 1.57 1.47 1.41 
Personal theft 1.89 1.60 1.46 1.37 1.32 1.28 

Total household crimes 2.22 1.76 1.57 1.46 1.38 1.33 
Burglary 2.23 1.76 1.57 1.46 1.39 1.33 
Household larceny 2.24 1.77 1.57 1.46 1.39 1.34 
Motor vehicle theft 2.13 1.71 1.53 1.43 1.36 1.32 

82. Observed ratios comparing unbounded to partially bounded 
victimization rates 

Category QI Q2 Q3 Q4 Q5 Q6 

Total personal crimes 1.14 1.14 1.18 1.23 1.22 1.31 
Crimes of violence 1.26 1.27 1.27 1.31 1.33 1.39 
Assault 1.40 1.32 1.30 1.32 1.35 1.41 
Personal theft 1.08 1.10 1.15 1.21 1.24 1.28 

Total household crimes 1.14 1.18 1.20 1.22 1.27 1.33 
Burglary 1.30 1.23 1.24 1.24 1.29 1.35 
Household larceny 1.05 1.14 1.16 1.18 1.27 1.34 
Motor vehicle theft 0.98 1.20 1.25 1.30 1.28 1.32 

83. Theoretical ratios of partially bounded to bounded 
victimization rates 

Category PI PP P3 P4 P5 p6 

Total personal crimes 1.80 1.47 1.28 1.15 1.07 1.O 
Crimes of violence 2.02 1.51 1.32 1.18 1.09 1.O 
Assault 1.91 1.51 1.32 1.19 1.09 1.O 
Personal theft 1.74 1.45 1.27 1.14 1.06 1.O 

Total household crimes 1.96 1.49 1.31 1.20 1.09 1.O 
Burglary 1.71 1.43 1.26 1.18 1.07 1.O 
Household larceny 2.13 1.55 1.35 1.24 1.09 1.O 
Motor vehic!e theft 1.17 1.43 1.22 1.10 1.07 1.O 

a 14-percent [lOO(Ql - l)] higher victimi-
zation rate in a 1-month unbounded recall 
period when compared to a I-month par-
tially bounded recall period (see table 81). 
Here the 1-month recall period is partially 
bounded as a result of the use of a 6-month 
bounded recall period in the NCS. Divid-
ing the values in table 81 by the corre-
sponding values in table 82 gives the esti-
mated values for Pi which are found in 
table 83. 

Applying these factors to the victimization 
rates in table 79 obtain the calculated 
victimization rates shown in table 84 (the 
observed rates of table 79 are repeated 
for comparison purposes). These calculated 
rates are estimates after adjusting for the 
effects of internal telescoping. 

The adjusted victimization rates show a 
slight increase with time. We are inclined 
to disregard this slight incline and treat 
the data as being level-that is, exhibiting 
no change in memory failure over recall 
periods ranging from 1 to 6 months. This 
conclusion results from the fact that closer 
analysis of the NCS data indicates that 
what we have previously defined as bound-
ed data (i.e., the data from sample J01  
for interview months January-June 1973) 
does in fact contain a considerable amount 
of unbounded data. We speculate that data 
obtained from as many as 25 percent of 
the interviewed households was unbound-
ed. This results from the fact that about 
10 percent of segments interviewed in these 
months were in sample for the first time 
as well as the fact that another 14 percent 
of the households in sample for the first 
time 6 months earlier now contained a new 
household, were not interviewed 6 months 
earlier, or were newly constructed units 
in sample for the first time during January-
June 1973. Thus, the victimization rates 
denoted earlier as relating to partially 
bounded recall periods are overstated; the 
Qi values are understated (since 
Qi = VLl,,b,/VPB,);and the Pi values are 
overstated (since Pi = Rilei). This conclu-
sion in turn implies that the calculated 
victimization rates shown in table 84, 
which presumably reflect the rates after the 
internal telescoping effects have been re-
moved, are understated. 

It is also probable that the understatement 
is different by the length of (the reference 
period since we would expect the unbound-
ed data to have a differential effect on 
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84. Theoretical victimization rate after removing "telescoping effect" 
compared to observed rate for months of occurrence-June 1973 to September 1974 
(Rates shown per 1,000 interviewed persons age 12 and over or households) 

Reference period 

1-month 2-month 3-month 4-month 5-month 6-month 

Category Obs Calc Obs Calc Obs Calc Obs Calc Obs Calc Obs Calc 

Total personal crimes 261.61 145.43 227.67 155.14 202.59 157.92 186.68 162.46 174.23 163.18 161.87 161.87 
Crimes of violence 72.46 35.96 59.60 39.51 53.69 40.79 49.56 42.18 45.85 42.17 42.55 42.55 
Assault 58.91 30.87 47.34 31.39 42.37 32.01 38.53 32.47 35.49 32.54 32.54 32.54 
Personal theft 189.15 108.54 163.07 112.27 148.90 117.21 137.13 120.40 128.38 121.02 119.32 119.32 

Total household crimes 485.18 248.17 416.29 278.98 382.91 293.38 355.57 296.78 334.18 306.73 311.85 311.85 
Burglary 185.44 108.24 160.32 111.83 149.42 118.17 140.06 119.18 132.16 123.21 123.62 123.62 
Household larceny 264.43 124.23 224.06 144.56 203.56 150.35 187.21 151.53 174.90 159.83 162.43 162.43 
Motor vehicle theft 35.30 16.24 31.92 22.33 29.93 24.48 28.29 25.85 27.12 25.37 25.80 25.80 

each month of the 6-month recall period. The hypothesis that the adjusted data is and we would expect that reporting the 
Assuming the underlying basis of the teles- level is consistent with the San Jose pretest crime to the police would reinforce the 
coping model is correct-that is, that the data. In that study the reporting level fell memory process. The lack of any data to 
relative error due to telescoping decreases to approximately 67 percent of the actual validate our assumption that the logarithmic 
with increasing length of the reference occurrences for a recall period of I month, model, equation (2), is valid suggests the 
period-we would expect the relative error and no additional recall loss was observed need to gather additional data in order to 
in the Q, value to decrease with increasing for periods of recall up to 6 months. more fully evaluate the effects of recall 
length of the reference period. However, the San Jose pretest data relates bias and internal telescoping. 

to crimes already reported to the police, 
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Are memory biases in the National Crime Survey associated 
with the characteristics of the criminal incident?* 
by HENRY WOLTMANand GLENN CADEK 

Objectives 
85. Number (and percent) of personal incidents by reported month of occurrence 

Previous analysis of the NCS data has prior to month of interview and whether reported to police 
shown that the combined effect of memory 
biases-specifically those of recall of a 1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th 6th 
criminal event (recall bias) and misplacing Was incident reported? month month month month month month Total 
of the event in time (telescoping)-can 
have a substantial impact on the estimated Total personal crimes 

victimization rate.' However, in addition Yes 2255.36 1783.25 1669.48 1506.96 1137.59 1220.76 9812.4 

to estimating the number of criminal (.230) (.182) (.170) (.154) (.140) (.124) 
No 6921.64 4664.74 3977.73 3356.8 2931.54 2224.38 24076.83 

victimizations, a major aim of the NCS is (.287) (.194) (.165) (.139) (.122) (.092) 
the isolation of personal characteristics Total crimes of violence 
which are related to victimization experi- Yes 913.46 633.66 555.45 498.3 436.55 389.76 3427.18 
ences.* To the extent that memory biases (.267) (.185) (.162) (.145) (.127) (.114) 

are associated with the characteristics of No 1302.03 802.1 5 705.1 575.75 509.92 371.16 4266.1 1 

the criminal event, the usefulness of the (.305) (.188) (.165) (.135) (.120) (.087) 

NCS data for both purposes will be less- Assault 
Yes 699.14 467.09 386.93 346.91 293.89 234.7 2428.66ened. (.288) (.192) (.159) (.143) (.121) (.097)

This report provides the results of an anal- No 1073.26 619.23 551.94 424.29 394.32 272 3335.94 
ysis of the NCS data for evidence of (.322) (.186) (.165) (.127) (.118) (.082) 

association between the reported character- Crimes of theft (Personal) 
istics of reported incidents and the Yes 1435 1149.6 1113.83 1008.66 940.03 831 6428.12 

combined effects of recall bias and tele- (.222) (.177) (.172) (.156) (.145) (.128) 
No 5619.6 3862.08 3271.62 2781.10 2421.62 1853.21 19800.18 

scoping within the 6-month reference peri- (.284) (.195) (.165) (.140) (.122) (.094)
od. Specifically, we examine the distribu- 
tion of incidents by the number of months 
prior to the month of interview they were 86. Total number (and percent) of household incidents by reported month of 
reported to have occurred (1-6) by the occurrence prior to month of interview and whether reported to police 
reported characteristics of the incident. Sta- 
tistically significant differences in these 1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th 6th 
distributions provide evidence of differen- Was incident reported? month month month month month month Total 
tial effects of memory biases, recall biases, 
and telescoping. Total household crimes 

Yes 2342.29 1919.03 1878.03 1750.5 1684.2 1439.6 11013.65 
(.213) (.171) (.171) (.159) (.153) (.131)

Methodology No 5112.91 3472.67 2970.1 2431.16 2108.6 1675. 17770.44 
(.288) (.195) (.167) (.137) (.119) (.094) 

For the data under study, the distribution Larceny (Household) 
of criminal events across each of the 6 Yes 837.37 677.11 639 618 581 502 3854.48 
months of recall would be uniformly dis- (.217) (.176) (.166) (.160) (.151) (.130) 
tributed if there were no memory b i a ~ e s . ~  No 3208.41 2199.17 1844.6 161 1.66 1309.1 1023 11095.94If 
there were no memory biases, for any (.289) (.198) (.118) (.092) 

Burglaryparticular month of occurrence one would 
expect the same number of incidents to Yes 1134.58 944.92 960.7 886.5 849.7 733.6 5510 

(.206) (.171) (.174) (.161) (.206) (.133)
be reported as occumng in that month for No 1717.5 1139.5 991.5 808.83 709.5 579 5945.85 
interviews taking place 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, or (.289) (. 192) (. 167) (.136) (. 1 19) (.097) 
6 months after the month of occurrence. Motor vehicle theft 

Yes 470.33 297 278.33 246 253.5 204 1749.16 
(.269) (.170) (.159) (.141) (.145) (.117)

*U.S. Bureau of Census memorandum, April 4, 1977. No 187 134 134 111 90 73 729 
'See the selection by H. Woltman, J. Bushery, and L. (.257) (.184) (.184) (.152) (.123) (.loo) 
Carstensen in this chapter. 
2See R. W. Dodge and A. G.  Turner, "Methodological 
foundations for establishing a national survey of In fact, the NCS is designed such that one To summarize, we have cumulated the 
victimization," in Robert G.  Lehnen and Wesley G.  can tabulate data by each month of recall unweighted4 number of reported incidents 
Skogan (editors), The National Crime Survey: Working across any number of months of occur- Papers, Volume I: Current and Historical Perspectives. by month of recall for the months of 
3Theoretically, a uniform dishibution could also result rence. Since the NCS data are collected for occurrence June 1973-June 1975 and ex- 
if there were no misreporting of the month of occur- the 6 months prior to the month of inter- 
rence (i.e., no telescoping) and the proportion of crimi- view, an estimate for each month of occur- 4The incident data have been weighted to reflect the nal incidents not recalled was constapt for each month rence can be made by each month of re- probability of selection of the incident. All remaining of  recall. stages of estimation, inflation by :the reciprocal of call. These data can then be cumulated 

across months of occurrence to increase the the probability of selection of the person or housing 
unit, noninte~iew adjustments, and ratio estimation, 

reliability of the comparisons. are not reflected in the figures. 
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pressed the number of incidents reported 
for each month of recall as a percent of all 87. Total number (and percent) of total personal incidents by reported month of 
incidents reported for this time period. If occurrence prior to month of interview and selected characteristics 
there were no memory biases, we would 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th 6thexpect (disregarding sampling error) that month month month month month month Total
one-sixth of the total incidents would have 
been reported as occurring in each of the Race 
6-month recalls. White 970.17 612.12 538.25 442.29 418.45 283.09 3261.37 

(.297) (.188) (.165) (.135) (.128) (.097) 
Biacklother 479.07 277.63 249.6 229.98 186.04 162.74 1587.96A z-statistic on the difference between the 

percents was calculated for each month (.302) (.I 17) (.103) 

Ageof recall to test for statistically significant Under 21 556.25 325.97 294.29 21 1.30 206.66 140.74 1735.20 
differences in the distributions by the (.321) (.l88) (.170) (.122) (.119) (.OBI) 
characteristics of the incident-for exam- 21 or over 880.97 556.58 494.52 456.64 385.16 300.41 3074.28 

ple, whether or not the incident was report- (.287) (.181) 6161) (.149) (.125) (.og8) 

ed to the police. See Appendix A for a Sex 
Male 1295.47 772.92 712.08 594.02 526.5 403.83 4804.82 

discussion of the variance estimate used in (301) (.18o) 6165) (.138) (.122) (.094) 
the z-statistic. Female 166.03 130.97 85.79 83.76 78.99 51 596.54 

(.220) (.144) (.140) (.132) (.085) 

For each type of crime and characteristic of Weapon 
the incident shown in this report, six Noweapon 1276.97 761.73 661.84 546.15 479.8 384.22 4110.71 

(.311) (.l85) (.161) (.133) (.117) (.093)
z-statistics, one for each month of recall, Some weapon 779.18 551.98 493.45 436.55 388.61 323.13 2972.9 

(.262) (.I861 (.166) (.147) (.131) (.log)are shown. In order to c a m  out the 
comparisons at a conservative overall or Relationship 

Stranger 
831 680 6779

1875 1273 1141"experimentwise" significance level of cc (.277) (.188) (.168) :?l4) ('loo) 
so that the probability of making no false Nonstranger 785 462 366 331 291 222 2457 

claims of significance for all comparisons (.319) (.188) (.149) (.135) (.118) (.090) 

is I-=, a simple multiple comparison 
procedure was employed. This procedure is 
generally known as the "Bonferroni" 88. Total number (and percent) of assault incidents by reported month of 

method and consists of carrying out multi- occurrence prior to month of interview 

ple z-tests but reducing the significance 
for each test (comparison) from cc to 1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th 6th 

month month month month month month Total 
(cclrn) where m is the number of prespeci- 
fied comparisons of interesL5 In our case, Race 
we let m =6 since we are interested in White 885.34 540. 460.88 378.95 349.45 235.35 2849.97 

(.311) (.lag) (.lea) (.133) (.123) (.083)six comparisons, one for each month of re- 
call. Using this test procedure, any com- Blacklother 365.72 198.99 148.55 148.55 121.44 94.21 1104.58 

(.331) (.159) (.134) (.134) (.110) (.085)
parison is declared significant if the z- 
statistic is less than -2.64 or greater than Age 

Under 21 
2.64 and we have at least a 95-percent 
chance of making no false claims of signif- 21 or over 
icance among the six comparisons. 

Sex 
Male

Results 
Our analysis of the NCS national sample Female 

data by whether or not the incident was re- 
ported to the police indicates that there is Weapon 

in fact a statistically significant difference 
No weapon 

at the 5-percent level between the propor- Total with weapon 
tion of incidents reported verws those not 
reported to the police for one or more of Relationship 
the six-month-of-recall comparisons for to- Stranger 1420 902 813 657 569 433 4794 

(.296) (.188) (.170) (.137) (.I191 (.090)tal personal crimes, crimes of violence, Nonstranger 720 428 331 296 261 185 2221
personal theft, total household crimes, (.324) (.193) (.149) (.133) (.118) (.083)
household larceny, and burglary6 (see ta- 
bles 85 and 86). Table 89 summarizes the 

wise" level have been asterisked. Notice memory biases (recall and telescoping) for z-statistic for the estimated differences 
between the proportion of all incidents re- that for total personal crimes and personal incidents reported versus those not reported 

to the police. The distributions of several ported by each month of recall. Significant theft, there is a significant difference 

differences at the 5-percent "experiment- between the proportion of incidents report- other characteristics of the incident were 
ed to the police versus the proportion not also tabulated from crimes of violence and 
reported for 1, 5, and 6 months of recall. assault (see tables 87 and 88). These in- 

50.J . Dunn, "Multiple Comparisons Among Means," For total household crimes, household cluded characteristics of incidents involving 
Journal of the American Statistical Association 56, larceny, and burglary, there is a significant a single offender-sex, race, and age, - No. 263, pp. 52-64. whether or not a weapon was used in the q h e  NCS cities sample and national sample data are difference for 1, 4, 5, and 6 months of 
not strictly comparable since the cities survey data recall. In no case were significant differ- incident, and the victim's relationship to 
are collected using a 12-month unbounded reference ences detected for 3 months of recall. the offender (stranger versus nonstranger). 

- period while the national sample data is collected using 
a 6-month bounded reference period. Thus, our conclusion is that for these For crimes of violence, statistically signifi- 

crimes, there is a differential effect of cant "experimentwise" differences were 
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detected between the proportions of inci-
dents reported in the first month of recall 

'for incidents involving a weapon versus 
those involving no weapon and those in-
volving a stranger versus those involving a 
nonstranger. For assault, no statistically 
significant "experimentwise" differences 
were detected (see table 89). 

1 

Conclusions 

89. Z-statistic for the estimated difference between the proportion 
of incidents reported far selected characteristics 
of the incident by month of recall 

Month of recall 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

Was lncldent reported to police? (Table 85) 
Total personal cnmes -9.073' - 2.094 0.892 2.689' 3.675' 8.801 
Total crlmes of v~olence -3.036' - 0.285 -0.307 1.061 0.843 3.128' 
Assault - 2.249 0.516 -0.510 1.385 0.260 1.600 
Cr~mesof theft (personal) - 8.304' - 2.573 1.022 2.418 3.741 ' 6.068' 

Household crlmes (Table86) 
Total household crlrnes - 10.941' -3.410' 0.561 3.849' 6.148' 7.066' 
Larceny (Household) -6.848' -2.357 -0.050 2.692' 3.783' 4.719' 
Burglary - 7.802' - 2.1 10 0.814 2.816' 4.089' 4.510' 
Motor veh~cletheft 0.482 -0.624 -1.108 -0.558 1.093 0.920 

Total crlmes of violence (Table87) 
Race (wh~te,black, other) - 0.291 0.854 0.536 -0.729 0.879 - 1.425 
Age (under 21,21 or over) 1.990 0.474 0.634 -2.141 -0.512 - 1.592 
Sex (male, female) 0.934 - 1.810 1.135 -0.129 - 0.556 0.549 
Type of weapon (no weapon, total wlth weapon) 3.638' - 0.032 -0.453 - 1.354 - 1.427 - 1.693 
Vlctlm's re lat~onsh~p(stranger, nonstranger) - 3.280' -0.022 1.891 0.994 0.451 1.209 

Assault (Table88) 
Race(wh~te,black, other) -0.999 0.552 0.167 -0.102 0.915 -0.223 
Age (under21,2l, or over) - 2.464 0.309 0.110 - 1.928 - 1.104 - 1.203 
Sex (male, female) 1.267 - 1.983 1.240 -0.488 - 0.623 0.713 
Type of weapon (no weapon, total with weapon) 2.458 - 0.698 0.476 -0.512 - 1.541 - 1.221 
Vlctlm's re lat~onsh~p(stranger, nonstranger) - 1.949 - 0.375 1.836 0.358 0.118 0.813 

'Us~ngthe mult~plecomparison proceduredescribed statlstlc IS lthmonth of recall (I = 1. 2, , 6) Pql IS slmllarly 
~nthe text, the d~fferenceIS cons~deredstat~stlcally P I 1  -P a )  deflned for lnc~dentshavlng characterlstlc 2 For ex-
s~gnlflcantat the 5-percent "exper~mentw~se"level ~f 

(Var Pi1 + Var Pa) 
ample, characterlstlc1may represent Incidents 

the 2-statlstlc IS less than - 2 64 or greater than reported to the pollce wh~lecharacterlst~c2 repre-
2 64 All statlstlcally s~gnlflcantd~fferenceshave where Pi1 represents the proportton of ~nc~dents sents ~nc~dentsnot reported to the pollce 

These data clearly indicate that the memory 
biases of recall and telescoping are related 
to certain characteristics of the incident. 
However, apart from the mere fact that this 
is so, the important question is to what 
extent these differences bias analysis of the 
NCS data. 

been asterlsked (') As deflned In append~xA, the 2- hav~ngcharacterlstlc 1 whlch were reported In the 

In order to answer this question we must 
recognize that since the NCS estimates are, 
for the most, based on bounded data, any 
telescoping of incidents within the 6-month 
reference has no pronounced biasing effect 
on the survey estimates. This results be-
cause one-sixth of the observations used for 
a month of occurrence estimate are taken 

from respondent reports of crimes occur-
ring 5 months ago, and similarly one-sixth 
from each of 4 months ago, 3 months 
ago, 2 months ago, and 1 month ago. This 
means that equal weight is given to the 
observations over all months of the refer-
ence period. Thus, if the differences by 
month of recall cited above were due en-
tirelv to differential net forward telescoving 
witiin the reference period, which impiiesW 
that the amount of recall bias is the same 
for incidents having different characteris-
Itics, we could conclude at least that the 
household survey technique does not pro-
duce differentially valid estimates of the 
level and nature of criminal victimization 
(for the types of incidents studied). 

If only differential net forward telescoping 
within the 6-month reference period is 
operating, then the reason the proportion of 
incidents not reported to the police is 
greatest in the first month of recall is sim-
ply that more of such incidents which 
actually occurred 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 months 
ago are reported as occurring 1 month 

ago. That is, the respondent telescopes 
them forward in time. The more that are 
reported as occurring in the earlier months 
of the reference period (1, 2, and 3 
months ago), the fewer that can be reported 
in the later months (4, 5, and 6 months 
ago). Thus, there is an expected decrease 
in the proportion of such incidents by 
month of recall. To the extent the telescop-
ing phenomenon operates differentially for 
crimes reported versus those not reported 
to the police, one would expect to observe 
a different distribution of incidents by 
month of recall. For this particular charac-
teristic, one might expect more accurate 
reporting of the month the incident oc-
curred (i.e., less telescoping) if that inci-
dent had also been reported to the police. 
Such a hypothesis would be consistent with 
the observed data if only telescoping were 
operating. 

On the other hand, if the differences were 
due entirely to differential recall, then we 
conclude that the household survey tech-
nique does produce differentially valid esti-
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mates of the level and nature of criminal 
victimization-either of these being a find- 
ing of extreme importance. 

Certainly the research data on household 
victimization surveying would not support 
either extreme. Rather it is almost certain 
that both memory loss and telescoping 

, 

within the 6-month reference period are as- 
sociated with the household survey tech- 
nique and the relationship between the two 
in the case of the NCS national survey 
data is, at present, unknown. As such, any 
definitive analysis of the association of 
the characteristics of reported incidents and 
recall bias alone will have to await the 
results of research directed at the disentan- 
gling of recall bias and telescoping within 
the NCS reference period. 

Appendix : 
Development of 
the test statistic 

A z-test was used to detect statistically sig- 
nificant differences in the two distributions., 
The test statistic was of the form 

where pi, is the percent of incidents or vic- 
timizations reported in the jth month of 
recall for the i" population. 

The value of pii [i = 1 or 21 can be deter-
mined from the 2 x 6 contingency table 
that displays our data (number of incidents 
or number of victimizations). 

Months of recall 

Population 1 2 3 4 5 6 Totals 

1 011012 0 1 3  0 1 4  01 5  016 nl 
2 O21 O22 O23 O24 O25 O26 n2 

Totals C, C2 C3 C4 C5 C6 n 

In this table 0,is the number of incidents 
or victimizations observed for the i" 
population for the jth month of recall. The 
total number of incidents or vicitimizations 
for population 1 is n,; the total for popula- 
tion 2 is n2 and n = nl + n2. The total 
number of observations in the jh month of 
recall is Ci.We now define 

The hypothesis tested by the z-statistic is 

Making the assumptions that 

where a and b are parameters associated 
with the particular type of vicitimization or 
incident. Here denotes the relvariance 
and 

we have that an estimate of Var ($) 
approximated by 

The approximate value of b was obtained 
from the generalized variance estimates 
calculated for annual 1974 incident esti- 
mates. For personal incidents b has the 
value 1.52, for household incidents b is 
1.76, and for personal victimizations b 
equals 1.45. 

Nonsampling errors associated with the rotating panel design 97 



Summary of results from the National Crime Survey panel bias study* 
by HENRY WOLTMAN and JOHN BUSHERY 

Introduction 90. Estimated differences in victimization rates for panels interviewed 
Our original study of panel bias in the for the tth and (t + lpt time-Crimes against persons 
NCS made use of data collected from July (Rates expressed as number of victimizations reported as occurring in the 6 months 
1973 through March 1975.' This report prior to the month of interview, per 1,000 persons age 12 and over) 

makes use of data collected from July 1973 
through December 1976. Victimization Difference between 

Rate victimization rates 95-percent 
As part of the panel bias study, we devel- confidence intenal 

oped a model for the panel bias effect Times in Absolute on percent difference 

which relied on a panel bias parameter 
Type of crime sample (per 1,000) Percent' lOox(ot,t+ 1) 

a , , ,  defined by the equation (2 times 
2 3 as base) 

where a. Total personal crimes 67.21 62.37 4.84 7.2% 3.7 to 10.7" 
Crimes of violence 17.81 16.34 1.47 8.3 1.6 to 15.1 *' 

E ( ) = expected victimization Assault 13.90 12.81 1.09 7.8 0.1 to 15.6" 
rate for a panel inter- Personal theft 49.40 46.03 3.37 6.8 2.8 to 10.8" 
viewed for the t" time in 
month m, 'used to make (3 times 

the estimate for quarter of 3 4 as base) 

occurrence q. 
b. Total personal crimes 64.74 62.72 2.02 3.1 - 0.9 to 7.1 

E ('ii,,,,, , )  = corresponding expected Crimes of violence 16.40 15.17 1.23 7.5 -0.5 to 15.5 
victimization rate for a Assault 12.79 11.65 1.14 8.9 -0.1 to 17.9 
panel interviewed for the Personal theft 48.35 47.54 0.81 1.7 - 3.1 to 6.5 

(t+ 1)" time. 
(4 timesand a,,,  = panel bias parameter between 4 5 as base) 

panels interviewed for the 
t" and (t+ 1)" times. It is as- c. Total personal crimes 61.28 60.32 0.96 1.6 -3.2 to 6.4 
sumed that the parameter is Crimes of violence 16.00 15.66 0.34 2.1 -7.7 to 11.9 
constant for all m. The a Assault 12.20 11.87 0.33 2.7 - 8.3 to 13.7 

45.28 44.66 0.62 1.4 -4.4 to 7.2term is thus the relative dif- Personal theft 

ference between the expected 
(5 timesvictimization rates. 5 6 as base) 

Originally we were able to obtain estimates 
d. Total personal crimes 64.92 65.18 - 0.26 -0.4 - 6.2 to 5.4of ~ ~ 2 . 3 ;  and a5.6 only. We can a,,,; aqV5; 

now obtain estimates for a6,7; and Crimes of violence 16.67 15.85 0.82 4.9 -6.4 to 16.2 
Assault 13.02 11.67 1.35 10.4 - 1.9 to 22.7 

a 8 . g  as well. Panels were interviewed for Personal theft 48.25 49.32 - 1.07 -2.2 - 9.2 to 4.8 
the eighth and ninth times only as a conse- 
quence of initiating the NCS sample rota- (6 times 
tion; in the future, each panel will be inter-. 6 7 as base) 

viewed seven times. The estimates of C X ~ * ~ ;  
e. Total personal crimes 63.36 57.04 6.32 10.0 2.3 to 17.8"( ~ 3 , ~ ;  and a5 ,6  can now be made with 

increased precision. The sample size has Crimes of violence 17.24 14.98 2.26 13.1 - 1.7 to 27.9 
Assault 12.96 10.98 1.98 15.3 - 1.5 to 32.1

at least doubled for all estimates except that Personal theft 46.12 42.06 4.06 8.8 -0.7 to 18.3 
of which has increased by 80 percent. 

(7 times 
7 8 as base) Summary of results 

Estimates of cc,,,, f. Total personal crimes 62.29 57.81 4.48 7.2 - 2.6 to 17.0 
Crimes of violence 14.29 13.38 0.91 6.4 - 14.6 to 27.4

The panel bias parameter between panels Assault 11.46 9.73 1.73 15.1 - 6.9 to 37.1 
interviewed t and (t+ 1) times is usually Personal theft 48.00 44.44 3.56 7.4 - 3.9 to 18.7 
positive, suggesting that in general, the 
victimization rate for panels interviewed (8 times 

8 9 as base) ( t+ 1 )  times is lower than the correspond- 
ing rate for panels interviewed only t times. 

g. ,Total personal crimes 57.57 53.20 4.37 7.6 - 6.7 to 21.9 
Crimes of violence 17.05 12.59 4.46 26.2 3.2 to 49.2" 

*Excerpted fmm U.S. Bureau of the Census memoran- Assault 13.27 10.11 3.16 23.8 -2.7 to 50.3 
dum, July 11, 1977. Personal theft 40.52 40.61 - 0.09 -0.2 - 18.5 to 18.1 
'Henry Woltman and John Bushery, "A panel bias 
study in the National Crime Survey," paper presented 'Percent differences = 100x(at t+  1).
at the annual meetings of the American Statistical *+  lndtcates percent difference i isignificantly dif- 
Association, (August 1975), Atlanta, Georgia. ferent from zero at 95-percent confidence level. 

98 Nonsampling errors associated with the rotating panel design 



For all of the major categories of crimes 
against persons, the victimization rates for 
panels interviewed for the third time are 
significantly lower than the corresponding 
rates for panels interviewed for the second 
time (see entry A in table 90). For exam- 
ple, the 95-percent confidence interval for 
total personal crimes indicates that the rate 
for panels in sample for the third time is 
at least 4 percent and at most 10 percent 
lower than the rate for panels in sample for 
the second time. Statistically significant 
differences between victimization rates do 
not occur for the majority of the other 
panel comparisons for t and ( t  + 1) times in 
sample. However, the relative (percent) 
difference in victimization rates is positive 
for almost all of these panel comparisons 
(see entries B-G in table 

There is also Widence for total household 
crimes and for household larceny that the 
panel bias parameter is positive between 
panels interviewed for the second time and 
the third time-indicating that, for these 
crimes as well, the victimization rates are 
lower for panels interviewed three times 
than for panels interviewed two th'nes (see 
entry A in table 91). 

Just as for personal crimes, there are no 
statistically significant differences for the 
other panel comparisons. However, in most 
cases, the estimate of the panel bias pa- 
rameter (Kt.,+ ,) is again positive (see en- 
tries B-G in table 91). 

Estimutes of K,,, 

The data indicate that the panel bias pa- 
rameter for panels interviewed for the sec- 
ond time and the tb time is positive for 
the major personal crime categories (see 
entries A-E in table 92). 

For crimes against households there is also 
clear evidence of a positive panel bias 
parameter for total household crimes and 
household larceny crimes. For the other 
types of 'limes the estimates of 
m2,,, although not statistically significant, 
are nevertheless usually positive (see en- 
tries A-E in table 93). 

2Compare the vtctimization rates shown tn entries A-G 
of table 90 for panels in sample for the thud time. 
These rates are d~fferent (62 37 and 64.74, respectively) 
because each refers to a dtfferent time period, so the 
two rates could have d~fferent expected values. This 
statement applies to s~milar situations In all of table 90, 
entries A-E, and entries A-G of table 91. In table 
92, entries A-E, and table 93, entnes A-E, the estl- 
mated victimization rates for panels In sample for 
the second time also vary for the two reasons glven 
above. 

91. Estimated differences in victimization rates for panels interviewed 
for the t th and (t + Ipt time-Crimes against households 
(Rates expressed as number of vlctlmlzatlons reported as occurring In the 6 months 
prlor to the month of lntervlew, per 1,000 households) 

V~c t~m~za t~onD~fferencebetween 
ratesrate v~c t~m~za t~on  95-percent 

conf~dence~ntewal 
Times in Absolute on percent difference 

Type Of crime sample (per 1,000) Percent 100x (at,t+ 1) 

(2 times 
2 3 as base) 

a. Total household crimes 121.94 115.06 6.88 5.6% 1.4 to 9.9" 
Burglary 47.83 46.43 1.40 2.9 - 4.4 to 10.21 
Household larceny 64.59 59.75 4.84 7.5 1.8 to 13.3" 
Motorvehicle theft 9.52 8.89 0.63 6.6 - 9.2 to 22.4 

(3 times 
3 4 as base) 

b. Total household crimes 114.44 115.98 - 1.54 - 1.3 - 6.3 to 3.7 
Burglary 44.55 46.17 - 1.62 -3.6 - 12.1 to 4.9 
Household larceny 60.28 60.85 - 0.57 - 0.9 -8.2 to 6.4 
Motor vehicle theft 9.61 8.97 0.64 6.7 - 10.8 to 24.2 

(4times 
4 5 as base) 

c. Total household crimes 119.13 115.34 3.79 3.2 - 2.3 to 8.7 
Burglary 47.31 44.97 2.34 4.9 - 4.1 to 13.9 
Household larceny 62.85 62.27 0.58 0.9 - 7.1 to 8.9 
Motor veh~cle theft 8.98 8.10 0.88 9.8 - 10.5 to 30.1 

(5 tlmes 
5 6 as base) 

d. Total household crlmes 114.37 112.14 2.23 1.9 - 5.1 to 8.9 
Burglary 45.76 42.66 3.10 6.8 - 4.2 to 17.8 
Household larceny 59.39 60.02 - 0.63 - 1.1 -11.4to 9.2 
Motor vehicle theft 9.21 9.46 - 0.25 - 2.7 -29.5 to 24.1 

(6 tlmes 
6 7 as base) 

e. Total household crimes 118.85 115.72 3.13 2.6 -6.9 to 12.1 
Burglary 46.83 45.43 1.40 3.0 - 12.8 to 18.8 
Household larceny 62.15 60.61 1.54 2.5 - 11.3 to 16.3 
Motor vehicle theft 9.86 9.68 0.18 1.8 - 33.7 to 37.3 

(7 tlmes 
7 8 as base) 

f. Total household crimes 107.31 104.40 2.91 5.0 - 9.8 to 15.2 
Burglary 44.17 39.85 4.32 9.8 - 9.2 to 28.8 
Household larceny 54.30 56.77 - 2.47 - 4.5 -23.5 to 14.5 
Motorvehicle theft 8.83 7.77 1.06 12.0 -30.3 to 54.3 

(8 tlmes 
8 9 as base) 

g, Total household crimes 116.16 112.28 3.88 3.3 - 13.2 to 19.8 
Burglary 44.65 44.64 0.01 0.0 -28.5 to 28.5 
Household larceny 63.22 58.87 4.35 6.9 - 15.6 to 29.4 
Motor vehicle theft 8.30 8.77 -0.47 - 5.7 - 76.0 to 64.6 

'Percent d~fferences = 100 x (o2,t) 
"lndlcates percent difference 1s slgnlflcantly d~ffer- 

, ent from zero at 95.percent confidence level 
L 
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Perhaps more importantly, for total person-
al and household crimes, the point esti-
mates of the panel bias parameters (m2,,) 
suggest even more strongly than did the es-
timates in tables 90 and 91 that fewer and 
fewer crimes are reported each time a panel 
is interviewed. There is no point in the 
"aging" process at which panel bias 
reaches a maximum and tends to remain 
constant thereafter (at least for the major 
crime categories and a design involving 
seven visits). 

Simultaneous comparison of victimization 
rates for several panels 

In the original study comparisons were 
limited to those panels interviewed t and 
t +  1 times. At that time, no data were 
available such that several time-in-sample 
panels could be compared for the same 
time period. Now such data are available. 
Panels in sample for the second, third, 
fourth, fifth and seventh times were inter-
viewed in the period January-June 1976. 
Table 94 illustrates the decrease in victimi-
zation rates that occurs as panels age. 
Since the purpose of table 94 is merely to 
illustrate for a single time period the 
decrease in victimization rates reported by 
panels as they age and because these 
estimates were obtained from relatively 
small samples, no relative differences be-
tween the victimization rates of panels 
have been estimated and no standard errors 
have been presented. 

One can obtain some idea of the bias intro-
duced into the NCS estimates by repeated 
interviewing if one compares the victimiza-
tion rates for all five of the panels com-
bined with the rates for the panel inter-
viewed for the second time. The'absolute 
and relative differences between these two 
sets of victimization rates illustrate the 
effect of panel bias on the NCS estimates 
(see table 94). 

Effect of time-in-sample 
on noninterview rates 

It appears that the type A noninterview rate 
increases slightly with the number of 
times a panel has been interviewed. This 
rate steadily increases from a low of about 
3.9 percent for a panel interviewed for 
the second time to 4.6 percent for a panel 
interviewed for the seventh time (see table 
94). 

On the other hand, the type Z noninterview 
rate appears to be unaffected by the num-
ber of times a panel has been interviewed, 
since there is no substantial increase in 
the type Z rate as the panel ages. 
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Conclusions 

, 

Since for many types of crime there is 
evidence of panel bias, it is clear from the 
standpoint of reducing the bias on esti-
mates of level that panels should be re-
tained in sample for a shorter period of 
time; that is, fewer interviews should be 
conducted before a panel is rotated out of 
sample. Research is currently underway 
to determine the optimum length of time to 
retain a panel in sample taking into consid-
eration the cost factors as well as the im-
pact on estimates of change. The results of 
the research will be presented in a subse-
quent report. 

92. Estimated differences in victimization rates for panels interviewed 
for the second time and the tth time-Crimes against persons 
(Ratesexpressed as number of victimlrations reported as occurring in the 6 months 
prior to the month of interview, per 1,000 persons age 12 and over) 

Victimization Difference between 
rate victimization rates 

95-percent 
Percent' confidence interval 

Times in Absolute (2 times on percent difference 
Type of crime sample (per 1,000) as base) 100X (a2,t) 

2 3 

a. Total personal crimes 67.21 62.37 4.84 7.2% 3.7 to 10.7*' 
Crimes of violence 17.18 16.34 1.47 8.3 1.6 to 15.1" 
Assault 13.90 12.81 1.09 7.8 0.1 to 15.6" 
Personal theft 49.40 46.03 3.37 6.8 2.8 to 10.8. 

2 4 

b. Total personal crimes 70.95 62.01 8.94 12.6 7.6 to 17.6" 
Crimes of violence 18.16 15.24 2.92 16.1 6.1 t026.1" 
Assault 14.32 11.85 2.47 17.2 6.2 to 28.2. 
Personal theft 52.79 46.77 6.02 11.4 5.4 to 17.4" 

2 5 

c. Total personal crimes 71.62 62.52 9.10 12.7 6.7 to 18.7. 
Crimes of violence 18.16 16.00 2.16 11.9 - 0.6 to 24.4 
Assault 14.28 12.00 2.28 16.0 2.3 to 29.8*^ 
Personal theft 53.46 46.52 6.94 13.0 5.8 to 20.3' ' 

2 6 

d. Total personal crimes 76.48 66.46 10.02 13.1 6.1 to 20.1" 
Crimes of violence 20.38 15.22 5.16 25.3 12.8 to 37.8" 
Assault 15.34 10.98 4.36 28.4 14.4 to 42.4"' 
Personal theft 56.10 51.23 4.87 8.7 - 0.1 to 17.5 

2 7 

e. Total personal crimes 69.59 57.04 12.55 18.0 10.3 to 25.8" 
Crimes of violence 18.15 14.98 3.17 17.5 2.0 to 33.0" 
Assault 14.42 10.98 3.44 23.9 7.7 to 40.2. 
Personal theft 51.44 42.06 9.38 18.2 9.2 to 27.2. 

'Percent differences = 100x (02.1) ent from zero at Sbpercent confidence level. 
"Indicates percent difference is significantly differ-

'See Henry Woltman and John Bushery, "Results of a 
study to determine the optimum time to retain a 
panel in sample," in chapter 5 of this volume. 
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93. Estimated differences in victimization rates for panels interviewed 
for the second time and the tth time-Crimes against households 
(Rates expressed as number of victimizations reported as occurring in the 6 months 
prior to the month of interview, per 1,000 households) 

Victimization Difference between 
rate victimization rates 95-percent 

confidence interval 
Times in Absolute on percent difference 

Type of crime sample (per 1,000) Percent' 100x ( q t )  

2 3 

a. Total household crimes 121.94 115.06 6.88 5.6% 1.4 to 9.9" 
Burglary 47.83 46.43 1.40 2.9 -4.4 to 10.2 
Household larceny 64.59 59.75 4.84 7.5 1.8 to 13.3" 
Motorvehicle theft 9.52 8.89 0.63 6.6 -9.2 to 22.4 

2 4 

b. Total household crimes 128.17 118.64 9.53 7.4 1.2 to 13.7" 
Burglary 48.24 47.03 1.21 2.5 -8.5 to 13.5 
Household larceny 70.65 62.78 7.87 11.1 2.6 to 19.6" 
Motor vehicle theft 9.27 8.83 0.44 4.7 - 20.6 to 30.0'' 

2 5 

c. Total household crimes 125.81 114.88 10.93 8.7 1.0 to 16.5" 
Burglary 47.40 43.64 3.76 7.9 -5.1 to 20.9 
Household larceny 69.10 63.96 5.14 7.4 -3.4 to 18.2 
Motorvehicle theft 9.32 7.28 2.04 21.9 -4.6 to 48.4 

2 6 

d. Total household crimes 119.67 108.81 10.86 9.1 -0.4 to 18.6 
Burglary 48.1 1 43.41 4.70 9.8 -5.7 to 25.3 
Household larceny 62.08 56.72 5.36 8.6 - 5.2 to 22.4 
Motorvehicle theft 9.48 8.68 0.80 8.4 - 27.9 to 44.7 

2 7 

e. Total household crimes 132.93 115.72 17.21 12.9 3.7 to 22.2. * 
Burglary 49.96 45.43 4.53 9.1 - 7.2 to 25.4 
Household larceny 73.79 60.61 13.18 17.9 5.7 to 30.2" 
Motor vehicle theft 9.17 9.68 - 0.51 -5.6 - 49.1 to 37.9 

'Percent differences = 100x (a2,t) 
"Indicates percent difference is significantly different from zero at 95% confidence level. 

94. Victimization rates for persons and households interviewed in the period 
January-June 1976 (per 1,000 persons age 12 and over or 1,000 
households) 

Difference 
between rate 
for two times 

Times in sample' 
Com-

and combined 
rate 

bined Abso-
Type of crime 2 3 4 5 6" 7 rate lute Percent 

Total personal crimes 
Crimes of violence 

73.92 
18.11 

69.00 
17.11 

65.65 
16.75 

64.85 
16.04 

-
-

62.29 
14.29 

67.12 
16.46 

6.80 9.2 
1.65 9.1 

Assault 14.19 13.89 12.39 11.57 - 11.46 12.69 1.50 10.6 
Personal theft 55.81 51.90 48.90 48.81 - 48.00 50.66 5.15 9.2 

Total household crimes 118.51 119.16 118.01 112.86 - 107.31 115.15 3.36 2.8 
Burglary 44.38 44.10 48.09 39.73 - 44.17 44.10 0.28 0.6 
Household larceny 64.35 65.14 61.62 
Motor vehicle theft 9.78 9.92 8.30 

Persons interviewed 22,416 22,390 22,923 
Households interviewed 9,915 9,978 10,126 
Type-Z noninterview rate 1.77 1.90 1.78 
Type-A noninterview rate 3.91 4.21 4.34 

65.60 - 54.30 62.19 2.16 3.4 
7.53 - 8.83 8.87 0.91 9.3 

22,823 - 22,605 113,157 
10,092 - 10,074 50,185 

1.79 - 1.82 1.81 
4.47 - 4.60 4.31 

Data for each time-in-sample category was obta~ned from two rotation groups. 
"There were no rotation groups in sample for the sixth time during this period. 
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Chapter 5 

Response rate analysis 

Introduction 
Both this chapter and the next contain sev- 
eral rather brief and technical selections 
which were memoranda or sections of 
memoranda. They have been included since 
they have been important in the history 
of the National Crime Survey (NCS) and 
they document a concern for improving the 
operation of the NCS. This chapter reflects 
some of the efforts of the Bureau of the 
Census to improve the accuracy of the vic- 
timization survey by its attention to re- 
sponse rates and sample coverage. 

The paper by Lawrence T.  Love and An- 
thony G .  Turner examines the noninterview 
rates of NCS and other Census Bureau 
household surveys and reviews techniques 
which may contribute to the relatively 
high completion rates of these surveys. 
John Bushery's paper examines the effects 
of time-in-sample on the type of noninter- 
view. The paper by Cynthia Wilder and 
Masato Asanuma examines the coverage 
ratios of NCS of 68 age-sex-color catego- 
ries in comparison to the Current Popula- 
tion Survey (CPS). The fourth paper in 
in this group, by Irene Montie, David 
Bateman, Michael Tenebaum, and John 
Bushery, reports on a study of the effec- 
tiveness of control card procedures in the 
NCS and CPS for identifying eligible 
respondents in the household. 
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Respondent availability and response rates* 
by LAWRENCET. LOVEand ANTHONYG .  TURNER 

There is increasing concern among survey 
researchers, particularly in the private 
sector, over their ability to secure the co-
operation of the citizenry in carrying out an 
ever-growing number of household sur-
veys. The question arises as to what has 
been happening to response rates in social 
surveys over the past few years, and 
specifically whether the public is opting to 
refuse to participate in surveys more so 
now than in the past. 

Since the Census Bureau is the principal 
data collection agency for the Federal Gov-
ernment, examining the Bureau's experi-
ence with public cooperation in its surveys 
could be illuminating. We have chosen 
to look at this issue by focusing on five 
household surveys which the Bureau of the 
Census conducts. Each of these surveys 
is characterized by certain elements of 
commonality: participation in each is vol-
untary, the principal mode of collection 
is by personal interview, the respondent 
universe consists of either households or 
individuals, the data produced are national 
in scope (though local data are also pro-
duced in some instances), and the surveys 
are large-scale programs with sizable 
samples and complex designs. The surveys 
were also chosen because of their differ-
ences-they differ in the nature and scope 
of the information collected and in the 
length and frequency of the interviews. 
Two of the surveys are continuing, month-
ly collection efforts which have been car-
ried on by the Census Bureau for many 
years-the Current Population Survey and 
the Health Interview Survey. The other 
three are surveys which have come about 
during the decade of the 1970's-the NCS, 
the Consumer Expenditures Survey, and 
the Annual Housing Survey. The general 
discussion in this paper will refer to our 
examination of response rates for all five 
surveys, but only data from the NCS will 
be presented. For purposes of this dicus-
sion, nonresponse is defined as failure to 
secure an interview for a unit which is 
eligible for interview. The Bureau collects 
information about other types of noninter-
views, such as vacant households and other 
sampled units otherwise out-of-scope for 
the survey, but these noninterview types 

*Excerpted from a paper presented to the annual .meet-
ing of the American Statistical Association, Atlanta. 
Georgia. August 1975. 

are excluded from this presentation. Where 
.available, we will present data specifically 
on refusal rates. Refusals are particularly 
germane to the issue of citizen cooperation., 
Other important nonresponse categories 
included in the overall rates are lack of re-
spondent availability and vacation house-
holds. To avoid dealing with the effects of 
seasonality in response rates, we have 
assembled the available data in terms of 
annual averages or totals. 

Table 95 displays the nonresponse rates for 
the NCS from 1972 to 1975. Nonresponse 
rates for households have been 4 percent or 
less on an annual basis since 1973. In the 
NCS, as in the Current Population Survey, 
there does appear to be a gradual increase 
in refusals which has been counterbalanced 
by an improvement in response rates for 
the category, "respondent unavailable," 
though the cumulative evidence to date is 
too thin to assert a trend. 

Nonresponse for sampled persons eligible 
for interview within interviewed households 
has been very low, generally under 1.5 
percent. We believe that one reason for this 
is that once the interviewer gains access 
to the household, it is fairly easy to secure 
an interview with the individual members 
by, for example, scheduling a convenient 
time for callbacks for those who are not at 
home at the time. In addition, many of 
these callbacks are completed by telephone 
interview. The NCS panel design requires 
that repeat interviews be conducted with 
occupants of the same housing units every 
6 months. Further collection experience 
will have to be gained before we can assess 
the effects of repeat observations on non-
response over the long term. 

The Bureau of the Census generally has 
had considerable success in achieving high 
response rates for the NCS as well as for 
the other personal interview household 
surveys. The question arises as to what do 
we attribute these response rates which 
are consistently higher than 90 percent. 
First, of course, the Bureau of the Census 
has very elaborate procedures for keeping 
nonresponse to a minimum. These proce-
dures will be discussed later in this paper. 

Aside from our own zeal in followup and 
other field procedures, however, public 
reaction to the Census Bureau's surveys 
may have been a significant factor. Though 
we do not have any quantifiable evidence, 
various experts around the Bureau of the 
Census have advanced several reasons for 

the past citizen cooperation in our surveys. 
Some of these reasons are as follows: 
First, the Bureau of the Census is known 
by the citizenry and its work has not been 
suspect in the past. Second, there is the 
possibility that citizens have felt it was 
their implicit duty to cooperate with the 
Government representative even though 
most of our nondecennial surveys are vol-
untary and the respondents are informed 
of this fact. Third, the importance of many 
of our survey results are demonstrated to 
the public, frequently by headlined news-
paper articles (for example, the monthly 
unemployment statistics). 

Aside from the public's perception of the 
value of Census Bureau surveys, a number 
of steps are taken to help attain high re-
sponse rates: 

During interviewer training, we stress 
the importance of obtaining public cooper-
ation and explain ways of answering the 
questions put forth by reluctant respon-
dents. The latter are often discussed during 
periodic refresher group training sessions 
by experienced interviewers, many of 
whom have a special talent for eliciting 
respondent cooperation. New interviewers 
in particular can profit by such exposure. 
Beyond the training, however, we contin-
ually stress the importance of obtaining 
high response rates and we routinely com-
pare (and report) individual interviewer 
response rates with established standards. 

Periodically, each interviewer is ob-
served while working and subsamples of 
assigned households are reinterviewed by 
supervisors. These measures also provide 
further information that can be used to help 
individual interviewer performance in the 
area of gaining respondent cooperation. 

Advance letters are sent when possible 
to the occupants of our sample addresses 
informing them about the nature and 
purpose of the survey and telling them how 
the information they provide is to be used. 

Studies are conducted to establish 
the optimum times at which interviewers 
can expect to find an eligible respondent at 
home. With more multiple-worker house-
holds and more people holding more than 
one job, the probability of finding the 
requisite person at home decreases and var-
ies from survey to survey. The most 
recent study which addresses the issue of 
optimum hours of the day for conducting 
interviews is described in the Census 
Bureau's Working Paper No. 37 entitled . 
"Who's Home When," issued in 1973. 
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The paper provides approximations of the 
best times for finding a respondent at home 
for a wide variety of ages, sex, and racial1 
ethnic groups. This kind of information 
can be of great help to interviewers in de-
termining the most productive survey 
work hours. 

Because the time constraints of many 
of our interview periods are so rigid we 
encourage interviewers to determine the 
best time to visit households that are to be 
interviewed more than once, and gather 
information by telephone from designated 
respondents who were not at home at the 
time of the interviewer's visit. 

Interviewers are also required to notify 
their supervisors about each household 
refusing to participate in our surveys. 
These households are subsequently contact-
ed by a regional office staff member either 
by personal visit, by telephone, or by 
correspondence. The households are given 
additional information about the survey 
and how the data will be used, and the im-
portance of their cooperation is empha-
sized. If the staff member writes to the 
households, he informs them that a named 
interviewer will call again on a specified 
date and he gives them the regional office 
telephone number which they may call 
if they would like to know more about the 
survey. 

We d o  not have precise figures to show 
how response rates can be improved by 
these actions: indeed, some do not lend 
themselves to definitive analysis. We sim-
ply regard them as necessary to the suc-
cessful conduct of our surveys. 

The Census Bureau has some indication 
that public resistance to household surveys 
is increasing slightly. The Current Popula-
tion Survey and the Health lnterview 
Survey are experiencing somewhat higher 
refusal rates at present than was encoun-
tered during the 1960's. Until now, we 
have been looking at the response rates, but 
another aspect of our household surveys 
that we  have not mentioned deals with the 
issue of difficult respondents. This is less 
easily quantified. We are getting, from 
our survey managers, an increasing number 
of reports that the interviewer's job has 
required more and more "salesmanship" 
during recent years because the public has-
become more cautious about the Govern-
ment. How much public distrust of the 
Federal Government has filtered down to - Census Bureau household surveys is diffi-
cult to  measure but we do find that the 

95. Nonresponse rates for the National Crlme Survey 

Year I' (1972) Year 11 (1973) Year Ill (1974) Year IV (1975) 

Number Number Number Number 
Category of units Percent of units Percent of units Percent of units Percent 

11I 121 131 1.1 151 161 171 181 191 

Sample house-
holds eligible 
for interview 30,083 100.0 135,264 100.0 122,691 100.0 67,586 100.0 

Response 28,673 95.3 130,351 96.4 118,348 96.5 64,904 96.0 
Nonresponse 1,410 4.7 4,913 3.6 4,343 3.5 2,682 4.0 

Refusal N A  NA 1,975 1.5 2,163 1.8 NA NA 

Respondent 
unavailable N A  NA 2,561 1.9 1,907 1.6 N A  NA 
Other NA  N A  377 0.3 273 0.2 NA NA 

Sample per-
sons" eligible 
for interview 
within 
interviewed 
households 67,324 100.0 303,413 100.0 272,648 100.0 149,502 100.0 

Response 66,356 98.6 299,659 98.8 268,928 98.6 147,126 98.4 
Nonresponse 968 1.4 3,754 1.2 3,720 1.4 2,376 1.6 

Note: The NCS is conducted monthly, in about 6 months. Sample for 1972 was about 5,000 house-
10,000 households, to provide data on the extent and holds per month. 
nature of criminal victimizations, focusing on crimes " Informationabout certain crimes (generally, those 
of violence and common theft. Detailed information involving personal confrontation) is collected 
includessocioeconomic condition and demographic through a self-respondent approach, that is, all adult 
makeup of the victim population and circumstances individuals in the sample household are interviewed 
surrounding the criminal incidents. The sample uti- for themselves. Within interviewed households indi-
lizes a rotating panel design, with repeat interviews vidual members may not respond for various rea-
in the same units every 6 months. sons. 

Survey started in July 1972; counts are for the last NA = Not available.-
"in-house" interview time has increased in 
.the 1970's and that interviewer fatigue 
and disillusionment seem to be contributing 
to an increasing interviewer turnover rate. 

We have also found that respondents are 
becoming increasingly more difficult to 

' 

find at home (the influx of women into the 
labor force contributed to this problem); 
this can pose serious problems for house-
hold surveys unless special attention is paid 
to interviewer work habits. On balance, 
however, the response rate which house-
hold surveys achieve is probably more 
sensitive to the characteristics of the inter-
view itself than to a lack of cooperation. 

First, complex and lengthy interviews make 
the attainment of high response rates more 
difficult. We believe, for example, that 
the Consumer Expenditures Surveys clearly 
encountered more resistance than other sur-
veys because of the length of the interview 
and detailed questions. 

Second, the number of times a household 
is interviewed affects cooperation. The 
Current Population Survey and the quarter-
ly Consumer Expenditures Survey involve 
eight and five interviews per unit, respec-
tively, and both have higher refusal rates 
than does the Health Interview Survey. The 
NCS panel has not been conducted long 
enough to determine the effects of repeated 
interviews on its response rate. 

Third, the time allotted for data collection 
combined with the experience of the 
interviewing staff has an important influ-
ence on response rates. The amount of 
time interviewers need to spend with reluc-
tant respondents depends, in part, on 
interviewer experience. The amount of time 
needed to find people at home depends 
both on the amount of time available for 
callbacks and on whether or not repeated 
interviews afford interviewers with an 
opportunity to establish the best time to 
call. 
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National Crime Survey noninterview rates by time-in-sample* 


Introduction 

This report examines the relationship be- 
tween particular kinds of type A noninter-
views (as defined by the reason for the 
noninterview) and the length of time the 
panel-rotation is retained in sample. 

Four reasons for type A noninterviews are 
recorded: 

(1) No one home-the interviewer did 
not find any respondents at home, despite 
repeated visits and/or telephone calls. 

(2) Temporarily absent-the interviewer 
determined that all household members 
would be absent during the interview peri- 
od, for example, on vacation. 

(3) Refused-the household member 
contacted by the interviewer refused to al- 
low an interview to be conducted. 

(4) Other-this is a catchall category 
and includes such circumstances as impass- 
able roads and quarantined households. 

Of these four reasons for type A noninter-
views, refusal by the respondent is most 
prevalent and is also the one most likely to 
be influenced by repeated interviewing of 
the same household. Thus, this analysis 
will concentrate on the relationship be- 
tween the refusal rate and time-in-sample. 

Comparisons of these noninterview rates 
will be made between panel-rotations in 
sample for the second time and in panel- 
rotations in sample for the third, fourth, 
fifth, sixth, and seventh times. Ideally, an 
analysis of noninterview rates by time-in- 
sample should use the noninterview rates of 
panel-rotations in sample for the first time 
as the base for the comparisons. However, 
this analysis has used the rates of panel- 
rotations in sample for the second time as 
the base because first-time panel-rotations 
are not included in the regular NCS data 
files which were used in this analysis.' 

In addition, a separate analysis of the rela- 
tionship between the refusal rate and time- 
in-sample will be performed using three 
data sets representing a range of time-in- 
sample categories from the second time in 
sample through the ninth time in sample. 

Table 96 shows the NCS samples and rota- 
tion groups used in the noninterview rate 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum. May 19, 
1978. 
'Data from first-time panel-rotations are available in 
some special data files used in studying the effects of 
bounding in the NCS. 

96. Composition and collection periods of data 
used for time-inssample comparisons 

Number Number Time period 
Time-in-sample of times Composition of times Composition of data 

comparison in sample samp1e:rotation in sample samp1e:rotation collection 

2 versus 3 2 J02:1,2,3,4,5,6 
J0314:2 

3 
4 
5 

2 versus 4 2 JO314:3 
4 
5 

2 versus 5 2 J0314:4 
5 

2 versus 6 2 JO3/4:2 

2 versus 7 2 J03/4:3 

comparisons. The three data sets used to 
examine the relationship between the refus- 
al rate and time-in-sample were obtained 
in interviews conducted from July through 
December 1975, from January through 
June 1976, and from July through Decem- 
ber 1976. 

-Development of the estimates 

The type A noninterview rate is defined as 

where NA = the number of households 
with a type A noninterview; 
N ,  = the number of households inter- 
viewed. 

The rate for each of the four kinds of type 
A noninterview can be computed as shown 
below for the refusal rate 

where N,f,s,I = the number of households 
which refused to be interviewed. 

The difference between the noninterview 
rates of panel-rotations in sample for the 
second time and the t-th time is given by 

A(2,t) = R(2) - R(t) 

where R(2) is the rate for panels in sample 
for the second time and R(t) is the rate for 
panels in sample for the t-th time (with 
t =  3,4,5,6,7). 

3 J01:1,2,3,4,5,6 July-Dec. 1973 
JO314:l Jan.-June 1975 

2 July-Dec. 1975 
3 Jan.-June 1976 
4 July-Dec. 1976 

4 J0314:l July-Dec. 1975 
2 Jan.-June 1976 
3 July-Dec. 1976 

5 J0314:l Jan.-June 1976 
2 July-Dec. 1976 

6 J01:3,4,5,6 Jan.-June 1975 

7 J01:4,5,6 July-Dec. 1975 

Reliability of the estimates 

In this report, the variance of a noninter- 
view rate has been estimated as follows: 

where N = NA + Nl as defined above and 
the number 1.2 represents an approximate 
design effect for type A noninterviews. 

The estimated variance of the difference 
between the rates of panel-rotations in 
sample for the second time and the t-th 
time has been computed as 

Note that we have assumed the correlation 
between the two noninterview rates to be 
zero. However, this may not always be 
true; in fact, there may be at least some 
positive correlations. Consequently, esti- 
mated variances may be overstated to some 
extent. 

Summary of results 

Refusal rates 

Table 97 provides evidence that panels re- 
tained in sample more than three times ex- 
perience higher refusal rates than panels 
in sample for the second time. In each of 
these comparisons, a one-sided z-test 
reveals that the refusal rate for panels in 
sample for the fourth, fifth, sixth, or 
seventh times is higher than that for panels 
in sample for the second time. 
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97. Comparison between type-A noninterview rates for panel-rotations in sample by reason for type-A noninterview 

Two versus three times in sample: Two versus six times in sample: 

Noninte~iewrate Noninte~iewrate 
(percent) (percent) 

Standard Standard 
2 times 3 times Difference error of 2 times 6 times Difference error of 

Interview status in sample in sample in rates' difference Interview status in sample in sample in rates difference 

111 121 131 141 151 111 121 131 141 151 

Total households 75,707 75,450 Total households 10,376 20,826 
Type A-noninterview rate 3.70 3.82 -0.12 0.11 Type-A noninterview rate 3.44 4.33 -0.89" 0.25 

No one home 0.85 0.88 -0.03 0.04 No one home 0.85 0.80 0.05 0.12 
Temporarily absent 0.91 0.86 0.05 0.04 Temporarily absent 0.74 0.82 -0.07 0.1 1 
Refused 1.66 1.80 -0.13 0.08 Refused 1.55 2.42 -0.86" 0.18 
Other 0.28 0.28 0.00 0.03 Other 0.30 0.30 0.00 0.07 

Two versus four times in sample: Two versus seven times in sample: 

Noninterview rate Noninte~iewrate 
(percent) (percent) 

Standard Standard 
2 times 3 times Difference error of 2 times 7 times Difference error of 

Interview status in sample in sample in rates difference Interview status in sample in sample in rates difference 

111 121 131 141 151 111 121 131 141 151 

Total households 31,604 31,662 Total households 10,459 15,783 
Type-A noninterview rate 4.1 1 4.1 1 0.01 0.17 Type-A noninterview rate 4.12 4.46 - 0.34 0.28 

No one home 0.88 . 0.78 0.10 0.08 No one home 0.96 0.92 0.04 0.13 
Temporarily absent 0.96 0.83 0.13 0.08 Temporarily absent 0.98 0.75 0.23 0.13 
Refused 1.96 2.26 -0.30" 0.13 Refused 1.86 2.52 -0.66" 0.20 
Other .31 .23 0.08" 0.04 Other 0.32 0.27 0.05 0.07 

Two versus five times in sample: 

Noninterview rate 
(percent) 

Standard 
2 times 5 times Difference error of 

interview status in sample in sample in rates difference 

111 121 131 141 151 

Total households 21,145 ,21,129 
Type-A noninterview rate 4.11 4.46 -0.35 0.21 

No one home 0.84 0.74 0.10 0.09 
Temporarily absent 0.95 0.86 0.08 0.10 
Refused 2.01 2.55 -0.54" 0.16 
Other 0.31 0.31 0.00 0.06 

Due to rounding, the difference between rates shown in columns 121and 131 may 
not agree exactly with the difference shown in column 141. 
"Significant at the 5-percent level. 

It appears that there may be an increasing between time-in-sample and the refusal for the data used in this analysis: there 
relationship between the length of time rate for two reasons. In the first place these is no 6-month time period for which the 
a panel has been retained in sample and the data are correlated to some extent, and in complete range of time-in-sample catego- 
refusal rate. Table 98 shows that for the the second place, each time-in-sample ries (from two through seven times in sam- 
five time-in-sample comparisons, the mag- comparison involves a different calendar ple) is a ~ a i l a b l e . ~  
nitude of the difference between the refusal time period. Each of these factors could For this reason, three different data sets 
rate for panels in sample for the second confound our analysis. However, the prob- collected in July-December 1975, Janu- 
time and panels in sample for the r-th time lems of correlated data and of comparisons ary-June 1976, and July-December 1976
tends in general to increase with t .  over different time periods can be avoided have been analyzed. Each data set includes 

- Unfortunately the data in table 98 are not by analyzing the refusal rates for rotation 

amenable to an analysis of the relationship groups interviewed within a given 6-month 
'The data were collected In January 1977 and later period. This solution has one shortcoming 
include all SIX t~me-~n-samplecategories from two 
through seven tlmes In sample. 

Response rate analysis 107 



most of the time-in-sample categories of 
interest, but lacks one of the categories. 
The first data set does not provide nonin-
terview or refusal rates for panel-rotations 
in sample for the fifth time. The second 
data set provides no estimates for panel-
rotations in sample for the sixth time and 
the third data set provides no estimates 
for panel-rotations in sample for the sev-
enth time. 

Since for each data set the missing time-in-
sample category is different, the three data 
sets should provide an adequate picture 
of the relationship between time-in-sample 
and the refusal rate over the full spectrum 
of time-in-sample categories. However, 
no comparisons between data sets can be 
made if the complications of correlation 
among time-in-sample categories are to be 
avoided. 

Panel-rotations in sample for more than 
seven times have been included in this 
analysis since a tendency for the refusal 
rate to increase as time-in-sample increases 
should continue beyond the seventh time 
in sample. 

Two tests have been performed to detect 
evidence of an upward trend in the refusal 
rate. In the first test, the Spearman rank 
correlation coefficient (r,) has been com-
puted for each data set [see table 99, 
column (6)].  The Spearman rank correla-
tion coefficient requires no assumptions 
about the distribution of the refusal rate and 
can be used in a nonparametric test of the 
null hypothesis that there is no association 
between the refusal rate and time-in-
sample against the alternative hypothesis 
that there is a monotonically increasing 
(though not necessarily linear) relationship 
between the refusal rate and time-in-sam-
ple. 

Thus if chance alone were operating, the 
probability of obtaining a value of r, as 
large as or larger than the r, = 0.90 com-
puted from the first data set, which has 
five time-in-sample categories, would be 51 
120 or 4.2 percent. Similarly the probabili-
ty of obtaining values of r, as large as or 
larger than those computed from the second 
and third data sets would be less than 1 
percent. 

This is conclusive evidence that there is a 
positive correlation between the number 
of times a panel-rotation is in sample and 
the level of the refusal rate. 

Another test used in this analysis is due to 
Bartholomew. In this test the null hypothe-
sis 

is tested against the alternative 

98. Difference in refusal rates and type-A 
nonintewiew rates by time in sample 

Time-in.sample Difference in Standard Difference in  Standard 
comparison refusal rates error type-A rates error 

2 versus 3 -0.13 0.08 - 0.12 0.1 1 
2 versus 4 - 0.30' 0.13 0.01 0.17 
2 versus 5 - 0.54' 0.16 - 0.35 0.21 
2 versus 6 - 0.86" 0.18 -0.89' 0.25 
2 versus 7 - 0.66' 0.20 -0.34' 0.28 

'Signifcant at the 5-percent level. 

99. Values of the Spearman rank correlation coefficient for type-A 
nonintewiew rates by reason for nonintewiew 

Data Critical 
collections value of Total No  one Temporarily Total for 
period r, Type A' home* absent" Refused* Other" nonrefused" 

I11 121 [31 141 I51 161 [71 ' 181 

1975 
July-December 0.90 + 0.50 -0.60 -0.30 + 0.90"' -G.40 -0.70 

1976 
January-June 0.83 + 1.00, *' + 0.66 - 0.66 + 1.00. *' - 0.60 .. - 0.31 
July-December 0.71 + 0.79'" 0.00 -0.18 +0.96"* +0.14 -0.14 

The computed value of rs must be greater than or equal to the negative of the critical value for a one-
equal to critical value for a one-sided test to justify sided test to justify rejection of Ho: no association 
rejection of Ho: no association between rate and between rate and time in sample in favor of 
time in sample in favor of HI: monotonic increasing HI: monotonic decreasing relationship between rate 
relationship between rate and time in sample. and time in sample. 
"The computed value of rs must be less than or "* Significant at the 5-percent level (one-sidedtest). 

1 

where R, < R,, , for at least one value of t 
rather than the more general hypothesis 
usually employed 

H,  :R, # R,,, for some t and t' 
In these hypotheses, R, is the refusal rate 
for panel-rotations in sample for the t-th 
time and the strict inequality R, < R,,, is 
required for at least one value of t to 
distinguish H2 from H,,. 

This test requires all the assumptions used 
in analysis of variance in addition to the 
ordering of refusal rates stated in H2. The 
test statistic is the ratio of the sum of 
squared differences between time-in-sample 
categories to the total sum of squared dif-
ferences: 

E = SS,lSS, 

For values of 2 larger than the critical 
value, H, is rejected in favor of H2. 

The test statistics for each data set indicate 
that H,should be rejected. The critical val-
ues of E at the 1-percent level are much 
smaller_than 0.2. Since the computed val-
ues of E for the three data sets are 0.872, 
0.857, and 0.714, respectively, the hy-
potheses of equal refusal rates over time-
in-sample can be safely rejected. In fact, 
the probability of incorrectly rejecting H, is 
less than 

In order to perform this test, it is necessary 
that the sample values of the refusal rates 

be ordered as stated in Hz. Since in the 
first and third data sets this does"not occur, 
some of the time-in-sample categories 
must be collapsed to agree with H2. For 
example, in the first data set we have 

R,< R,< R, < R7 < k6 (see table 100) 
so we ha~e~combiyedthe panel-rotations 
producing R7 and R6 and we now have 

R~ < R3 < R4 < R ~ + ~  
Thus, the hypothesis being tested is 

H, :R2 = R3 = R4 = R6+7 
against the alternative 

H 2 :  R2 IR3 5 R4 5 R6+, 
Despite the need to combine categories this 
does indicate a tendency for the refusal 
rate to increase the longer a panel-rotation 
is retained in sample. Similarly in the 
third data set, the panel-rotations in sample 
for the second and third times were com-
bined to fulfill the assumptions of the test. 

It must also be pointed out that a small 
probability of erroneously rejecting H, does 
not provide protection against the possibili-
ty that some other ordering of refusal rates 
may be operative. For example, in the 
second data set we may actually have 

or some other ordering of the refusal rates 
by time-in-sample. However, the values 
of the Spearman rank correlation coeffi-
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100. Type-A noninterview rates, by reason, by time in sample for data collected 
in July-December 1975; January-June 1976; and July-December 1976 

Times in sample 

Data collection period 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 Overall 

[1I PI PI [41 [51 R 171 [81 PI 

July-December 1975 
Total households 10,459 10,354 10,513 x 15,722 15,783 x x 62,831 

Type-A noninte~iew rate 4.12 4.07 4.00 x 4.52 4.46 x x 4.28 
x 0.85
No one home 0.96 0.93 0.73 x 0.75 0.92 x 

Temporarily absent 0.98 1.02 0.86 x 1.03 0.75 x x 0.92 
x 2.27
Refused 1.86 1.90 2.20 x 2.58 2.52 x 

Other 0.32 0.212 0.209 x 0.16 0.27 x x 0.23 

January-June 1976 
Total households 10,318 10,417 10,585 10,564 x 10,560 10,691 x 63,135 

Type-A nonlntewiew rate 3.91 4.21 4.34 4.47 x 4.60 4.94 x 4.41 
No one home 0.79 0.76 0.97 0.81 x 0.98 0.86 x 0.86 
Temporar~ly absent 0.94 0.84 0.78 0.74 x 0.67 0.80 x 0.79 
Refused 1.76 2.24 2.31 2.56 x 2.62 2.94 x 2.41 
Other 0.41 0.38 0.27 0.36 x 0.33 0.35 x 0.35 

July-December 1976 
Total households 10,827 10,368 10,564 10,565 10,677 x 5,293 5,395 63,689 

Type-A nonintewiew rate 4.30 3.83 3.99 4.46 4.48 x 4.36 4.91 4.28 
No one home 0.89 0.67 0.64 0.66 0.68 x 0.60 0.96 0.72 
Temporarily absent 0.95 0.80 0.84 0.98 1.07 x 0.66 0.82 0.90 
Refused 2.24 2.06 2.29 2.546 2.548 x 2.76 2.87 2.42 
Other 0.22 0.30 0.21 0.27 0.18 x 0.34 0.26 0.24 

cient and the results of Bartholomew's test H 2 : A 2  A3 5 ... 5 Amal (4) total type A noninterviews not due 
taken together provide evidence of the for all three data sets, but for the first and 

to refusal 
trend for the refusal rate to increase with third data sets, several time-in-sample The computed values of the Spearman rank 
time-in-sample. categories had to be collapsed to satisfy the correlation coefficient are given in table 

assumptions of the test. 99. As can be seen, there is no evidence of 
a decreasing relationship (i.e., a negative 

Other reasons for type A noninterviews Specifically, in the first data set, we have correlation) between any of these rates 
There is no statistical evidence that length H 2  : A2+3 5 A4+6 5 A 7  and time-in-sample. 
of time in sample has any effect on type A and in the third data set we have 
noninterviews due to no one home, the Conclusions 
household members being temporarily ab- 
sent. or "other" reasons. It appears that the refusal rate, and hence 

Nevertheless, the evidence that the type A the overall type A noninterview rate, tend 
noninterview rate tends to increase with to increase with the length of time a panel- 

The overall type A noninterview rate time-in-sample is fairly conclusive. rotation is retained in sample. There is no 
It appears that the type A noninterview rate It seems likely that the increase in the evidence, however, that the rates for type 
also tends to increase with the length of overall type A noninterview rate is a func- A noninterviews due to reasons other than 
time a panel-rotation is retained in sample. tion of the increase in the refusal rate, refusal have any relationship to the length 
However, the evidence supporting this the largest single component of the type A of time a panel-rotation is retained in 
statement is not as conclusive as that for rate. sample. 
the refusal rate. Because the evidence that the overall type 
Only in the comparison between two versus A noninterview rate increases with time-in- 
six times in sample is the type A noninter- sample is not as strong as that supporting 
view rate for a panel-rotation in sample the positive relationship between time- 
for the t-th time significantly higher than in-sample and the refusal rat:, it might be 
the rate for a panel in sample for the hypothesized that the portion of the type A 
second time (t= 6 in table 97). rate due to reasons other than refusal de- 

Further, for only the second and third data 
creases as time-in-sample increases. 

sets is the Spearman rank correlation To test this possibility we have computed, 
coefficient large enough to provide evi- for each data set, the Spearman rank 
dence of a positive correlation between the correlation coefficient for the noninterview 
type A rate-and time-in-sample (see table rates due to the following reasons: 

- 99). (1) no one home 
Finally, use of Bartholomew's test supports (2) temporarily absent 
rejection of the hypothesis 

H ,  : AZ = A3 = ... = Amax (3) other 

in favor of 
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Analysis of coverage ratios for the National Crime Survey 
and the Current Population Survey (July-December 1976)* 
by CYNTHIA WILDERand MASATO ASANUMA 

The purpose of this memorandum is to 
document the results of the comparative 
study of coverage ratios in 68 age-sex-color 
categories. In order to make effective use 
of available information and computer 
programs, inverses of the coverage ratios, 
second stage ratio estimate factors, were 
employed as the test statistic. The second 
stage ratio estimate factors for the NCS 
and the Current Population Survey (CPS) 
were extracted from the weighting diaries 
of July-December 1976 for purposes of 
this study. The comparisons of these fac- 
tors indicate that there are no serious 
coverage problems in the NCS in relation 
to the CPS coverage. 

This conclusion was based upon the SIG- 
MA tests applied to the averages of these 
ratios. Please note that there is a basic 
difference between NCS and CPS rotation 
schemes, and this difference makes the 
results of our statistical tests serve more to 
identify the coverage problems in NCS 
as a whole than to define them in the par- 
ticular age-sex-color cells. Table 101 
summarizes the results of this examination 
as well as the results from a similar study 
on the 1974 data. 

The conclusions formed from this study 
may be summarized as follows: 

(1) In the 1976 data (see table 101), of 
the 68 comparisons made between average 
ratios, 5 comparisons showed statistically 
significant differences in coverage at the 
95-percent confidence level, and 9 at the 
90-percent confidence level (the five sig- 
nificant at the 95-percent level are, of 
course, significant at the 90-percent level). 
However, these five and nine statistically 
significant comparisons at the respective 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, October 4, 
1977. 

101. Results of comparisons for the 6 individual 
months and for the averages of these months 

S ~ g m atest 

Stat lst lcal ly s ign l f lcant  at 95-percent 
confidence level 
Stat lst lcal ly s lgn l f lcant  at 90-percent 
confidence level 
Total comparisons 

Although these cornparlsons were based on 
factors b~ased by an uncorrected type-;! nonlntewlew 
error, ~t seems to have a rnln~murn effect on thls 

levels are approximately within the range 
of what one would expect. A similar 
conclusion was drawn from the results of 
comparisons made between monthly ratios: 
of the 408 comparisons, 15 showed statisti- 
cally significant differences at the 95-per- 
cent confidence level, and 30 at the 90- 
percent confidence level. 

(2) It would appear that the second stage 
ratio estimate factors for CPS are relatively 
stable on a month-to-month basis as com- 
pared with those for NCS. The reason for 
this stability is probably due to the larger 
monthly sample size used in CPS. In addi- 
tion, because of the nature of the CPS 
rotation scheme some individuals were se- 
lected for interviews up to four consecutive 
times during the 6-month period, whereas 
every individual in NCS was selected only 
once during the same period. 

(3) There is no evidence to indicate that 
there are differences between the coverage 
ratios for whites and nonwhites. Similarly, 
no significant difference between the cov- 
erage ratios for males and females was de- 

1974 data' 1976 data 

lndlvldual 6-month lndlvldual 6-month 
month average month average 

5 4 15 5 

16 4 15 4 
408 68 408 68 

study Note that ~t m~ght have some Impact on the 
number of statlstlcally slgniflcant comparlsons for 
the monthly ratlos 

tected. However, if we look at much 
smaller subcategories sucil as Qhite males 
20-21, white females 18-19, nonwhite 
females 14- 15, nonwhite females 18- 19, 
and nonwhite males 45-49, tests indicate 
evidence of discrepancies in tHese subcate- 
gories. 

'L 

It is recommended that if these subcatego- 
ries mentioned in conclusion (3)<are of 
prime interest, then a more detailed exami- 
nation of strictly controlled comparisons 
of the two surveys' data, using only the in- 
coming rotation groups from both surveys, 
should be undertaken. Thus, only persons 
interviewed for the first time should be 
used so that a bias introduced into the cov- 
erage ratios due to the rotation differ- 
ence-i.e., the number of times a person 
is interviewed during the reference period 
-will be eliminated. It is obvious that this 
type of a study requires cumulative sample 
data from NCS and CPS to provide esti- 
mates of any real coverage differences with 
any degree of precision and necessitates 
producing special tabulations of NCS data. 
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Research on within-household coverage gains from control-card coverage 
(Current Population Survey and National Crime Survey)* 
by IRENEMONTIE,DAVIDBATEMAN,MICHAELTENEBAUM,and JOHNBUSHERY 

Background and purpose 
of research 

In the CPS and the NCS, probe questions 
are asked to ensure complete coverage 
of all household members. These questions 
appear in item 15a on the CPS control 
card and item 14 on the NCS control card. 
The purpose of this research is to measure 
the potential and actual coverage improve-
ment derived from these control card 
coverage questions. 

The research was conducted in two phases. 
In phase 1, a records check was done on 
retired CPS and NCS control cards. The 
purpose was to measure the frequency and 
rate of omission for each coverage question 
in the first interview visit. Since there is 
no ongoing,~rovisionfor identifying house-
hold members added to the roster through 
these questions, actual gains could not 
be obtained in phase I. However, the 
phase-I results could indicate potential 
gains from the coverage questions. These 
data could also serve a control function for 
phase-11 results. 

The second phase involved field collection 
of data from new incoming households 
in CPS and NCS. Actual coverage gains 
could be obtained from the phase I1 data 
because provision had been made to identi-
fy persons added to the household roster 
through the coverage questions. 

Overview of final results 

A comparison of the CPS and NCS control 
cards completed in phase I1 of the research 
shows the following differences (significant 
at the 5-percent level): 

Assuming that an entry for the cover-
age questions on the control card indicates 
that the questions were asked, interviewers 
asked the coverage questions most of the 
time. However, they failed to ask the ques-
tions more frequently (1.9 percent of the 
questions) for CPS than for NCS (0.4 per-
cent of the questions).

* A positive response to the coverage 
questions was more frequently obtained in 
CPS (1.6 percent of the households) than 
in NCS (0.6 percent of the households). 

Persons were added from the coverage 
questions in CPS more frequently than in 

- NCS; 
-for CPS, persons were added to 0.9 
percent of the sample households. 

*U.S. Bureau of the Census memorandum, May 30, 
1978. 

-for NCS, persons were added to 0.3 
percent of the sample households. 

There is marginally significant evidence 
that persons added to the roster were more 
apt to be household members in CPS (70 
percent of those added) than in NCS (41 
percent of those added). 

Overall about 822,000 persons were 
added to the CPS universe by the control 
card coverage checks (with a 95-percent 
confidence interval extending from 483,000 
to 1,160,000 persons). In tlie NCS only 
about 179,000 persons were added by the 
coverage checks (with a 95-percent confi-
dence interval from 62,000 to 296,000 
persons). 

As can be seen, the coverage checks were 
much more effective in the CPS than in 
the NCS. The number of persons added to 
the NCS by these checks was only about 
22 percent as large as the number added to 
the CPS. In both surveys the above discus-
sions refer to coverage checks on house-
holds in sample for the first time. 

In summary, the yield from the coverage 
questions was significantly better for CPS 
than for NCS despite the fact that entries 
for the coverage questions were made more 
frequently in NCS. Detailed results from 
the phase I and 11 operations follow. 

Phase loperation 

This phase of the study involved a records 
check to compare the completion of control 
card coverage questions in CPS and in 
NCS, and the potential improvement for 
each survey. 

Sample source 

The sample source for Phase I was control 
cards completed on the first interview visit 
for the following samples and rotations. 

For CPS, all control cards for inter-
viewed households in sample A33, rotation 
7. This rotation was retired after September 
enumeration, 1975. 

For NCS, all control cards for inter-
viewed households in samples J01 and 502, 
panel 5, rotation 3 and panel 6, rotation 
3. These rotations were retired after May 
and June enumeration, 1975. The two NCS 
panel-rotations are equivalent in size to 
one CPS rotation. 

The rotation groups in the CPS and the 
panel-rotations in the NCS are systematic 
subsamples of the full samples for each 

survey. Sample A-33, rotation 7 is a sys-
tematic one-twelfth of the entire CPS 
sample. Since the sampling factor for this 
sample and rotation group is 1456.1758, 
the sampling factor for the CPS in phase I 
of this study is 17,474.110. The two panel-
rotations of J01 and 502 (panels 5 and 6 
of rotation group 3) are a systematic one-
eighteenth of the entire NCS sample. 
Since the sampling factor for the NCS is 
i 104.267, the sampling factor for the NCS 
in phase I is 19,876.806. 

The sampling factors for phase I can be 
applied to the unweighted data obtained in 
phase I to produce weighted counts of 
persons added to the universe by the-cover-
age checks.' 

Results 

The results of the records check are sum-
marized in table 102. 

CPS:A total of 4,287 control cards from 
interviewed households were included in 
the records check. From these, 467 (2.7 
percent) omissions on the coverage ques-
tions were identified. (Since each control 
card contains 4 coverage questions, there 
were 17,148 coverage questions in all.) 

For 9 1 (2.1 percent) of the house-
holds, no entries were circled for the first 
month visit, indicating that the coverage 
cluestions were not asked that month. 

For 48 (1.1 percent) of the house-
holds, "yes" was circled for one or more 
coverage questions in the first month's 
visit, indicating that persons were missed 
in the original listing. The missed persons 
may or may not have been household 
members. 

NCS:Comparable data for NCS shows a 
total of 3,686 control cards reviewed 
(14,744 coverage questions) with only 18 
omissions (0.1 percent) on the coverage 
questions, including 1 household for which 
no probe questions were asked. 

For 34 (0.9 percent) households, 
"yes" was circled for one or more cover-
age questions in the first quarter's visit. 

Comparison of assumed adds: If we as-
sume that in the "yes" response house-
holds cited above, the last person listed 

'In phase I we have assumed that the last person listed 
on the control card was detected by the coverage 
check items if there was a "yes" response to any cov-
erage item for the first visit. 
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was added through the coverage questions, 
the following distribution would be found:2 

CPS NCS- -
Persons added 
with usual residence 
elsewhere 29 12 
Household members 
added 19 22 
-Lodgers or 

boarders 4 4 
-Persons traveling, 

at school, or 
in a hospital 4 5 

-Newborn infant 1 2 
-Other household 

members 10 11 

In terms of inflated estimates this means 
that the potential gains from the coverage 
questions, based on the distribution of the 
"yes" response cases cited above, are: 

332,000 persons added for CPS (95-
percent confidence interval from 183,000 
to 48 1,000) 

437,000 persons added for NCS (95-
percent confidence interval: 255,000 to 
619,000) 

These estimates may be understated since 
some persons with usual residence else-
where become household members in later 
months. Note that the potential undercover-
age for a full sample is greater for CPS 
than for NCS because the full battery of 
coverage questions are asked for each in-
terview in NCS but are asked only in the 
first and fifth interview period for CPS. 

In terms of inflated estimates the potential 
losses from not asking coverage questions, 
based on the cases cited above (CPS-2.7 
percent; NCS-0.1 percent), are: 

4,583 persons for CPS (upper 95-per-
cent confidence interval is 29,418) 

535 persons for NCS (upper 95-per-
cent confidence interval is 9,550) 

Phase II operation 

As stated earlier, phase I data provided a 
comparison of the frequency of "yes" 
responses to the coverage questions but the 
number of persons added was estimated, 
based on certain assumptions. In phase 11, 
field controls were introduced so that the 
actual number of persons added by the 

=Incomparing these household membership data with 
the phase I1data presented later, i t  appears that the 
assumed relationship between a "yes" response and the 
last person listed i n  phase Iprovides an underestimate 
o f  household members added for CPS but an overesti-
mate for NCS. 

102. Results of within-household coverage study: 
Phase I-Jefferson records check of retired control cards 

Households with Households w ~ t h  
O ~ I S S I O ~ Son all YES to any 

Total Total omlsslons probe Items probe item 

Total households on any probe 
households intewlewed ~ tem No. Percent No. Percent 

CPS' 4,991 4,287 467 91 2.1 48 1.1 
NCS" 4,143 3,686 18 1 - 34 0.9 

'Sample source: CPS sample A33, rotatlon 7 
"Sample sollrce' NCS samples J01 and J02, panel 5, rotation 3 and panel 6, rotatlon 3 , 

103. Results of within-household coverage study: 
Phase Il-field collection of data from new incoming rotations 

Households Households 

Total Total with omissions Households with persons 
house. omissions on on all with YES to added to 

~~~~l holds any probe item probe items any probe item roster3"" 

house- inter-
holds viewed No. Percent No. Percent No. Percent No. Percent 

CPS' 4,567 3,464 268 1.9 62 1.8 56 1.6 32 0.9 
NCS'* 4,089 3,249 46 0.4 9 0.3 21 0.6 9 0.3 

'Sample source: CPS sample A36, rotatlon 3 far flve households had two persons added, one house-
February 1976. hold had three persons added, one household had 
"Sample source: NCS samples J03 and J04, panel four persons and one household had f~vepersons 

2, rotat~on5 in February 1976 and panel 3, rotation 5 added. In NCS all nine households had only one per-
~nMarch 1976. son added. 
"' In CPS, 24 households had one person added, 

coverage questions could be counted. The 
results are shown below. 

Sample source 

The sample source for phase I1 was control 
cards completed on the first interview visit 
for the following samples and rotations. 

For CPS, all control cards for house-
holds in sample A36, rotation 3, which 
were introduced into CPS in February 
1976. 

For NCS, all control cards for house-
holds in sample 503 and 504, panel 2, 
rotation 5, which were introduced into 
NCS in February 1976, and panel 3, rota-
tion 5,  which were introduced into NCS 
in March 1976. 

These households represent systematic sub-
samples of the CPS and NCS samples, as 
did the subsamples used in phase I. In 
order to arrive at estimates on the national 
level, weighting factors of 
(1488.8989) x (12) = 17,866.787 and 
(1104.267)x(18) = 19,876.806 need to 
be applied to the unweighted CPS and NCS 
counts, respectively. 

Results 

The results of the field research are sum-
marized in table 103. 

CPS: A total of 3,464 control cards for 
interviewed households were completed. 
From these, 268 (1.9 percent) omissions of 
coverage items were found. 

For 62 (1.8 percent) households, no 
entries were circled for the coverage 
questions and no persons were added to the 
household roster, indicating that the cover-
age questions were not asked. 

For 56 (1.6 percent) households, 
"yes" was circled for one or more probe 

.questions, which yielded 46 persons added 
to the household roster. 

NCS: Comparable data for NCS shows that 
a total of 3,249 control cards for inter-
viewed households were completed. From 
these 46 (0.4 percent) omissions in cover-
age items were found, including 9 house-
holds for which no coverage questions 
were asked. 
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For 21 (0.6 percent) households, 
"yes" was circled for one or more cover-
age questions, which yielded 9 persons 
added to the household roster. 

Comparison of persons added: A count 
was made of persons added to the control 
cards in response to the four coverage 
questions asked in the first interview visit. 
The following distribution shows these 
persons, by household membership status, 
for CPS and NCS. (Note that this is a 
finer breakdown than the data permitted for 
comparable tables in phase I.) 

Usual 
Household residence 
members elsewhere 

CPS NCS CPS NCS----
Lodgers or 

Traveling, at 
school, in 
hospital 9 4 4 2 
Newborn 
infant 1 9 3 0 0 
Other 15 2 16 11- -

46 9 2 0 1 3  

In terms of inflated estimates this means 
that the gains from the coverage questions, 
based on the distribution of the cases for 
which household members were added 
to the roster, are: 

822,000 persons for CPS (95-percent 
confidence interval: 483,000 to 1,160,000) 

179,000 persons for NCS (95-percent 
confidence interval: 62,000 to 296,000) 

As indicated for phase I, these results are 
probably a potential understatement since 
some of the persons with usual residence 
elsewhere may become household members 
in later months. This would not be reflect-
ed in the coverage questions for CPS, 
although it might be for NCS since the full 
battery of questions are asked for each 
period of NCS. 

In terms of inflated estimates the potential 
losses from not asking the coverage ques-
tions, based on the cases cited above 
(CPS-1.9 percent; NCS-0.4 percent), 
are: 

16,210 persons for CPS (upper 95-
percent confidence interval is 83,754) 

786 persons for NCS (upper 95-per-
cent confidence interval is 11,739) 

The main consideration is that this potential
- undercoverage represents persons who 

have the unique characteristic of not being 

reported and, therefore, may have a partic-
ular impact on labor force and crime data. 

Summary and conclusion 

The yield from the coverage questions was 
significantly higher in CPS than in NCS. 
An unusual point is that the coverage ques-
tions were circled more frequently for 
NCS than for CPS. This might indicate that 
the questions were asked more frequently 
for NCS, but were not asked as effectively, 
or that the control cards were edited better 
for NCS. 

There is indication that the coverage ques-
tions are not being handled correctly for 
NCS. The importance of these questions 
,should be stressed in training, observation, 
reinterview, and other supervisory contact 
with the NCS interviewers. 

This study deals with undercoverage result-
ing from improper handling of the cover-
age question during the first visit to a CPS 
or NCS household. Now that all visits 
have been completed at the sample units in 
this study, followup research is planned 
to evaluate the impact of underutilization 
of the coverage questions for a full sample. 
This should also provide some insight into 
the impact of asking the full battery of 
coverage questions each visit for NCS, as 
compared to a single coverage question 
asked in six of the eight visits for CPS. 
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Chapter 6 

Sample design and estimation issues 

Introduction 
The papers in this chapter focus on how 
changes in the sample and panel design 
might affect the accuracy and costs of vic- 
timization estimates. 

The first paper by Henry Woltman and 
John Bushery considers the tradeoffs in 
cost versus efficiency for the number of in- 
terviews conducted with a household (now 
seven). They conclude that restricting the 
panels to five interviews will improve the 
efficiency of the NCS by reducing error 
in the estimates of victimization rates with- 
out substantially increasing costs. 

The research reported in the second paper 
by Woltman and Bushery examines the 
tradeoffs in using a 12- versus 6-month re- 
call period and in using differentially 
weighted versus equally weighted monthly 
data. Taking a different approach to con- 
trolling costs, Masato Asanuma examines 
the advantages of stratifying the National 
Crime Survey (NCS) national sample by 
crime characteristics and size of place. He 
finds that the gains in efficiency will 
probably be offset by the increased costs. 
The final paper by Anthony G. Turner 
proposes dual-frame sampling using police 
records as a means of reducing NCS costs. 
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Results of a study to determine the "optimum times 
to retain a panel in samplev* 
by HENRYWOLTMANand JOHNBUSHERY 

Table 104 indicates that the minimum 
Mean Square Error (MSE), when the com-
bined field and processing costs are held 
fixed using the point estimates of the panel 
bias parameters, is obtained when k = 2 
for the major crime categories. The adop-
tion of a rotation scheme in which panels 
were interviewed two times would certainly 
be ill-conceived however, since the in-
crease in variance on estimates of annual 
change would be substantial-something 
like 2.7 times as great as the current 
variance (about 1.6 times on the standard 
errors). In fact one could also expect a 
substantial increase in variance on esti-
mates of annual change for rotation 
schemes where panels are interviewed three 
or four times (see table 105),. 

In our view an acceptable compromise 
solution would be to interview panels five 
times. With this rotation scheme substantial 
gains in the accuracy on estimates of level 
are obtained; as much as a 20- to 35-
percent reduction in the root MSE (see ta-
ble 104). At the same time the standard 
errors on annual change estimates would 
increase slightly (by about 8 percent) but 
with relatively little effect on the inferences 
which can be drawn fiom the change data 
considering the estimated changes that have 
taken place between 1973, 1974, and 
1975. An even better solution would be to 
obtain additional funds such that the cur-
rent interviewed sample size could be 
maintained while at the same time reducing 
the number of times a panel is interviewed 
to that number which is commensurate 
with the additional funds received. For ex-
ample, roughly a 17-percent increase in 
the field in processing costs would produce 
an interviewed sample of 60,000 where 
panels were interviewed five times. Simi-
larly a 35-percent increase would produce 
an interviewed sample size of 60,000 
where panels were interviewed four times. 
The increase in cost required to maintain 
the sample size at 60,000 interviewed 
households where panels are interviewed k 
times is roughly equal to the increase in 
variance (fk factor) shown in table 105. 

*Excepted from U.S.Bureau of the Census memoran-
dum, July 11, 1977. 

104. Estimated mean square error of annual victimization rates 
for various rotation schemes using point estimates 
of the panel bias parameters 

(All rates and mean square errors expressed 
per 1,000 persons age 12 and over or households) 

Number of times interviewed (k) 

Type of crime 7 6 5 4 3 2 

Total personal crimes Vk' 127.7 129.5 130.9 133.0 137.3 142.4 
MSE" 218.4 169.9 135.2 89.9 28.2 3.2 

Crimes of violence Ik  32.8 33.1 34.3 34.6 36.1 37.7 
MSE 24.3 21.9 12.1 9.9 3.0 0.9 

Assault I k  24.7 25.2 26.3 26.8 28.1 29.2 
MSE 20.9 16.8 9.3 6.3 1.7 0.7 

Personal theft Ik  94.9 96.3 96.5 98.3 101.1 104.7 
MSE 96.7 70.8 67.7 41.5 14.2 2.5 

Total household crimes Vk 234.7 237.5 239.4 242.2 246.0 253.1 
MSE 342.9 248.0 192.7 124.6 57.7 11.7 

Burglary 7k 92.6 93.3 94.6 96.1 96.4 97.9 
MSE 30.1 23.3 13.2 6.0 5.7 5.5 

Household larceny Vk 123.4 125.9 126.4 126.8 130.2 135.2 
MSE 141.8 89.2 80.5 74.1 29.4 7.1 

Motor vehicle theft I k  18.7 18.6 18.6 19.5 19.6 20.3 
MSE 3.0 3.4 3.4 1.2 1.2 1.2 

Note: All rates and mean square errors expressed victimization rates shown for the column header "7" 
per 1,000 persons age 12 and over or per 1,000 times interviewed.The victimization rates shown in 
households. this column are 1974 annual estimates and were .The bias due to a panel used to approximate E(c7)in the bias computation. 

!lFeS is given by the difference between I 2  and vk. However' the On which these 

The bias component of the MSE is derived using mates based-February through June 
point estimates of the panel bias parameters and the ig6$,,, by time in 

105. Monthly sample sizes and total sample size for rotation schemes 
involving seven or fewer interviews 

Number of households by total 
number of tlmes a panel 1s 

to be l n t e ~ l e w e d(assumes total 
of f ~ e l dand processing costs remalns constant) 

7 6 5 4 3 2 

Monthly sample size for each I 

tlme-ln-sample category 
(iik) 2,000 2,250 2,560 2,975 3,550 4,400 

Number of intewlews com-
pleted each month 

0.83(k)(iik) 11,600 11,200 10,600 9,900 8,800 7,300 

lntervlewed sample slze for 
quarterly est~mate* 

(nk) 60,000 56,300 51,200 44,600 35,500 22,000 

fk = n7" 
nk 1.00 1.07 1 17 1.35 1.69 2.73 

The annual affective lntervlewed sample slze IS "The relat~onsh~pbetween variances for d~fferent 
also about the same slnce the quarter-to-quartercor. rotat~onschemes uses fk That IS, Var ( ik)  = fk Var 
relationof the rates is qulte small. (c7) 

1 16 Sample design and estimation issues 



Summary of a study examining "differentially weighted estimates of annual 
victimization rates using a 12-month bounded reference periodv* 

b 


by HENRYWOLTMANand JOHN BUSHERY 

Introduction 
In an earlier report we developed an alter- 
native to the current NCS estimator for 

106. Ratio of the mean square error of a differentially weighted estimate 
using a IBmonth, bounded reference period to the mean square error 
of the current estimator for an annual estimate of the victimization rate 

annual victimization rates. That estimator for total personal crimes 
made use of differential weighting of 
victimizations reported in the 6-month 
bounded reference period. We showed that, d = .90' d = .85 d = .80 d = .75 

much of the bias resulting from recall loss Weighting 
(relative to that obtained if a 3-month 
bounded reference period were used) could 

factor 
p* * =.85p= .75 P= .70 p= .85 p= .75 p= .70 p= .85 p= .75 p= .70 p= .85 p= .75 p= .70 a12 

be eliminated if the victimizations reported1 .50 5.8 11.1 14.5 3.7 6.4 8.0 2.8 4.5 5.5 2.3 3.5 4.2 .50 
as occurring in the more recent half of 
the 6-month reference period were given 

.52 

.54 

.56 

4.4 
3.3 
2.3 

9.0 
7.2 
5.5 

12.0 
9.7 
7.6 

3.0 
2.4 
1.8 

5.4 
4.4 
3.6 

6.8 
5.7 
4.6 

2.3 
1.9 
1.6 

3.8 
3.3 
2.7 

4.7 
4.0 
3.4 

2.0 
1.7 
1.4 

3.1 
2.6 
2.3 

3.7 
3.2 
2.8 

.52 

.54 

.56 

ence period. This type of estimator had a 
considerably smaller Mean Square Error 
(MSE) than the current estimator even .68 
when the recall loss factor was not known .70 
with a great deal of precision. 

Another point of interest is whether this 
type of estimator in combination with a 
longer reference period, say 12 months, .82 5.2 3.8 

.80 

.82 
could be used to produce estimates with .84 
accuracy greater than or equal to that 
achievedwithdifferentiallyweightedesti-

mates obtained from a 6-month reference 
period. Opt .66 .70 72 .70 .74 .75 .74 .77 .78 .78 0.81 0.82 

To assure that these estimates are compara- ' 
Note: Values In the boxes Identify a pattern In the estimation.ble we have assumed that the number of data-entrles less than 1. Rat~os less than 1 indicate 'd is the 3-6 month recall loss factor. interviews to be conducted each month is that under the cond~tcons spec~fied In the table, the ..P I S  the 6-12 month recall loss factor. 

to be held constant, regardless of the length differentially weighted approach produces a smaller "' indicates ratio is less than 0.1. 

of the referenceperiod used. This means standard error than the current method of 

that if the 6-month reference period is em- 
ployed with a total sample size of n of course, inversely proportional to these ence period compare with that of a similar 
households then the monthly interview total sample sizes. estimator obtained using a 12-month refer- 
workload is nl6. Thus a 3-month reference ence period when the recall loss parameters 
period would also involve a monthly 
interview workload of n16 but the total Analysis and conclusions 6 and p are not precisely known. 

sample size would be 3(n16) = nl2 since In our proposed recall bias study2 we will 

only 3 months of interview would pass The values of a(,2, for which MSE obtain point estimates and interval esti- 
before households were interviewed in the mates of the recall loss parameters. The in- 

next interview cycle. A 12-month reference 
< MSE are shown in the blocked terval estimates can be used to construct 
areas of table 106. Similarly the values of

period with a monthly workload of n16 tables similar to tables 106 and 107. For 
households would involve a total sample a(6) for which MSE (6=(6)) < MSE (+(Q) if we find that .75 & 

and .70 p 5 .85 then tables 106 and 107, size of 12(n/6) = 2n households. The vari- are shown in the blocked areas of table 
ances of the estimates thus obtained are, 107. could be used to determine for each refer- 

ence period a range of weights which will 
In each case there is a fairly wide range of 

*Excerpted from U.S. Bureau of the Census memoran- values of a for which improved accuracy 
dum, July 11, 1977. (i.e., a smaller MSE) can be achieved. The *Memorandum for Thompson from Jones; June 11, 

1976; "Alternative sample designs for evaluating refer. 
lMemorandum for Bateman and Shapiro from Woltman next question to be addressed is how does periods of three months and twelve months 
and Bushery; December 20, 1976; "An alternative the accuracy of a differentially weighted tive to the current 6-month reference period in the 
est~mator for NCS vict~mization rates." estimator obtained using a 6-month refer- Ncs." 
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produce an improvement in accuracy over 
the estimated ranges of 6 and p. Within 
each range a value of a can then be select- 
ed which would be expected to produce 
substantial gains in accuracy over the entire 
estimated ranges of 6 and p. As can be 
seen in table 106, any value of cc be-
tween .68 and .72 would result in an im- 
provement in accuracy in comparison with 
the current estimator. Similarly, table 107 

indicates that any value of cc 16 between 
.52 and .70 would also produce an im- 
provement in accuracy. Use of cc12 = .70 

and ac6 = .64 would probably result in 
estimates of roughly comparable accuracy 
if 6 and p fell within the ranges given 
above. However, which of these two esti- 
mates is actually more accurate would 
depend on the true values of 6 and p, 
which are unknown. For this reason we 
would be unable to say that if .75 5 6 5 

.90 and .70 5 p 5 .85 then a differentially 

weighted estimate with cc,, = .70, ob- 
tained using a 12-month reference period, 
is more (or less) accurate than a differen- 
tially weighted estimate with cc6 = .64, 

obtained using a 6-month reference period. 

It should be kept in mind that factors other 
than the accuracy of annual estimates of 
level for victimization rates must also be 
considered. Estimates of year-to-year 
change in the victimization rate may be 
more important than annual estimates of 
level. This statistic is essentially unaffected, 
by recall loss (if recall loss is constant 
over time) so variance is of primary con- 
cern. The differentially weighted estimator 
obtained using a 6-month reference period 
has a slightly larger variance on year-to- 
year change than the current estimator, 
while the differentially weighted estimator 
obtained using a I 2-month reference period 
will have a variance smaller than that of 
the current estimator (about 40-percent 
smaller when 12 = -70 is used). 

107. Ratio of the mean square error of a differentially weighted 
estimate using a 6-month bounded reference period to the 
mean square error of the current estimator, for an annual 
estimate of the victimization rate for total personal crimes 

Note: Values In the boxes identify a pattern in the 
data-entnes less than 1. Ratios less than 1 indicate 
that under the conditions specified in the table, the 
d~fferent~allyweighted approach produces a smaller 

Unfortunately, a reference period of 12 

months may cause a substantial loss in the 
accuracy of the details of the crime inci- 
dents. Further, a longer reference period 
would increase respondent burden for each 
interview and may result in increased re- 
spondent fatigue. A reverse record check 
study has been proposed which should 
provide some idea of the loss in accuracy 
for details of the incident by length of 
recall. 

A further disadvantage of a 12-month ref- 
erence period is that annual estimates 
require 23 months of interview rather than 

a6 

.50 


.52 


.54
.56
.58
.60
.62 


.64 


.66 


.68 


.70 


.72 


.74 


.76
.78
.80 


.82 


.84 


.86 


.88 


.90 


Opt 

d = .go* d = .85 


1 .o 1 .o 1 1  

. . 0.3 

0.5 
0.8 
1.2 0.1 
1.7 0.3 
2.2 0.42.8 0.63.4 0.8 

4.2 1.O 
5.0 1.2 
5.9 1.5 
6.8 1.9 
7.8 2.2 

.60 .66 


d = .80 d = .75 


1.0 1.o 
0.8 0.9 

0.7 0.70.5 0.60 0

..0.2 ..0.3 ..0.4 

0.5 
0.7 0.2 

.72 .78 


standard error than the current method of 
estimation.' d is the 3-6 month recall loss factor. 
" indicates ratio is less than 0.1. 

the 17 months required by a 6-month 
reference period. This means that annual 
estimates would be available 6 months later 
than under the current system. 

Obviously, before any recommendations 
can be made about reference period length, 
the effects of all these factors must be 
considered. However, we believe the theo- 
retical framework for the differentially 
weighted type of estimator has been set in 
place. We must await the estimates of the 
recall loss factors in order to evaluate 
more fully the potential gains in accuracy 
by length of reference period. 

118 Sample design and estimation issues 



A study on restratification of the National Crime Survey 
by crime characteristics and the size of city* 
by MASATO ASANUMA 

The purpose of this study is to provide a 
basis for deciding whether to try to restrati- 
fy the NCS universe using past sample data 
for crime characteristics for various geo- 
graphic strata that show differential crime 
rates and then to optimally allocate the 
sample to these strata. For this study, strata 
were defined by the size of the central 
city of a Standard Metropolitan Statistical 
Area (SMSA), by inside central city and 
the balance of SMSA, and by non-SMSA. 

Tables 108 and 109 give both the propor- 
tional allocation and the optimum alloca- 
tion using the 1974 robbery rates in the 
nine strata, and the relative precision of 
proportional to optimum allocation. 

The relatively small gain (9 percent at the 
most) shown in table 109 provides ground 
for an immediate decision: the gain of 
optimum stratification is not enough to be 
worthwhile, considering the costs involved 
in restratification. Since the differences 
in rates were less for other types of crime, 
strata formed on the basis of assault, per- 
sonal larceny, or burglary would give even 
less gain than robbery. 

*US.  Bureau of the Census memorandum, September 
23, 1976. 

108. Stratification by the 1974 robbery rates I 
Allocation of sample 

(Stratum) 
SMSA with the size Robbery rate Stratum weight Proportional Optimum with 
of central city (per 1,000) (wh) (presently used) robbery rate 

1,000,000 and over 
lnside central city 
Outside central city 

500,000-999,999 
lnside central city 
Outside central city 

250,000-499,999 
lnside central city 
Outside central city 

Less than 250,000 
lnside central city 
Outside central city 
Nonmetropolitan 

1 

109. Relative precision of proportional to optimum 

ph Proportional Optimum Relative 
1wh Ph Qh ( 1  WhfPhQh)* precision (percent) 

,0193, ,0092, .0109, .0061, .0087, 
,0048, ,0094, ,0049, .0032 .00702 ,00643 91 
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Research on dual-frame sampling* 
by ANTHONY G.TURNER 

Purposes 

1. To assess the theoretical improve- 
ments in estimates of (selected) victimiza- 
tion rates through the use of two-frame 
sampling. 

2. To study the practical problems asso- 
ciated with sample selection from police 
records. 

Discussion 
For the majority of crimes which are stud- 
ied in the NCS, their incidence is statisti- 
cally rare. This makes for a relatively inef- 
ficient use of sample units, in that the 
great number of the cases canvassed yield 
no victimizations. Large numbers of per- 
sons must be interviewed in order to locate 
a single victim of armed robbery or rape. 

It is theoretically possible to increase the 
sample size (of victims) substantially by 
selecting cases of known victims from po- 
lice records, and to utilize regular inter- 
views from this group of individuals as 
supplementary input in the estimation pro- 
cedure. The results, presumably, would 
be an estimate with lower variance. An al- 
ternative design change would be to main- 
tain the current variance level but to adjust 
the sample sizes between the two strata 
(household sample stratum and police re- 
cord sample stratum). The sample size 
for the household sample would presum- 
ably be considerably less than is currently 
needed. 

One phase of the research plan, then, is to 
conceptualize and develop the theoretical 
model for sampling and estimation. Advan- 
tage can be taken of development of such 
models for other programs, notably the 
current Registration and Voting Survey and 
the Area Labor Survey conducted during 
the mid-1960's. Estimates for most of the 
parameters that are likely to be needed 
in the theoretical modeling should be avail- 

*Excerpted from U.S.Bureau of the Census memoran. 
dum. March 8, 1977. 

able from existing information-NCS, 
UCR, and possibly some of our old reverse 
record checks. From the model(s) devel- 
oped, hypothetical displays would be 
produced showing (1) how much the relia- 
bility of the estimates of the survey 
victimization rates could be improved over 
the existing method, and (2) how the 
sample should be allocated between the 
two strata for alternative degrees of relia- 
bility. The investigation would be explored 
for each of several key crime rates. 

The second phase of the project would 
address the second purpose mentioned at 
the outset, namely to study the operational 
feasibility of implementing a two-frame 
sample procedure. In essence, the problem 
boils down to one of how to design or 
create a national sample frame of police- 
known crime victimizations. If it can be 
created nationally, one needs to determine 
how it can be maintained and controlled. 
Some of the ideas to be explored include: 

1. The FBI as an initial source of either 
records or information about record sys- 
tems. 

2. The possibility of interviewer-assisted 
frame development, given that a sample 
of first-stage units (police departments) will 
have been chosen. 

3. A survey of police departments to 
assess record-keeping practices and the po- 
tential for police-generated sampling 
frames. 

Finally, there is the very strong possibility 
that a dual-frame sample design may 
prove to be impractical to implement na- 
tionwide due to the wide diversity of police 
department record systems. It may be, 
however, that a dual-frame approach could 
be efficiently utilized for national estimates 
even if the police sample were restricted 
to a portion of the universe-say, large 
SMSAs-or it may turn out that a dual- 
frame approach may be very efficient for 
local area surveys. 
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